# Improving physical activity and movement skill competency in Gloucestershire's key stage two children

Alice Cline

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements of the University of the West of England, Bristol for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Hartpury University

February 2022

#### Abstract

Sport England's 'Active Lives, Children and Young People' survey for the academic year 2019 to 2020 identified that 66% of children in England aged between 5 and 18 were not meeting the recommended amount of physical activity. In addition to low levels of physical activity, research suggests that children are not developing effective foundational movement skills which can decrease their likelihood of engaging in physical activity. The first aim of this project was to explore possible associations between physical activity (PA) levels, movement skill competency (MSC), PA enjoyment, self-perception, and strength. Before using teaching practitioner's knowledge and experience to help design, implement and evaluate a pilot movement-based intervention. Pupils (n=700) from 11 primary schools in Gloucestershire were tested over a 12-week period. Five-hundred and fiftyeight students scored between 16-26 out of 48 with 142 students scoring 27 or above. In relation to potential maximum score, children's movement skill competency is low. The findings of the study identified positive associations between MSC and strength (0.263, p = <.001), PA (0.180, p = <.001), PA enjoyment (0.172, p = <.001), self-perceived ability (0.473, p = <.001), and total amount of sports played (0.215, p = <.001). The analysis of quartile data was able to highlight that as movement scores increase, as do PA engagement, enjoyment, self-perception scores as well as total amount of sports played. The findings of the cross-sectional study should encourage future researchers to take a holistic approach when designing interventions, considering not only physical outcomes such as PA and MSC but also psychological outcomes such as enjoyment and selfperceived ability.

Semi-structured focus groups were conducted with 24 teaching staff from six schools across Gloucestershire. The analysis indicated that the participants perceived time, workload, children's behaviour, and lack of classroom space as barriers to implementing a movement-based intervention within the classroom. Having an awareness of the benefits of PA, good quality resources and having an intervention that was flexible and easy to

ii

implement were all viewed as potential facilitators. The results of the study helped to inform 'Busy Brain Breaks', an intervention designed to improve MSC whilst increasing PA within the classroom. The intervention was implemented within 28 classrooms across three schools in Gloucestershire for 10-weeks, with all 28 classrooms engaging with intervention to some extent, before the Covid-19 pandemic closed schools. The findings of this project suggest that using teaching practitioner's knowledge and experience to help design schoolbased movement interventions is likely to increase feasibility, adoption, and implementation.

# Contents

Declaration	
Abstract	ii
Contents	iv
Acknowledgements	Х
Glossary of Key Terms	xi
List of Figures	xii
List of Tables	xiii
Chapter One: Introduction	1
1:1 Background and Rationale	2
1:2 Aims and Objectives	5
1:3 Overview of Thesis	6
1:4 Mixed Methods Approach	6
Chapter Two: Literature Review	8
2:1 Childhood Physical Activity	9
2:1:1 Physical Activity Definitions, Guidelines and Prevalence	9
2:1:2 Measurement of Physical Activity	11
2:1:2:1 Objective Measures	11
2:1:2:2 Subjective Measures	12
2:1:3 Benefits of Childhood Physical Activity	13
2:1:3:1 Obesity	13
2:1:3:2 Blood Pressure	14
2:1:3:3 Type II Diabetes	14
2:1:3:4 Skeletal Health	15
2:1:3:5 Psychological Health	15
2:1:3:6 Academic Achievement	16
2:1:4 Determinants of Childhood Physical Activity	17
2:1:4:1 Social Environment	17
2:1:4:2 Physical Environment	18
2:1:4:3 Individual Factors	21
2:2 Movement Skills	23
2:2:1 Fundamental Movement Skills	23
2:2:2 Movement Skill Competency	25

2:2:3 Foundational Movement Skills	26
2:2:4 Determinants of Movement Skill Competency	27
2:2:4:a Perceived Movement Skill Competence	27
2:2:4:b Enjoyment	28
2:2:4:c Strength	28
2:2:4:d Socio-Economic Status	29
2:2:5 Measurement of Movement Skill Competency	30
2:3 Sedentary Behaviour	33
2:3:1 Definition, Guidelines and Prevalence	33
2:4 School/Classroom Environment	35
2:4:1 Physical Activity within School Settings	35
2:4:2 Classroom Based Physical Activity Interventions	36
2:5 Behaviour Change	38
2:5:1 Defining Behaviour	38
2:5:2 Behaviour Change Interventions	38
2:5:3 The UK National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE):	30
Public Health Guidance of Behaviour Change	39
2:5:4 An Introduction to the Behaviour Change Wheel	40
2:5:5 COM-B Model	40
2:5:5a Capability (Psychological and Physical)	41
2:5:5b Motivation (Reflective and Automatic)	41
2:5:5c Opportunity (Physical and Social)	42
2:5:6 The Practical Application of BCW and COM-B	42
2:6 Process Evaluation	44
2:6:1 Translating Research into Practice	44
2:6:2 The RE-AIM Framework	46
2:6:3 Interventions Evaluated using RE-Aim Framework	46
2:6:3:1 Key Findings	46
2:6:3:2 Reach	56
2:6:3:3 Efficacy	56
2:6:3:4 Adoption	58
2:6:3:5 Implementation	58
2:6:3:6 Maintenance	60

Chapter Three: The relationship between childhood physical activity, movement skill competency, self-perception, strength, and enjoyment in 7–11-year-olds 3:1 Rationale	
3:2 Methods	69
3:2:1 Participants	69
3:2:2 Participant Recruitment	69
3:2:3 Study Design	70
3:2:4 Measurements	70
3:2:4:1 Physical Activity Engagement	70
3:2:4:2 Physical Activity Enjoyment	71
3:2:4:3 Self-Perception	71
3:2:4:4 Movement Skill Competency	72
3:2:4:5 Isometric Strength	73
3:2:5 Data Analysis	74
3:3 Results	75
3:4 Discussion	93
3:4:1 Key Findings	93
3:4:2 Self-Perceived Ability and Movement Skill Competency	94
3:4:3 Strength and Movement Skill Competency	94
3:4:4 Physical Activity and Movement Skill Competency	96
3:4:5 Physical Activity and Strength	97
3:4:6 Physical Activity Engagement and Physical Activity Enjoyment	98
3:4:7 Deprivation, Self-Perception and Total Amount of Sports Played	99
3:4:8 Limitations/Directions for Future Research	100
3:5 Conclusion	101
Chapter Four: Understanding teachers perceived barriers and facilitators to	
implementing classroom-based physical activity interventions using the COM-B Model and Behaviour Change Wheel	103
4:1 Introduction	104
4:1:1 Introduction	104

4:1:2 Aims	106
4:2 Methods	107
4:2:1 Participants	107
4:2:2 Study Design	109
4:2:3 Data Analysis	109
4:3 Findings and Discussion	114
4:3:1 Capability	114
4:3:1:1 Physical Capability	114
4:3:1:2 Psychological Capability	119
4:3:2 Opportunity	125
4:3:2:1 Physical Opportunity	125
4:3:2:2 Social Opportunity	133
4:3:3 Motivation	137
4:3:3:1 Reflective Motivation	137
4:3:3:2 Automatic Motivation	139
4:4 Conclusions	141
4:5 Practical Implications	143
Chapter Five: Using the knowledge and experience of primary teaching practitioners	
to help design a pilot movement-based intervention to implement within	145
Gloucestershire classrooms in accordance with COM-B and Behaviour Change Wheel	140
5:1 Introduction	146
5:1:1 Aims	146
5:2 Behaviour Change Wheel	147
5:2:1 Understanding the problem in behavioural terms	147
5:2:2 Selecting the target behaviour	147
5:2:3 Specifying the target behaviour	148
5:2:4 Identifying what needs to change	151
5:2:5 Identifying intervention function options	152
5:2:6 Identifying behaviour change techniques	156
5:2:7 Identifying specific content for the selected behaviour change techniques	158

5:3 The Final Intervention Structure	164
5:3:1 Materials	164
5:3:2 Busy Brain Break Videos	164
5:3:3 Weekly Tracker	165
5:3:4 Most Improved Mover of the Week	165
5:3:5 Progression/Regression Charts	165
5:3:6 Posters and Leaflets	166
5:3:7 Busy Brain Break Teacher Training	166
Chapter Six: A Process Evaluation of A UK Classroom-Based Physical Activity	168
Intervention—'Busy Brain Breaks'	100
6:1 Rationale	169
6:1:1 Aims	171
6:2 Methods	
6:2:1 Participants	172
6:2:2 Data Collection	175
6:2:3 Impact of Covid-19 on Data Collection	175
6:2:3 Amended Data Collection	176
6:2:5 Data Analysis	176
6:3 Results	179
6:3:1 Reach	179
6:3:2 Adoption	189
6:3:3 Implementation	184
6:3:4 Efficacy	194
6:3:5 Maintenance	196
6:4 Discussion	198
6:5 Practical Implications	204
Chapter Seven: Conclusions and Recommendations	206
7:1 Physical activity, strength, movement skill competency, self-perception and enjoyment	207

7:2 Using teaching practitioner's knowledge and experience to help design a movement-based classroom intervention	208
7:3 Intervention evaluation using the RE-AIM framework	210
7:4 Conclusion	212
References	214
Appendix	259

#### Acknowledgements

This project was funded by Hartpury University, I'd like to thank them for the opportunity and for putting their trust in me as their first sport PhD student, which I am so very grateful for. My supervisory team, Stephen Draper, Gareth Knox, and Luciana De Martin Silva whose on-going support and advice has been invaluable. I'd like to thank the 11 schools who participated in my research, who this project wouldn't have been possible without. With special thanks to the hundreds of children who threw themselves into whatever I asked them to do that week, and to the teaching staff for being both supportive and accommodating during my weekly visits. To Rebecca De Filippo, who helped me successfully navigate the operational challenges of collecting data from 700 children and managed to keep me smiling throughout. Finally, to Will, our spaniel Hugo (who must think PhD stands for Pet Hugo Daily) and my parents who have all helped me tackle the ups and downs that completing a PhD during a pandemic has thrown my way, thank you!

# **Glossary of Terms**

# **Physical Activity**

Any bodily movement that is produced by the skeletal muscles that requires energy expenditure

# **Fundamental Movement Skills**

Basic learnt movement patterns that do not occur naturally and are suggested to be foundational for more complex physical and sporting activities

# **Movement Skill Competency**

The demonstration and practice of context-specific movements, performed with consistency and efficiency both physiologically and psychologically

# **Foundational Movement Skills**

Goal-directed movement patterns that directly and indirectly impact an individual's capability to be physically active that can be developed to enhance physical activity participation and promote health across the lifespan

# Perceived Movement Skill Competency

An individual's perception of their actual movement skill competency

# **Sedentary Behaviour**

Behaviour that occurs when an individual is engaging in an activity that requires minimal movement and energy expenditure

# List of Figures

Figure	Title	Page
2:1	The Youth Physical Development Model	25
2:2	The COM-B Model	41
3:1	Median self-perception score correlated with school's indices score	81
3:2	Median total amount of sports played correlated with school's indices score	82
3:3	Median strength scores for each quartile. Error bars represent IQR. Significant differences between quartiles (Bonferroni) are displayed within each column	87
3:4	Median movement skill competency scores for each quartile. Error bars represent IQR. Significant differences between quartiles (Bonferroni) are displayed within each column	88
3:5	Median self-perception scores for each quartile. Error bars represent IQR. Significant differences between quartiles (Bonferroni) are displayed within each column	89
3:6	Median physical activity enjoyment scores for each quartile. Error bars represent IQR. Significant differences between quartiles (Bonferroni) are displayed within each column	90
3:7	Median total amount of sports played for each quartile. Error bars represent IQR. Significant differences between quartiles (Bonferroni) are displayed within each column	91
3:8	Median physical activity scores for each quartile. Error bars represent IQR. Significant differences between quartiles (Bonferroni) are displayed within each column	92
6:1	Total number of sessions completed by each class, over the 10-week period.	185

# List of Tables

Table	Title	Page
2:1	The APEASE criteria	42
2:2	Intervention Results	48
3:1	Descriptive statistics [median (IQR)] for each gender together with gender differences	76
3:2	Descriptive statistic [median (IQR)] and differences between gender for number of days spent physically active for an average of 60 minutes.	77
3:3	Total number of days spent being physically active for an average of 60 minutes	77
3:4	Descriptive statistics of Gloucestershire school pupils included in the cross-sectional analysis, split by year group	78
3:5	Descriptive Data for Participating Schools	80
3:6	Showing descriptive statistics [median (IQR) for each school	83
3:7	Correlation coefficient between strength, physical activity, enjoyment, self-perception, and movement skill competency table split by gender and year group	85
3:8	Groupings as a Result of Percentile for 'Total AIMS Score' Boundaries	86
3:9	Descriptive statistics for differences between 'Total AIMS Score' percentiles	86
4:1	School and Participant Characteristics	108
5:1	Identifying what needs to change	151
5:2	Identifying and evaluating potential intervention functions using the APEASE criteria	154
5:3	Linking intervention functions with COM-B components and assessing potential BCTs using the APEASE framework	156
5:4	Identifying specific content for the selected behaviour change techniques	158
6:1	Control and Intervention Arm Participant Consent	173
6:2	Control and Intervention School Information	173

6:3	RE-AIM health promotion evaluation framework terminology relevant to the Busy Brain Breaks intervention at both the individual and	177
	settings levels, adapted from the definitions provided by Jenkinson <i>et al</i> (2012).	177
6:4	Total amount of Busy Brain Breaks completed by each class over 10-week period.	186

Chapter 1 Introduction

#### 1:1 Background and Rationale

Physical activity is defined as any bodily movement that is produced by the skeletal muscles that requires energy expenditure (World Health Organisation 2018a). The health benefits of childhood physical activity are well investigated and have been widely documented (Chaput *et al* 2020). Benefits include, but are not limited to, a reduced risk of obesity (Janssen *et al* 2010), hypertension (Torrance *et al* 2007) and type II diabetes (Henderson *et al* 2016) with improvements being identified in skeletal health (Behringer *et al* 2013), psychological well-being (Bailey *et al* 2018) and academic achievement (Ma *et al* 2015). Both national and international public health authorities agree that children should be accumulating an average of 60 minutes of moderate to vigorous physical activity per day (Bull *et al* 2020). In England, 44% of children aged between 5 and 18 meet the recommended amount of physical activity (Sport England 2021). The statistics for Gloucestershire are in line with the national average, with 44% of children aged between 5 and 15 meeting the physical activity guidelines.

Physical activity research has faced critique for not focusing on the developmental nature of movement skill and the influence it has on physical activity engagement (Dobell *et al* 2020). If children are unable to run, jump and catch they lack the necessary skills to be active and will face limited opportunities for engagement in physical activity (Clark 2002). Perceived movement skill competency, an individual's perception of their actual movement skill competence, is a developmental concept that changes across time (Harter *et al* 2006). Perceived competence is an important determinant of a child's behaviours and actions (Deci and Ryan 2012). Children with high perceived competence often have higher selfesteem, exert more effort, and select challenging tasks (Weiss and Amorose 2005). On the other hand, children with poorer movement skills have lower perceived competence, and are less likely to engage in physically demanding activities (McCullough *et al* 2009). Stodden *et al* (2008) note that previous work has primarily focused on measuring physical activity levels, without acknowledging that learning to move is an essential skill that underpins physical activity. Whilst it is of common belief that children naturally learn FMS,

evidence suggests that many children cannot perform FMS proficiently (Cliff *et al* 2012). More recently, FMS and movement skill competency have been referred to together as foundational movement skills, which can be defined as goal-directed movement patterns that directly and indirectly impact an individual's capability to be physically active, and can be developed to enhance physical activity participation and promote health across the lifespan (Hulteen *et al* 2018).The awareness of the importance of movement ability has been highlighted in the Chief Medical Officers Report, which emphasised the importance of quality of movement in addition to the quantity for the first time in 2019. Unfortunately, little is known about the movement skill competency of children aged between 7-11 in Gloucestershire.

Sedentary behaviour can be defined as behaviour that occurs when an individual is engaging in an activity that requires minimal movement and energy expenditure (Department of Health 2010). It is important to note that sedentary behaviour should not be defined as failure to be physically active, as an individual can be highly sedentary but still meet physical activity recommendations (Pate *et al* 2011). Pate *et al* (2011) therefore note that it is important to recognise sedentary behaviour as a distinct construct from physical activity with its own independent links to health outcomes. Being sedentary for more than two hours a day has been consistently associated with unfavourable body weight, decreased fitness, low self-esteem and decreased academic achievement (Mitchell *et al* 2009; Lin *et al* 2014; Hjorth *et al* 2016). As a result of this, Trembley *et al* (2012) highlights the importance of attempting to both increase physical activity whilst decreasing sedentary behaviours.

The World Health Organisation (2012) identify schools as primary sites for health interventions aiming to increase physical activity due to their ability to reach the vast majority of school aged children. In 2013 it was recognised that primary school children spend much of their school day being sedentary (Abbott *et al* 2013). In 2019, the United Kingdom's Department of Education suggested that primary schools should be providing their pupils with 30 minutes of physical activity per day in addition to breaktime and

lunchtime. In addition to sedentary teaching practices, opportunities for physical activity outside of the classroom, such as breaktimes and physical education, have decreased as a result of increased focus on academic performance (Hardman and Green 2011). As a result, interventions are being designed and implemented to reduce sedentary behaviour and increase physical activity within primary school classrooms.

Behaviour change interventions, defined as coordinated sets of activities designed to change specific behavioural patterns, are fundamental in the efforts to improve public health, given that behaviour change is often dependent on the implementation of evidencebased practice (Mitchie *et al* 2011). However, the gap between development of effective interventions and the wide-scale adoption of these interventions in real-world settings has been reported since the early 2000's (Glasgow and Emmons 2007). Research has been critiqued for failing to report details on context, in addition to clarity of implementation making it difficult for interventions to be replicated (Durlak and DuPre 2008). Given what is currently known about childhood physical activity and movement skill competency in the UK, the need to bridge the gap is urgent. Naylor and McKay (2009) argue that effective physical activity interventions, delivered in settings where children learn, are an important part of the solution. Despite this, there is a lack of research that addresses the translatability of the research into health promotion practice or its impact on public health. It has been argued that existing research and subsequent reviews have focused on the internal validity of childhood physical activity interventions, thus neglecting issues related to external validity (McGoey *et al* 2015).

For policy makers, practitioners, and future researchers to understand how an intervention might be replicated, or how outcomes may be reproduced, it is important for intervention studies to report on efficacy, adoption, implementation, and maintenance (Moore *et al* 2015). To draw conclusions about which elements of an intervention works, an evaluation of how it was delivered and received is required. High variability of design features, such as intervention delivery, duration, frequency, intensity, and outcome measures make this type of evaluation critical. The RE-AIM framework developed by Glasgow *et al* (1999) is a health

promotion evaluation framework that enables complex settings-based interventions, such as those in school settings, to be comprehensively evaluated, the framework is frequently used to evaluate primary school physical activity interventions (Jenkinson *et al* 2012; Austin *et al* 2011; Collard *et al* 2010; De Meij *et al* 2008).

# 1:2 Aims and Objectives

The aim of the project was to investigate the development of children's movement skill competency and physical activity within a primary school setting. In order to do so, a number of objectives were addressed:

- a) Establish the movement competency of Gloucestershire's primary school aged children, aged between 7-11 years old, whilst exploring possible associations between physical activity levels, movement skill competency, physical activity enjoyment, self-perception, and strength
- b) Identify the perceived barriers and facilitators to implementing movement breaks inside the classroom with primary school teaching staff
- c) Map the facilitators and barriers onto the COM-B model to identify suitable intervention functions
- d) In accordance with the COM-B Model and Behaviour Change Wheel, use teaching practitioner's knowledge and experience to help develop a pilot movement-based intervention to be implemented and evaluated within primary schools in Gloucestershire
- e) Explore teaching practitioner's adoption and implementation of a pilot intervention aiming to improve key stage two children's movement within the classroom
- f) Understand which facilitators and barriers to implementation were experienced whilst exploring solutions used to overcome them
- g) Discuss efficacy and maintenance of the intervention in relation to sustained behaviour change

#### 1:3 Overview of Thesis

This thesis addresses the aims and objectives across seven chapters. The literature review in chapter two covers physical activity and sedentary behaviour, their guidelines, prevalence, and associated health benefits, followed by details of movement skills and self-perception. The importance of public health interventions is then outlined, followed by a critique of existing interventions that have aimed to improve children's physical activity and movement skill within school-based settings. The thesis is comprised of three research studies. Each study took place sequentially with each one informing the next, which is reflected in how each chapter is presented within the thesis. The cross-sectional study, presented in chapter three, aimed to address objective (a). Chapter four provides details of the focus groups that took place in order to address objectives (b) and (c). Chapter five includes the process in which the findings from chapter four were mapped onto the COM-B model, to help design the pilot intervention which addresses objective (d). Chapter six outlines the implementation and evaluation of the pilot intervention, to address the final objectives (e), (f) and (g).

#### 1:4 Mixed Methods Approach

In order to address the project's objectives, a fixed mixed methods approach was adopted. The well documented justification for using a mixed methods approach is that it provides a way to harness strengths that help to offset the weaknesses of both quantitative and qualitative research (Leone and Ward 2013; Creswell and Clark 2017; Almalki *et al* 2016). It has been argued that quantitative research is often unable to provide understanding of the context or setting in which the participants find themselves (Queiros *et al* 2017), with the voices of the participants themselves not always being directly heard in quantitative analysis (Hancock *et al* 2010). For this project, quantitative research was able to provide a cross-sectional picture of certain physical and psychological variables of Gloucestershire's primary school children. In doing so, the researcher adopted a positivist perspective, selecting measures, variables and assessing statistical results (Aliyu *et al* 2014; Prasad

2017). The quantitative research was however unable to provide information on how the variables investigated might be improved. The qualitative work, using focus groups and semi-structured interviews was able to address this, with the researcher adopting a constructivist approach to make sense of the participant's knowledge and experiences (Motjahed *et al* 2014; Mogashoa 2014). The explanatory sequential design (Creswell and Clark 2017) helped to answer the research question, which could not have been done with either quantitative or qualitative research alone.

Chapter 2

Literature Review

#### 2:1 Childhood Physical Activity

#### 2:1:1 Physical Activity Definitions, Guidelines and Prevalence

Physical activity is defined as any bodily movement that is produced by the skeletal muscles that requires energy expenditure (World Health Organisation 2018a). Physical activity can vary in type, frequency, duration, and intensity (Ainsworth *et al* 2015). Moderate physical activity refers to activities that children can easily do without getting out of breath, such as walking and cycling on a flat pavement whilst vigorous physical activity refers to activities that quickly make children tired, such as running and cycling uphill (ACSM 2021). Moderate and vigorous activity can be quantified using metabolic equivalents (METs), with moderate activity being equal to >3 METs and vigorous activity as >6 METs (Garber *et al* 2011). In addition to aerobic activities, physical activity also includes activities that require children to lift their own body weight or work against a resistance to strengthen their muscles and bones such as jumping, climbing, and skipping (Sticker *et al* 2020).

Both national and international public health authorities agree that children should be accumulating an average of 60 minutes of moderate to vigorous physical activity per day (Bull *et al* 2020). However, the most recently available global statistics indicate that 81% of children aged between 5-16 do not meet this recommended amount (World Health Organisation 2020b). The prevalence of inactivity varies considerably between countries, with levels of inactivity being highest in the United States and Europe. It is estimated by the World Health Organisation (2020b) that physical inactivity costs \$54 billion in direct healthcare globally, with an extra \$14 billion as a result of loss of productivity.

Sport England's 'Active Lives, Children and Young People' survey for the academic year 2019 to 2020 identified that 44% of children between 5 and 18 were meeting the recommended guidelines (Sport England 2021). This is a statistically significant decrease from 2018 to 2019, in which 46% of children were meeting the recommended amount of physical activity (Sport England 2020a). Children in years three to six reported lower levels

of physical activity (41%) than their peers in years one and two (45%) and years seven to eight (47%) (Sport England 2020a) and boys continued to report a higher level of physical activity (47%) compared to girls (42%) (Sport England 2021). In their follow-up report, which captured the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic, the report suggested that children's confidence had dropped by 4.6% from previous years, and their competence had fallen by 3.5% (Sport England 2021). As a result of the pandemic, 14% of children were engaging in more than an hour of physical activity, with 37% of children completing between half an hour and an hour, 37% completing less than half an hour and 13% completing no physical activity (Sport England 2021). When asked if this was more or less than before the pandemic, 37% of children said it was less (Sport England 2021).

When this thesis was designed, in 2018, Sport England completed their Health Survey for England and reported that in the Gloucestershire, 18% of children were active for 60 minutes or more every day. In 2019, Sport England reported that this figure had increased, suggesting that 48% of children in Gloucestershire reported being active for 60 minutes or more a day. In the most recent report, published in 2020, the figure has decreased to 44% which is in line with the national average. The guestionnaire had not been used in previous literature and was designed specifically for use within the Health Survey for England. Accelerometer data from 92 children was used to validate the questionnaire, with findings suggesting evidence of under and over measurement of physical activity. In 2019, the questionnaire changed from asking children if they were active for 'at least' 60 minutes a day, to if they were active for 'an average' of 60 minutes per day. In 2018, the survey included 2331 children from Gloucestershire, but in 2019 and 2020 this decreased, and the study included 1995 and 1552 participants respectively. Each year a different number of children from each district are included in the sample, which means participation varies, for example in 2018 768 children from Cheltenham were included, but in 2020 there were 76 participants from the district included. Both the sample of participants included and subtle change in questionnaire warrant further investigation into childhood physical activity levels in Gloucestershire.

#### 2:1:2 Measurement of Physical Activity

#### 2:1:2:1 Objective Measures

Physical activity plays a crucial role during childhood, meaning it is important for physical activity levels to be measured as precisely and accurately as possible (Sylvia *et al* 2014). Measuring children's total physical activity can be problematic given the complexity of physical activity and the multiple domains in which it can occur (Dobell *et al* 2020). A variety of units are used to quantify physical activity and include energy expenditure per unit of time, metabolic equivalents, time spent in light, moderate or vigorous activity and ordinal activity classifications (Ainsworth *et al* 2000).

Objective measures of children's physical activity levels have developed substantially over the past decade. As a result of the advances in technology, methods such as direct and indirect observation (Adamo *et a*/2009) are now often replaced by heart rate monitors and accelerometers (Sylvia *et a*/2014). Inexpensive heart rate monitors that have the capacity to store multiple days-worth of minute-by-minute data are now a feasible and frequently used measurement tool (Butte *et a*/2012). Using heart rate monitors to measure physical activity is a suitable approach given the linear relationship between heart rate and energy expenditure during activity (Hills *et a*/2014). However, it is important to consider that heart rate can be influenced by multiple factors such as age, weight and cardiovascular fitness (Loprinzi *et a*/2011). Moreover, heart rate monitors cannot classify the type of physical activity being carried out, nor can it put the activity into context (Wallen *et a*/2016).

One of the most commonly used objective measures of physical activity are accelerometers. (Lee *et a*/2014). Using information taken from the vertical acceleration of the trunk or other body segments, accelerometers can quantify physical activity and provide information on frequency, intensity, type and duration. (Troiano *et a*/2014) A growing body of research has validated the use of accelerometers, suggesting there is a strong positive correlation between their output and energy expenditure (Konstabel *et a*/2014; Trost *et a*/

2007; Freedson *et al* 2005). Their small size, wearability, and ability to detect intermittent movement patterns position them as a favourable tool for measuring childhood physical activity (Troiano *et al* 2014). However, given that they are worn on the hip they miss upper body movements which may contribute to physical activity (Drystad *et al* 2014). Furthermore, they cannot determine what type of physical activity is being carried out (Lee *et al* 2014).

#### 2:1:2:2 Subjective Measures

Self-report measures such as self-administered recalls, diaries and proxy questionnaires completed by parents, are frequently used by researchers to understand physical activity levels in children (Hagstromer et al 2010). The key strengths of using such methods are the ease of administration and low cost, both of which are beneficial when attempting to measure physical activity at a population level when compared to objective measures such as accelerometry (Trost *et al* 2006). Self-report measures such as questionnaires allow for the type of physical activity to be recorded, as well as the context in which it was performed (Hardy et al 2013). Although convenient, there is ongoing debate as to whether it is appropriate to use self-report measures of physical activity with children because the ability to recall physical activity is a highly complex cognitive task (Baranowski 1992), meaning chances of measurement error are high (Van Der Ploeg *et al* 2010). Social desirability bias may also influence children's responses, with tendency to over-report physical activity being common (Trost *et al* 2006). To address these limitations, self-report data is often validated using a number of objective measures. For example, the physical activity questionnaire for children (PAQ-C) has been reviewed as having acceptable validity, reliability and practically for use with children and adolescents (Biddle et al 2011).

Originally developed for the use in the Saskatchewan Pediatric Bone Mineral Accrual Study (Trost 2007), the PAQ-C is a self-administered seven-day recall questionnaire which intends to measure habitual moderate-to-vigorous physical activity in children. Importantly, the questionnaire has been specifically validated for children aged between 7 and 13

(Kowalski et al 2004). The 7-day recall questionnaire has nine items, each scored on a 5point scale, and is used to derive a total activity score. A systematic review of 100 physical activity questionnaires conducted by Biddle et al (2007) suggested that the Physical Activity Questionnaire for Children (PAQ-C) was one of the top three favoured questionnaires due to its consistent high validity against a variety of direct measures including doubly labelled water. Additionally, one-week test-retest reliability of the PAQ-C was identified as r=.75 for males and r=.82 for females (Kowalski et al 1997). A common limitation regarding self-reported physical activity in children is measurement error due to issues of recall (Biddle *et al* 2007). Additionally, questionnaires such as the PAQ-C are only likely to pick up activities that are more retrievable from memory, thus missing short and sporadic bursts of activity that are common among young children (Biddle et al 2007). Research conducted by Saint-Maurice *et al* (2014) developed a calibration model to cross validate PAQ-C scores with accelerometer data. These results indicated that there was no significant difference between estimated and recorded activity values (mean diff. =  $25.3 \pm$ 18.1 min; p = .17), thus suggesting the PAQ-C is a valid tool for measuring physical activity in children (Saint-Maurice *et al* 2014).

#### 2:1:3 Benefits of Childhood Physical Activity

The health benefits of childhood physical activity are well investigated and have been widely documented (Loprinzi et al 2012; Longmuir et al 2014; Basterfield et al 2015; Sims et al 2015; Shahidi et al 2020). A full review of these benefits is beyond the scope of this thesis; therefore, the aim of this sub-section is to outline the key benefits briefly before moving on to discuss potential determinants of childhood physical activity.

### 2:1:3:1 Obesity

The current prevalence of obesity in Gloucestershire's reception aged children is 9.2%, compared to 8.8% in the South West region and 9.6% in England (Gloucestershire County Council 2020). For year six children, prevalence is 17.1% in Gloucestershire, compared to

16.2% in the South West and 20% in England (Gloucestershire County Council 2020). Both cross-sectional and longitudinal research consistently report that children who participate in regular physical activity are less likely to be overweight or obese (Tremblay and Williams 2003; Janssen *et al* 2010; Ness *et al* 2007; Telford *et al* 2016; Martin *et al* 2018). Data analysis of the 'Health Behaviour of School Aged Children' study identified an inverse relationship between physical activity participation and body mass index (BMI) classification in 29 out of 33 countries (Janssen *et al* 2010). One explanation for the association between physical activity and obesity is reciprocal causality, due to physical activity enabling children to control their weight more easily through increased energy expenditure (Hill *et al* 2011). Unfortunately, being overweight or obese has been identified as a key barrier to participation in childhood physical activity (Solomon *et al* 2015; Kesketh 2017). Fifty-five percent of obese children enter adolescence as obese, with around 80% of these obese adolescents becoming obese adults, it has been predicted that by 2050, 35% of boys and 20% of girls aged 6-10 will be obese (Butland 2006).

#### 2:1:3:2 Blood Pressure

High blood pressure, known medically as hypertension, develops progressively over time in adults (Rahmouni *et al* 2005). In children however, hypertension develops much more rapidly and continues to persist into adulthood (Sorof and Daniels 2005; Vik et al 2013; Lurbe *et al* 2016). Multiple intervention studies have reported significant reductions in children's systolic blood pressure as a result of aerobic exercise training (Hagberg *et al* 1983; Jago *et al* 2006; Ribeiro *et al* 2005; Bell *et al* 2007). Two of which (Hagberg *et al* 1983; Bell *et al* 2007) also reported significant reductions in diastolic blood pressure. A review conducted by Torrance *et al* (2007) concluded that 40 minutes of vigorous to moderate activity per day is effective in reducing high blood pressure in children.

#### 2:1:3:3 Type II Diabetes

In adults, regular physical activity reduces insulin resistance, improves glucose intolerance, and reduces the risk of type II diabetes (Herzig 2014). This effect is often a result of reduction in visceral fat and improved cardiovascular fitness (Herzig 2014). Whilst research is still emerging, the available data suggests that regular physical activity plays an important role in improving insulin sensitivity in children with type II diabetes (Goran *et al* 2003; Berman 2012; Henderson *et al* 2016). Over a six-year period, children who were consistently categorised as physically active had lower fasting glucose levels compared to their sedentary peers (Raitakari *et al* 2004). Whilst the body of evidence is growing, it has been suggested that further studies should investigate the effect of physical activity on insulin resistance, independent of calorie restriction (Kim and Park 2013).

#### 2:1:3:4 Skeletal Health

Weight-bearing physical activities such as walking, jumping, and weightlifting are effective in increasing bone mineral density in children (French *et al* 2005; MacKelvie *et al* 2002; Behringer *et al* 2013). One quarter of final adult bone is accumulated during the two years surrounding peak bone velocity (French 2005). This provides a window of opportunity during early puberty to promote healthy bone development (MacKaelvie *et al* 2002; Tan *et al* 2014; Beck *et al* 2014). Alternative research has identified the pre-pubertal years as the optimal opportunity for exercise-induced bone development (Bass *et al* 2000; Tan *et al* 2014). Both theories help to emphasize the importance of physical activity for bone health pre, and during, puberty due to the optimal amounts of growth hormones available (Janz et al 2010). This is important given that in the UK approximately 536,000 new fragility fractures occur each year, with risk of fractures increasing as bone mineral density decreases (Compston 2017).

#### 2:1:3:5 Psychological Health

Research exploring the effects of physical activity on psychological wellbeing in children primarily focuses on depression, anxiety, and self-esteem. A meta-analysis of 73 studies

exploring the effects of childhood physical activity on mental health noted that increased levels of physical activity significantly reduced depression and anxiety whilst increasing selfesteem (Ahn and Fedewa 2011). Research has identified that behaviour, happiness, intellect, and confidence scores are significantly lower in children who reported low levels of physical activity (Strauss *et al* 2001). Whilst the research regarding mental health and physical activity in children is largely correlational, and should therefore being interpreted with caution, a small number of longitudinal studies exist. A meta-analysis of 16 studies, involving 771 participants, conducted by Bailey *et al* (2018) identified a significant effect of light, moderate and vigorous physical activity intensities on depressive symptoms compared to control groups (standardised mean difference = -0.82, 95% Cl = -1.02 to -0.61 p = <0.05).

#### 2:1:3:6 Academic Achievement

It has been proposed that exercise has the ability to alter thinking, decision making, and behaviour in specific regions of the brain, the prefrontal cortex, which is the area responsible for those functions (Kopp 2012). Recently, this theory has extended to children with the consensus that these executive functions are crucial for a child's development (Diamond 2013) and broadly underpin learning and cognition, which are frequently associated with academic achievement (Hoffman 2012). The studies exploring the association between physical activity and academic achievement have mixed results. A 3-year randomised cluster trial, conducted by Donnelley *et al* (2017), found no improvements to academic outcomes as a result of physically active lessons, however the authors note that their aim of 100 minutes of physical activity per week was not achieved which may indicate that the dose of physical activity was not sufficient. However, a study conducted by Mullender-Wijnsma *et al* (2016) identified an improvement in math speed, general maths scores (ES = 0.42,  $\rho$  = <0.001) and spelling scores (ES = 0.45,  $\rho$  = <0.001) amongst children who received physically active maths lessons three times a week for 22 weeks compared with children in the control group. The lack of consistency between physical activity dose

implemented and academic outcomes measured make it difficult to draw reliable conclusions (Donnelley *et al* 2016; Watson *et al* 2017; Daly-Smith *et al* 2018).

The research on time on task behaviour, the amount of time a child can spend concentrating on a task, has produced more consistent results. A study conducted by Carlson *et al* 2015, reported that classrooms that implemented a 10-minute physical activity break reported fewer students who were off task, fewer behavioural problems and fewer students who lacked effort or gave up easily (ES = -0.17, p = <0.001). Similar findings were identified by Ma *et al* (2015) who noted that 4-minute physical activity breaks improved selective attention in the children receiving the intervention, compared to those in the control (ES = 0.23, p = <0.001). Interventions aiming to improve time on task behaviour that delivered short five-minute bouts of vigorous activity resulted in larger effect sizes than short breaks of moderate to vigorous intensity (Lucht et al 2013; Howie et al 2014; Mavilidi et al 2020).

### 2:1:4 Determinants of Childhood Physical Activity

Given the benefits of childhood physical activity, it is important to understand the factors that are likely to affect the frequency, intensity, type, and duration of children's physical activity behaviour. Understanding these determinants of childhood physical activity can help to enable the development of effective interventions (Sallis *et al* 1992).

#### 2:1:4:1 Social Environment

The family is considered a powerful agent of socialisation with family members, especially parents, playing an important role in the development of a child's health behaviours (Lau *et al* 1990). Strong positive correlations between parent's and children's physical activity levels have frequently been identified, with directly modelling hypothesis acting as one possible explanation for this (Simonen *et al* 2002; Edwardson and Gorley 2010; Fuemmeler

*et a*/2011). The effects of parental beliefs and encouragement of children's physical activity levels have also been explored, with a strong positive correlation suggesting that a positive and encouraging narrative around physical activity may be able to increase childhood physical activity levels (Gustafson and Rhodes 2006). In addition to parental support, peer support is also positively associated with physical activity levels (Duncan *et al* 2005; Springer *et al* 2006). Hohepa *et al* (2007) identified a strong positive correlation to perceived peer support and lunchtime physical activity among primary school children in England. On the other hand, negative peer experiences such as verbal abuse are inversely associated with physical activity levels (Gray *et al* 2008). Consequently, children who receive criticism about their weight are less likely to engage in physical activity compared to their normal weight peers (Storch *et al* 2007). As a result of this influential nature, positive peer networks should be utilised when attempting to promote childhood physical activity (Salvy *et al* 2012).

#### 2:1:4:2 Physical Environment

Acknowledging social determinants of childhood physical activity has multiple benefits, however the context in which health behaviours take place also requires exploration (McCormack et al 2004). Stokolos (1996) suggests that a social ecological perspective of behaviour is necessary to explore interactions between the individual, social and physical environment. The physical environment in relation to physical activity has been of interest since the 1980s, with research identifying the environment as having both a passive influence over physical activity, via the design of the urban environment and buildings, and an active influence, via the provision of accessible, safe, and appealing physical activity environments (Sallis and Glanz 2009).

Whilst there is substantial research that indicates an association between the built environment and physical activity in adults (Sallis and Glanz 2009; Davidson and Lawson 2006), the associations are less understood in children. Understanding this association is important given that children have less autonomy in their behaviours and are more likely

than adults to be influenced by their environment (Panter *et a*/2008; McMillan 2005). Lack of pavements, long distances to schools and the need to cross busy streets can discourage children's engagement in physical activity (Sallis and Glanz 2009). Furthermore, rural children in the UK spend an average of 14-minutes being less sedentary than those from urban settlements (p = <.005) (McCrorie et al 2020). Physical environment research is being translated to the classroom environment in which school-aged children spend a large majority of their time. A study by Clemes *et a*/(2020) introduced sit stand desks to 8 primary schools which resulted in a mean difference in sitting time of -30.6 minutes per day (95% Cl: -56.42 to -4.84). Research conducted by Martin *et a*/(2015) emphasises the importance of creating a cultural shift in the way in which classrooms are viewed, by creating 'active classrooms' it is hypothesised that teachers will be able to implement physical activity more frequently.

Children of low socio-economic status risk delays in developing their movement abilities (Hardy *et al* 2012) and it has been argued that children from deprived areas often have limited access to safe outdoor play or lack opportunities to engage in activities or sports that help to promote movement competency (Giagazoglou et al 2013, Goodway et al 2005, Spengler *et al* 2011). A cross-sectional study conducted by Noonan *et al* (2015) explored the correlation between neighbourhood characteristics and health-related variables. The study concluded that children living in highly deprived areas, quantified by neighbourhood walkability, had the least favourable health-related variables such as physical activity levels and cardiorespiratory fitness compared with children from moderately deprived areas. As previously noted, children who display lower movement competencies are likely to have lower levels of perceived ability and therefore disengage in physical activity (Stodden *et al* 2008). If children from deprived areas are less likely to engage in physical activity, they are likely to have lower self-perceived ability, which could be one possible explanation for the statistically significant negative correlation. Fortunately, targeted interventions have begun to work with children from low socioeconomic groups, or highly deprived areas, with the aim of reducing the health inequality gap rather than widen it further (Johnstone et al 2019).

#### 2:1:4:3 Individual Factors

Whilst there is extensive literature that examines the social and environmental factors that influence childhood physical activity, little is known about individual factors that influence younger children's engagement in physical activity with most research focusing on adolescents and adults. Research aiming to investigate individual factors that may influence a child's physical activity engagement began to develop in the early 2000s. A study conducted by Humbert *et al* (2006) interviewed 160 children, aged between 12 and 18 years, and identified perceived competency as a key factor that either encouraged or discouraged their participants to take part in physical activity. Humbert and colleagues (2006) reported that feelings of confidence and skill were essential for the participants to have fun and significantly influenced their participation. On the other hand, participants who reported being made fun of, being picked last for a team or not being included had negative impacts on their attitude and subsequent engagement in physical activity (Humbert *et al* 2006). This is supported by the work of Lubans *et al* (2008) who note that self-efficacy is the most commonly assessed and supported mediating variable within physical activity interventions for youths.

In addition to enjoyment and self-efficacy, the differences between male and female engagement in physical activity has been evident in the research for decades, with lower levels of physical activity being consistently reported for girls compared to boys (Van Hecke *et al* 2016, Kalman *et al* 2015, Bucksch *et al* 2016). It's important to note that gender is considered multidimensional and includes gender roles, such as behavioural norms, gender relations and, gender identities (Johnson *et al* 2014). A qualitative study conducted by Vu *et al* (2006) noted that girls who engaged in regular physical activity were often referred to as tomboys. The female participants who did not frequently engage in physical activity reported that name calling and taunting from their male peers was influential in their reluctance to be more physically active (Vu *et al* 2006). Increasing girls physical activity level is a public health priority, however a recent review conducted by Biddle *et al* (2014)

identified that most physical activity interventions aimed at improving childhood physical activity have produced only small overall effects on girl's physical activity.
### 2:2 Movement Skills

2:2:1 Fundamental Movement Skills

Physical activity research has faced critique for not focusing on the developmental nature of fundamental movement skills and the influence they have on physical activity engagement (Stodden et al 2008). Fundamental movement skills can be defined as:

*"Basic learnt movement patterns that do not occur naturally and are suggested to be foundational for more complex physical and sporting activities" (Barnett et al 2016, p. 224).* 

Stodden *et al* (2008) note that previous work has primarily focused on measuring physical activity levels, without acknowledging that learning to move is an essential skill that underpins physical activity. During the lifespan a child's movement skills develop over six qualitatively different periods. These periods include reflexive, preadapted, fundamental movement, context-specific, skilful, and compensation (Clark 2005).

Suggested by Clarke in 2005, and widely accepted in the literature, reflexive and preadapted movement skills develop in early infancy, before children begin to develop fundamental movement skills. Fundamental movement skills are often referred to as the building blocks of movement (Clark 2005). They are broken down into locomotor (running, skipping), object control (throwing, catching) and stability skills (balancing, twisting) (Haywood at al 2009). Clark and Metcalfe (2002) note:

"The overall goal of the fundamental movement period is to build a sufficiently diverse motor repertoire that will allow for later learning of adaptive, skilled actions that can be flexibly tailored to different and specific movement contexts." (p. 176).

If children are unable to run, jump and catch they lack the necessary skills to be active and will face limited opportunities for engagement in physical activity. (Balyi et al 2013). Whilst it is of common belief that children naturally learn FMS, many children cannot perform FMS proficiently (Lawson *et al* 2021), as measured by the Test of Gross Motor Development (TGMD). As a result, an increasing number of children are displaying poor levels of movement skill competency as they get older (Malina 2008).

During childhood the central nervous system matures at an accelerated rate, creating a heightened neural plasticity which allows for greater skill acquisition (Borms 1986). This unique time frame offers the potential for children to improve FMS and neuromuscular coordination (Lloyd *et a*/2014). As children reach puberty the volume of grey matter in the brain decreases, making it harder for adolescences to develop new motor skills (Gogtay *et a*/2004). This highlights the years of 7 to 11 in early childhood, when a child is key-stage two, as a vital period for developing FMS and improving movement skill competency (Faigenbaum *et a*/2013).

The Youth Physical Development Model, developed by Lloyd and Oliver (2012) shown in Figure 2:1, indicates the physical qualities children should be developing based on their age. Those qualities that are presented in larger text are deemed to be the most important. The figure helps to depict the importance of FMS in early and middle childhood for both boys and girls, with it becoming less of a priority, although still important, as children reach adolescents.

				YOU	тн рі	HYSIC	AL DI	EVELC	OPME	NT (Y	PD) N	IODE	L FOF		.ES					
CHRONOLOGICAL AGE (YEARS)	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21+
AGE PERIODS	сні	EARL	Y DOD		м	IDDLE	сни	DHO	OD					ADO	LESCI	ENCE				ADULTHOOD
GROWTH RATE	RAPI	D GRO	OWTH	<del>~</del>	>	STEAD	OY GR	OWTH	Η ◀	$\leftrightarrow$	AD	OLESC	ENT S	PURT	~	→	DECL	INE IN	I GRO	WTH RATE
MATURATIONAL STATUS						YEAR	S PR	E-PHV	′ ∢	(		_	PHV	-			→	YEAR	S PO	ST-PHV
TRAINING ADAPTATION	PREI	оомі	NANT	LY NE	URAL	(AGE-	RELAT	ED)	~	>	сом	IBINA	rion (	DF NE	URAL	AND I	HORM	IONAL	. (MA	URITY-RELATED)
	I	M	S		FN	٨S			FMS							F	٨S			
		sss			s	ss			SSS							S	SS			
	N	1obili	ty			м	obil	ity			Mobility									
		Agilit	у			Α	gili	ty				Α	gili	ty				A	gilit	y
PHYSICAL QUALITIES	:	Spee	d			S	pee	ed				S	pee	d				S	pee	d
	1	Powe	r			Ρ	ow	er				Ρ	ow	er				P	ow	er
	Str	en	gth			Str	en	gth				Sti	enį	gth				Str	en	gth
					Hyper	trophy					Hypertrophy Hypertrophy Hypertro			Hypertrophy						
	Endu	rance	& MC			E	ndurar	nce & M	ис				Endu	rance	& MC			Endu	ıran	ce & MC
TRAINING STRUCTURE	UN	STRU	UCTUR	RED	1	low	STRU	CTUR	E		MOD	ERAT CTUR	E	HIG	н эт	RUCT	URE	VER	ч ню	SH STRUCTURE

			YOUT	н рн	YSICA	L DE	VELO	PMEN	IT (YP	D) M	ODI	EL FOR	FEM/	ALES					
CHRONOLOGICAL AGE (YEARS)	2	3 4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	3 14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21+
AGE PERIODS	E CHIL	Arly .Dhood	м	IDDLE	ЕСНІ	DHO	OD					ADOLE	SCEN	CE				A	DULTHOOD
GROWTH RATE	RAPID	GROWTH	~	<b>ک</b>	TEAD	Y GRO	OWTH	•	→	ADOL	ESC	ENT SPU	JRT	~	▶ □	ECLIN	E IN G	ROW	TH RATE
MATURATIONAL STATUS			YEAR	S PRE	E-PHV		←		_	РНV				→	YEAR	S PO	ST-PH	v	
TRAINING ADAPTATION	PRED	OMINANT	LY NE	URAL	(AGE-	RELAT	TED)	+	<b>→</b>	сом	BINA	TION O	FNEU	JRAL A	ND H	ORM	ONAL	(MAT	JRITY-RELATED)
	F	MS	I	FM	S	FI	MS							FI	٧S				
		SSS		SSS		S	SS							S	SS				
	м	obility		м	obil	ity								Mo	bility				
	A	gility		Α	gili	ty				Agi	ilit	y					Agi	lity	
PHYSICAL QUALITIES	s	peed		S	pee	ed				Spe	ee	d					Spe	eed	
	P	ower		Ρ	ow	er				Ροι	we	er					Po	ver	
	Stre	ength		Str	en	gth			S	tre	ng	th				S	tre	ngt	h
			Hyper	trophy				Hyper	trophy			Ну	per	tro	phy	1		ŀ	lypertrophy
	Endura	ance & MC		Er	ndurar	nce & P	мс				En	durance	& мс				Endu	ıran	ce & MC
TRAINING STRUCTURE	UNS	TRUCTUR	RED	1	low	STRU	CTUR	E		MOD	ERA CTU	RE	ню	SH ST	RUCT	URE	VER	YHIC	H STRUCTURE

Figure 2:1 The Youth Physical Development Model, Lloyd and Oliver (2012): Font size refers to importance; light pink boxes refer to preadolescent periods of adaptation, dark pink boxes refer to adolescent periods of adaptation. FMS = fundamental movement skills; MC = metabolic conditioning; PHV = peak height velocity; SSS = sport-specific skills; YPD = youth physical development.

## 2:2:2 Movement Skill Competency

The fundamental movement period ends when the child's FMS successfully become context-specific movements (Clark 2005). The context-specific period, thought to begin around the age of seven when children show significant cognitive development, is a

transition from fundamental movement skills to the skilful period (Clark 2005). Once mastered, movement in the skilful period is performed with consistency and efficiency both physiologically and psychologically (Clark 2005). The importance of exposing children to a wide variety of movement experiences during this time has been noted by Baker *et al* (2003). This is supported by Abernethy *et al* (2005), who suggest a wide range of physical activities should be available to children, particularly activities that involve whole-body movements which encourage the child to move through different planes of movement and recruit large muscles groups, in order to allow for movement skills to be learned, developed and transferred.

The process of a child developing these skills throughout childhood contributes to a child's physical literacy (Whitehead 2013). For a child to become physically literate, FMS must be adequately learnt to develop a good level of movement skill competency. The physically literate child will then be able to effectively utilise a wide range of movement skills dependent on the environment they are in (Whitehead 2013). In addition to physical movement ability, physically literate children also have a greater knowledge and understanding of physical activity including its importance and benefits (Sport England 2020b). These physically literate children, who demonstrate greater movement competency, are more likely to engage in higher levels of physical activity compared to children with less proficient movement skills (Castelli *et al* 2015).

#### 2:2:3 Foundational Movement Skills

It has recently been suggested by Hulteen *et al* (2018) that the term fundamental movement skill is too narrow and does not include all of the skills that may help to promote physical activity engagement throughout the life course. Instead, Hulteen and colleagues (2018) introduce the concept of foundational movement skills and position this as an umbrella term that better reflects the wide variety of skills an individual should develop competency in. Foundational movement skills can be defined as goal-directed movement patterns that directly and indirectly impact an individual's capability to be physically active

and can be developed to enhance physical activity participation and promote health across the lifespan (Hulteen *et al* 2018). Hulteen *et al* (2018) suggest foundational skills can be advanced or adapted for more context-specifc applications across the lifespan, which help to promote long-term engagement in physical activity.

2:2:4 Determinants of Movement Skill Competency

#### 2:2:4:a Perceived Movement Skill Competence

Perceived movement skill competence, defined as an individual's perception of their actual movement skill competency, is a developmental concept that changes across time (Harter *et al* 2006). From age seven, and with newly developed cognitive abilities, children's perceived competence accurately reflects their actual competency (Harter 2006). Perceived competence is an important determinant of a child's behaviours and actions (Deci and Ryan 2012). Children with high perceived competence often have higher selfesteem, exert more effort, and select challenging tasks (Weiss and Amorose 2005). Consequently, it has been suggested that children with good movement skills have high perceived competence, view tasks as less difficult and will frequently attempt them (Deci and Ruan 2012). On the other hand, children with poor movement skills have lower perceived competence, and are less likely to engage in physically demanding activities (McCullough *et a*/2009).

Jekauc *et al* (2017) suggests that the relationship between physical activity, movement ability and perceived movement skill competency is circular in that well-developed movement skills lead to good performance and positive feedback, which are related to positive emotions and motivation to perform physical activity (Wienke and Jekauc 2016; Jekauc 2015). Perceived movement skill competence is therefore an important mediating variable that influences the relationships between movement skill development and physical activity engagement over time (Stodden *et al* 2008). The lack of longitudinal research in this area presents an interesting conundrum which raises the question as to

whether interventions should either aim to improve actual movement skill competency, treating improved self-perception and increased engagement as secondary outcomes, or instead treat self-efficacy as the primary outcome, with increased engagement and improved actual movement skill competencies as secondaries. Investigations over a longitudinal period are warranted to explore how these variables influence one another further.

#### 2:2:4:b Enjoyment

Previous research has identified enjoyment as being a key determinant of physical activity engagement (Gao et al 2012, Hagberg et al 2009, Cariney et al 2012). Physical activity enjoyment, a psychological experience characterised by fun and pleasure, can be influenced by intensity, how a child perceived success and failure, as well as emotional state (Gao et al 2012, Smith and St Pierre 2009). Researchers have emphasised the importance of enjoyment by suggesting it should be treated as a primary outcome when designing physical activity programmes for children (McKenzie *et al* 2004; Webber *et al* 2008). To date, research on enjoyment has predominantly investigated the impact is has on physical activity engagement or alternatively how enjoyment interacts with self-efficacy. The work of Jakauc *et al (*2017), for example, suggests that children who have poorly developed movement skills may perform poorly and experience negative emotions as a result, which can disengage children from participation due to lack of enjoyment. Given the associations between enjoyment a physical activity, it must be considered that enjoyment may influence movement skill competency too.

#### 2:2:4:c Strength

It has previously been suggested that muscular strength is critical for the successful development of movement competency (Behringer *et a*/2011). More recently this has been supported by The United Kingdom's Strength and Condition Association (UKSCA) position statement on youth resistance training, which suggests that strength training may have a

positive impact on movement skill (Lloyd *et al* 2014). Studies have identified positive impacts of strength training on indicators of movement skill such as squatting (Lloyd *et al* 2016), jumping (Alberga *et al* 2015) and throwing (Hummami *et al* 2017). However, there is often an over reliance on using resistance machines to develop strength that are not commonly available in primary school settings (Grainger *et al* 2020).

Grainger *et al* (2020) studied the effect on strength training on movement skill in 72 children aged between 10-11. Movement ability was measured using the Canadian agility and movement skills assessment (CAMSA), with strength being measured using a dynamometer for upper body and countermovement jump for lower body. Their findings suggest that children who completed bi-weekly sessions of strength training displayed improved movement skill and strength 4 weeks later. In 2019, Pichardo *et al* demonstrated that movement skill competency, measured using the RTSB was associated with isometric-mid thigh pull force in 108 adolescent boys aged 13-14 years. Boys with low strength scores were nearly eight times more likely to score poorly in the RTSB compared with their peers who demonstrated high levels of strength (Pichardo *et al* 2019). Given the small, same-sex sample of participants included in the research, future research exploring the relationship between strength and movement skill competency is warranted.

## 2:2:4:d Socio-Economic Status

Socio-economic status has been identified as a determinant of physical activity that predisposes, enables or reinforces physical activity behaviour (Inchley *et al* 2005; Hardey *et al* 2012). Despite this, there is a lack of research that aims to investigate how socioeconomic status and deprivation may impact movement skill competency of primary school aged children in England. In the United Kingdom the socio-economic status of a child is frequently calculated using the Indices of Multiple Deprivation, each postcode is assigned a number which is calculated using data from household income, employment, health and disability, education, and the living environment (Noble et al 2007). Research from Australia

suggests that children who are classified as being of a low socio-economic status have a greater chance of experiencing delays to their movement skill development (Hardy *et al* 2012). Furthermore, children from deprived areas are considered to have limited access to safe outdoor play areas and lack of opportunities to engage in activities that help to promote and develop movement skill competency (Goodway and Smith 2005; Goodway *et al* 2010).

In the United Kingdom, research exploring the relationship between socio-economic status and movement skill competency has predominantly focused on pre-school aged children (Foulkes *et al* 2015, Eyre *et al* 2015, Roscoe *et al* 2019). However, a study conducted by Morley *et al* (2015) concluded that out of 369 children (176 females, 193 males, aged 5.96  $\pm$  0.57 years), participants from high and middle socioeconomic backgrounds scored an average of 34.8  $\pm$  13.8 and 32.7  $\pm$  10.5 respectively using the Bruininks-Oseretsky Test of Motor Proficiency, compared with their peers from low socioeconomic backgrounds who scored an average of 26.2  $\pm$  8.2 (p=<.001, ES = 0.16). The results of this study, in addition to the lack of research investigating this relationship in primary-school aged children in England, provide a strong rationale for future research in this area.

#### 2:2:5 Measurement of Movement Skills

Research exploring children's movement skills has traditionally focused on productoriented assessments which measure outcome of performance, such as distanced jumped or total amount of objects successfully caught (Collins et al 2019; True et al 2017). More recently, there has been a distinct move towards process-orientated assessments. Movement skill competency screens assess the qualitative aspects of movement, examining an individual's movement pattern and the ability to move effectively, therefore making them a process-oriented assessment (True et al 2017). Existing movement screens for children, such as the Test of Gross Motor Development-2 (TGMD-2) are focused on measuring fundamental movement skills such as running, jumping, and throwing (Cools et

al 2011; Ulrich 2000). However, in order to assess and develop more complex movements, developed within the context-specific and period, screens that go beyond the traditional FMS exercises are required (Pullen et al 2021).

The Functional Movement Screen (FMS) developed by Cook et al (2006) comprises seven movements ranging from a deep squat to an active straight leg raise. The FMS screen gives a score of 0-3 for each exercise, if the participant scores a 3 on the first repetition, they do not have to complete anymore which means the researcher is unable to determine if the participant moves well consistently. The Athletic Ability Assessment (AAA), introduced by McKeown et al (2014) is a movement screen designed to assess movement ability in athletes alongside performance. The screen aimed to determine the ability of athletes but has since been adapted as the Fundamental Gross Athletic Movement Assessment for use in youth populations. A key strength of this adapted screen is that the scoring criteria recognises the importance of movement variability using a grading system, positioning it as a more suitable screen to use with younger and untrain populations (Pullen et al 2021). The Resistance Training Skill Battey (RTSB) is a movement screen specifically designed for use in a school setting (Lubans et al 2014). The screen is comprised of six movements that involve bilateral, unilateral, pushing and pulling. The RTSB has been adapted for use in young populations, with researchers reporting good inter-rater and intra-rater reliability (Bebich-Philip et al 2016).

The Athletic Introductory Movement Screen (AIMS) is the most recent screen to emerge in the literature and consists of four exercises which involve lower body bilateral and unilateral, upper body push, anti-rotation, and core bracing (Rogers et al 2019). The importance of including stability skills within movement screens has been highlighted by Rudd et al (2015), who suggest that children's stability should be assessed and developed alongside the other key movement skill competencies. AIMS adapts the performance criteria used in the AAA (McKeown et al 2014) and some of the movements from the RTSB (Lubans et al 2014). The screen is one of the only process-orientated measurements to assess participants across multiple repetitions, capturing movement from both the frontal

and sagittal view, which allows the researcher to assess consistency. The adaptations from the RTSB and AAA allows for the AIMS to be quicker and easier to implement with large cohorts of children due to the number of exercises included and the limited equipment needed.

### 2:3 Sedentary Behaviour

#### 2:3:1 Definition, Guidelines and Prevalence

Sedentary behaviour can be defined as behaviour that occurs when an individual is engaging in an activity that requires minimal movement and energy expenditure (Department of Health 2010). Sedentary behaviour is characterized by long periods of time spent sitting down and can include activities such as television viewing, computer use, mobile phone use and gaming, and is quantified as any activity that equates to <1.5 METs (Pate et al 2011; Shakir et al 2018). It is important to note that sedentary behaviour should not be defined as failure to be physically active, as an individual can be highly sedentary but still meet physical activity recommendations (Pate *et al* 2011). Therefore, it is important to recognise sedentary behaviour as a distinct construct from physical activity with its own independent links to health outcomes.

Research has established associations between increased time spent in sedentary behaviours and the increase prevalence of childhood obesity (Trioano *et al* 2008; Rey-Lopez et al 2008). Self-reported and objectively measured indicators of sedentary behaviour consistently show that sedentary behaviour is high among children and increases with age (Pate *et al* 2011; Carson et al 2016). Research from the British Heart Foundation (2017) indicates that boys and girls in England are spending 4.2 hours and 3.3 hours, respectively, in sedentary behaviours per day. It has been suggested by Pate *et al* (2011) that the availability of electronic forms of entertainment such as television, the internet and mobile phones have negatively impacted sedentary behaviour patterns.

Being sedentary for more than two hours a day has been consistently associated with unfavourable body weight, decreased fitness, low self-esteem and decreased academic achievement (Tremblay *et al* 2011). Furthermore, research has identified sedentary behaviour as being associated with an increased risk of cardio-metabolic disease, all-cause mortality and multiple physiological and psychological problems independent of physical

activity levels (Treuth *et al* 2009; Owen *et al* 2009; Katzmarzyk *et al* 2009). As a result of this, Trembley *et al* (2012) highlights the importance of attempting to both increase physical activity whilst decreasing sedentary behaviour.

#### 2:4 School Settings and Classroom Environments

## 2:4:1 Physical Activity within School Settings

The World Health Organisation (2012) identify schools as primary sites for health interventions due to their ability to reach the vast majority of school aged children. On average, children spend 30 hours per week in school, positioning the school environment as a feasible setting for delivering movement and physical activity interventions (Public Health England 2020). However, primary school children spend the majority of their school day being sedentary (Abbott *et al* 2013). In 2019, the United Kingdom's Ministry of Education suggested that primary schools should be providing their pupils with 30 minutes of physical activity per day in addition to breaktime and lunchtime. Didactic teaching, the one-way transfer of information with minimal feedback, is frequently used throughout primary school classrooms in England (Harris 2019). The choice to use such methods is strongly influenced by both traditional expectations and a culture of performativity within primary schools (Hall *et al* 2009). Such teaching methods, commonly used to help students learn and recall knowledge, often involve large periods of time being seated and inactive (Nettlefold *et al* 2011).

In addition to sedentary teaching practices, opportunities for physical activity outside of the classroom, such as breaktimes and physical education, have decreased as a result of increased focus on academic performance (Hardman and Green 2011). This is worrying given the growing body of evidence that suggests sedentary behaviour can pose detrimental risks to children's health, independent of physical activity levels (Biddle *et al* 2004; Santos *et al* 2013; Coombs and Stamatakis 2015). Moreover, increased levels of physical activity during the school day have been associated with improved cognitive function (Watson *et al* 2017; Donnelly *et al* 2016), increased time-on-task behaviour (Mahar *et al* 2006; Grieci *et al* 2009) and overall academic achievement (Singh and Uijtdewilligen 2012; Daly-Smith 2018).

#### 2:4:2 Classroom Based Physical Activity Interventions

In order to tackle the issue at hand, interventions are being designed and implemented to reduce sedentary behaviour and increase physical activity within primary school classrooms. Watson *et al* (2017) identify three different types of classroom based physical activity interventions: (1) activity breaks, (2) curriculum-focused activity breaks and (3) physically active lessons. Activity breaks involve breaking up a lesson with short bouts of activity, not related to the subject being taught (see Ma *et al* 2015; Mead *et al* 2016; Schmidt *et al* 2016). Curriculum-focussed active breaks comprise of the same structure, but the activity is related to the subject being taught (see Goh *et al* 2016; Carlson *et al* 2015; Howie *et al* 2015). Finally, physically active lessons integrate movement into the teaching and learning process itself (see McCrady-Spitzer *et al* 2015; Riley *et al* 2016; Beck *et al* 2016).

Whilst all three types of intervention aim to improve physical activity and introduce movement into the classroom, they differ in approach and can therefore offer different benefits. For example, Quarmby *et al* (2018) note that physically active lessons encourage a paradigm shift in teaching practices, emphasising a more constructionist, problem-based learning approach in which teachers facilitate learning through physical activity. This type of paradigm shift is supported by O'Riordan (2016), who notes the current education system positions students as passive recipients instead of active agents in their own learning, thus failing to facilitate the social construction of knowledge. Daly-Smith *et al* (2018) identified teachers' perceptions of how parents expect their child to be taught during lessons as a barrier to implementing physically active lessons. The same study identified further barriers to implementation such as teachers being unable to assess or monitor what the children had learnt during the physically active lesson, as well as concerns regarding adding extra work to an already busy schedule (Daly-Smith *et al* 2018).

An alternative to physically active learning can be found through physically active breaks. Physically active breaks can either be directly related to the content being taught or completely unrelated. The daily mile, an idea which was introduced by a headteacher in

Scotland, is a recent example of a non-curriculum related physically active break which encourages all primary school children to walk or run a mile at some point throughout the school day. Teachers are encouraged to take their children outside for 15 minutes of physical activity a day, with those who run for the full 15 minutes likely to have completed a mile. In order to understand teacher's perceived barriers and facilitators to implementing the daily mile, Malden and Doi (2019) conducted semi-structured interviews with 13 teachers who were currently implementing the daily mile. Their results indicated that whilst teachers were positive about the effects the daily mile had on their children's fitness levels, barriers to implementation such as weather and time constraints prevented them from completing the daily mile every day. Furthermore, the majority of participants noted that getting the children ready to go outside was time consuming and reduced the amount of time they could spend teaching other subjects on the curriculum (Malden and Doi 2019). A recent study by Marchant et al (2020) noted that whilst teaching staff generally perceived the daily mile as a positive intervention, children often got bored quickly and wanted more variety. A review conducted by Fairhurst et al (2017) concluded that:

"Whilst measures to increase physical activity should be encouraged, initiatives should seek to make activity fun, engaging for all, varied, and should improve physical literacy through developing skill, co-ordination and confidence. Where additional time is made available, structured play is therefore preferable to the Daily Mile in increasing levels of physical activity in primary school children." p84.

It may therefore be the case that physically active breaks inside the classroom overcome the pedagogical barriers faced by physically active lessons and the practical barriers faced by physically active breaks outside of the classroom.

#### 2:5 Behaviour Change

#### 2:5:1 Defining Behaviour

Although research has identified negative physical and psychological health consequences associated with low levels of physical activity, there is strong evidence to suggest even a small change in behaviour can have a substantial effect on population health outcomes (National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence 2010). Therefore, understanding the behaviour and the context in which it occurs is essential for developing effective evidence-based health behaviour change. However, in order to do so, behaviour itself needs defining. As a result of a multidisciplinary consensus study of theories of behaviour change, Hobbs *et al* (2011) defined behaviours as being anything an individual does in response to internal or external events, they are physical events that occur in the body and are controlled by the brain. Expanding on this, it has been suggested that actions can be overt such as motor or verbal and are measured objectively, or covert such as physiological responses which are often collected using subjective methods (Davis *et al* 2011).

#### 2:5:2 Behaviour Change Interventions

Behaviour change interventions are fundamental in the efforts to improve public health, given that behaviour change is often dependent on the implementation of evidence-based practice. Behaviour change interventions can be defined as coordinated sets of activities designed to change specific behaviour patterns (Davis *et al* 2014). Despite this, interventions are often based on implicit common-sense models of behaviour (Cameron *et al* 2020). Even when intervention models are used together, they exclude potentially important variables as a result of not accounting for a full range of possible influences. For example, the Health Belief Model is composed of four main perceived components, susceptibility, severity, benefits, and barriers. An individual is likely to change their health behaviour if they perceive the threat of severity and susceptibility to be high enough, along with the benefits of changing to the health behaviour being worthwhile (Janz and Becker

1984). However, this is critiqued by West and Brown (2014) for failing to address the important roles of habit, self-control, impulsivity, and associative learning. This is problematic given that habits, for example, are highly prevalent and structure most of our everyday life (Wood *et al* 2014), particularly when focusing on physical activity (Rebar 2016).

2:5:3 The UK National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE): Public Health Guidance of Behaviour Change

In 2008, the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) identified evidencebased principles of behaviour change. Within the guidelines, it was noted that three specific recommendations were highly relevant to those interested in understanding and promoting individual level behaviour change. Those recommendations included (1) education and training, (2) psychological targets to be considered when designing individual-level interventions and (3) the importance of planning intervention evaluations such that they contribute to the understanding of causal processes underlying effectiveness (Abraham *et* a/2008).

In addition to the guidelines a set of core competencies were put forward, suggesting that any researcher attempting to design and implement a behaviour change intervention should be able to:

- Critically evaluate the evidence for different approaches to behaviour change
- Design, implement and evaluate valid and reliable interventions working in partnership with members of the target population and those with local knowledge, taking account of the social, environmental, and economic context of behaviours
- Identify and use appropriate outcome measures to assess changes in behaviour and employ a range of behaviour change methods and approaches, according to the best available evidence

The NICE guidelines finish with recommendation for future behaviour change research, which firstly suggest that evaluation of behaviour change interventions should be reported in detail and in a standardised manner. Secondly, the guidance recommends that research should collect adequate baseline data and post-intervention data of both behavioural and health outcomes. Finally, there is emphasis placed on cost effectiveness and external validity, suggesting that interventions should be designed to be easy to implement and sustainable in routine practice as failure to do so can result in a lack of adoption and effectiveness.

#### 2:5:4 An Introduction to the Behaviour Change Wheel

The Behaviour Change Wheel (BCW) emerged as a result of a systematic review that analysed behavioural theories and intervention frameworks in relation to a usefulness criterion (Mitchie *et al* 2015). This analysis was the first of its kind to develop a new framework constructed from existing frameworks in an explicit attempt to overcome their previously noted limitations. A total of 19 frameworks were identified, however no single framework covered a full range of intervention functions or UK policies, with only a minority being linked to a model of behaviour change and/or meeting the usefulness criterion (Mitchie *et al* 2015). As result, the BCW has established itself as important tool for the rigorous development of interventions (Gould *et al* 2017). Interventions aimed at mental health (Murphy *et al* 2014), hearing aid use (Barker *et al* 2016), smoking cessation (Fulton *et al* 2016; Tombor *et al* 2016) and physical activity (Cane *et al* 2012; Westland *et al* 2017) have used the BCW to systematically develop complex behaviour change strategies.

### 2:5:5 COM-B Model

The COM-B model developed by Mitchie *et al* (2011) is a behaviour system comprising of four components that interact with one another (see Figure 2:2) that sits at the centre of the BCW. The model offers a framework for mapping and understanding multiple factors that shape behaviour change, which in this case involves teachers integrating physically active movement breaks into the classroom (Mitchie *et al* 2011). The COM-B model offers

a starting point to planning and designing interventions by encouraging researchers to analyse the current behaviour as well as barriers and facilitators to adopting a new behaviour by considering capability, motivation, and opportunity. The single-headed and double-headed arrows represent the possible influence between components in the system. For example, opportunity can influence motivation which can then influence behaviour.



Figure 2:2 The COM-B Model, adapted from Mitchie *et al* (2011).

## 2:5:5a Capability (Psychological and Physical)

Capability is defined as "the individual's psychological and physical capacity to engage in the activity concerned, it includes having the necessary knowledge and skills" (Mitchie *et al* 2011, p.6). Capability is broken down into psychological capability, which relates to the ability to engage in the necessary thought processes such as comprehension and reasoning. Physical capability relates to physical skill, strength and/or stamina.

2:5:5b Motivation (Reflective and Automatic)

Motivation is defined as "all those brain processes that energise and direct behaviour, not just goals and conscious decision. It includes habitual processes, emotional responding, as well as analytical decision-making" (Mitchie *et al* 2011, p.6). Within motivation there are

both reflective processes, which refer to evaluation and planning, and automatic processes which arise from associative learning and/or innate dispositions (Fishbein *et al* 2001).

## 2:5:5c Opportunity (Physical and Social)

Opportunity is defined as "all the factors that lie outside the individual that make the behaviour possible or prompt it" (Mitchie *et al* 2011, p.6). Opportunity can be distinguished between physical opportunities afforded by the environment, and social opportunities afforded by the cultural environment that dictates the way in which we think about things.

# 2:5:6 The Practical Application of BCW and COM-B

The creators of the BCW, Mitchie *et al* (2015), provide three comprehensive stages of intervention design each with their own set of steps guided by worksheets. Stage 1 is designed to help the researcher understand the behaviour by defining the problem, selecting, and specifying the target behaviour and identifying specifically what needs to change. Stage 2 involves exploring intervention options by evaluating intervention functions using an APEASE criteria (see Table 2:1). Finally, stage 3 encourages the researcher to identify behaviour change techniques to use within their chosen intervention functions.

Criterion	Description
Affordability	How far can it be afforded when delivered at the scale intended?
Practicability	Can it be implemented as designed within the intended context, material, and human resources?
Effectiveness and Cost- effectiveness	How effective and cost-effective is it in achieving desired objectives in the target population?

Table 2:1 The APEASE criteria, taken from Mitchie *et al* (2011)

Acceptability	How far is it acceptable to all key stakeholders?
Side- Effects/Safety	How far does it lead to unintended adverse or beneficial outcomes?
Equity	How far does it increase or decrease differences between advantaged and disadvantaged sectors of society?

The COM-B model addresses some gaps in existing behaviour change theories, such as those identified within the Theory of Planned Behaviour by including components that address habit, self-control, and impulsivity. The model includes both automatic and analytical processes within 'motivation' whilst 'opportunity' includes all factors external to an individual that either make the behaviour possible or prompt it. Finally, 'capability' includes all factors internal to an individual that contribute to their ability to perform a behaviour (Pinder *et al* 2018). A study conducted by Howlett *et al* (2019) examined the constructs of capability, opportunity, and motivation from the COM-B model and their predictive validity on moderate-to-vigorous physical activity. Using a prospective survey design, 186 healthy adults completed questionnaire measures representing the BCW and COM-B framework, before completing measures representing physical activity levels one-week later. The results suggested that psychological capability and reflective motivation were the two stronger predictors of physical activity amongst participants, and the COM-B model is useful for predicting physical activity (Howlett *et al* 2019).

### 2:6 Process Evaluations

#### 2:6:1 Translating Research into Practice

The gap between development of effective interventions and the wide-scale adoption of these interventions in real-world settings has been reported since the early 2000's (Durlak and DuPre 2008; Glasgow and Emmons 2007). Research has been critiqued for failing to report details on context, in addition to clarity of implementation making it difficult for interventions to be replicated (Durlak and DuPre 2008). Implementation has been defined as a "specific set of activities designed to put into practice an activity or programme of known dimensions" (Fixsen et al 2005, p. 5). This encompasses all aspects of the process of intervention delivery including the extent to which an intervention and its elements are implemented as planned, how much of the intervention is delivered or received, how responsive participants were to the intervention and changes made to the intervention during implementation that enhance its fit within the setting it is being delivered in (Durlak and DuPre 2008; Naylor et al 2015). It has been argued by Durlak and DuPre (2008) that in order to bridge the gap between developed and adoption of effective physical activity interventions on a scale broad enough to promote large scale health changes, there is a critical need to understand factors related to intervention implementation. Understanding these factors within school-based settings is often more challenging due to the notion of schools and the education system itself sitting within a constantly changing broader context (Butler et al 2010; Newland et al 2013).

Given what is currently know about the low childhood physical activity rates levels in the UK, the need to bridge the gap is urgent. Naylor and McKay (2008) argue that effective physical activity interventions, delivered in settings where children learn, are an important part of the solution. In addition to having the potential to improve multiple health outcomes, there are also many direct benefits to the learner and learning environment such as improved classroom management (Mahar *et al* 2006) enhanced cognitive function (Donnelly *et al* 2011) and improved self-concept (Strong *et al* 2005). In addition to this, multiple systematic reviews demonstrate the efficacy of school-based approaches

(Dobbines *et al* 2013; Love *et al* 2018; Lai *et al* 2014). However, a systematic review conducted by Naylor *et al* (2015) identified an urgent need for more school-based physical activity studies that assess implementation through comprehensive process evaluation.

It is clear from the evidence reviewed so far that there is a cause-and-effect relationship between physical activity interventions and levels of childhood physical activity. Despite this, there is a distinct lack of research that addresses the translatability of the research into health promotion practice or its impact on public health (McGoey *et a*/2015). It has been argued that existing research and subsequent reviews have focused on the internal validity of childhood physical activity interventions, thus neglecting issues related to external validity (McGoey *et a*/2015). This is problematic given that the translation from research to practice presents a variety of barriers for both researchers and practitioners to consider, particularly where the school and classroom environments are concerned (Austin *et al* 2011).

In 2008, the Medical Research Council identified the need for guidance on process evaluations, recognising their importance for assessing fidelity, quality of implementation and identifying contextual factors associated with variation in outcomes (Criag *et a*/2008). As noted by Ciseell and Steckler (2004), an intervention may have limited effects due to weaknesses in design or because it was not properly implemented. On the other hand, positive outcomes can sometimes be achieved despite an intervention not being implemented as intended (Moore *et a*/2013). Therefore, process evaluations aim to capture details on whether the intervention was implemented as intended and the quantity of intervention implemented. In addition to what was delivered, process evaluations identify how the intervention was delivered (Carroll *et a*/2007). This provides policy makers and practitioners with vital information about how the intervention might be replicated, as well as providing general knowledge on how to implement a complex intervention within a specific setting. As Oldenburg *et a*/stated in 1999, pp123:

"The benefit of any health intervention is determined not only by its efficacy and effectiveness, but also by the extent to which it is appropriately adopted and implemented"

2:6:2 The RE-AIM Framework

The RE-AIM framework developed by Glasgow *et al* (1999) is a health promotion evaluation framework that enables complex settings-based interventions, such as those in school settings, to be comprehensively evaluated. As a result of this, the framework is frequently used to evaluate primary school physical activity interventions (Jenkinson *et al* 2012; Austin *et al* 2011; Collard *et al* 2010; De Meij *et al* 2008). The framework highlights the importance of both internal and external validity within translational research (Ory *et al* 2007). Importantly, the framework recognises that a behavioural change approach may work in theory, but it is necessary to understand how that approach will work in different populations and settings. In 2012, Kessler *et al* re-emphasised the importance of addressing all five components of the RE-AIM framework (reach, efficacy, adoption, implementation, and maintenance) in order to be maximally informative.

2:6:3 Interventions Aiming to Improve FMS, evaluated using RE-AIM Framework

## 2:6:3:1 Key Findings

The search for relevant literature was conducted using multiple electronic journal databases: PubMed, Scopus, Cochrane Reviews, Science-Direct and ProQuest. The search was limited to peer-reviewed academic journal articles published between 2001 and 2021. Search terms used included 'physical activity', 'fundamental movement skills', 'motor skills', 'movement skill', 'movement skill competency', 'intervention', 'randomised control trial', 'programmes', 'children', 'childhood', 'youth', and 'primary school'. Eligible studies were those that included: (1) the implementation of a fundamental movement or motor skill intervention; (2) a measure of movement skill competency; (3) children aged between 7-11.

Studies were excluded if they: (1) only described an intervention with no outcome data; (2) were not written in English; (3) were cross-sectional in nature; (4) didn't include a control group. To ensure only high-quality studies were reviewed, the 'Quality Assessment of Controlled Intervention Studies' (NIH) was used to evaluate the methodological quality of each study. Each study was given a score according to an adapted criterion of 8 items. The criteria assessed factors such validity and reliability of measures, adherence and reporting of actual probability/significance values, see Appendix 1.

All 16 studies evaluated concluded that at least one measurable foundational movement skill had improved significantly as a result of the physical activity intervention, see Table 2:2. Six out of the 16 studies measured physical activity as a secondary outcome variable. Four studies (Morano *et a*/2013; Van Beurden *et a*/2003; Salmon *et al*, Boyle-Homes *et a*/2009) reported that physical activity had significantly increased, whilst both studies conducted by Cliff et al (2007; 2010) reported neither an increase nor decrease of physical activity. Out of the seven studies that measured changes to BMI and/or body weight, six reported significant decreases (Korsten-Reck et al 2007; Morano et al 2013; Sola et al 2010; Steinberg et al 2013; Salmon et al 2008; Sollherhead et al 2006) whilst one did not (Cliff et al 2004). It is important to note that the interventions measuring BMI/bodyweight stated that reducing this outcome variable was one of the specific aims of the intervention itself. Finally, five interventions measured psychological outcomes, all of which reported significant improvements to at least one or more. These findings would therefore suggest that interventions aiming to improve fundamental movement skills and movement skill competency are successful at doing so. Furthermore, they have the potential to improve other health outcomes such as reducing in BMI/bodyweight, improved physical activity, and improved psychological health.

			Method				Outc	omes	
Author	Sample	Intervention	Exercise Content	Control Group	Measure of FMS/MS	Movement Skills Improved?	Physical Activity Improved?	Decreased BMI or Body Weight?	Improved Psychological Outcomes?
Van Beurden <i>et al</i> (2003) Australia	<ul> <li>N = 1045</li> <li>7-10yrs</li> <li>Boys and girls</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>1 year</li> <li>1 hour</li> <li>1x/week</li> <li>Lead by PE teachers</li> <li>Conducted during PE lessons</li> <li>Follow Up: Unclear</li> </ul>	Fundamental movement skills: vertical jump, leap, sprint run, kick, catch, throw and balance Whole-school approach. Online website for teachers and parents	9 intervention schools, 9 control schools (received no additional information)	NSW DET (FMS): Balance, sprint run, vertical jump, kick, hop, catch, throw and slide	Yes Highly significant improvement for all skills combined (p=.0001).	Yes Significant increase in PA compared to control schools (p=.008).	N/M	N/M
Sollerhead <i>et al</i> (2006) Sweden	<ul> <li>N = 132</li> <li>9-12yrs</li> <li>Boys and girls</li> <li>NW</li> <li>Mean BMI = 86</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Unclear</li> <li>40 minutes</li> <li>4x/week</li> <li>Lead by PE teachers</li> <li>Conducted during PE lessons</li> <li>Follow Up: 3 years</li> </ul>	Variety of indoor and outdoor exercises were encouraged. Overweight children were offered an additional lesson per week.	Received no intervention	EUROFIT testing battery (sit ups, broad jumps, sit and reach, handgrip test), plus rope skipping and ball bouncing.	Yes Significant differences in motor skills between experimental group (0.57) compared with control group (-0.65) (p=<.01).	N/M	Yes Changes in BMI were significantly better in the experimental group (-0.32) compared to control group (0.25) (p=<.03).	N/M

# Table 2:2 Intervention Results

Cliff <i>et al</i> (2007) Australia	<ul> <li>N = 13</li> <li>8-12yrs</li> <li>OW/OB</li> <li>BMI: 24.81±3.1 kg/m<sup>2</sup></li> <li>Boys and girls</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>10 weeks</li> <li>2 hours</li> <li>1x/week</li> <li>Lead by PE teachers</li> <li>Conducted at after school club</li> <li>Follow up: 9 months</li> </ul>	Locomotor Skills: Run, gallop. hop, leap, horizontal jump, slide Object Control: Ball strike, dribble, catch, kick, overhand throw, underhand roll	None	TGMD-2 (locomotor skills and objective control)	Yes Pre: 65.9±5.1 Post: 85.3±10.9 Follow-Up: 78.5±16.3 (p=<.001)	No	No	Yes Pre: 102.2±14 Post: 115.1±16.2 Follow-Up: 111.2±17.6 (p=<.002)
Korsten- Reck <i>et al</i> (2007) Germany	<ul> <li>N = 49</li> <li>8-12yrs</li> <li>OB</li> <li>BMI: 90- 97th percentile</li> <li>Boys and girls</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>8 months</li> <li>1 hour</li> <li>3x/week</li> <li>Lead by: NR</li> <li>Conducted at community sports Hall</li> <li>Follow Up: NR</li> </ul>	Moderate to vigorous endurance training and motor skills: Focused on coordination, flexibility, performance and strength Dietary/behavioural education & parental activities/homework	None	AST: Speed, aerobic capacity, strength and coordination (20m sprint, push up, ball throw, one leg balance)	Yes Push up, sprint and throw significantly improved (p=.0001). Single leg balance <i>did</i> <i>not.</i>	N/M	Yes Significant decrease in fat mass from 47.5% to 43.8% (p=<.0001).	N/M
Salmon <i>et al</i> (2008) Australia	<ul> <li>N = 268</li> <li>8-10yrs</li> <li>NW</li> <li>BMI: avg 3.4 boys, 2.6 girls</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>1 year</li> <li>1 hour</li> <li>1x/week</li> <li>Lead by PE teachers</li> <li>Conducted during PE lessons</li> <li>Follow Up: 12 months</li> </ul>	Game based physical activity, aiming to develop fundamental movement skills. Inside and outside environment. Implemented behavioural change approaches to physical activity	Received behavioural intervention, or FMS and behavioural intervention, or no intervention	FMS: A manual for classroom teachers (overhand throw, strike, kick, sprint run, jump)	Yes Girls improved their FMS significantly (.78) (p=.001). No significant difference for boys.	Yes Children in FMS group spent 7.8min per day more in MVPA than control (p=.01).	Yes Intervention group decreased BMI units by - 1.88 on average (p=.01).	Yes Children in FMS group reported higher average enjoyment scores (+.18) than control group (p=.01).

Foweather <i>et al</i> (2008) United Kingdom	<ul> <li>N = 34</li> <li>8-9yrs</li> <li>Boys and girls</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>9 weeks</li> <li>1 hour,</li> <li>2x/week</li> <li>Lead by sport coaches</li> <li>Conducted at after school club</li> <li>Follow Up: NR</li> </ul>	Gamed based physical activity. Fundamental movement skills: vertical jump, leap, sprint run, kick, catch, throw and balance	Received no additional information	Vertical jump, leap, sprint run, kick, catch, throw and static balance	Yes Balance Pre: 36.8 Post: 89.5 (P=.005).	N/M	N/M	N/M
Akbari <i>et al</i> (2009) Iran	• N = 40 • 7-9yrs • Boys	<ul> <li>8 weeks</li> <li>1 hour</li> <li>3x/week</li> <li>Follow up: NR</li> </ul>	Sessions included a warm up, a selection of exercises follow by a cool down. No further information.	Received no intervention	TGMD-2 (locomotor skills and objective control)	Yes Participants in the experimental group improved overall fundamental movement development by a mean of 17.2 (p=<.001) compared to control group.	N/M	N/M	N/M

Boyle- Homes <i>et al</i> (2009)	<ul> <li>N = 1464</li> <li>9-11yrs</li> <li>Boys and girls</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>1 school year</li> <li>30 minutes</li> <li>2x/week</li> <li>Lead by PE teachers</li> <li>Conducted during PE lessons</li> <li>Follow Up: 1 year</li> </ul>	Specialised PE programme to develop knowledge, motor skills and behaviours associated with an active lifestyle.	Received no intervention	Rubric created by researchers. Measured locomotor skills, posture and object control.	Yes Experimental group demonstrated greater motor skill ability in striking (4.02) and lifting and carrying (0.90) compared to the control group (p=<.001).	Yes Exprimental group reported greater total minutes of PA per day (169) compared to control (150). (p<.04).	N/R	Yes Experimental group reported higher self- efficacy scores (3.50) than comparison group (3.41) (p=<.01).
Cliff <i>et al</i> (2010) Australia	<ul> <li>N = 109</li> <li>5-9yrs</li> <li>OB</li> <li>BMI z-score: 2.8±3.7</li> <li>Boys and girls</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>10 weeks <ul> <li>3 month</li> <li>maintenance</li> <li>2 hours</li> <li>1x/week</li> </ul> </li> <li>Lead by PE teachers</li> <li>Conducted at after school club</li> <li>Follow up: 12 months</li> </ul>	Locomotor Skills: Run, gallop. hop, leap, horizontal jump, slide Object Control: Ball strike, dribble, catch, kick, overhand throw, underhand roll Parental activities/homework	Received dietary program or received dietary and PA intervention	TGMD-2 (locomotor skills and objective control)	Yes Significant treatment effects of +11-13% in motor skill gains (p=.0001).	Νο	N/R	Yes Significant improvements at 6 months (+.21) and 12 months (=+.21) (p=<.0001).

Sola <i>et al</i> (2010) Norway	<ul> <li>N = 62</li> <li>6-12yrs</li> <li>OB</li> <li>BMI:</li> <li>&gt;30kg/m<sup>2</sup></li> <li>Boys and girls</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>40 weeks</li> <li>20 weeks 2 hours 2x/week</li> <li>20 weeks 1 hours, 2x/week</li> <li>Lead by sports coaches</li> <li>Conducted: Unclear</li> <li>Follow Up: 12 months</li> </ul>	Indoor and outside physical activity: Speed, agility, coordination, balance and strength	None	Test created by Fjortoft <i>et al</i> (20m run, shuttle run, broad jump, one leg jump, ball throw, climb)	Yes Significant improvement s in broad jump (p=.07), climb (p=.001), agility run (p=.0001).	N/M	Yes Pre: 25.6±29.5 Post: 23.8-29.4 (p=<.0001).	N/M
Bakhtiari <i>et al</i> (2011) Iran	• N = 40 • 8-9yrs • Girls	<ul> <li>8 weeks</li> <li>45 minutes</li> <li>3x/week</li> <li>Follow up: NR</li> </ul>	Sessions included a warm up, a selection of exercises follow by a cool down. No further information.	Received no intervention	TGMD-2 (locomotor skills and objective control)	Yes Significant differences between control/ experimental group. For locomotor skills (8.433) manipulation skills (10.951) and overall motor development (13.203) (p=<.05).	N/M	N/M	N/M

Ericsson <i>et al</i> (2011) Sweden	<ul> <li>N = 263</li> <li>7-15yrs</li> <li>Boys and girls</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>9 years</li> <li>45 minutes</li> <li>5x/week</li> <li>Lead by PE teachers and sports coaches</li> <li>Conducted in PE lessons and sports clubs</li> <li>Follow up: 9 years</li> </ul>	Encouraged to practice fundamental movement skills. Teachers, parents and sports coaches advised to encourage participation. Aim to help children feel motivated and to enjoy activity.	Received no intervention	MUGI checklist (balance, coordination and hand-eye coordination)	Yes Experimental group improved motor skills after 1 year (51% good motor skills to 73% with good motor skills).	N/R	N/M	N/M
Mitchell <i>et al</i> (2011) New Zealand	<ul> <li>N = 598</li> <li>1-8yrs</li> <li>Boys and girls</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Unclear length, frequency and duration</li> <li>Lead by research assistants and teachers</li> <li>Conducted during PE lessons</li> <li>Follow Up: NR</li> </ul>	Research assistants working with teachers to up skill them in teaching fundamental movement skills (kicking, catching, throwing). Encouraged children to identify specific movements they wanted to improve on.	None	TGMD-2 (locomotor skills and objective control)	Yes All skills measured significantly improved (p=<.001). Kicking, throwing and striking saw the biggest improvement (49.8%, 63.5% and 76.3% retrospectivel y).	N/M	N/M	N/M

						Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
		<ul> <li>8 months</li> </ul>				Boys	Boys	Boys	Boys
	• N = 41	<ul> <li>2 hours</li> </ul>	FMS, muscle			Pre:67.82±11.	Pre:	Pre:	Pre:
	<ul> <li>8-10yrs</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>2-3x/week</li> </ul>	strengtn, power,		IGMD-2	31	2.15±0.51	2.2±0.36	17.77±3.05
	• OB	<ul> <li>Lead by</li> </ul>	speed and floxibility		(IUCUMULUI skills and	Post:	Post:	Post:	Post:
	• BMI:	specialist PE	speed and nexibility.	None	objective	76.55±15.73	2.48±0.69	2.19+0.36	18.86±2.82
Morano <i>et al</i>	>95th	instructors	Behavioural	None		Girls	Girls	Girls	Girls
(2013)	percentile	<ul> <li>Conducted at</li> </ul>	information session		iumn and sprint	Pre:	Pre:	Pre:	Pre:
	Boys and	university sports	with parents 30min		ahility	66.05±14.66	2.15±0.40	2.00±0.31	16.63±2.59
Italy	airls	hall	1x/week		ability	Post:	Post:	Post:	Post:
	9	Eollow Up <sup>-</sup> NB				79.47±12.74	2.49±0.49	1.93±0.34	18.31±2.94
						(p=<.0001).	(p=<.0001).	(p=<.0001).	(p=<.0001).
			Game based					Yes	
	- N - 20	<ul> <li>6 months</li> </ul>	physical activity:					Boys	
	• N = 29	<ul> <li>1 hour</li> </ul>	Muscle			Yes		Pre:	
	• 6-14yrs	<ul> <li>2x/week</li> </ul>	strengthening		Postugraphic	Stability		98.1±1.0	
	• OB	<ul> <li>Lead by youth</li> </ul>	exercises, balance,		assessment:	improved		Post:	
Ctainbarg at	• BMI:	coaches	agility, coordination	None	Stability Index,	(p=.05), falling	N/M	94.9±3.0	N/M
Steinberg <i>et</i>	96.9%±2.	Conducted at	and aeropic		weignt	index		GINS	
ar(2013)	3	community	endurance.		falling index	improved		FIE.	
Israal	<ul> <li>Boys and</li> </ul>	sports hall	Encouraged to		raining index	(p=.05).		Post:	
131461	girls	• Follow Lip: NB	narticinate in					9/1 3+7 6	
			additional exercise					(n = < 0.5)	
		6 wooko				Yes		(p <.00).	
	• N = 165	• o weeks	Research assistants		Co-ordination	Time taken to			
	• 7-8yrs	• 1 hour	conducted 3		wall: children	complete task			
	<ul> <li>Boys and</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>3x/week</li> </ul>	workshops with		instructed to	reduced from			
	girls	<ul> <li>Lead by teachers</li> </ul>	teachers to instruct	Received no	match certain	20.0 ±0.7 to			
Beck <i>et al</i>	• NW	<ul> <li>Conducted</li> </ul>	them how to	intervention	movements	17.9±.07 and	N/M	N/M	N/M
(2016)	• BMI: 15.8	during maths	incorporate motor		with numbers	was sustained			
	- 16.5	lessons	skills during maths		on the wall.	t follow up			
Denmark	(weight/he	<ul> <li>Follow Up: 8</li> </ul>	lessons. Whole body		I ime taken to	14.7±.08			
	ight <sup>2</sup>	weeks	movements such as		complete the	(p=<.05).			

skipping, crawling,	activity was
throwing, balancing.	recorded.

#### 2:6:3:2 Reach

Reach refers to the representativeness of the school and the settings or individual's willingness to participate in the study. Understanding how far an intervention reaches is vital given the increasing health inequalities across the UK. The majority of studies recruited participants through approaching schools, although the selection criteria was often unclear or not reported. Mitchell et al (2011) conducted a needs analysis to identify schools requiring additional help with teaching movement skills, although no further detail of the needs analysis was given. Understanding the characteristics of those who did not participate is important due to health interventions often failing to help those most in need, a concept known as the 'inverse care law' (Hart 1971). Consequently, despite aiming to narrow health inequalities, interventions can sometimes widen existing inequalities further (White et al 2009). Unfortunately, as with most research, there was a lack of data available about the schools and families who did not participate. All studies reported sample sizes, which ranged from 13 to 1464 with a median of 738. Conducting interventions in a school setting with both healthy weight and overweight/obese children therefore seems appropriate to increase the interventions reach through ease of access and lowered risk of stigmatisation.

#### 2:6:3:3 Efficacy

Efficacy considers the effectiveness of the intervention at influencing primary outcome changes, as well as assessing whether positive or negative outcomes were experienced by individuals or within the school setting. Additionally, there is emphasis placed on taking a participant-centred quality of life perspective, an important consideration for any health intervention. For example, the intervention conducted by Sola *et al* (2010) reported that a number of participants dropped out of the study because they felt stigmatised by being involved, thus suggesting an inclusive approach to childhood obesity interventions, such as using body neutral language and positive communication to all pupils, is necessary (Pop 2014).

Five out of the sixteen studies aimed to improve a psychological outcome (Cliff *et al* 2007; Cliff *et al* 2010; Salmon *et al* 2008; Morano *et al* 2012). The psychological outcomes included enjoyment of physical activity, self-efficacy, perceived physical ability and perceived athletic competency. All five interventions reported significant improvements, finding positive associations between perceived physical abilities and movement skill and/or FMS competency. This supports the growing body of research that suggests individuals who perceive themselves to be competent at physical activity are more likely to report higher levels of physical activity engagement (Cliff *et al* 2010; Stodden *et al* 2008).

The intervention conducted by Ericsson *et al* (2011) asked participants which movements they would like to learn and which movements they would like to get better at. A similar aim was emphasised by Morano *et al* (2012) who encouraged a non-competitive environment in order to improve perceived athletic abilities and develop a positive attitude towards physical activity. The process of encouraging children to identify skills they need to learn helps to empower and engage children in the learning process, attributes which have been associated with improved learning experience and outcomes (Babbie and Moulten 2007).

Whilst all interventions reported at least one improvement in FMS or movement skill competency, it is important to consider how much of the improvement was a direct result of the intervention training. Controlling for potential confounding variables increases the chances of determining causality between exposure and outcome. For example, Cliff *et al* (2010) measured and controlled for levels of physical activity outside of the intervention using accelerometers. Ericsson *et al* (2011) notes that children's general development will often naturally improve FMS and movement skill competency to some degree. Controlling and adjusting for improvement effects as a result of maturation is a suitable way to account for this potential confounding variable.

Furthermore, it is also important to consider the variability in measures used to assess movement. Lack of heterogeneity between interventions aiming to improve both physical activity and movement skill has been highlighted by Daly-Smith *et al* (2018) who notes this

makes it difficult to draw definite conclusions when reviewing the literature. The lack of a gold-standard tool to measure movement skill, in addition to the use of various processorientated measures, such as the Gross Motor Development (TGMD) and productorientated measures has been highlighted by Duncan *et al* (2020).

#### 2:6:3:4 Adoption

Adoption refers to the acceptance of the intervention within the organisation and examination of factors that influenced that decision and is usually assessed by direct observation or surveys. It is viewed as good practice to report intervention location, characteristics, level of expertise of individuals who delivered the intervention and inclusion/exclusion criteria. Identifying who did not take part in an intervention is often just as important as understanding who did, as often the data can be affected by respondent biases. Therefore, understanding potential barriers to adoption is necessary in order to inform future research. For example, many studies require the availability of school sports facilities to use during the intervention, such as the study conducted by Foweather et al (2008), this may create a barrier to participation if the school don't have the correct facilities, or if the researchers are unable to access them. The majority of interventions (n=9) were delivered by PE teachers, although their qualifications or specialisations were not reported. A small number of interventions (n=4) were delivered by sport and/or youth coaches. One study, conducted by Van Beurden et al (2003) recruited school principals, teachers, parents, and health workers to deliver the intervention. This type of whole-school approach was used to enable a multi-component intervention that encouraged greater adoption by ensuring all stakeholders had an active role in the implementation and delivery (Van Beurden et al 2003)

### 2:6:3:5 Implementation

Implementation refers to the extent to which the participants completed and made use of the various components of the intervention including barriers and facilitators to
implementation. Implementation often interacts with efficacy, with the belief that efficacy x implementation = effectiveness. The most commonly reported implementation element was intervention duration and frequency. Whilst nearly all studies reported duration, only one study reported actual intervention delivery time. Sollerhead *et al* (2006) noted that every session was guaranteed to last 40 minutes, with time to change and shower not being included. Implementation of an intervention can be explored in more detail using process evaluations.

Understanding study feasibility is another important element to the implementation process. The study conducted by Morano *et al* (2013) involved 9 specialist instructors delivering sessions three times a week, each two hours long. Whilst the intervention produced a significant change in both movement skill development and perceived physical abilities, it could be argued that recreating such conditions may not be feasible. Primary schools seem to be the most appropriate, and therefore frequently targeted, settings for MC/FMS interventions. PE lessons are often used to implement interventions, however as Sollerhead *et al* (2006) suggests, attempting to increase the frequency and duration of PE lessons conflicts with allocated time for other academic subjects. Foweather *et al* (2008) note that researchers should attempt to offer opportunities for FMS/MC development external to PE lessons alone. The study conducted by Beck *et al* (2016) negotiated these constraints well, by integrating their FMS/MC intervention during lesson time. They suggest:

"Teachers and researchers should consider integrating MC activity in learning activities relevant to the academic curriculum as a promising way to engage children, improve MC and improve academic achievement" pp12.

Physically active learning and active breaks have been utilised extensively by physical activity interventions, producing feasible positive outcomes for physical activity, weight/BMI and academic achievement (Watson *et al* 2017; Lander *et al* 2016; Khamablia *et al* 2012).

#### 2:6:3:6 Maintenance

Lastly, maintenance refers to the extent to which schools and leaders maintained, continued, or planned to continue with the intervention. A small number of studies reported attrition rates. Ericsson *et al* (2011) and Boyle-Holmes *et al* (2009) reported a 10% and 18% attrition rate respectively, both noting participant relocation as the cause. Steinberg *et al* (2013) reported a 20% dropout rate, noting transportation issues to the training centre as the main reason. The highest attrition rate of 43.5% was reported by Sola *et al* (2010) who included overweight and obese participants only. Reasons for dropout included lack of support from parents, problems with transport to the training facility and experiencing feelings of stigmatisation for taking part in the intervention. Interventions conducted in schools tended to have a lower attrition rate, such as that conducted by Sollerhead *et al* (2006) who reported a 1% drop out rate.

At the individual level, follow up data is necessary in order to understand if changes have been maintained. Of equal importance are setting level measures designed to understand whether an intervention has been established in an institution's everyday routine. Eight studies reported follow-up data, ranging from 8 weeks (Beck *et a*/2016) to 9 years (Ericsson *et al* 2011). The most common follow-up period was between 9 and 12 months. Eight studies did not report any follow-up data which is problematic given the aim of each health intervention is to implement behaviour change over a longitudinal period of time. Consequently, without such follow-up information it is difficult to draw conclusions on whether an intervention has successfully done so or not (Van Beaurden *et al* 2003).

Two studies (Cliff *et al* 2010; Sola *et al* 2010) included a maintenance phase within their intervention. Including a maintenance phase helps to understand long-term behaviour change at both the individual and settings level whilst often improving sustainability (Glasgow *et al* 2004). Cliff *et al* (2010) included movement skill booster sessions, skill revision and student/facilitator feedback during the maintenance phase. By including a maintenance phase there is greater chance that both participants and practitioners will

continue with their new behaviour (Schwarzer *et al* 2007). Interventions that prove to effective longitudinally are arguably the most appropriate for widespread scalability and translation (Lai *et al* 2014).

It is important to note the chasm between MC/FMS research and real-world settings. Ericcson *et al* (2011) note that teachers require more knowledge and training on MC/FMS interventions in order to help improve their efficacy and maintenance. This is supported by the work of Mitchell *et al* (2011) who notes that providing training and feedback to teachers improved motivation, sustainability, and engagement amongst teachers. A systematic review conducted by Lander *et al* (2016) concludes:

"It is clear that whilst teachers are capable of making substantial improvements in student outcomes in PA and FMS... teacher training component of school-based PA and/or FMS interventions is not only under-reported but is understudied, and, perhaps as a result, the value of teacher training is not widely understood" pp 135.

Consequently, future research should strive to bridge the gap between research and practice by upskilling teachers and encouraging sustainable behaviour changes.

2:6:3j Conclusions and Recommendations from Reviewed Studies

Randomised control trials exploring the associations between childhood obesity, physical activity, self-perception, and movement skill competency are limited. Despite this, this review of the small number of studies that have been conducted indicate that movement skill competency interventions can have a positive impact on physical activity levels, movement skill proficiency, perceived competency and in some cases body fat and/or BMI. A similar finding was noted by Han *et al* (2018) who explored interventions aiming to improve FMS/MC in overweight/obese children. They conclude:

"Developing effective intervention programs that specifically target FMS and MC could help break the vicious cycle of obesity and reduce the prevalence of comorbidities" pp101. An earlier review, conducted by Morgan *et al* (2016) drew similar conclusions, suggesting school and community-based programs that develop FMS significantly improve children's FMS abilities. These findings have been supported further by a number of systematic reviews (Cattuzzo *et al* 2016; Lai *et al* 2013; Logan *et al* 2011; Lubans *et al* 2011).

The evidence provided suggests that that school-based interventions, delivered by both teachers and practitioners, prove to be successful in improving either physical activity or movement skill competency or in some cases both. The average sample size of the studies included was 272, with interventions lasting for an average of 20 weeks. These findings help to indicate that researcher should aim to recruit a larger sample size if possible, to help increase the generalisability of findings. The reviewed studies provided good evidence that improving psychological outcomes, such as enjoyment and self-perceived ability, alongside physical outcomes was possible (Cliff et a/2007; Cliff et a/2010; Salmon et a/2008; Morano et al 2012). Seven studies implemented the intervention during PE lessons but as Sollerhead et al (2006) argues, attempting to increase the frequency or duration of PE lessons in schools across England is not feasible due to a demanding academic based curriculum. Foweather *et al* (2008) concluded their study by suggesting that researchers should attempt to offer opportunity for movement that may help to develop movement skill competency external to PE lessons. If possible, the intervention should therefore take place outside of PE lessons and provide children an opportunity to increase their movement throughout the school day.

The findings of the intervention studies outlined in Section 2:6 have helped to inform the direction of thesis and guide the development of the subsequent intervention by emphasising the importance of evaluation. In order for policy makers, practitioners or future researchers to understand how an intervention might be replicated, or how outcomes may be reproduced, it is important for intervention studies to report on efficacy, adoption,

implementation and maintenance (Moore *et al* 2015). An intervention may have limited efficacy because of its design, or because it was not implemented correctly (Steckler *et al* 2002). Therefore, in order draw conclusions about which elements of an intervention works, an evaluation of how it was delivered and received is required. The high variability of design features, such as intervention delivery, duration, frequency, intensity, and outcome measures identified within this review make this type of evaluation critical.

Chapter 3

The relationship between childhood physical activity, movement skill competency, self-perception, strength, and enjoyment in 7–11-year-olds

Presented at The British Association of Sport and Exercise Sciences (BASES) Conference 2019 - The relationship between childhood physical activity, movement skill competency and strength: what are we going to do about it? Cline, A., De Filippo, R., Knox, G., De Martin Silva, L. and Draper, S.

Presented at The International Society for Physical Activity and Health (ISPAH) 2021 -The relationship between childhood physical activity, movement skill competency and strength in 7–11-year-olds. Cline, A., De Filippo, R., Knox, G., De Martin Silva, L. and Draper, S.

### 3:1 Rationale

The association between movement ability, health and well-being, physical activity and strength has received developing interest over recent decades (Lubans *et a*/2010; Okley *et a*/2001; Stodden *et a*/2008). Foundational movement skills are considered the building blocks to proficient movement ability (Clarke 2005) and there is agreement that movement skill competency should be a consistent and on-going part of a child's life (Lloyd and Oliver 2012). The Youth Physical Development Model developed by Lloyd and Oliver (2012), as noted in Section 2:2:1, depict the importance of movement throughout childhood. In addition to movement ability, research suggests that strength development is also something that should be targeted and developed during childhood (Behringer *et a*/2011; Faigenbaum *et a*/2010; Granacher *et a*/2011). Importantly, it has been suggested that muscular strength is critical for the successful development of movement competency (Behringer *et a*/2011). The United Kingdom's Strength and Condition Association (UKSCA) position statement on youth resistance training supports this, suggesting that strength training may have a positive impact on movement skill (Lloyd *et a*/2014).

Studies exploring the interaction between strength and movement ability in children are limited. Teeple *et al* (1975) reported that muscular strength, measured using vertical jumps and standing broad jumps, could account for up to 70% of the variability in movement skills in boys aged between 7-12 years. Given the age of the study and development of measurements, such as force platforms and dynamometry, a more up to date exploration of the relationship between strength, physical activity and movement skill is warranted. Gomes *et al* (2016) noted that since the relationships among physical activity and muscular strength have not been extensively explored in previous research, and due to the fact that physical activity and physical fitness levels in youth have declined over the past decades, it is important to explore this possible interaction further.

More recent studies have identified positive impacts of strength training on indicators of movement skill such as squatting (Lloyd *et al* 2016), jumping (Alberga *et al* 2015) and throwing (Hummami *et al* 2017). However, there is often an over reliance on using

resistance machines to develop strength that are not commonly available in primary school settings (Grainger *et al* 2020). Gomes *et al* (2016) collected strength data from 378 children aged between 9 and 11 years using a dynamometer, whilst physical activity data was collected using accelerometers. The study explored how strength mediated the effects of low physical activity levels on metabolic profiles. The results suggested muscular strength played a relevant role in attenuating the effects of low physical activity levels on metabolic risk, as children with higher levels of muscular strength showed lower metabolic risk scores than their peers with lower muscular strength (Gomes *et al* 2016). The study didn't, however, explore the direct relationship between strength and physical activity.

More recently, Grainger *et al* (2020) studied the effect on strength training on movement skill in 72 children aged between 10-11. Movement ability was measured using the Canadian agility and movement skills assessment (CAMSA), with strength being measured using a dynamometer for upper body and countermovement jump for lower body. Their findings suggest that children who completed bi-weekly sessions of strength training displayed improved movement skill and strength 4 weeks later. In 2019, Pichardo et al demonstrated that movement skill competency, measured using the RTSB was associated with isometric-mid thigh pull force in 108 adolescent boys aged 13-14 years. Boys with low strength scores were nearly eight times more likely to score poorly in the RTSB compared with their peers who demonstrated high levels of strength.

In addition to physical measures, such as strength, physical activity and movement skill, perceived movement skill competency is also thought to play a key role in a child's development (Harter 1984). Originally introduced by Harter in 1984, perceived movement skill competency is associated with the number of times a child is willing to attempt something, in addition to persistence with a task (Harter and Pike 1984). It has since been argued that during early childhood, increased perceived movement skill competency may be valuable to drive acquisition of movement skill ability and physical activity levels due to children showing persistence and engagement with activities that require practice and skill (Stodden *et al* 2008). Jekauc *et al* (2017) suggests that this relationship between physical

activity, movement ability and perceived movement skill competency is circular in that welldeveloped movement skills lead to good performance and positive feedback, which are related to positive emotions and motivation to perform physical activity (Wienke and Jekauc 2016; Jekauc 2015). Consequently, a positive self-concept develops. On the other hand, poorly developed movement skills lead to poor performance and negative emotions, which can disengage children from participation (Jekauc *et a*/2017).

As described in Section 2:1:1, in England 44% of children aged between 5 and 18 are meeting the recommended physical activity guidelines, with physical activity decreasing significantly at key stage two (Sport England 2021). Childhood physical activity levels vary considerably depending on region. According to the Health Survey for England Report, the number of children meeting the recommended amount of physical activity in Gloucestershire has risen from 18% in 2018, to 48% in 2019, before falling in line with the national average of 44% in 2020. The change in questionnaire design and sample from Gloucestershire used warrants further exploration. Therefore, further investigations into physical activity, movement skill competency, enjoyment, self-perception, strength and the associations between these variables is required to help understand what is happening from a county perspective.

When this thesis was designed, in 2018, Sport England completed their Health Survey for England and reported that in the Gloucestershire, 18% of children were active for 60 minutes or more every day. In 2019, Sport England reported that this figure had increased, suggesting that 48% of children in Gloucestershire reported being active for 60 minutes or more a day. In the most recent report, published in 2020, the figure has decreased to 44% which is in line with the national average. The questionnaire had not been used in previous literature and was designed specifically for use within the Health Survey for England. Accelerometer data from 92 children was used to validate the questionnaire, with findings suggesting evidence of under and over measurement of physical activity. In 2019, the questionnaire changed from asking children if they were active for 'at least' 60 minutes a day, to if they were active for 'an average' of 60 minutes per day. In 2018, the survey

included 2331 children from Gloucestershire, but in 2019 and 2020 this decreased, and the study included 1995 and 1552 participants respectively. Each year a different number of children from each district are included in the sample, which means participation varies, for example in 2018 768 children from Cheltenham were included, but in 2020 there were 76 participants from the district included. Both the sample of participants included and subtle change in questionnaire warrant further investigation into childhood physical activity levels in Gloucestershire.

## 3:1:1 Aims

The aim of the present study was to establish the movement skill competency of Gloucestershire's primary school aged children, aged between 7-11 years old, whilst exploring possible associations between physical activity levels, movement skill competency, physical activity enjoyment, self-perception, and strength.

#### 3: Methods

#### 3:2:1 Participants

A total of 700 key stage 2 children from 10 Gloucestershire primary schools (boys (n=320), girls (n=380) (mean  $\pm$  SD) (9.2  $\pm$  1 years) participated in the study. In order to be able to promote generalisability of results, the inclusion criteria were as wide as possible. All children aged between 7-11 years who were healthy and free of disease were able to participate.

#### 3:2:2 Participant Recruitment

Upon approval from the university's ethic's board, all primary schools in Gloucestershire (n=231) were sent an email inviting them to take part in the research. The email highlighted the importance of childhood physical activity and movement skills, whilst briefly outlining how the research would be conducted should the headteacher decide to participate (see Appendix 2). In total, 231 schools were contacted, with 15 replying and expressing interest. The researched visited each school to meet with the headteacher and explain how the data collection would be conducted and answer any questions. Of the 15, two schools expressed concern that they would be unable to return a high number of parental consent forms and decided not to participate. A further 2 schools agreed to take part but did not have any parental consent forms returned so could not participate. The remaining 11 schools who took part were required to provide written consent from each headteacher, written consent from each parent and written assent from each child (See Appendices 3 to 8). Throughout the study, children were reminded that they did not have to take part and that they could decide to withdraw up until data analysis had started without consequence. Over the duration of the study, the researcher visited the 11 schools each afternoon to collect the necessary data.

All schools were located within the county of Gloucestershire, which has a total of 6 districts. The study included at least one school from each district. Six schools were classified as rural, with rural being defined as settlements below 10,000 people or in the open countryside. Two schools were semi-rural and a further three were inner city. The two largest schools, with 482 and 416 pupils were both inner city primary schools. Ten schools fell within 50% of the least deprived neighbourhoods in the country, with one school falling within 50% of the most deprived neighbourhoods in the country. All but one school were rated as good by Ofsted, one school was rated as outstanding.

## 3:2:3 Study Design

The study presented was a cross-sectional design. The data was collected over a period of three months from May to July. At the start of the day, participants were asked to complete physical activity, physical activity enjoyment and self-perception questionnaires. Children then completed a standardised RAMP warm up (Jefferys *et al.*, 2007) which involved the children completing 60s of jogging around the school hall to help raise their muscle temperature, before doing a 20 walking lunges to help mobilise their lower bodies, finishing with 10-star jumps to help prepare them for the explosive movement of a mid-thigh pull. They were then asked to complete a movement screen and strength test. From start to finish, it took each participant an average of an hour to complete all measurements.

#### 3:2:4 Measurements

# 3:2:4:1 Physical Activity Engagement

Pupils first completed a physical activity questionnaire (PAQ-C), validated by Kolwalski *et al* (2004), to measure the children's self-reported physical activity levels (see Appendix 9). The questionnaire took between 15 and 20 minutes to complete. Questions aimed to collect information on physical activity throughout the school day, at break times and lunch times, as well as how many sports the participants played and how much screen time they

had during weekdays and weekends. The responses were recorded using either a likert scale or multiple-choice style answers, an average was then calculated to form the final score.

3:2:4:2 Physical Activity Enjoyment

Pupils completed a 9-item physical activity enjoyment questionnaire (PACES) (see Appendix 10). The questionnaire asks children to consider 9 statements in relation to physical activity, such as 'I enjoy it' and 'I feel bored'. Children then use a likert scale to rate the statement based on their opinion with 1 being 'strongly disagree' and 10 being 'strongly agree'. The physical activity enjoyment questionnaire has been found as both a valid and reliable measurement tool when used with children aged between 7-11 (Moore *et al* 2009; Roman *et al* 2014).

### 3:2:4:3 Self-Perception

Children completed the self-perception profile for children (SPPC) (see Appendix 11). The SPPC is a measure designed to collect data on children's perceived athletic competence, physical appearance, and their self-worth. The questionnaire consists of structured alternative statements which give two opposite descriptions. For example, 'some children do very well at all kinds of sports' but 'other children do not feel that they are very good when it comes to sports'. Children are asked to decide which part of the statement is true for them, before deciding if it is 'really true' or 'sort of true' for them. It has been suggested that this structure decreases the tendency for children to give socially desirable answers (Harter, 1982). Interestingly, whilst the questionnaire has been used in multiple papers aiming to explore the relationship between perceived movement skill competency and actual movement skill competency (Vedul *et a*/2011; De Meester *et a*/2016; Lalor *et a*/2016) the feedback from teachers in the current study was that the younger children (aged between 7-9) found it difficult to interpret and answer the questions without support from teaching staff.

#### 3:2:4:4 Movement Skill Competency

The Athletic Introductory Movement Screen (AIMS) was administered according to procedures previously published (Rogers et al., 2019). This assessment tool was deemed appropriate for testing preadolescents movement skill competency in Gloucestershire primary school pupils given that is draws largely from the resistance training skills battery which has been proven as both valid and reliable when used in children aged between 5 and 16 (Bebich-Phillip 2016; Bennett et al 2017; Furzer et al 2018). The AIMS-4 tasks were performed in the following order: overhead squat with a dowel, half knelling push ups, alternative lunges and lastly straight-arm prone brace with alternative hand touches to the opposite shoulder (two per shoulder). To standardise the technical instructions across a large sample, the participants observed a pre-recorded video demonstration before completing each exercise. Following the first viewing, pupils were allowed to practice the movement, before being showed the video again. Following familiarisation (1-2 minutes per movement), pupils performed two sets of four repetitions per movement. Only questions related to the assessment protocol, such as the number of repetitions were answered during the assessment, no skill-related feedback was given by the researcher (Bebich-Philip et al., 2016).

The first set of four repetitions were recorded by an iPad (iPad Air, Apple, California, US) in the frontal plane, which was positioned two meters away from the pupil. Once, the four repetitions were performed the pupil was repositioned in front of the same iPad, to perform the second set of four repetitions in the sagittal plane. All recordings were examined after the assessment day by the researcher, with support from an additional assessor. Both the researcher and assessor paused, re-watched, and slowed footage down to obtain the most accurate score. Before independent assessments began, the researcher and assessor viewed samples of movement competency videos to discuss and establish agreed scoring system in relation to the performance criteria of the four tasks. Please see in the Appendix 12 for the scoring rubric, developed by Rogers *et al* 2019. Each participant was scored via video independently, before scores were reviewed and discrepancies addressed, each

participant could score anywhere between 16 and 48. Discrepancies were rectified by reviewing the recording whilst providing a verbal justification for each score, the researcher and assessor then discussed their rationale before agreeing on a final score. Inter-rater and intra-reliability data is presented in Section 3:2:5. When testing large cohorts of ten pupils per group, the familiarising and assessment of the AIMS-4 movement took approximately 50 minutes, while the examination of the four movement tasks and scoring required ten minutes per pupil.

#### 3:2:4:5 Isometric Strength

Isometric strength was assessed during an isometric mid-thigh pull testing, using a portable force platform sampling at 1000 Hz (FP8 Force Platform, HUR Labs, California, US). Research exploring isometric mid-thigh pull in children is in its early stages with emerging research suggesting it is a reliable and safe method for evaluation peak force in children aged between 6-17 years (Moeskops *et al* 2018; Pichardo 2019). This is important, given that the test has been significantly correlated to vertical jump performance, sprint speed, agility, weightlifting movements and 1RM squat and deadlift in adults (Juneja et al 2010; Thomas et al 2015; Haff et al 2005; De Witt et al 2018). For the isometric mid-thigh pull, pupils obtained a knee angle of approximately 130-145 degrees (Haff *et al.*, 1997; Beckham et al., 2013; Haff et al., 2015) and hip angle of approximately 140-145 degrees (Haff et al., 1997; Haff et al., 2015; Beckham et al., 2018), however pupils used a self-selected grip and foot position. An immovable, steel bar was positioned at mid-thigh, to mimic the position achieved at the initiation of the second pull of the clean (Haff *et al.*, 2015), using a portable squat rack. After the pupil was positioned as previously described, two submaximal isometric mid-thigh pulls warm-up trials were performed, one at 50% and one at 75% of the pupils perceived maximum effort separated by one minute of rest (Haff et al., 1997; Comfort et al., 2015).

Pupils performed three maximal isometric mid-thigh pull and were instructed to 'pull as hard and as fast as possible', while 'pushing against the ground' before the test was performed

(Haff *et al.*, 1997; Stone *et al.*, 2003; Haff *et al.*, 2015). Before each pull, the pupil was asked to apply the minimum amount of pre-tension required to remove slack from the bar (Beckham *et al.*, 2013; Haff *et al.*, 2015). Once comfortable and ready, pupils were counted from '3,2,1, pull' performing a maximal isometric effort for five seconds. All pupils were given strong verbal encouragement during each trial by being told to 'pull, pull, pull, pull' for the duration of the five seconds (Halperin *et al.*, 2016). No further instructions were given, to standardise the test amongst participants. Two minutes of rest were greater than 250N during trails, the best recorded peak force was analysed.

#### 3:2:5 Data Analysis

The data was analysed using SPSS (IBM Corp. Released 2019. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 26.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp). All data were first tested for normality using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Data were found to not be normally distributed and so non-parametric tests were used to analyse the data; data are therefore presented as median (IQR). The effects of gender were calculated using Mann-Whitney U. The effects of year groups were calculated using Kruskall-Wallis. Where significant effects were found, posthoc tests between pairs were calculated using Bonferroni correction Mann-Whitney U tests. Spearman's rho correlation was used to explore possible correlations between variables, correlations of interest are reported in table 5.

To explore the data in greater depth, quartiles for AIMS-4 total score were calculated. The data was split into quartiles, with percentile groups being formulated as noted in table 6. Descriptive statistics were then run on each group to identify the median for each dependant variable, recorded in table 7. Significant differences between each group were identified using a Kruskal-Wallis analysis, noted in table 7 and displayed in figures A-G. Statistical differences between each group have been noted in each column where significant (<0.05). Alpha was set at <0.05. Data outputs from SPSS are included in Appendices 14 to 37.

To evaluate inter and intra-rater reliability, a random sample of 20 participants were assessed and graded blindly by both the researcher and assessor. The researcher then blindly re-graded the same sample of 20 participants 8-weeks later. Inter and intra-rater reliability was assessed using ICC (two-way mixed, absolute agreement). There was excellent reliability between research and assessor for movement skill scoring (0.988 (0.627-0.997)) and for repeated measures of the researcher (ICC (95% CL): 0.985 (0.797-0.996), see Appendix 13.

# 3:3 Results

Descriptive statistics split by gender are displayed in Table 3:1. The maximum score possible for movement skill competency was 48, there was no significant difference between males and females. There were significant differences found between males and females for strength and physical activity engagement, with males displaying higher scores for both. There were no significant differences between males and females for movement skill competency, self-perception, total amount of sports played and physical activity enjoyment.

	Female	Male	
	Median (IQR)	Median (IQR)	P, ES
	n	n	
	24.3 (4.3)	25.9 (3.8)	
Force x Bodyweight (N.Kg <sup>-1</sup> )	374	314	<.001, 0.200
	23 (5)	23 (5)	
Total AIMS	380	320	0.187, 0.049
	25 (7)	24 (10)	
Self-Perception	299	251	0.300, 0.044
	8 (2)	8.5 (2)	
Physical Activity Enjoyment	344	271	0.002, 0.127
	3.8 (1.3)	4.3 (1.5)	
Physical Activity Engagement	380	320	<.001, 0.214
	3 (2)	3 (3)	
Sports Played (Per Week)	380	320	0.778, 0.010
	4.2 (1.3)	4.5 (1.4)	
Self-Description	81	69	0.240, 0.095

Table 3:1 Descriptive statistics [median (IQR)] for each gender together with gender differences

In order to understand physical activity further, and to compare with the Health Survey for England Data, descriptive data for question four 'during the past week, on how many days were you physically active for an average of 60 minutes per day?' is presented in Table 3:2.

	Female	Male	
	Median (IQR)	Median (IQR)	P, ES
	n	n	
Number of days spent physically	3 (1.7)	4 (1.9)	.001.0.400
active for an average of 60 minutes	380	320	<.001, 0.400

Table 3:2 Descriptive statistic [median (IQR)] and differences between gender for number of days spent physically active for an average of 60 minutes.

Total frequencies for all participants are presented in table 3:3.

Table 2.2	Total number	of dovice on ont	haing physicall	v activa for on a	varage of GO minutes
Table 3.3	I otal number	or davs sperit	perno privsicali	v active for an av	relade of 60 minutes
				j	

	Number of days spent physically active for an average of 60 minutes											
	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7				
п	65	59	117	149	126	99	46	39				

Descriptive statistics split by year group are displayed in Table 3:4. There was a positive significant difference found between years 3 and 4 for force relative to bodyweight. Significant differences were also identified between years 3 and 5, years 3 and 6, and years 4 and 6 when looking at movement score. There were significant differences found between years 4 and 5 and years 4 and 6 when looking at self-perception. Finally, there were significant differences between years 4 and 6, and years 3 and 4 when looking at physical activity engagement. There were no significant differences between year groups when looking at total amount of sports played or physical activity enjoyment.

	Year 3	Year 4	Year 5	Year 6		
	Median (IR)	Median (IR)	Median (IR)	Median (IR)	Р	
	n	n	n	n		
Force x Bodynyoight (N Kg <sup>-1</sup> )	26 (4.3) ^	24.6 (4.3)	24.9 (4.7)	24.7 (4.9)	045	
Force & Bouyweight (N.Kg )	168	249	139	132	.045	
	22 (4) + -	23 (5) -	24 (4)	25 (5)	- 001	
Total Alwis	170	256	142	132	<.001	
	24 (8)	23 (12) + -	26 (6)	26 (6)	.001	
Sen-Perception	126	223	111	90	<.001	
	8.2 (2)	8.3 (2)	8.2 (2)	8.1 (2)	400	
Physical Activity Enjoyment	168	176	139	132	.422	
	4 (1.3) ^	4.3 (1.6) -	4.1 (1.3)	3.8 (1.4)	000	
Physical Activity Engagement	170	256	142	132	.006	
	3 (2)	3 (2)	3 (2)	3 (2)	0.40	
Sports Played (Per week)	170	256	142	132	.848	
	4.4 (1)	3.7 (1.8)	4.1 ± (1.4)	4.4 (1.2)	000	
Seit-Description	44	33	31	42	.023	

Table 3:4 Descriptive statistics of Gloucestershire school pupils included in the cross-sectional analysis, split by year group.

\*Significant difference from Year 3

^ Significant difference from Year 4

+ Significant difference from Year 5

- Significant difference from Year 6

Table 3:5 displays descriptive data for the 11 schools that participated in the study.

# Table 3:5 Descriptive Data for Participating Schools

Variable	School 1	School 2	School 3	School 4	School 5	School 6	School 7	School 8	School 9	School 10	School 11	
County		Gloucestershire										
District	Gloucester	Tewkesbury	Forest of Dean	Gloucester	Cotswolds	Cheltenham	Stroud	Tewkesbury	Stroud	Gloucester	Forest of Dean	
Location	Inner City	Semi-Rural	Rural	Rural	Rural	Inner City	Rural	Inner City	Semi-Rural	Rural	Rural	
Deprivation	30,776	22,762	17,244	20,299	17,850	13,914	29,997	32,390	23,747	21,211	20,537	
Indices	10% <sup>1</sup>	40% <sup>1</sup>	50% <sup>1</sup>	40% <sup>1</sup>	50% <sup>1</sup>	50% <sup>2</sup>	10% <sup>1</sup>	10% <sup>1</sup>	30% <sup>1</sup>	40% <sup>1</sup>	40% <sup>1</sup>	
Type of School	Maintained	Maintained	Maintained	Maintained	Private	Maintained	Maintained	Maintained	Maintained	Maintained	Maintained	
Number of Pupils	482	393	102	37	101	195	173	416	265	124	109	
% Pupils Eligible for FSM	6%	15.8%	15.7%	24.3%	0%	16.4%	7.5%	7.9%	6%	11.3%	5.5%	
Ofsted Rating	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Outstanding	

FSM = Free School Meals, NBH = Neighbourhoods, <sup>1</sup> least deprived NBH in the country, <sup>2</sup> most deprived NBH in the country

Descriptive statistics split by school are displayed in Table 3:6. Strength scores were consistent across the 11 schools, ranging from 23.7 to 26.1(N). Movement skill competency scores were also consistent, ranging from 22 to 25. Self-perception scores were more varied, ranging from 15.3 to 29. Physical activity enjoyment also varied considerably, ranging from 6.5 to 9. Physical activity engagement was more consistent across the 11 schools, ranging from 3.4 to 4.6 Finally, sports played per week were also consistent, with the average amount being either 3 or 4. A spearman's rho correlation identified no significant negative correlation between the school's deprivation indices, the median self-perception score and the median total amount of sports played as displayed in Figures 3:1 and 3:2.



Figure 3:1 Median self-perception score correlated with school's indices score



Figure 3:2 Median total amount of sports played correlated with school's indices score

	School 1	School 2	School 3	School 4	School 5	School 6	School 7	School 8	School 9	School 10	School 11
	Median (IR)	Median (IR)	Median (IR)	Median (IR)	Median (IR)	Median (IR)	Median (IR)	Median (IR)	Median (IR)	Median (IR)	Median (IR)
	N	n	n	n	n	n	n	n	n	n	n
Force x Bodyweight (N.Kg <sup>-1</sup> )	24.6 (3.7) 95	26 (4.2) 152	23.9 (5.3) 39	N/A	23.7 (6.7) 19	24.4 (4.9) 27	24.4 (4) 79	25 (4.7) 150	25 (4) 63	25.4 (3.1) 34	26.1 (4.6) 30
Total AIMS	23 (5) 95	22 (5) 152	24 (7) 39	22 (8) 12	25 (10) 19	22 (2) 27	24 (4) 79	24 (5) 150	25 (4) 63	24 (5) 34	22 (7) 30
Self- Perception	15 (2.8) 95	23 (8) 152	26 (7) 39	22 (4.7) 12	25 (8) 19	22 (4) 27	26 (6) 79	16 (1.4) 150	29 (7) 63	24 (9.2) 34	24 (7) 30
PA Enjoyment	7.5 (2) 22	8.5 (1.4) 152	6.5 (3) 39	N/A	8.6 (1) 19	9 (1) 27	8.3 (2) 79	8.1 (2) 150	7.7 (1) 63	7 (3) 34	9 (2) 30
PA Engagement	4.3 ± (1.5) 95	4 (1.5) 152	4 (1.3) 39	3.4 (1.5) 12	4.6 (2) 19	4.8 (1.5) 27	4.3 (1.5) 79	3.9 (1.3) 150	4.3 (1.3) 63	3.8 (1.3) 34	3.4 (1.3) 30
Sports Played (Per Week)	3 (2) 95	3 (2) 152	3 (2) 39	3 (3) 12	4 (5) 29	3 (2) 27	4 (1) 79	3 (2) 150	4 (3) 63	3 (2) 34	3 (3) 30

Table 3:6 Showing descriptive statistics [median (IQR) for
--

Correlations between strength, physical activity, enjoyment, self-perception and movement skill competency split by both year group and gender are displayed in Table 3:7. There was a statistically significant positive association found between strength and movement skill competency when analysing all participants. This statistically significant association remained when split by gender and year group. A statistically significant positive association was also identified between movement skill competency and physical activity engagement when all participants were analysed. When analysed by gender, the association remained significant for males, but not for females. There were no statistically associations found when the data was split by year group, apart from Year 6 where there was a statistically significant positive correlation. This trend repeated when looking at the association between movement skill competency and physical activity enjoyment. There was a strong statistically significant positive association found between physical activity engagement and physical activity enjoyment. This association remained significant for both females and males and all of the year groups, apart from Year 3. A strong statistically significant positive association was found between movement skill competency and selfperception when all participants were analysed, this association remained significant for both males and females as well as all year groups. There was a statistically significant association identified between total amount of sports played and movement skill competency when all participants were analysed, this association remained significant for both boys and girls. Year group 4 were the only year group in which the significant association remained, when split by year group. There was a significant association found between strength and physical activity engagement, however when split by gender and year group this association was no longer significant. There was a strong significant association identified between physical activity engagement and total amount of sports played per week, this association remained significant for both males and females, Year 4 and Year 5 but not Years 3 or 4. Finally, a statistically significant positive association was identified between physical activity enjoyment and self-perception. This association remained significant for Year 5, but not for the other year groups or when split by gender.

	Force x Bodyweight (N.Kg <sup>-1</sup> ) vs. AIMS Score	AIMS Score vs. PA Engagement	AIMS Score vs. PA Enjoyment	PA Engagement vs. PA Enjoyment	AIMS Score vs. Self- Perception	Sports Played (Per Week) vs. AIMS Score	Force x Bodyweight (N.Kg <sup>-1</sup> ) vs. PA Engagement	PA Engagement vs. Sports Played (Per Week)	PA Enjoyment vs. Self- Perception
	n, <i>rho</i> , p	n, <i>rho</i> , p	n, <i>rho</i> , p	n, <i>rho</i> , p	n, <i>rho</i> , p	n, <i>rho</i> , p	n, <i>rho</i> , p	n, <i>rho</i> , p	n, <i>rho</i> , p
All Cases	688	700	615	615	550	700	688	700	465
	0.263	0.180	0.172	0.328	0.473	0.215	0.156	0.301	0.164
	<.001	<.001	<.001	<.001	<.001	<.001	<.001	<.001	<.001
Females	374	380	344	344	299	380	374	380	263
	0.287	0.138	0.134	0.330	0.454	0.226	0.123	0.326	0.144
	<.001	0.007	0.13	<.001	<.001	<.001	.017	<.001	.020
Males	314	320	271	271	251	320	314	320	202
	0.269	0.260	0.218	0.304	0.479	0.196	0.109	0.263	0.190
	<.001	<.001	<.001	<.001	<.001	<.001	.053	<.001	.007
Year 3	168	170	168	168	126	170	168	170	124
	0.244	0.163	.040	0.168	0.500	0.135	-0.022	0.259	0.095
	.<001	.034	.610	.030	<.001	0.080	.773	.001	.293
Year 4	249	256	176	176	223	256	249	256	143
	0.294	0.141	0.165	0.332	0.433	0.269	0.162	0.361	0.151
	<.001	.024	.028	<.001	<.001	<.001	.010	<.001	.072
Year 5	139	142	139	139	111	142	139	142	108
	0.298	0.126	0.192	0.344	0.364	0.193	0.252	0.315	0.345
	<.001	.136	.023	<.001	<.001	.022	.003	<.001	<.001
Year 6	132	132	132	132	90	132	132	132	90
	0.336	0.411	0.394	0.496	0.545	0.254	0.315	0.249	0.191
	<.001	<.001	<.001	<.001	<.001	.003	132	.004	.072

Table 3:7 Correlation coefficient between strength, physical activity, enjoyment, self-perception and movement skill competency table split by gender and year group

Quartile boundaries are displayed in Table 3:8. Children with the highest movement score were in Quartile 1, with children with the lowest movement score in Quartile 4.

Aims Percentile	Quartile	n
Score 27+	1 <sup>st</sup>	142
Score 24-26	2 <sup>nd</sup>	194
Score 22-23	3 <sup>rd</sup>	158
Score 16-21	4 <sup>th</sup>	206

Table 3:8 Groupings as a Result of Percentile for 'Total AIMS Score' Boundaries

Descriptive statistics for each quartile are displayed in Table 3:9. Figures 3:3 to 3:8 aim to explore the differences between each quartile in more detail. Median scores and interquartile ranges are presented, along with statistical differences between quartile groups as indicated by the letters on each bar. Figure 3:3 shows the differences between quartiles when looking at strength scores. There was a statistically significant differences between quartile 1 and quartiles 3 and 4. There was also significant differences between quartile 2 and quartile 4, as well as significant differences between quartile 3 and 4.

Median (IQR)									
Variable	1 <sup>st</sup> Quartile	2 <sup>nd</sup> Quartile	3 <sup>rd</sup> Quartile	4 <sup>th</sup> Quartile	Р				
Age (Years)	9 (2)	9 (1)	9 (2)	9 (2)					
Force x Bodyweight (N.Kg <sup>-1</sup> )	26.3 (4.3)	25.3 (3.9)	24.7 (5.1)	23.8 (4.4)	<.001				
Total AIMS Score	29 (4)	25 (2)	22 (1)	20 (2)	<.001				
Self-Perception Score	29 (6)	27 (7)	23 (6)	20 (7)	<.001				
Physical Activity Enjoyment	9 (2)	7.8 (2)	8 (2)	7.7 (2)	<.001				
Sports Played (Per Week)	4 (2)	3 (2)	3 (2)	3 (2)	<.001				
Physical Activity Engagement	4.5 (1.5)	4.1 (1.5)	4 (1.3)	3.8 (1.5)	<.001				

Table 3:9 Descriptive statistics for differences between 'Total AIMS Score' percentiles



Figure 3:3 Median strength scores for each quartile. Error bars represent IQR. Significant differences between quartiles (Bonferroni) are displayed within each column.

Figure 3:4 shows the differences between quartiles when looking at movement skill competency scores. Median scores and interquartile ranges are presented, along with statistical differences between quartile groups as indicated by the letters on each bar. There was a statistically significant difference between each quartile, which was to be expected given that the quartiles were calculated using the AIMS scores.



Figure 3:4 Median movement skill competency scores for each quartile. Error bars represent IQR. Significant differences between quartiles (Bonferroni) are displayed within each column.

Figure 3:5 shows the differences between quartiles when looking at self-perception scores. Median scores and interquartile ranges are presented, along with statistical differences between quartile groups as indicated by the letters on each bar. There was a statistically significant difference between each quartile group, movement scores significantly decrease as the quartiles go down from 1<sup>st</sup> to 4th.



Figure 3:5 Median self-perception scores for each quartile. Error bars represent IQR. Significant differences between quartiles (Bonferroni) are displayed within each column.

Figure 3:6 shows the differences between quartiles when looking at physical activity enjoyment scores. Median scores and interquartile ranges are presented, along with statistical differences between quartile groups as indicated by the letters on each bar. Those within the first quartile had significantly greater physical activity enjoyment than those in quartiles 2, 3 and 4.



Figure 3:6 Median physical activity enjoyment scores for each quartile. Error bars represent IQR. Significant differences between quartiles (Bonferroni) are displayed within each column.

Figure 3:7 shows the differences between quartiles when looking at total amount of sports played per week. Median scores and interquartile ranges are presented, along with statistical differences between quartile groups as indicated by the letters on each bar. Here we can see there is a statistically significant difference between quartile 1 and quartiles 2, 3 and 4 indication that those in the first quartile play more sports than those in the 4<sup>th</sup> quartile.



Figure 3:7 Median total amount of sports played for each quartile. Error bars represent IQR. Significant differences between quartiles (Bonferroni) are displayed within each column.

Figure 3:8 shows the differences between quartiles when looking at physical activity engagement. Median scores and interquartile ranges are presented, along with statistical differences between quartile groups as indicated by the letters on each bar. Here we can see there is a statistically significant difference between quartiles 1 and quartiles 3 and 4. However there are no other statistical differences.



Figure 3:8 Median physical activity scores for each quartile. Error bars represent IQR. Significant differences between quartiles (Bonferroni) are displayed within each column.

# 3:4:1 Key Findings

The median score for movement skill competency was 24.3 (4.3) and 25.9 (3.8) for girls and boys respectively, with the minimum score being 16 and maximum score 48. A high number of children (n=558) scored between 16 and 26, with fewer students (n=142) soring 27 or above, which suggest movement skill competency scores were low. Boys reported engaging in physical for an average of 60 minutes per day 4 days per week, a statistically significant amount more than girls who reported a median of 3 days. A total of 39 students reported meeting the physical activity guidelines of being physically active for an average of 60 minutes or more, compared to 661 who did not. There were significant differences found between males and females for strength and physical activity engagement. There were no significant differences between males and females for movement skill competency, self-perception, total amount of sports played and physical activity enjoyment. The strongest association identified when looking at both males and females was between selfperceived ability and movement skill competency. There were also significant differences in self-perception scores between each percentile group, meaning as movement scores increased so did self-perception scores. A positive association was identified between movement skill competency and strength, with the strength of the association increasing with age. When looking at the difference between percentiles, children who performed well on the movement screen also returned higher strength scores. Another positive association was identified between movement skill competency and physical activity engagement. Furthermore, children who performed well on the movement screen also reported higher levels of physical activity engagement, however this difference was only apparent between the first, third and fourth quartiles. There was a positive association identified between physical active engagement and physical activity enjoyment. Children in the 1<sup>st</sup> quartile, those with the highest movement scores, had significantly higher physical activity enjoyment scores compared with their peers in the 2<sup>nd</sup>, 3<sup>rd</sup> and 4<sup>th</sup> quartiles but there were no differences between the lower three guartiles themselves.

#### 3:4:2 Self-Perceived Ability and Movement Skill Competency

There was a positive correlation for both girls and boys between self-perceived ability and movement skill competency, which also had the largest effect size. A number of studies have found self-perceived movement competence as a significant correlate to actual movement skill competence (Babic *et al* 2014). As noted, research has suggested that if a child has a positive self-concept when it comes to their movement skill ability, they are more likely to engage in physical activity (Jekauc *et al* 2017). On the other hand, Stodden (2008) theorised that lower movement competence would result in a negative spiral of physical activity disengagement. This is supported by the present study which identified a statistically significant correlation between physical activity enjoyment and self-perceived ability when looking at all cases (n=465).

When looking at the quartile data, there were significant differences between each quartile. This means children in the 1<sup>st</sup> quartile, who had the highest quality movement, had significantly higher self-perception scores than children in the 2<sup>nd</sup>, 3<sup>rd</sup> and 4<sup>th</sup> quartile. The significant differences between each quartile when looking at self-perception is interesting as it is the only variable, apart from movement which the quartiles were calculated from, that displays a difference between every quartile. This further supports the notion that perceived movement skill competence is closely related to actual movement skill competence. Barnett *et al* (2017) note, given the consistent positive associations found between perceived and actual movement ability, we now need to develop our understanding of what factors may influence a child's perception of their competence. In time, this will provide key insights in how to design interventions to encourage and develop movement skill competency in children (Barnett *et al* 2017).

#### 3:4:3 Strength and Movement Skill Competency

Importantly, this study is one of the first to use what is considered to be a gold-standard measurement of strength amongst children aged between 7-11 in order to explore the
relationship between strength and childhood physical activity (Brady et al 2018; Comfort *et al* 2015; Buckner *et al* 2017; Merrigan *et al* 2021). A positive correlation was identified for both girls and boys between strength and movement skill competency scores. The effect size increased as the children went up in age, starting with Year 3 and increased through to Year 6. As previously noted, the effect size may be increasing with age due to difference in development becoming prominent as children move closer to puberty (Lloyd and Oliver 2012). When looking at the differences between quartiles in relation to strength, children in the 1<sup>st</sup> quartile (those who had the highest quality movement) had significant differences in strength between the children in the 3<sup>rd</sup> and 4<sup>th</sup> quartiles, but not children in the 2<sup>nd</sup> quartile had significant differences in strength to children in the 4<sup>th</sup> quartile, but not the 3<sup>rd</sup>. However, children in the 3<sup>rd</sup> and 4<sup>th</sup> quartiles had significant differences with higher quality movement patterns had higher strength scores than their peers who demonstrated lower movement skill competency.

Research looking into the correlation between strength and movement ability consistently shows a positive correlation with studies emphasising the importance of maintain strength throughout the life course to promote movement ability (Brandon *et al* 2003; Hicks *et al* 2012). Research aiming to understand the relationship between muscular strength and movement skill competency children is still in its early stages, however the findings of this study help to develop this understanding by outlining that associations between strength and movement ability appear to increase in statistical significance as children get older. Children who have strong, well-synchronised trunk muscles can effectively stabilise their core, the ability to do so is result of motor control and muscular capacity of the lower pelvic hip (Kong *et al* 2013). Importantly, a strong and stable spine serves as foundation for all functional movements in addition to postural control and balance. Given these elements all feature within the movement screen used to test the children in this study, it becomes clear why children who performed well on the strength test also displayed higher quality movement patterns. These findings provide a strong rational for movements that encourage postural control and balance, such as the overhead squat and forward lunge, to

feature within interventions aiming to improve children's movement skill competency and physical activity levels.

3:4:4 Physical Activity and Movement Skill Competency

The key findings from this study indicated that there was a positive association between movement skill competency and physical activity engagement in the participants tested. To explore the relationship, this study was one of the first to use a new movement screen (AIMS) which has been developed using the good quality scoring criteria of the AAA and some of the movements included within the RTSB. The movement screen is therefore unique in its ability to allow researchers to assess participants movement over multiple repetitions to better understand consistency, whilst including measures of stability and postural control that are easy to implement within a school setting (Rogers et al 2019; Pullen et al 2021). The results are similar to the results noted by Fisher *et al* (2005), who collected physical activity and movement data from 394 boys and girls. Movement was assessed by a single assessor using the Movement Assessment Battery, whilst accelerometers were used to record physical activity. Their results indicated that total physical activity was weakly correlated with movement skill (r = 0.10, p = <.005). A systematic review conducted by Logan et al (2015) reviewed 13 studies that explored the relationship between movement competency and physical activity. The evidence suggests there was a range of low to high positive correlations in all the reviewed studies for children aged between 6 and 12 years (r = .24 to .55). Interestingly, in the study presented, the strongest correlation for physical activity and movement occurred when looking at the children in year group 6 (r = .411, p = <.001). As noted by Clarke (2005), as children progress through childhood they will develop their movement abilities at different rates depending on a range of influencing factors such as experiences in and out of school, participation in sport and engagement with physical activity. This could be a possible explanation as to why the correlation is stronger in children aged between 10 and 11.

When split between quartiles, those within the 1<sup>st</sup> quartile (the children with higher quality movement patterns), only showed a significance difference in physical activity engagement when compared to children in the 3<sup>rd</sup> quartile and children in the 4<sup>th</sup> quartile. There were no other differences between quartiles. This suggests children who scored an AIMS score of 27 (1<sup>st</sup> Quartile) or more, reported a significantly higher level of physical activity per week compared to those who scored 16-23 (3<sup>rd</sup> and 4<sup>th</sup> Quartile). However, children who scored 24 (2<sup>nd</sup> Quartile) or more, reported no additional physical activity in comparison to their peers who scored 27 or more.

In 1980, Seefeldt introduced the hypothetical proficiency barrier model, the concept revolves around the idea that children move from fundamental movement skills to transitional movement skills. Children who are deprived of learning the fundamental movement skills are faced with a proficiency barrier (Seefelft 1980). This concept has been revisited several times since it was introduced. In 2014, Malina revisited the idea of a proficiency barrier and suggested that "there may be a level of movement competence above which a child would be more likely to engage in various physical activities, including sport, and below which a child would be less likely to engage in such activities," (pp 164). More recently, Brian *et al* (2020) have suggested that without adequate practice of movement skill, decline in competence is imminent which consequentially leads to a decline in physical activity. Whilst more research is required to understand this further, the results found in the present study appear to indicate there may be a movement threshold in which children reach whereby they no longer report significant differences in physical activity engagement to their peers.

3:4:5 Physical Activity and Strength

Given the positive associations identified between movement ability and strength, as well as movement ability and physical activity, it was surprising to note a weak positive correlation for girls and no correlation for boys between physical activity engagement and

strength. As noted in section 2:2:1, foundational movement skills are considered to be the building blocks for physical activity (Clarke 2005). The findings of this study support this by identifying a stronger association between movement ability and physical activity compared to a weak correlation between strength and physical activity.

This study helps to contribute to the small body of research in this area, highlighting that strength and physical activity are significantly associated with one another, but only weakly, in females aged between 7-11 in Gloucestershire. As with the research exploring the association between strength and movement ability, the research exploring the association between strength and physical activity throughout childhood is sparce. Studies have largely focused on the adolescent period, such as the study conducted by Moliner-Urdiales *et al* (2010). The study involved collecting strength and physical activity data from 363 Spanish adolescents aged between 12 and 17 years. Lower body strength was measured using a variety of jump tests, upper body strength was measured using a handgrip test and physical activity was measured using accelerometers and the results indicated only vigorous physical activity was associated with muscular strength. Further research into the association between strength and physical activity and gender is therefore warranted.

## 3:4:6 Physical Activity Engagement and Physical Activity Enjoyment

There was a positive correlation for both girls and boys between physical activity engagement and physical activity enjoyment. The strongest correlation appeared when looking at Year 6 children. Further investigation of this correlation through ANOVA identified that children in the 1<sup>st</sup> quartile (those with the highest quality movement) had higher enjoyment scores than the children in the 2<sup>nd</sup>, 3<sup>rd</sup> and 4<sup>th</sup> quartiles. However, there were no differences between the 2<sup>nd</sup>, 3<sup>rd</sup> and 4<sup>th</sup> quartiles. This suggests that children who scored less than 27+ on the movement screen had no significant differences in their enjoyment scores. Future research may therefore wish to investigate the possibility of a threshold, whereby children who have a certain quality of movement, in this case a score of 27+, are more likely to enjoy physical activity than their peers with poorer movement scores.

Enjoyment, a psychological experience characterised by fun and pleasure, has been associated with higher levels of physical activity engagement (Gao *et al* 2012). Importantly, enjoyment of physical activity has been linked with sustained participation of physical activity throughout the life course (Cairney *et al* 2012, Gao *et al* 2013, Prochaska *et al* 2013). A key concept behind increase enjoyment of physical activity is to allow children to make decisions regarding their own skill development and to focus on personal development rather than competition (Burns *et al* 2017). Interestingly, research has suggested that having fun and experiencing pleasure whilst engaged in an activity may promote perceptions of personal competence which is essential for fostering continued physical activity engagement (Stankov 2012). Furthermore, previous authors help to reiterate the importance of enjoyment by advising to treat it as a primary outcome when designing school-based physical activity programmes, to develop interventions that are able to create sustained behaviour change (McKenzie *et al* 2004; Webber *et al* 2008). The findings of the present study support this, by highlighting the statistically significant association between physical activity enjoyment and physical activity engagement.

# 3:4:7 Deprivation, Self-Perception and Total Amount of Sports Played

To analyse the effect of deprivation on the dependant variables, the deprivation level using each school's postcode was used. Initially, the spearman's rho correlation identified a significant negative correlation between deprivation, self-perception, and total amount of sports played. When these were plotted on a graph, it was clear that there was little to no meaningful correlation and the analysis was re-run using the median scores for each dependant variable alongside the median score for deprivation indices meaning there were 22 values to analyse in which no significant association was found. A spearman's rho correlation identified no significant negative correlation between each school's deprivation indices, self-perception and total amount of sports played.

Within Gloucestershire, a large majority of pupils travel in and out of the county to attend school each day. Primary and secondary schools which are well-established and known throughout the country are often placed within postcodes that return a low indices of deprivation score. The use of each school's postcode as a measure of deprivation may therefore explain why the findings of this study do not support findings of other research, which have used more accurate measures of deprivation such as walkability, green space, and mapping. When designing the study, the collection of each participants household postcode was intended. However, when attempting to collect this data from parents in addition to parental consent the response was low which resulted in a reduction of questions being asked of parents, including their household postcode.

#### 3:4:8 Limitations/Directions for Future Research

A high number of students received low movement scores, however there is currently very little comparison data available using this movement screen. The lack of consistency between studies when using movement screens to understand movement screen competency has been highlighted by Duncan *et al* (2020). The Athletic Introductory Movement Screen has proved to be a valuable movement screen to use with large cohorts of children. The analysis of inter-rater and intra-rater scoring also demonstrate excellent reliability. Future research may therefore which to collect comparative data from other counties across the UK using the screen, to help develop understanding of movement skill competency in primary school children. Given the clear instructions, scoring criteria and lack of equipment required, future researchers may also be interested to see how feasible it would be for teaching practitioners to make use of the movement screen. If teachers are able to accurately measure movement skill competency at regular intervals throughout the school year, they will be able to identify the needs of their students and subsequently deliver and develop more meaningful movement skill experiences (Longmuir *et al* 2017).

Despite the number of participants of who took part in the study, response rates varied considerably by school and averaged at 55%. It is important to consider the possible effect

of responder bias here. Firstly, it could be possible that schools are more likely to participate if they are confident in their provision for physical activity. To overcome this potential limitation, it was made clear to schools that their provision for physical activity was not going to be evaluated or assessed at any point. Secondly, parents who have physically active children may be happier for their child to take part and therefore return the consent form. However, the study was successful at recruiting schools from rural, semi-rural and innercity localities all of which had a variety of children from different backgrounds and locations.

#### 3:5 Conclusion

The aim of the present study was to establish the movement competency of Gloucestershire's primary school aged children, aged between 7-11 years old, whilst exploring possible associations between physical activity levels, movement skill competency and strength. This study is the first study to explore these variables in Gloucestershire. Movement scores were low, with 558 students scoring between 16-26 out of 48 and 142 students scoring 27 or above. The study addressed previously noted limitations of movement screens and used the Athletic Introductory Movement Screen (AIMS) to establish movement skill competency. The screen is one of the only processorientated measurements to assess participants across multiple repetitions, capturing movement from both the frontal and sagittal view, which allows the researcher to assess consistency (Rogers et al 2019). Furthermore, this study is one of the first to use what is considered to be a gold-standard measurement of strength amongst children aged between 7-11 in order to explore the relationship between strength and childhood physical activity (Brady et al 2018; Comfort et al 2015; Buckner et al 2017; Merrigan et al 2021). The findings of this study help to contribute to the small body of research aiming to understand childhood strength and movement skill competency by identifying a positive association between the two variables. Furthermore, this study helps to provide an insight into the strength differences between children based on their movement abilities, with children who demonstrate good movement skill also returning high strength scores. This study is also able to add to the literature on childhood physical activity and movement skill competency by identifying positive associations between the two, whilst also identifying positive associations between movement skill, physical activity enjoyment and self-perceived ability. Finally, when looking at the differences between movement percentiles, the findings of this study have highlighted that as movement scores increase, as do physical activity engagement, enjoyment, self-perception scores as well as total amount of sports played. Future interventions aiming to improve movement skill competency and increase physical activity should therefore be encouraged to incorporate activities that aim to improve a wide range of both physical and psychological outcomes.

# Chapter 4

Understanding teachers' perceived barriers and facilitators to implementing classroom-based physical activity interventions using the COM-B Model and Behaviour Change Wheel.

Presented at The International Society for Physical Activity and Health (ISPAH) 2021 -Understanding teachers perceived barriers and facilitators to implementing classroombased physical activity interventions using the COM-B Model and Behaviour Change Wheel. Cline, A., Knox, G., De Martin Silva, L. and Draper, S.

#### 4:1 Introduction

Less than half of children in Gloucestershire are meeting the recommended amount of physical activity per day (Sport England 2021). Out of the 700 children included within the cross-sectional analysis outlined in Section 3:3, 39 (5.9%) reported being physically active for an average of 60 minutes per day or more. The results of the cross-sectional analysis in Section 3:3 also identified that the median score for movement skill competency was 24.3 (4.3) and 25.9 (3.8) for girls and boys respectively, with the minimum score possible being 16 and maximum score possible 48. With 558 students scored between 16-26 and 142 students scoring 27 or above. Importantly, the study has highlighted that as movement scores increase, as do physical activity engagement, enjoyment, self-perception scores as well as total amount of sports played. This highlights the need for future interventions to incorporate activities that aim to improve a wide range of both physical and psychological outcomes.

It has been suggested that interventions aiming to improve physical activity within classrooms are often designed by researchers, who lack the operational knowledge of the school and potential barriers to implementation faced by teachers (Quarmby *et al* 2018). This is problematic given the fact sustained behaviour change is likely to be more successful when a comprehensive understanding of a setting i.e., a school has been established (Mitchie *et al* 2011). As a result, research has begun to explore teachers perceived barriers to increasing physical activity and movement inside the classroom. In 2014, McMullen *et al* conducted semi-structured interviews with 12 American elementary and high school teachers, who identified ease of implementation, children's enjoyment, and classroom behaviour management as important factors to consider when integrating movement into a classroom. In Yorkshire and identified additional practical barriers to implementation such as time constraints and demanding workloads. The authors suggest such barriers may therefore be a result of a wider cultural issue in which physical activity remains to be a low priority for primary schools (Gately *et al* 2013).

A more recent study conducted by Quarmby et al (2018), involving 31 teachers from 9 different primary schools in Yorkshire, identified several barriers to implementing physical activity interventions in the classroom. Such barriers included teacher's ability and confidence, pupil's behaviour, available space and time, physical resources, school expectations, national curriculum content and challenges related to monitoring performance (Quarmby *et al* 2018). These views are supported by a systematic review of 28 papers conducted by Michael et al (2019) who identified institutional and individual barriers to movement integration inside classrooms. The authors suggest that institutional factors including lack of support, resources, time and space had a direct impact on individual factors which included implementation challenges, lack of motivation and lack of training (Dan Michael et al 2019). Such findings emphasise the importance of understanding physical, social and psychological barriers when attempting to encourage teachers to increase physical activity and movement inside classrooms (Michael et al 2019). The findings of Dan Michael et al (2019), which identify the influence of the institution, highlight the need for future research to involve various types of teaching staff rather than just teachers themselves. Furthermore, given that each county across the UK has varying degrees of physical activity prevalence (Venkatraman *et al* 2021), a study local to Gloucestershire is warranted.

Whilst teachers value the importance of childhood physical activity and movement, it is evident that numerous barriers to increasing physical activity inside the classroom exist. Whilst further research aiming to explore these barriers has been recommended, Quarmby *et al* (2019) argues there is a need for future research to explore potential barriers to implementation with teachers who are yet to deliver physically active or movement breaks inside the classroom. Furthermore, they argue that research should include a diverse range of teaching staff, including teaching assistants and members of senior leadership teams, instead of focusing on teachers alone (Quarmby *et al* 2019). As Glasgow *et al* (2004) recommends, teachers should be included in both the design, training and maintenance phase of interventions in order to improve their chances of success. The COM-B model

(Mitchie *et al* 2013) is therefore an appropriate tool to help make sense of the responses from teaching staff, as described in Section 2:5:6.

Capability is defined as "the individual's psychological and physical capacity to engage in the activity concerned, it includes having the necessary knowledge and skills" (Mitchie *et al* 2011, pp.6). Here, capability is broken down into psychological capability which relates to the ability to engage in the necessary thought processes such as comprehension and reasoning and physical capability, which relates to physical skill, strength and/or stamina.

Opportunity is defined as "all the factors that lie outside the individual that make the behaviour possible or prompt it" (Mitchie *et a*/2011, pp.6). Opportunity can be distinguished between physical opportunities afforded by the environment, and social opportunities afforded by the cultural environment that dictates the way in which we think about things.

Motivation is defined as "all those brain processes that energise and direct behaviour, not just goals and conscious decision. It includes habitual processes, emotional responding, as well as analytical decision-making" (Mitchie *et al* 2011, pp.6). Within motivation there are both reflective processes, which refer to evaluation and planning, and automatic processes which arise from associative learning and/or innate dispositions (Fishbein *et al* 2001). Mitchie (2011) states that for an intervention to be successfully implemented there must be sufficiently strong motivation, 'individuals must be more highly motivated to do the behaviour are the relevant time than not do the behaviour' (pp. 59).

# 4:1:2 Aims

- (a) Identify the perceived barriers and facilitators to implementing physically active breaks inside the classroom with primary school teaching staff
- (b) Map the facilitators and barriers onto the COM-B model to identify suitable intervention functions

#### 4:2:1 Participants

A purposive sampling technique was used to recruit the participants of the study. This involved using the aims of the project to decide what needed to be known before setting out to find participants who were willing to provide the information using their knowledge and experience (Bernard 2017). Purposive sampling is a commonly use recruitment method in qualitative research and allows for the identification and selection of participants, or groups of participants, who are proficient and well-informed with the subject of interest (Creswell and Clark 2017). Importantly, purposive sampling differs from other methods such as random, convenience and snowball sampling because the researcher concentrates on identifying participants with particular experiences and characteristics, such as the ability to articulate, express and reflect, in order to assist with the research (Bernard 2017; Etikan *et al* 2016).

The key gate keepers, head teachers and PE leads, who had previously participated in the study outlined in section 3:1 were contacted via email and a follow up phone call. The researcher explained the purpose of the study and asked if the gatekeeper would pass on the invitation to participate. To be able to take part, participants had to be working with key stage two children within a primary school in Gloucestershire at the time of the study. Importantly, as per recommendation from Quarmby *et al* (2019), those recruited were not already delivering physical activity breaks inside the classroom and could therefore discuss what might prevent them from delivery movement-based interventions in addition to what may enable them to engage with interventions in the future. Twelve members of teaching staff from five Gloucestershire schools volunteered to participate. The five schools were rated as either good or outstanding by Ofsted, but the school size along with the percentage of pupils supported by pupil premium varied. The final sample included teachers, teaching assistants, deputy head teachers and PE leads as displayed in Table 4:1.

Table 4:1 School and Participant Characteristics

School Information							Participant Information			
School	Gender	Age Range	No. of Pupils	No. of Classes	OFSTED Rating	% of Pupils Supported by Pupil Premium	Pseudonym	Gender	Role	No. of Years' Experience
							Vicky	Female	Deputy Head Teacher	15
1	Mixed	4-11	182	7	Good	5%	John	Male	Year 3 Teacher	10
							Emily	Female	Year 4 Teaching Assistant	2
2	Mixed	4-11	265	7	Outstanding	10%	Layla	Female	Year 5 Teacher & PE Lead	12
							Harriet	Female	Year 6 Teaching Assistant	4
3	Mixed	4-11	358	14	Good	20%	Tom	Male	Year 4 Teacher & PE Lead	7
							Chloe	Female	PE Teacher	10
							Alex	Male	Year 5 Teacher	3
4	Mixed	4-11	417	14	Good	11%	Shaun	Male	Year 6 Teacher & PE Lead	8
							Max	Male	Year 3 Teacher	2
5	Mixed	7-11	476	16	Good	15%	Sarah	Female	Year 5 Teacher and PE Lead	14
							Jenny	Female	Year 5 Teacher Assistant & PE Lead	5

#### 4:2:2 Study Design

A total of five focus groups took place, with each focus group having between two and three participants. Each focus group contained teaching practitioners from the same school. A qualitative approach was adopted to explore participants perceived barriers and facilitators to implementing physically active breaks inside the classroom (Brown and Danaher 2019). To allow for an explorative approach, the focus groups followed a semi-structured approach, with the researcher adopting a facilitative approach to discussion (Adams 2015). Semi-structured interviews have been identified as an effective method for allow participants to reveal their perspectives about the phenomemon in question without the research imposing too many predetermined ideas on them (Azungah 2018). To facilitate the conversation, the researcher noted down key words or phrases and asked the group to elaborate in order to help develop the conversation further (Roulston *et al* 2018). Within each focus group the participants often held different roles, meaning it was important to ensure each participant was able to share their perspective on an idea before moving on (Morgan *et al* 2016).

Each participant was provided with an information sheet and were given the chance to ask questions before signing a consent form (see Appendices 38 to 40). Participants were asked if they were happy for the focus groups to be audio recorded to allow for transcription and data analysis to be carried out at a later date. All processes were followed in accordance with the university's ethical board's approval. Each focus group lasted between 40-50 minutes, which is similar to the study conducted by Quarmby et al (2018). The focus groups were conducted within empty classrooms once lessons had finished for the day. The interview questions can be found in Appendix 41.

# 4:2:3 Data Analysis

Thematic analysis, a method for identifying, analysing, organising, and describing themes, introduced by Braun and Clarke (2013) was used to analyse the data in six phases.

Thematic analysis has been positioned as a suitable systematic and rigorous method for researchers who have complex qualitative data (Riger and Sigurvinsdottir 2016). Importantly, thematic analysis allows for sophisticated analysis of qualitative data to be presented in a way which is accessible to those who aren't part of academic communities (Guest *et al* 2012). This was an important consideration of the project, as it was important for the findings to be accessible for the teaching practitioners it involved (Basit 2010).

#### Phase 1 and 2: Familiarisation and Initial Coding

The first phase involved becoming familiar with the data. All focus groups were transcribed verbatim, after they had each taken place, before being read multiple times. An 'active' reading approach was adopted, whereby initial meanings, patterns and potential themes were noted down. Phase two involved producing initial codes from the data. Codes identify a part of the data that appear interesting to the researcher, often referred to as the raw data which can later be assessed in a meaningful way (Boyatzis 2009). In this case, coding took a theory-driven approach, in which codes relating to the COM-B model were manually identified and highlighted by the researcher (MacFarlane and O'Reilly-de Brun 2012).

# Example:

"I think it's coming up with something that doesn't add too much to an already busy workload, you know I don't want to make their jobs even harder when everyone is pushed for time and feeling pressured about a busy day as it is" – Chloe, Focus Group 3. This raw data was coded as "time" which can be linked to the 'Physical Opportunity' dimension of the COM-B model.

Phase 3, 4 and 5: Searching, Reviewing and Defining Themes:

Once the data had been coded, each code was sorted to form an overarching theme. A theme captures something important about the data in relation to the research question

and represents some level of patterned response or meaning within the data set (Braun and Clarke 2013). Braun and Clarke (2013) recognise that establishing themes requires judgement from the researcher, therefore meaning it is important for the researcher to acknowledge their own theoretical positions and values in relation to the research. A 'keyness' of a theme is not necessarily dependent on quantifiable measures, but in terms of whether it captures something important in relation to the overall research question.

#### Example:

Physical activity engagement and enjoyment, competition, teacher's confidence, fear, and knowledge were all coded individually and organised into the theme of 'capability'.

Once a set of themes had been identified, the codes within each theme were carefully considered for their coherent pattern. During this refinement, multiple sub-themes were identified. A subtheme, according to Braun and Clarke (2013) is a theme within a theme and can be useful for giving structure to a particularly large and complex theme.

# Example:

Within the theme 'capability', teacher's confidence, fear, and knowledge were organised into a sub-theme of 'psychological capability'. Whilst physical activity enjoyment, engagement and competition were organised into a sub-theme of 'physical capability'.

Finally, the thematic map (see Appendix 42) was reviewed to ensure it reflected an accurate representation of the data set as a whole. Once a satisfactory map of the data had been achieved, a detailed analysis of each theme was conducted and written. Braun and Clarke (2013) highlight the importance of identifying a 'story' for each theme, before considering how each story contributes to the broader overall story of the data itself.

#### Phase 6: Producing the Report

The final phase involved writing up the analysis to communicate a concise and coherent account of the data. Direct quotes from participants were used throughout the text to help ensure transparency (Throne 2000). In addition to the quotes, it was important to demonstrate engagement in the analytic process by referring to the literature when relevant (King 2004). Lorelli *et al* (2017) support this view and suggest the researcher must be able to demonstrate that they have analysed the data in a precise, consistent, and exhaustive manner. This meant the researcher used the data and relevant wider research to support the main points and build to an explanation, something that helps to improve the overall trustworthiness and credibility of the final write up (Straks and Trinidad 2007).

Reliability and validity are frequently discussed in relation to successful quantitative research. However, discussions around credibility, reflexivity, and trustworthiness in relation to qualitative research is widely agreed as being more beneficial (Elo *et al* 2014). Debates on how to ensure rigour in qualitative research have grown in recent years within sport and exercise science, with rigour being embedded in the 'how' and 'why' of the selection of specific frameworks and research design developed by the researcher (Evans *et al* 2021). Purposive sampling, the sampling method used to recruit the participants, has been positioned as a rigorous approach to recruiting participants by Johnson *et al* (2020). Johnson and colleagues (2020) note that purposive sampling reflects the intentional selection of research participants to help optimise data in order to answer the research question at hand. They go onto argue that convenience sampling is the least rigorous approach and may result in lack of credibility and accuracy (Johnson *et al* 2020).

The researcher's positioning has impact over the research and is often dependant on the researcher and participant rapport. Furthermore, the researcher's background affects the way in which they construct the world, makes use of language, asks questions and importantly, how they choose the lends for filtering and making sense of the information gathered from participants (Berger 2015). It therefore must be recognised that the researcher's actions and decisions have inevitably impacted the meaning and context of

the participants responses. Ensuring the research reflects on their own experiences, beliefs and interests was essential to helping to ensure rigour throughout the qualitative analysis. To address this the researcher reflected on each interview using a voice note diary. This involved the researcher reflecting back on the interview and exploring comments that came as a surprise and exploring why these were unexpected, did they challenge the researchers' own beliefs for example? The researcher also explored how they felt after each interview, did they feel comfortable because the participant confirmed what the researcher thought to be true from the literature, or did they challenge existing research and therefore cause the researcher to feel uncomfortable or uneasy?

Maintaining rigour throughout data analysis is important in helping to improve the credibility and trustworthiness of the qualitative research. Triangulation is a method whereby a number of researchers, typically three, analyse the data independently before meeting to discuss discrepancies (Campbell *et al* 2013). Due to the nature of the research forming a PhD thesis, it was decided that the researcher would analyse the data alone and then discuss the codes and themes with the supervisory team. This supports the recent narrative provided by Smith and McGannon (2018) who suggest the traditional method of triangulation is unhelpful where qualitative analysis is concerned, suggesting that researchers will naturally disagree to some extent due to having their own identities, backgrounds and experiences. The process of discussing the codes and themes identified by the researcher in an open forum instead encouraged the research to reflect on their choices by providing a verbal justification.

# 4:3 Findings and Discussion

To meet the aims of the study, the findings have been mapped onto each dimension of the COM-B model and presented as such.

4:3:1 Capability

4:3:1:1 Physical Capability

4:3:1:1:1 Self-Perceived Competence

Participants were more likely to refer to their pupil's physical capability rather than their own. This could be a result of the children being the ones to complete the physical activity breaks, despite teaching staff being the ones implementing and facilitating them. The participants made it clear that they thought the children who were more capable at sports were more likely to engage in physical activity inside the classroom.

*"I think it goes without saying really that the kids who are good at sports would be happier to do more physical activity inside the classroom, they enjoy being active because they know they can do it you know?"* – Alex, Focus Group 3.

Physical self-concept in relation to physical activity is a well-researched phenomenon. Also known as self-perception, self-concept relates to an individual's perceived physical ability and perceived physical appearance (Shavelson *et al* 1976). Perceived ability, often referred to as perceived competence, is considered to be a central determinant of behaviour (Weiss 2000). Within the context of sport and physical activity, perceived competence is frequently operationalised as an individual's confidence to perform sport and physical activities (Barnett *et al* 2008).

A meta-analysis conducted by Babic *et al* (2014) identified a significant association between children's perceived competence and their engagement in physical activity (r =0.30, 95% CI 0.24-0.35, p < 0.0001). This evidence is supported by the model proposed by Stodden *et al* (2008) who suggest perceived movement competence, actual movement competence, engagement in physical and health related fitness are closely associated with one another (see figure 2).

*"If they feel like they aren't good at something then they don't engage and they step back"* – Layla, Focus Group 2.

Drawing from previous research, it has been suggested that children who have lower levels of perceived competence are more likely to disengage from physical activity because (a) they understand they are not as competent as their peers, (b) they do not want to publicly display poor low movement skill competency, and (c) they have limited movement skill abilities and will therefore be less motivated to participate in physical activities (Stodden *et a*/2008). It is therefore important for interventions to focus on developing a child's physical capability to improve chances of physical activity engagement.

4:3:1:1:2 Physical Activity Enjoyment

In addition to self-perceived competence, participants suggested that enjoyment of physical activity was likely to affect a child's engagement.

*"It's clear the children who really enjoy it are the ones who are more likely to be doing it [Layla: Yeah they're always first to volunteer] it sounds obvious but if they like physical activity in the first place it's not hard to get them engaged"* – Harriet, Focus Group 2.

The association between enjoyment, self-perception and physical activity engagement has been explored by Cairney *et al* (2012) who conducted a longitudinal study with 1989

children aged between 9-10. The study identified children who reported higher levels of physical activity enjoyment during physical education (PE) also reported higher levels of perceived competence (Cairney *et al* 2012). Previous studies (Wallhead *et al* 2004; Sallis *et al* 2001) have explored how structured physical activity implemented throughout the school day, such as PE, impact on physical activity engagement. It has been suggested that such activities act as a mechanism to increase self-perceived ability and develop movement skill competencies, therefore making physical activity more enjoyable and accessible.

When discussing how to maintain enjoyment of physical activity, it emerged that children often got bored of physical activities if they found them repetitive or easy, thus meaning they were less likely to engage:

"I don't know about you [turning to Tom and Chloe] but my kids get bored of things quickly, if it was a physical activity video or something it would have to keep changing because they would start to get bored [Chloe: Yeah, if it's easy they get bored] – Alex, Focus Group 2.

Interestingly, this was also apparent for those children who were physically capable.

"[talking about the daily mile] *It became the daily walk and chat... even the children who were brilliant runners, they were in the minority of children actually doing it properly... so even the really fit sporty children were not taking part as they should have been"* – Vicky, Focus Group 1.

The challenge of both implementing and then sustaining behaviour change is a common issue faced by public health researchers across the world (Abbott *et al* 2013). Multiple school-based physical activity interventions have failed to maintain improvements over a long period of time, with schools often failing to continue to implement the intervention once research teams have left (Masse *et al* 2012).

"You want to keep it interesting so that the kids don't get bored [Tom: Yeah, you don't want it to be a 2 minute wonder] you want to try and keep them engaged over the course of a year" – Chloe, Focus Group 3.

The thrill, excitement and fun of the activity have been rated highly by children as important factors when participating in physical activity (Poulsen and Ziviani 2004). It has been suggested that both researchers and teaching practitioners should carefully consider the mastery climate they are creating within the classroom when integrating movement-based interventions inside the classroom (Han *et al* 2018). First introduced in 1992, Ames defines mastery climate as an instructional approach used within various classroom and physical education settings that provides appropriate success orientated instruction driven through a child's motivation. Importantly, creating the right mastery climate can be an effective instructional approach that promotes positive attitudes and self-perception towards movement whilst keep children motivated and engaged (Robinson 2011). An environment which allows for mastery climate, whilst ensuring activities are both enjoyable and engaging for children, are therefore key when developing interventions aiming to increase childhood physical activity and develop movement skill.

4:3:1:1:3 The Effect of Competition

Finally, participants recognised that for those who lacked the physical capability to engage in sports and physical activities, competition was often likely to disengage them even further:

*"I think competition can, well especially for our kids, put them off if they think they aren't very good at something."* – Chloe, Focus Group 3.

*"Sometimes there are children who do get put off by the competitive nature of an activity. I think it can be a barrier to something children which is a shame"* – Harriet, Focus Group 2.

The negative effect competition can have on children's intrinsic motivation to participate in sport has been documented since the mid 1980s (Vallerand *et al* 1986). More recently, research has focused on developing supportive and encouraging environments for children to learn and develop their movement skill competencies instead (Han *et al* 2018). A study conducted by Wadsworth *et al* (2011) identified mastery climates which focused on process-based outcomes were more successful at increasing physical activity engagement compared to product-based climates which focused on performance in 108 key stage 2 children. These findings suggest that it may be preferrable to avoid between-pupil competition where the goal is to develop movement skill competency and encourage engagement in physical activity.

Two participants suggested that introducing competition as a class, or competing against your own personal score would be more beneficial than encouraging children to compete against one another directly:

*"I think when you do things as a class, like class competitions, that's better than just singling one person out and in some cases, you can make it about team working and working together which is always nice because they really get into that" –* Sarah, Focus Group 5.

This view is supported by Rudisill (2016) who suggests focusing on individual level achievements, or achievements as a group has been associated with increased enjoyment and intrinsic motivation to participate in movement-related activities such as sport and physical activity.

To summarise, participants were more likely to refer to their pupils' physical capability as opposed to their own. It was thought there was a clear relationship between the children who were most physically capable and those who are the most engaged in physical activity. This view is supported by research which suggests there is a significant association between a child's self-perceived ability and their engagement in physical activity (Stodden *et al* 2008). Furthermore, it was thought that physical activity enjoyment mediated this relationship further. Interestingly, despite having the physical capability to participate, engagement and enjoyment of physical activity could be negatively impacted if the children got bored or found the activity to repetitive or easy. Thus, meaning that children's enjoyment of physical activity during lesson time can act as both a barrier and facilitator to adoption. Additionally, it was recognised that some children were disengaged by the competitive nature of some organised physical activities. This therefore raises the importance of future interventions creating a mastery climate in which children feel motivated to learn and develop new movement skills whilst engaging in physical activity (Han *et al* 2018).

4:3:1:2 Psychological Capability

4:3:1:2:1 Teacher's Confidence

Despite being more likely to refer to a child's physical capability, when it came to psychological capability participants were far more likely to reference their own or their colleagues. Across the focus groups, participants identified confidence as both a barrier and facilitator to implementing physical activity breaks inside the classroom. It was apparent that the more confident teachers felt, the more likely they were to implement physical activity breaks.

*"If they [colleagues] feel a bit more confident with teaching different physical activity tasks they might be more likely to do them [Sarah: Yeah, no one likes teaching things they aren't confident on] more often" – Jenny, Focus Group 5.* 

Research regarding classroom-based physical activity has previously identified self-efficacy as a significant barrier to implementation (Parks *et al* 2007; Gibson *et al* 2008; Naylor *et al* 2015). More recently Quarmby *et al* (2019) recognised that teacher's perceived confidence,

if low, can create a feeling of reluctance when implementing physically active lessons. Interestingly, confidence was frequently associated with experience. Participants were of the belief that individuals who had a sporting background, or were physically active on a regular basis themselves, were more likely to feel confident delivering physical activity to pupils:

*"Unless they have a sporting background or tend to do a lot of physical activity, I think there is an element of the unknown that puts people off"* – Tom, Focus Group 3.

This was confirmed by the participants who regularly engaged in physical activity and therefore felt the most confident:

*"I think it's different for each teacher isn't it because I'd feel really comfortable with that [delivery physical activity inside the classroom] because I've coached sport for years so personally that would be fine for me but not others"* – John, Focus Group 1.

Furthermore, one participant identified that teachers were missing out on the experience to deliver more physical activity because PE lessons were often outsourced to an external company.

"A lot of teachers use the opportunity to get some marking done, or just jobs that need doing, because your lesson is essentially being covered. I guess it's different for me because I'm PE lead so I have more of an active role, but a lot of teachers use the time to get stuff done so then if they were asked to take PE themselves, they wouldn't feel as confident compared to say teaching English" – Tom, Focus Group 3.

A similar issue, dealt in a different way, was raised in Focus Group 2:

*"We've got external people running our clubs, but they don't teach our PE lessons because it just excludes the teachers completely otherwise and then they feel even less confident because they're almost out of the loop"* – Layla, Focus Group 5.

Outsourcing PE to external companies has become popular within primary schools since the introduction of the Primary PE and Sport Premium in September 2013. Despite spending of the premium being at the discretion of the school leadership team, research into how the money is spent has received relatively little attention. Griggs (2016) carried out an analysis of how 642 primary schools in England were spending their premium, identifying that 77% of schools were spending the majority on external sports coaches. A more recent study conducted by Huddleston and Randall (2018), including 25 primary schools in the Southwest, identified that 21 schools spent the majority of their premium on the use of coaches for physical activity.

Interestingly, even when schools spent their sport funding on upskilling teachers, participants still identified lack of confidence as a key barrier to increasing physical activity throughout the school day:

*"We get training on sport related exercise but not so much on movement and physical activity... I think people would feel way more involved if they actually felt like they knew what they were looking for and how to help"* – Shaun, Focus Group 4.

It could be argued that this lack of confidence results from the decreasing time spent on PE during teacher training (Morgan and Bourke 2008). Research conducted by Haydn-Davis (2008) identified inadequate time dedicated to the teaching of PE during teacher training, with trainee teachers delivering very few lessons prior to qualifying. According to Bandura's self-efficacy theory, experiences have a direct impact on an individual's beliefs about their capabilities (1997). Therefore, individuals who possess higher levels of self-confidence in

their ability would perceive tasks, such as implementing physical activity inside the classroom, as challengers rather than obstacles (Bandura 1997). Given that experience is likely to improve confidence, on-going training, support, and opportunity for reflection should be implemented alongside an intervention in order to address this potential barrier.

4:3:1:2:2 Teacher's Fear

In addition to confidence, participants discussed how fear may impact the implementation of physical activity breaks inside the classroom:

*"I think it's the getting it wrong isn't it and potentially if you have a child and they do something wrong and they hurt themselves you're in trouble... There is definitely that sort of fear"* – Vicky, Focus Group 1.

A similar discussion occurred in focus group 5, centred around active maths.

"It's like with active maths, I think some people were a bit unsure at first [Jenny: scared even] yeah they were concerned about if they could do it, how it would fit in but eventually when they got used to it and more confident, they turn round to me and say it was the best maths lesson they have ever had" – Sarah, Focus Group 5.

Even when participants felt somewhat confident in identifying children who may need assistance when completing physical activity, upon reflection they began to consider the possibility of getting it wrong:

*"I could probably watch my kids and spot the ones who may be needed some help but then again I'm not 100 percent sure and I wouldn't want to get it wrong" –* Harriet, Focus Group 2.

Here, fear is directly related to the consequences of incorrectly delivering physical activity. Upon further reflection, Harriet noted that she was concerned for both the consequences it may have on the child's physical health, as well as consequences that may arise from parents should the child injure themselves. This notion is supported by what Barth (2007) terms a 'culture of caution' which refers to a school's desire to avoid taking unnecessary risks. Le Ferve (2014) draws on the nature of risk taking within the school environment, suggesting that teaching is often characterised by the risk of failing to effectively transfer knowledge from pupil to teacher. To achieve behaviour change, the authors argue that teachers should be encouraged to take more calculated risks which can be facilitated through open discussions of potential pros, cons, losses and gains (Le Ferve 2014).

4:3:1:2:3 Teacher's Knowledge

Finally, it appeared that knowledge was something that underpinned both confidence and fear with participants suggesting the provision of knowledge may help to decrease fear whilst increasing confidence which would therefore have a positive impact on psychological capability:

*"[talking about implementing more physical activity inside the classroom] I think realistically if the staff know what they are supposed to be doing, they know how to do it and they know why they are doing it it's much more likely to actually happen"* – Emily, Focus Group 1

This finding is supported by a scoping review conducted by Nathan *et al* (2018) who identified nine qualitative studies investigating elementary school teacher's perceived barriers and facilitators to the implementation of physical activity re-structuring within American schools. Eighty-eight percent of participants recognised the importance of knowledge as a facilitator to changing physical activity within the school environment (Nathan *et al* 2018). Specifically, participants referred to the importance of knowledge of

physical activity and how to effectively deliver physical activity, in addition to knowledge of research that supports the importance of physical activity (Nathan *et al* 2018).

Participants recognised that knowledge regarding the benefits of increasing physical activity throughout the day was regarded as a key facilitator to successful implementation:

*"I think if staff start to see the benefits or they at least understand the benefit they would get behind it more"* – Chloe, Focus Group 3

Recognising the benefits associated with a change in behaviour is a common feature across multiple behaviour change models such as the theory of planned behaviour change (Azjen 1991), the transtheoretical model (Prochska and Veliver 1997) and more recently the behaviour change wheel (Mitchie *et a*/2011). It is widely accepted within the research that an individual is more likely to be willing to change their behaviour (Mitchie *et a*/2013). Additionally, there is evidence to suggest that sustained behaviour change is more likely to be achieved once the individual sees results, as Chloe suggests. This is supported by Forman *et a*/(2008) who noted that interventions within a primary school setting are more likely to be successful if teaching staff could see the beneficial results amongst the children.

Finally, raising knowledge and awareness of other schools who have successfully implemented physical activity inside the classroom was considered to be important:

*"I think what would help is sharing the research out there. If we could share that I think it would get a lot more people on board because it's saying look this has been done before and these were the outcomes"* – Max, Focus Group 4

This type of modelling is recognised by Mitchie *et al* (2011) as an influential behaviour change technique, thus meaning it has the potential to become a facilitator to implementing physical activity breaks inside the classroom. Research suggests providing an example for

people to aspire to or imitate can have a positive effect on behaviour change. Interestingly, whilst the participants noted that this type of modelling could be a facilitator for their colleagues it could also be argued that teachers who encourage participation in physical activity are models for their students too:

"I think it's nice for the kids to see us getting into our gym kit... Quite often I get changed and they are like aww are you going to the gym? So, it's nice for them to see us being active which I think helps" – Harriet, Focus Group 2.

To summarise, participants identified confidence as both a potential barrier and facilitator to implementing physical activity breaks inside the classroom, with the teachers who were more confident in their capabilities being more likely to implement a change. Those who had a sport background or frequently engaged in physical activity were identified as being the most confident, which is consistent with research regarding the association between self-efficacy and experience (Bandura 1977). A lack of experience in delivering both PE and physical activities due to outsourcing PE lessons to external companies was perceived negatively by participants. Fear was also identified as a potential barrier to implementation. Interestingly, despite feeling somewhat confident in delivering physical activity, upon reflection some participants stated they were still afraid of 'getting it wrong'. This aligns with Barth's notion of 'culture of caution' in which schools operate within a risk-adverse climate. Finally, knowledge was thought to underpin both confidence and fear by having the potential to increase confidence whilst reducing fear to have a positive effect on psychological capability. Participants suggested increasing knowledge of the benefits of increased physical activity, as well as providing examples of schools who have implemented similar interventions could act as successful facilitators to behaviour change.

# 4:3:2 Opportunity

# 4:3:2:1 Physical Opportunity

There was an overwhelming agreement from all participants that time was a significant barrier to implementing physically active breaks inside the classroom:

*"I think time constraints could be an issue, that's an obvious one [Sarah: because it's not like we don't want to do it, we just forget or time runs away with us] it's just trying to fit it in because the kids love being active but us as teachers there are things that need to be finished" – Jenny, Focus Group 5.* 

Struggling with finding the time to implement physically active breaks inside the classroom has been identified as a barrier by previous research (McMullen *et al* 2016; Stylianou *et al* 2016; Quarmby *et al* 2018). Currently, in the UK, the primary school curriculum includes 11 different subjects that need to fit into five days of teaching throughout the course of the week with English and Maths taking up the majority of morning teaching time. Therefore, it is understandable that teachers feel pressure when fitting it all in. Throughout the focus groups, the language used to describe the busy timetable was frequently characterised by negativity:

*"I can see how some teachers who might say [mimics teachers] I'm up to here, I don't want anything else, I don't want anything else to do" – Shaun, Focus Group 4.* 

It could be argued that English primary schools have seen an increase in cultures of performativity over the past decade. Troman *et al* (2007) identifies target setting, Ofsted inspections, school league tables, performance management and performance related pay as systems that demand teachers to 'perform' and to be individually accountable. Whilst these measures have been introduced to improve students' achievements, they often have a negative impact on teacher's workload, their professional identities, and their experience of teaching (Jeffrey 2002; Troman *et al* 2007). This is supported by previous research which

identifies pressure to perform well in assessments a barrier to increasing physical activity throughout the school day (Gately *et al* 2013).

Participants were quick to identify the time it takes to deliver physical activity, as it often takes longer than expected due to practicalities such as explaining the task to the children, waiting for the children to change into their PE kits, or moving the children from inside the classroom to outside:

"You've got to factor in planning time and as well just getting the kids either outside or explaining the task and answering questions, that's going to be way longer than five minutes" – Harriet, Focus Group 2.

In addition to finding the time to implement physically active breaks, the preparation time required prior to implementation was also identified as a barrier:

"And time as well, it already feels like we can't fit everything into the school day as it is. I like the idea of the kids being more active in the classroom but in all honesty, it means I've got find a way to get them more active and that requires more planning which takes up more time" – Harriet, Focus Group 2.

This barrier has previously been identified by Quarmby *et al* (2018) who explored perceptions to implementing physically active lessons. Despite exploring the physically active breaks, something that arguably requires less planning that a physically active lesson, participants were still quick to consider the impact that extra planning time might have on their workload. A demanding workload coupled with limited time was also frequently identified as a barrier to implementation by participants:

*"I think people will just be worried about the workload they have and trying to fit something extra in"* – Shaun, Focus Group 5.

A similar point was raised in focus group 5.

*"I think it's coming up with something that doesn't add too much to an already busy workload, you know I don't want to make their jobs even harder when everyone is pushed for time and feeling pressured about a busy day as it is" – Chloe, Focus Group 3.* 

There was notable hesitation and caution in the way participants approached the subject of limited time coupled with a demanding workload. Interestingly this caused a heated debate during focus group 3 between participants who all had different roles within the school:

Chloe: I think ten minutes a day Tom: A week? Chloe: No, a day Tom: That's ambitious, nobody is doing that, thinking with my teacher head on Chloe: I think it needs to be more than ten minutes a day though Tom: I get that Chloe: Three blocks of five minutes instead? Tom: That would be better, I just know how teachers work and if you say ten minutes three times a day, they will just say no I'm not doing that Alex: I know when I think of my typical day, well it's already busy Chloe: But my point is that they have to do 30 minutes of physical activity outside of PE, break and lunch Alex: If you've got an ideal world where we aren't swamped and not drowning because by week 3, we've got a to do list where we need to do this, this, this and this Chloe: I know we are two extremes aren't we Alex: I think we need to be realistic about it and put my teacher head on

Given each participant held a different role within in the school, it is understandable as to why they all had different perspectives and priorities. Conflicting opinions of stakeholders is therefore a key barrier to overcome to ensure successful implementation of physically active breaks. As noted by Quarmby *et al* (2018), ensuring the buy-in of all key stakeholders inside the school is crucial to achieve sustained behaviour change.

4:3:2:1:2 Resources

Participants identified receiving good quality resources as a key facilitator to implementing physically active breaks inside the classroom:

*"I think teachers like the idea of being given resources, so then we aren't having to design them, that's much simpler for us. Because as soon as you start to ask them to do even more work they are going to switch off because they have enough to do"* – Alex, Focus Group 3.

There was agreement that a good quality resource is something that is fun, simple, quick, and easy to use:

*"I'm thinking something easy, plug and play, you know like a video clip that the children could follow"* – Tom, Focus Group 3.

Ease of adoption is an important factor for any behaviour change intervention to consider. Given the identified time constraints, it is logical that teachers would prefer resources that require little effort on their behalf. A systematic review conducted by Naylor *et al* (2015) identified quality of resources as the most important facilitator to physical activity intervention implementation. There was also strong emphasis placed on resources being adaptable and flexible depending on class, time, and year group.

*"Each class is different, so a sort of plenary would be great, a physical plenary, maybe you have three blocks or choices and then you decide when to implement them throughout your day" – Max, Focus Group 5.* 

The discussion developed into the idea of resources that were adaptable for each teacher.

*"If you have something that is adaptable to each class, I think it would be better received by teachers rather than something quite regimented because I think they would just roll their eyes and not even want to try"* – Shaun, Focus Group 5.

Participants shared different ways in which they adapted the physical activity resources that they currently have in schools.

"Yeah, I do mine as an add on, so we have already learnt it and I know they have predominantly got it, but this helps to seal it in and becomes more memorable to them" – Jenny, Focus Group 5.

Being able to adapt an intervention or producing an intervention that is flexible in its approaches created an interesting topic for consideration. On one hand, guidelines suggest that interventions should be delivered with precise consistency to all its participants (Consort Guidelines 2019) with studies failing to do so facing critique (Daly-Smith 2018). On the other hand, it is often the case that 'one size' does not fit all, and the adoption of an intervention often needs to be adapted to fit the participants needs (Glidewell *et al* 2018).

Finally, participants identified poor quality resources as being a barrier to implementation:

*"In reality, everyone has drifted away from the Lancashire scheme of work because we couldn't find them, couldn't find them on the server, files wouldn't download because they were too big... you know it's just drifted off"* – Shaun, Focus Group 4.
In this case, the participant reemphasises the importance of being able to easily access physical activity resources, something that is an important practical factor to address to avoid resources becoming a barrier to implementation instead of a facilitator.

4:3:2:1:3 Space

Previous research has identified space to be a central barrier when attempted to implement interventions aiming to increase levels of physical activity inside the classroom (Gately *et a*/2013; McMullen *et a*/2014; Quarmby *et a*/2018). Interestingly, space was not mentioned at all during focus groups 3 and 4, with participants in group 2 and 5 recognising their large school grounds as a facilitator to physical activity:

"Yeah, we are really lucky to have beautiful grounds [Harriet: yeah definitely have that space is really important] we've got an adventure playground and a track around the field" – Layla, Focus Group 2.

Despite recognising the benefit of having space outside of the classroom, one participant noted that space inside the school itself acted as a barrier to implementing physical activity inside the classroom:

*"To be honest we looked at active maths and umm the problem with that is space we've got big classes in small classrooms you know our classes are 35"* – Layla, Focus Group 2.

In addition to classroom size, classroom location was also noted as a potential barrier to implementation:

*"I'm just thinking of the class below mine, even tucking our chairs in, it makes such a loud noise for them so I'm thinking if we are stomping upstairs, it would create such a racket down here. So, I was thinking especially for space you know with the tables* 

*if we are trying to do something because we haven't really got loads of room"* – Emily, Focus Group 1.

Whilst space outside the classroom is considered to be a facilitator of physical activity, the lack of space inside the classroom can act as a barrier. This study has highlighted that exercises that require little space to complete, as well as little to no equipment to avoid taking up unnecessary space, should be prioritised in order to overcome this potential barrier. esearchers need to take this into consideration when designing the content of a classroom-based physical activity intervention (Martin et al 2018).

To summarise, time was considered a significant barrier to implementing physically active breaks inside the classroom. Preparation time, instruction time and time spent moving the children outside were all noted as factors that would contribute to an already tight schedule. Participants frequently referred to their already busy workload, identifying possible resistance to implementation from their colleagues if they felt increasing physical activity inside the classroom would contribute to an already busy workload. Such findings support those of previous research (McMullen *et a*/2016; Stylianou *et a*/2016; Quarmby *et a*/2018), Research conducted by Troman *et al* (2007) may suggest a culture of performativity inside English primary schools, where significant attention is paid to target setting, league tables and performance related pay, has negatively impacted a teacher's workload as well as their professional identity and experience of teaching. On the other hand, resources were considered to be a facilitator to implementation. With participants suggesting they should be quick, simple, and easy to use. Interestingly, participants recognised the importance of flexibility in the use and adoption of resources which raises an interesting question for researchers who are encouraged to delivery their interventions with consistency. Finally, whilst space outside of the school was considered a facilitator to physical activity in general, the lack of space inside the classroom was considered a barrier. Researchers should therefore focus on physical activity that requires little space and little to no equipment to avoid using unnecessary, and in some cases unavailable, space.

4:3:2:2 Social Opportunity

4:3:2:2:1 Behaviour Management

Throughout the focus groups, there was debate as to whether classroom behaviour management was a barrier or a facilitator to implementing physically active breaks.

*Max: I don't know what my class is going to be like next year so it might be that we do that, and they go off on one and then it takes 20 minutes to calm down then I'm probably not going to do it again – Focus Group 4.* 

Shaun: But then I guess they might just need some training, might they? Presumably the first time they do it they might get quite restless but once they are used to it you know doing some work, then doing some exercise, then doing some work, then presumably they'll get used to it and it could work quite well – Focus Group 4.

This concern is supported in the wider literature that has previously identified pupil behaviour as a barrier to implementation (McMullen *et al* 2014; Quarmby *et al* 2018). Quarmby *et al* (2018) note that ensuring pupils remain seated throughout a lesson helps to ensure a level of classroom control and management, which teachers could be hesitant to disrupt. Some participants reflected these concerns:

"To be honest with you, I think you worry about the energy levels going through the roof and you not being able to be get it under control again and if it's that's happening everyday [pause] well, people just aren't going to do it" – Sarah, Focus Group 5.

Interestingly however, there was agreement that choice over when to implement a physically active break was likely to reduce the chances of behaviour management being a barrier to implementation:

*"If you can choose when the kids do it then you can sort of minimise the disruption and use it to your advantage"* – Emily, Focus Group 1.

This was reflected in other participants views, who believed that implementing physically active breaks at the right time throughout the day could help to keep their pupils focused:

*"I've got some very restless children who benefit from it I think, if I saw I was losing their concentration we could have a blast of exercise and then they would benefit mentally as well as physically too"* – Tom, Focus Group 3.

It was evident that teaching staff believed, if implemented effectively, physically active breaks inside the classroom had potential to act as a behaviour management tool as opposed to encouraging poor behaviour from pupils. This is supported by a substantial amount of research that indicates physical activity inside the classroom has the potential to increase time on task behaviour (Mahar *et al* 2006; Grieco *et al* 2009), improve cognitive function (Watson *et al* 2017; Donnelly *et al* 2016) and academic achievement (Singh and Uijtdewilligen 2012; Daly-Smith 2018).

4:3:2:2:1 Whole-School Approach

The importance of all staff members implementing physically active breaks throughout the school day was raised during all five focus groups:

*"I think it's something that would need the whole school on-board. You can't just have a few teachers trying to get everyone active, it's got to be everyone"* – Shaun, Focus Group 4.

Encouraging a whole-school approach in order to increase levels of physical activity has been widely supported within the literature (Colabianchi *et a*/2015; Naylor 2010; Hunt *et a*/

2015). In this case, participants thought that adopting a whole school approach may help to increase adherence:

*"I think if you made it a whole school approach, you know all in it together and it's just what everybody does. Then you'd be the one left out if you weren't doing it then"* – Jenny, Focus Group 5.

Both Shaun and Jenny's comments identify the importance of encouraging a wider culture change throughout the whole school as opposed to attempting to initiate change within one classroom alone. Culture, defined as a set of key values, beliefs and understanding shared by a group of people, often sets the behavioural norms and standards (Misener 2013). Therefore, when attempting to add a new practice, in this case physically active breaks, it is important that the practice becomes ingrained into the school's organisational culture to create sustained behaviour change, even when the intervention has finished (Fox *et al* 2004).

In addition to helping create sustained behaviour change, one focus group discussed the practical benefits to adopting a whole school approach:

*"I think the staff have to want to do it, it couldn't be a one-person thing could it? It just couldn't happen practically if it was just one person because everyone already has a lot to do, so you need to share that responsibility out"* – Layla, Focus Group 2.

Interestingly, participants noted that creating a whole school approach could sometimes be difficult due to a difference of priorities:

"The problem is, if the staff don't want to do it, they aren't going to be enthusiastic about it with the children. Say you've got history to catch up on, staff who don't want to do extra physical activity will do the history instead" – Vicky, Focus Group 1.

Participants in focus group 3 identified increasing knowledge and awareness of the benefits of physical activity as a potential method of ensuring all staff were on board:

*"I think as well, if you present something to the staff, you know... here are the benefits and this is why it's important, this is the reason why we are doing this... it becomes official and the school really do come together and embrace whatever that may be"* – Tom, Focus Group 3.

Finally, the importance of sharing knowledge and ideas with one another was identified as a facilitator for successfully implementing physically active breaks inside the classroom:

*"I think it's important to share experiences with each other. I don't think I'd like to do it alone if that make sense. You can tell each other what has worked and what hasn't, little tips almost, I guess. I think the hardest thing, like I said, would be choosing what to do and when so you can share your experiences with everyone else"* – Max, Focus Group 4.

To summarise, behaviour management was seen as both a possible facilitator and barrier to implementing physically active breaks inside the classroom. Maintaining classroom control was a cause for concern for some participants which has been reflected in previous literature (Quarmby *et al* 2018). Interestingly, having the ability to choose when to implement physically active breaks was considered by participants as a way in which to manage classroom behaviour more effectively. Participants noted that implementing physically active breaks when children were fidgety or finding it difficult to concentrate could have a beneficial effect on classroom behaviour. To improve adherence, it was noted within all 5 focus groups that a whole-school approach was required. Given that each school has its own cultural organisation which dictates its norms and values, researchers should aim to ingrain physically activity breaks into common everyday practices so they continue longitudinally (Fox *et al* 2004).

4:3:3 Motivation

4:3:3:1 Reflective Motivation

4:3:3:1:1 Choice

All five focus groups discussed the importance of choice as a facilitator to successfully implementing physical activity breaks inside the classroom. Here, John reflected on when he would choose to implement a physical activity break:

*"I'd be conscious of choosing when to do it. I think you'd have to choose when it would be most appropriate throughout the day, would that be during a transition between lessons or before breaktime"* – John, Focus Group 1.

Allowing individuals to reflect on the potential of their future behaviour is likely to increase chances of adoption. The planning stage is noted as a critical step within multiple behaviour change models. As West (2007) notes, individuals are capable of forming mental representations of future actions alongside a set of starting conditions. Behaviour change is therefore often dependent on whether these mental representations seem desirable and worth committing too.

In addition to pre-planning, participants discussed how teachers could reflect on previous experiences too, suggesting that giving teachers' choice may allow them to reflect on their past experiences to inform and guide their future decisions:

*"What if it was something that teachers decided? Like we decided when it should be conducted inside the classroom?"* – Max, Focus Group 4.

"That sounds lovely, because it would tie in with what other people are doing, their own experiences can come into it then [mimicking teacher] 'oooh that worked quite *well that time, but no not so well when I did it then' you know?"* – Shaun, Focus Group 4.

Drawing from self-determination (Deci and Ryan 2012), which predominantly focuses on the processes in which a person acquires the motivation for behaviour change, it can be argued that reflecting on previous experiences can help to encourage and sustain behaviour change.

Offering an intervention that allowed teachers to make their own choices about implementation was perceived as being well received in comparison to an intervention that was more regimented:

"I think it's important to have something that isn't too regimented. Maybe if you can give teachers some choice about when and how they can do it, rather than saying right you have to do it at this time and you have to do it this way [pause] you let them decide when and what is best. There's a huge pressure to fit everything in, whereas giving us choice, we can make it work to fit our plans and it becomes much more doable" – Layla, Focus Group 2.

Here, it is evident that due to a busy workload, being given the choice as to when to implement a physically active break was likely to be more effective than telling teachers they were to implement a physically active break at a specific time. A similar point was discussed in focus group 3:

Chloe: I think if you have options and you give teachers choice, they can decide when works best for them

*Tom: Do you mean maybe the daily mile 2 days a week and then the other 3 days something inside the classroom?* 

Chloe: Yeah exactly, because then you have the choice, and you can make it work for you. If it's raining or depending on your day, surely, you're more likely to do it then Tom: Yeah, I agree, I think that would work well because you aren't being told you absolutely have to do something at a specific time [Chloe: exactly] it's down to you instead

Interestingly, Tom and Chloe are discussing the important of choice not only for navigating practicalities such as weather, but also for motivational purposes. A substantial amount of research suggests that an individual is more likely to want to engage in behaviour change if they feel as though it is their choice to do so, rather than having the choice made for them (Ryan *et al* 2009). This degree of perceived autonomy, or internal perceived locus of causality, refers to an individual's willingness to engage in behaviour change and can therefore heavily influence motivation (Ryan and Deci 2000). This is supported further by self-determination theorists, who argue that behaviour change is often facilitated by providing relevant information and meaningful rationale for change whilst avoiding the application of external control and pressures which may detract from a sense of agency or choice (Ryan *et al* 2008). Therefore, it is important that an intervention aiming to implement physically active breaks allows teachers adequate choice, preparation, and reflection time in order to increase levels of adherence.

### 4:3:3:2 Automatic Motivation

### 4:3:3:2:1 Competition

Automatic motivation, such as emotional reactions, desires and habits featured significantly less than other elements of the COM-B model. An explanation for this may be that such processes often occur once the behaviour has been adopted. One emerging theme, that could be attributed to automatic motivation, was competition. Whilst individual competition between pupils was seen as a potential barrier to implementation, participants identified that class competitions could be an effective way of increasing motivation to complete more physical activity breaks:

"It would be good to compare classes, you know see how everyone has done, that would remind us to do it and help get everyone involved [pause] you know like a class competition" – Max, Focus Group 4.

Therefore, to successfully navigate the barrier that individual level competition may create, classroom-based physical activity interventions should focus on classroom competitions to help engage pupils whilst providing automatic motivation for teachers.

To summarise, in terms of reflective motivation, all five focus groups identified choice as an important facilitator for effective implementation of physical activity breaks inside the classroom. Firstly, reflecting on the potential of a future behaviour change choice was important for teachers. With participants suggesting the pre-planning of practicalities such as time were necessary in order physical activity breaks to take place. Secondly, participants noted that interventions should aim to give teachers choice rather than be regimented or restrictive. This is supported by research that suggests individuals are far more likely to adopt a behaviour change practice if they feel as though the choice is their own (Deci and Ryan 2012). Supported by self-determination theory, interventions should aim to provide relevant information that is likely to increase motivation upon reflection whilst avoiding the application of external control and pressures which may detract from a sense of agency or choice (Ryan *et al* 2008). Finally, whilst themes relating to automatic motivation featured substantially less, participants identified classroom competition as a potential facilitator to the successful adoption of physical activity breaks inside the classroom.

### 4:5 Conclusions

Physical activity interventions within the primary school setting are often short lived and fail to create sustained behaviour change. One explanation for this, provided by Quarmby *et al* (2018) is that researchers often lack the operational knowledge of the school, as well as potential barriers to implementation faced by teachers. Therefore, this study has aimed to explore the perceived barriers and facilitators to implementing physically active breaks inside the classroom with primary school teaching staff, before mapping those barriers onto the COM-B model to identify suitable intervention functions. The study differs from previous research that has either drawn from a smaller sample size (McMullen *et al* 2016), focused on teachers who are already implementing physical activity breaks throughout the school day (Quarmby *et al* 2018), or focused only on the barriers to implementation as opposed to possible facilitators too (Quarmby *et al* 2018).

A thematic analysis of the data identified codes and themes, which in this case were drawn from the COM-B model developed by Mitchie *et al* (2011) using a deductive approach. When referring to physical capability, participants were more likely to refer to their pupil's physical capability as opposed to their own. A child's self-perceived ability, their actual ability in addition to their level of enjoyment were seen as both barriers and facilitators to implementation dependant on which end of the spectrum the children found themselves. When discussing psychological capability however, participants were more likely to reference their own, suggesting that confidence and fear were potential barriers to implementation. Time and space were considered to be significant barriers to implementation when physical opportunities were discussed, with resources being positioned as a facilitator provided they were of a good quality. Furthermore, classroom behaviour management was viewed as a potential barrier to implementation within social opportunity, whilst adopting a whole-school approach was considered to be a facilitator. Finally, choice was considered to be a key facilitator when discussing reflective motivation,

in addition to between classroom competition which was identified as a possible facilitator when discussing automatic motivation.

## 4:5 Practical Implications

It is clear from the evidence provided that in relation to classroom based physical activity, primary schools are a complex setting in which multiple barriers and facilitators exist. It is therefore important for researchers to work closely with a variety of teaching staff to identify and address these barriers and facilitators to not only successfully implement an intervention, but to make sure that behaviour change is sustained over a longitudinal period of time. Based on the findings identified throughout this study, the following recommendations are suggested for the future design and implementation of physical activity breaks inside the classroom:

- Physical activity breaks should be fun, engaging and challenging for the children involved to avoid boredom or risk losing the 'novelty' factor.
- Where possible, between class competition should be encouraged, whilst individual level competition should be avoided to prevent further disengagement from students who may already feel left out.
- To help develop confidence and reduce fear, teachers should be provided with knowledge on the benefits of physical activity, in addition to sufficient support regarding how to plan and deliver physical activity breaks inside the classroom.
- Given the limited time and workload demands faced by primary school teachers, interventions should aim to introduce physically active breaks that are short, simple and easy to implement throughout the school day.
- Where possible, buy-in from all teaching staff should be encouraged to achieve a whole-school approach that promotes the importance of, whilst allowing time for, physically active breaks inside the classroom.

- Finally, interventions should aim to provide schools with good quality resources that offer some degree of flexibility and choice that allow teachers to remain autonomous over their school day.

Chapter 5

Using the knowledge and experience of primary teaching practitioners to help design a pilot movement-based intervention to implement within Gloucestershire classrooms in accordance with COM-B and Behaviour Change Wheel

### 5:1 Introduction

The findings outlined in Section 3:4:1 provide evidence that physical activity levels and movement skill competency were low in the participants measured. The subsequent focus groups presented in Section 4:2, conducted with 12 teaching staff from 5 Gloucestershire schools, were able to explore potential barriers and facilitators to implementing physical activity breaks throughout the school day. The results from the study identified multiple barriers to implementation such as time and space constraints, classroom behaviour and lack of knowledge. The study was also able to identify key facilitators such as enjoyment, knowledge and awareness of benefits, good quality resources and freedom of choice. The aim of this chapter was to draw upon the findings in Section 4:3 and explicitly demonstrate how the pilot intervention was designed using the COM-B model.

### 5:1:1 Aims:

In accordance with the COM-B Model and Behaviour Change Wheel, use teaching practitioner's knowledge and experience to help develop a pilot movement-based intervention to be implemented and evaluated within primary schools in Gloucestershire

# 5:2 Behaviour Change Wheel

5:2:1 Understanding the problem in behavioural terms

According to Mitchie et al (2013), defining the problem in behavioural terms means being specific about the target behaviour, the target group or population and the behaviour itself by asking:

- (a) What is the behaviour?
- (b) Where does the behaviour occur?
- (c) Who is involved in performing the behaviour?

As outlined in Sections 2:1:5, 2:2:3 and 3:4:1, the behaviour requiring intervention was childhood physical inactivity, sedentary behaviour, and low-quality movement skill competency. Whilst these behaviours occur 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, the intervention was specifically focused on these behaviours during the school day which typically begins at 9am and finishes at 3pm. As identified in chapter 4, the World Health Organisation identify schools as primary sites for health interventions due to their ability to reach the vast majority of school aged youth. Finally, whilst it was children who were performing the behaviour, it was the responsibility of teachers, teaching assistants and headteachers to deliver the intervention that enabled the behaviour change.

5:2:2 Selecting the target behaviour

It is important to acknowledge that behaviours interact within a system. Therefore, when considering which behaviours to change, consideration was given to how behaviours may interact within one another. Mitchie *et al* (2015) encourage thought towards a) how likely it is for a behaviour to change, b) the likely impact if the behaviour were to change, c) how behaviour change may positively or negatively affect other behaviours and d) whether the behaviour change can be feasibly measured (see Appendix 44). For example, encouraging

families to be more active throughout the weekend may have a promising impact if the behaviour is adopted, however the likelihood of behaviour changes occurring is low due to a lack of physical opportunity and physical/psychological capability faced by some parents (Shelton *et al* 2011). Furthermore, whilst an increased amount of time spent physically active over the weekend is unlikely to have a negative impact on other behaviours, measuring children's physical activity levels during the weekend poses significant feasibility issues (Freedson *et al* 2012).

Another potential behaviour change intervention may have been implementing a physical activity club before or after school. Measurement feasibility would have been more realistic in an afterschool setting as it allows for greater control. However, a large majority of schools already have sport related afterschool clubs thus decreasing the opportunity to implement additional movement and physical activity.

5:2:3 Specifying the target behaviour

Having selected the target behaviour, it was important to describe the behaviour in appropriate detail and context by asking:

(a) Who needed to perform the behaviour?

In this case, it was primary school children who would be increasing their physical activity levels and reducing their sedentary behaviour throughout the school day in an effort to improve their movement skill competencies. However, it was the teachers, teaching assistants and headteachers who were implementing the intervention and facilitating the behaviour change.

(b) What did they need to do differently in order to achieve the desired change?

Currently children are largely sedentary for the school day (Quarmby et al 2018). The Department of Health recommends that schools provide children with up to an addition 30 minutes of physical activity, separate from breaktime and lunchtime (2019). Therefore, teachers were required to implement short physical activity breaks throughout the school day. Given the associations between physical activity and movement skill ability presented in Section 3:4:4, it was important that the breaks included movement competence tasks such as multi-joint movements that manipulate degrees of freedom in the body, as well as a combination or isometric, concentric and eccentric muscle activity that require both inter and intramuscular co-ordination and control (Cattuzzo et al 2014). A meta-anlysis conducted by Behringer et al (2011) indicated that adequate volume is needed to provide sufficient adaptive stimulus. Despite this, there is no single combination of exercises, sets or repetitions that has proven to optimise training adaptations in children. The importance of exposure to a breadth of movement between the ages of 7-11 is supported by the Youth Development Model (Lloyd et al 2016) presented in Section 2:2:1. Multi-faceted programmes that aim to increase muscle strength, improve functional abilities, and enhance movement mechanics appear to be the most effective for developing movement competencies and reducing the risk of injury in children (Myer *et al* 2011).

(c) When did they need to do it?

Physical activity breaks needed to be implemented throughout the school day, with teachers using their own discretion to decide when the breaks should be implemented. As highlighted in Section 4:3:2, providing teachers with choice and flexibility, therefore preserving their autonomy, is a key facilitator to successfully implementing physical activity breaks inside the classroom.

(d) Where did they need to do it?

Physical activity breaks were to be completed inside the classroom. Research conducted by Malden and Doi (2019) identified the weather as a significant barrier to implementing

physical activity interventions that required teachers and children to be outside. Furthermore, as noted in Section 4:3:2, teaching practitioners identified lack of time as a barrier to implementation. Therefore, making use of the classroom space and using chairs and tables in new inventive ways to enable physical activity seeks to overcome these previously experienced difficulties.

### (e) How often did they need to do it?

Each physical activity break lasted for 5 minutes, and children were asked to complete 3 breaks a day. The use of short bouts of physical activity are recommended within the UK Chief Medical Officers' Physical Activity Guidelines (2019). Interestingly, research by Logan *et al* (2011) suggests more time spent doing physical activity that aims to improve movement skill competency doesn't always result in greater improvements. This may be a result of children plateauing in their competence after critical amount of instruction has been reached (Logan *et al* 2011). Furthermore, the intermittent rather than continuous nature of short movement skill competency tasks is more consistent with how children move and play (Myer *et al* 2011). Improvements to movement skill were noted by Ma *et al* (2014) who implemented 4-minute long 'funtervals' with children aged between 8-11.

## (f) With whom did they need to it?

As noted in previous research (Quarmby *et al* 2018) it is important for interventions within school settings to involve all staff members, and not just the teaching staff, to promote and effective institutional approach. Physical activity and movement skill competency interventions led by teachers have been recognised as being both feasible and effective for initiating and sustaining behaviour change (Mitchell *et al* 2013). Furthermore, research has shown that teachers and teaching assistants are capable of delivering physical activity breaks inside the classroom with preserved fidelity and efficiency provided they receive adequate training (Howie *et al* 2014).

# 5:2:4 Identifying what needs to change

Having specified the target behaviour, the next step was to identify what needed to change. Mitchie *et al* (2011) notes that this refers specifically to what needs to change in the person and/or environment to achieve the desired behaviour change. Drawing from the COM-B model, Mitchie *et al* (2011) suggests that there must be capability, opportunity, and motivation in order for behaviour change to happen, see Table 5:1.

Component	What needs to happen for the target behaviour to occur?	Is there a need for change?
<b>Physical Capability</b> Physical skill, strength, or stamina	Children needed to have an adequate level of movement	No. However consideration and alternatives need to be provided for children with movement disabilities
<b>Psychological Capability</b> Knowledge or psychological skills, strength, or stamina	Teachers needed to (a) be aware of the benefits of improving MSC, FMS and increasing physical activity levels whilst reducing sedentary behaviour; (b) be aware of how to implement physical activity safely and effectively inside the classroom; (c) be able to identify children who need extra support	Yes. Additional knowledge: raised awareness and training were necessary for teaching staff. Both teachers and children were required to regulate their newly changed behaviour and record their progress.
<b>Physical Opportunity</b> Opportunity afforded by the environment involving time, resources, locations	Schools and teachers needed to (a) have the time available to do implement physical activity breaks throughout the day; (b) have enough space in the classroom to safely perform physical activity; (c) have the right resources to enable appropriate physical activity to take place	Yes. Time needed to be made available during lessons. Space needed to be correctly used. Teachers needed to be provided with informative resources. Prompts and physical resources were to be provided to act as reminders, as well as to help encourage and keep track of the physical activity breaks
<b>Social Opportunity</b> Opportunity afforded by interpersonal influences, social cues and cultural norms that influence the way we think about things	Schools needed to (a) encourage all staff to take part to help form social bonds; (b) be provided with physical prompts to reduce the chance of teachers forgetting; (c) encourage healthy competition between peers and classes; (d) create a supportive environment in which breaking up sedentary lesson time with physical activity is encouraged	Yes. Encouragement was needed from headteachers and school governors to ensure all teachers take part, and to create a whole-school approach. Physical resources were needed to help prompt teachers and children. Healthy competition between classes was needed,

Table 5:1 Identifying what needs to change

		which for this study, was in the form of a scoreboard
<b>Reflective Motivation</b> Reflective processes involving plans (self- conscious intentions) and evaluations (beliefs about what is good and bad)	Both teachers and children needed to (a) develop a habit or routine that includes regular physical activity breaks; (b) develop and plan lesson times to allow time for physical activity	Yes. Routines and lesson plans needed to be practiced and established within the classroom. Children and teachers needed to set themselves daily/weekly goals. Teachers needed to feel capable of delivering safe and effective physical activity inside the classroom
Automatic Motivation Automatic processes involving emotional reactions, desires, inhibitions, drive states and reflex responses	Both teachers and children needed to feel as though they want to be more physical active in addition to believing that being physically active more often would be a good thing to do.	No. However, reinforcement of these beliefs through knowledge and awareness would be beneficial. Weekly rewards/incentive schemes for the children would help to increase the motivation to participate in the physically active breaks

5:2:5 Identifying intervention function options

According to Mitchie *et al* (2011) the behavioural diagnosis that has taken place in steps one to four is a crucial stage for designing interventions as it helps to identify potential levers of change. Importantly, the recommendations provided by NICE (2008) can be linked with the identified COM-B components as follows:

Maximise capability to regulate own behaviour

- 1. Develop relevant skills such as monitoring, goal setting and providing feedback
- 2. Develop specific plans to change

Maximise opportunity to support self-regulation

- 3. Elicit social support
- 4. Avoid social and other cues for current behaviour
- 5. Change routine and environment

Increase motivation to engage in the desired behaviour

- 6. Reward change
- 7. Develop appropriate beliefs (e.g. benefits to changing, confidence to change)
- 8. Develop positive feelings about change
- 9. Develop new habits

These principles can also be understood in the general function they serve. Mitchie *et al* (2011) terms these 'intervention functions' which refer to broad categories of means by which an intervention can change behaviour. Any behaviour change strategy may have more than one intervention function. Therefore, when designing an intervention, it is important to start by considering the full range of possible intervention functions. This is often done by using a framework of behaviour change. As noted, many frameworks of behaviour change have been produced, with varying levels of comprehensiveness, coherence, and theoretical base. The Behaviour Change Wheel was based on 19 frameworks, all of which were reviewed and compiled into one over-arching framework which comprised of 9 intervention functions:

1. Education

Increasing knowledge and/or understanding

2. Persuasion

Using communication to induce positive or negative feelings or stimulate action

# 3. Incentivisation

Creating an expectation of reward

# 4. Coercion

Creating an expectation of punishment or cost

# 5. Training

Imparting skills

6. Restriction

Using rules to reduce the opportunity to engage in the target behaviour (or to increase the target behaviour by reducing the opportunity to engage in competing behaviours)

- Environmental Restructuring
  Changing the physical or social context
- 8. Modelling

Providing an example for people to aspire to or imitate

9. Enablement

Increasing means/reducing barriers to increase capability (beyond education and training) or opportunity

Table 5:2 provides a definition of each intervention function in relation to physical activity, before providing a specific example for how the intervention function could be used. Please see Appendix 45 for how each intervention function relates to the COM-B model components. The APEASE criteria as defined in the Behaviour Change Wheel (affordability, practicability, effectiveness and cost-effectiveness, acceptability, side-effects and safety, equity) were considered to direct the selection of appropriate intervention options, content, and implementation options.

	1 1 1				
I Shid 5.7 Idontitvind	DUITCHICKO DUC	notontial intorv	antian ti inatiana	1100000000000000000000000000000000000	PEASE critoria
	and Evaluating				

Intervention Function	Definition	Example:	Does the intervention function meet the APEASE* criteria?
Education	Providing teaching staff with information on	School staff needed to understand the health and educational benefits of increasing	Yes

	physical activity and movement skill competency	physically activity and decreasing sedentary behaviour for children during the school day	
Persuasion	Using imagery and/or communication to induce positive feelings about engaging in more physical activity	School staff needed to feel confident that physical activity breaks are beneficial to the children and won't cause too much classroom disruption	Yes
Incentivisation	Implementing prize draws to induce attempts to increase physical activity inside the classroom	Teachers and children had daily and weekly goals to achieve with rewards being made available for classes and individual pupils to help encourage engagement and provide recognition/motivation	Yes
Coercion	Creating an expectation of punishment/cost as a result of not implementing physical activity breaks	Not appropriate	No
Training	Providing teachers with training on how to implement physical activity in the classroom safely	Teachers needed to be able to decide on appropriate times to implement physical activity breaks during the school day so they are both safe and effective for pupils; Teachers will need to feel capable and able of delivering the physical activity breaks	Yes
Restriction	Using restriction/rules to reduce time spent sitting and increase physically activity throughout the day	Not appropriate	No
Environmental Restructuring	Making classrooms movement friendly and introducing physical prompts such as activity trackers and posters with helpful reminders/instructions about physical activity for teachers and children	Teachers needed to learn how to use the space available in the classroom effectively during physically active movement breaks; Physical resources such as incentivisation charts, weekly challenges, posters, and trackers can be added to the classroom to help prompt teachers and children	Yes
Modelling	Using examples of other schools and previous research to demonstrate the benefits of physically breaks during the school day	Examples of previous interventions and research were shared with school staff; Leader boards can be set up within the school so that each classes activity and progress can be seen to help encourage more participation	Yes
Enablement	Ongoing support from the research team, but importantly from school governors and headteachers	A whole-school approach needed to be adopted from the top down so that teachers feel supported and encouraged by all staff members to increase the amount of physical activity children are participating in on a daily basis	Yes

5:2:6 Identifying behaviour change techniques

Behaviour change techniques (BCTs) are observable and replicable components of behaviour change interventions, see Table 5:3. The defining characteristics of a BCT include being observable, replicable, an irreducible component of the intervention and a postulated active ingredient (Mitchie *et al* 2011). The importance of conceptualising and reporting BCTs has been highlighted by Dombrowski *et al* (2012), who suggests it allows future researchers to pick out the 'active ingredients' of a successful intervention. Furthermore, a meta-analysis conducted by Taylor *et al* (2012) found that intervention effect sizes were smaller when BCTs were not reported, suggesting precise specification of BCTs may enhance an intervention.

Intervention Function	COM-B Component	Most frequently used BCTs*	Does the BCT meet the APEASE framework
		Information about social and environmental consequences	N/A
	Psychological	Information about health consequences	Yes
Education	Capability	Feedback on behaviour or outcomes of behaviour	Yes
N	Motivation	Prompts/cues	Yes
		Self-monitoring of behaviour and/or behaviour outcomes	Yes
		Credible source	N/A
	Social	Information about social and environmental consequences	N/A
Persuasion	Opportunity	Information about health consequences	Yes
Persuasion	Automatic Motivation	Feedback on behaviour or outcomes of behaviour	Yes
		Verbal persuasion of capability	Yes
		Social comparison	Yes

Table 5:3 Linking intervention functions with COM-B components and assessing potential BCTs using the APEASE framework

		Feedback on behaviour or outcomes of behaviour	Yes
	Reflective Motivation	Monitoring of behaviour by others without evidence of feedback	Yes
Incentivisation	Automatic Motivation	Monitoring outcomes of behaviour by others without evidence of feedback	Yes
	Worvarion	Self-monitoring of behaviour	Yes
		Rewarding completion	Yes
	Devebalagiaal	Demonstration of behaviour	Yes
	Capability	Instruction of how to perform behaviour	Yes
Training	Physical	Feedback on behaviour or outcomes of behaviour	Yes
Training	Capability	Self-monitoring of behaviour	Yes
	Automatic	Behavioural practice/rehearsal	Yes
	Motivation	Habit formation	Yes
		Graded tasks	Yes
Environmental Restructuring	Physical	Adding objects to the environment	Yes
	Opportunity	Prompts/cues	Yes
	Social Opportunity	Restructuring the physical or social environment	Yes
Modelling	Social Opportunity	Demonstration of the behaviour	Yes
	Reflective Motivation		
	Physical	Social support	Yes
	Capability	Goal setting	Yes
	Psychological	Problem solving	Yes
Enablement	Capability	Action planning	Yes
	Social	Self-monitoring	Yes
	Opportunity	Review behavioural goals and/or outcome goals	Yes
	Opportunity	Reduce negative emotion	Yes

\*The most frequently used BCTs have been synthesised within the BCT Taxonomy v1 (Mitchie *et al* 2013).

# 5:2:7 Identifying specific content for the selected behaviour change techniques

Once BCTs have been selected using the BCT Taxonomy v1 (Mitchie 2011) and appraised using the APEASE criteria, specific context for each BCT needs to be identified and reported, see Table 5:4. Given that replication, accumulation, and application of evidence depends on the ability to reliably specify the details of an intervention, it is of critical important that BCTs are reported with clarity. Please also see Appendices 46 and 47.

Behaviour Change Technique	Definition	Specific Example
1. Goals and Planning	]	
Goal setting (behaviour)	Set or agree on a goal defined in terms of the behaviour to be achieved	Agreed with teaching staff on daily physical activity breaks during lesson time to increase physical activity and reduce sedentary behaviour throughout the school day
Goal setting (outcome)	Set or agree on a goal defined in terms of a positive outcome of wanted behaviour	Agreed with teaching staff that the goal is to complete 3 x 5-minute physical activity breaks (totalling 15 minutes) 3 days a week (on non- PE days)
Problem solving	Analyse, or prompt the person to analyse, factors influencing the behaviour and generate or select strategies that include overcoming barriers and/or increasing facilitators (includes 'Relapse Prevention' and 'Coping Planning'). Note: barrier identification without solutions is not sufficient	Identified possible barriers (previously identified through focus groups) such as time, resources, workload etc. Addressed these concerns and came up with solutions e.g. children not having to change into PE kits, teachers not having to plan specific content for each physical activity break
Action planning	Prompt detailed planning of performance of the behaviour (must include at least one of context, frequency, duration, and intensity). Context may be environmental (physical or social) or internal (physical, emotional or cognitive) (includes 'Implementation Intentions'). Note:	Prompted planning of physical activity breaks throughout the day. Encourage teachers to discuss and make plans for when the physical activity breaks could be appropriate e.g., before assembly or when the children are restless

Table 5:4 Identifying specific content for the selected behaviour change techniques

	evidence of action planning does not	
	necessarily imply goal setting, only	
	Beview behaviour goal(s) jointly with	
Review behaviour goals	the person and consider modifying goal(s) or behaviour change strategy in light of achievement. This may lead to re-setting the same goal, a small change in that goal or setting a new goal instead of (or in addition to) the first, or no change	Evaluated how well the children and teaching staff adhered to the original goal by collecting weekly information on intervention dose (e.g., how many sessions each classroom completed a week)
Review outcome goals	Review outcome goal(s) jointly with the person and consider modifying goal(s) considering achievement. This may lead to re- setting the same goal, a small change in that goal or setting a new goal instead of, or in addition to the first	Evaluated if the children have better quality movement patterns as a result of the increased physical activity and reduced sedentary behaviour during school time
2. Feedback and Monit	oring	
Monitoring of behaviour by others	Observe or record behaviour with the person's knowledge as part of a behaviour change strategy	Researcher observed the physical activity breaks taking place, as well as carrying out weekly visits to monitor number of sessions being carried out
Monitoring of outcome by others	Observe or record outcomes of behaviour with the person's knowledge as part of a behaviour change strategy	Researcher and teaching staff monitored observable changes in children's movement patterns and physical activity levels, but also potential secondary outcomes
		such as classroom behaviour
Feedback on Behaviour	Monitor and provide informative or evaluative feedback on performance of the behaviour (e.g., form, frequency, duration, intensity)	such as classroom behaviour Teachers provided feedback on the children's behaviour; researcher provided feedback on the teacher's implementation of the physical activity breaks
Feedback on Behaviour Feedback on outcome of behaviour	Monitor and provide informative or evaluative feedback on performance of the behaviour (e.g., form, frequency, duration, intensity) Monitor and provide feedback on the outcome of performance of the behaviour	such as classroom behaviour Teachers provided feedback on the children's behaviour; researcher provided feedback on the teacher's implementation of the physical activity breaks Researcher shared the results of the intervention with teaching staff once the intervention was complete
Feedback on Behaviour Feedback on outcome of behaviour Self-monitoring of behaviour	Monitor and provide informative or evaluative feedback on performance of the behaviour (e.g., form, frequency, duration, intensity) Monitor and provide feedback on the outcome of performance of the behaviour Establish a method for the teacher to monitor and record their behaviour(s) as part of a behaviour change strategy	such as classroom behaviour Teachers provided feedback on the children's behaviour; researcher provided feedback on the teacher's implementation of the physical activity breaks Researcher shared the results of the intervention with teaching staff once the intervention was complete Children and teaching staff recorded how many physical activity breaks they were completing each week. Children recorded how difficult they are finding the sessions each week using the RPE scale

	their behaviour as part of a behaviour	activity breaks they were
2. Social Support	change strategy	completing each week
3. Social Support		
Social support	Advise on, arrange or provide <b>social</b> <b>support</b> (e.g., from friends, relatives, colleagues,' buddies' or staff) or non- contingent praise or reward for performance of the behaviour. It includes encouragement and counselling, but only when it is directed at the behaviour. Advise on, arrange, or provide <b>practical</b> help (e.g., from friends, relatives, colleagues, 'buddies' or staff) for performance of the behaviour. Advise on, arrange, or provide <b>emotional</b> social support (e.g., from friends, relatives, colleagues, 'buddies' or staff) for performance of the behaviour.	Advised teaching staff to support one another and share ideas as to what works and what doesn't when implementing the physical activity breaks. Encouraged senior staff members and/or PE leads to check in with other members of staff. Reassured all teaching staff the researcher can be contacted via email or during the weekly visits if they encounter any problems or need advice
4. Shaping Knowledge		
Instruction on how to perform a behaviour	Advise or agree on how to perform the behaviour (includes 'Skills training')	Conducted training with teachers on how to implement physical activity breaks inside the classroom. E.g., how to introduce, how to coach, how to finish the exercise break and how to return to work
5. Natural Consequence	ces	
Information on health consequences	Provide information (e.g., written, verbal, visual) about health consequences of performing the behaviour	Explained the importance of increasing childhood physical and improving movement patterns, along with the health and educational benefits of reducing sedentary behaviour
6. Comparison of Beha	aviour	
Demonstration of Behaviour	Provide an observable sample of the performance of the behaviour, directly in person or indirectly e.g., via film, pictures, for the person to aspire to or imitate (includes 'Modelling').	Provided and demonstrate examples of movements/exercises that will be performed inside the classroom to teaching staff
Social Comparison	Draw attention to others' performance to allow comparison with the person's own performance	Showed teachers examples of previous research and other schools who are implementing physical activity breaks. Implement a school leader board that has

		details of how many physical activity breaks each class is completing per week
7. Associations		
Prompts/Cues	Introduce or define environmental or social stimulus with the purpose of prompting or cueing the behaviour. The prompt or cue would normally occur at the time or place of performance	Made use of posters, stickers, activity tracker charts, emails, and weekly school visits to help remind teachers and children to complete the agreed amount of physical activity breaks
8. Repetition and Subst	itution	
Behavioural practice and/or regulation	Prompt practice or rehearsal of the performance of the behaviour one or more times in a context or at a time when the performance may not be necessary, to increase habit and skill	Prompted teachers to practice implementing physical activity breaks at different times of the day so they can figure out which time works best for their class
Habit formation	Prompt rehearsal and repetition of the behaviour in the same context repeatedly so that the context elicits the behaviour	Encouraged teachers to form a habit of including physical activity breaks three times a day, three days a week on a regular basis so it becomes a routine e.g., before assembly, before maths, before English
Graded tasks	Set easy-to-perform tasks, making them increasingly difficult, but achievable, until behaviour is performed	Set each year group weekly challenges which get progressively harder as the weeks progress
9. Comparison of Outco	omes	
10. Reward and Threat		
Material incentive/reward	Inform that money, vouchers or other valued objects will be delivered if and only if there has been effort and/or progress in performing the behaviour (includes 'Positive reinforcement'). Arrange for the delivery of money, vouchers, or other valued objects if and only if there <i>has been</i> effort and/or progress in performing the behaviour (includes ' <b>Positive reinforcement'</b> ).	Arranged a reward/prize for the class who has done the most amount of movement breaks each term (e.g., extra golden time or a school trip). The specific reward will be specific and therefore be decided by the PE lead and/or head teacher
Social incentive/reward	Arrange verbal or non-verbal reward if and only if there <i>has been</i> effort and/or progress in performing the behaviour (includes ' <b>Positive reinforcement</b> '). Inform that a verbal or non-verbal reward <i>will be</i> delivered if and only if there has been effort and/or progress in	Teachers were encouraged to pick a 'most improve mover of the week' the child who has improved the most that week. The child will receive a certificate and their name will be written on a poster for the week. This child can then act as

	performing the behaviour (includes ' <b>Positive reinforcement'</b> ).	that classes champion, reminding the teacher, updating the weekly tracker chart etc
11. Regulation		
Reduce negative emotions	Advise on ways of reducing negative emotions to facilitate performance of the behaviour (includes 'Stress Management')	Provided teachers with reassurance and guidance if children are being noisy/miss- behaving before, during or after a movement break
12. Antecedents		
Restructuring the physical environment	Change, or advise to change the physical environment to facilitate performance of the wanted behaviour or create barriers to the unwanted behaviour (other than prompts/cues, rewards, and punishments)	Added charts, stickers, posters, weekly challenges to each classroom to act as prompts. Make use of desks/chairs in new ways to make certain exercises easier to do
Restructuring the social environment	Change, or advise to change the social environment to facilitate performance of the wanted behaviour or create barriers to the unwanted behaviour (other than prompts/cues, rewards, and punishments)	Discussed with school governors and/or headteachers if there is enough time in the school day to allow for an extra 15 minutes of physical and relay the information to the teaching staff
Adding objects to the environment	Add objects to the environment to facilitate performance of the behaviour	Charts, stickers, and posters as previously noted
Body changes	Alter body structure, functioning or support directly to facilitate behaviour change	Encouraged improved movement skills and increased physical activity so children feel competent and are more likely to want to engage in more physical activity as a result (both inside and outside of the classroom)
13. Identity		
Identification as self as role model	Inform that one's own behaviour may be an example to others	Encouraged teachers to be active themselves and sometimes join in with the physical activity breaks
Framing/ Reframing	Suggest the deliberate adoption of a perspective or new perspective on behaviour (e.g., its purpose) in order to change cognitions or emotions about performing the behaviour (includes 'Cognitive structuring')	Proposed that physical activity breaks are not just there to help improve movement patterns and reduce sedentary behaviour but can be used as a behaviour management tool too
14. Scheduled Consequ	uences	
Reward completion	Build up behaviour by arranging reward following final component of the behaviour; gradually add the	Reward small completions at first, such as achieving three breaks in one day, then nine breaks in one

	components of the behaviour that occur earlier in the behavioural	week, then a month and then a term etc
	chaining')	
15. Self-Belief		
Verbal persuasion about capability	Tell the person that they can successfully perform the wanted behaviour, arguing against self-doubts, and asserting that they can and will succeed	Reassured teachers that they can implement the movement breaks and asking teachers to reassure the children that they are competent, or will be competent with practice, at the exercises/movements

### 5:3 The Final Intervention Structure

In summary, both the COM-B model and BCW are well established tools used to help design effective interventions within a wide range of public health fields. Drawing from 19 existing behaviour change frameworks, the BCW encourages researchers to focus on understanding the behaviour, exploring intervention options before identifying behaviour change techniques. As a result, the finalised structure and content of "Busy Brain Breaks" a classroom based physical activity and movement intervention is proposed in Appendix 48.

### 5:3:1 Materials

### 5:3:2 Busy Brain Break Videos

The finalised intervention 'Busy Brain Breaks' consisted of 5-minute-long videos which included 25 different bodyweight exercises. Each exercise was demonstrated by an individual on screen who completed the exercise for 30 seconds, after which, a new exercise was demonstrated. Each video consisted of 5 different exercises which were then repeated for the remaining 2 and a half minutes. As the individual completed the exercise on screen, coaching cues relevant to that particular exercise would pop up throughout the five minutes. For example, when completing a plank, the coaching cues encouraged children to 'avoid sticking their bottoms up in the air' and to 'squeeze their tummy muscles tightly'. In addition to the cues, music accompanied the video for the 5-minute duration as well as a timer to help indicate the end of each exercise. It was important that the videos were clear and easy for the teachers to deliver given ease of delivery has been highlighted as potential facilitator during the focus group analysis presented in Section 4:3:1. Of equal importance, was that the videos were fun and engaging for children and included a wide variety of sequences and movements to risk losing the 'novelty factor', a barrier which was also identified during the focus groups.

The 5-minute long 'Busy Brain Breaks' were to be completed three times a day, three days a week, ideally on the days in which children didn't have PE. However, this was only a provisional structure and teachers were encouraged to adapt it where they felt necessary to help maintain autonomy. Each class received a USB loaded with the videos. It was important that the teachers had easy access to the videos as a previously identified barrier was centred around resources being difficult to access.

### 5:3:3 Weekly Tracker

In addition to the videos, each class was given a 'Busy Brain Break Weekly Tracker' which consisted of an A3 chart and Velcro stickers (Appendix 49). Teacher's and children were asked to add to the weekly chart each time they completed a Busy Brain Break. This was done for several reasons, firstly it allowed the teacher and pupils to keep track of how many Busy Brain Breaks they had done each week. Secondly, it helped to indicate to the researcher how many Busy Brain Breaks each class had completed each week. Thirdly, it allowed the teacher to distribute responsibility of completing the board to a child which helps to increase engagement.

### 5:3:4 Most Improved Mover of the Week

Teachers were also encouraged to pick a 'most improved mover of the week' each week (Appendix 50). This child was then seen as the Busy Brain Break champion, they were given the responsibility of the tracker, as well as encouraging their peers and reminding the teacher to complete the necessary amount of Busy Brain Breaks. To avoid creating a greater distance between those most and least competent movers, and thus risk losing motivation or engagement, teachers were specifically encouraged to focus on the child who had improved the most rather than the child who was the best.

### 5:3:5 Progression/Regression Charts

A chart displaying progressions and regressions for each exercise was given to each class. This was laminated and displayed next to the weekly tracker chart. The reason for this being, each child develops at a different rate, and each will have varying levels of physical activity experience thus meaning some children may need to make the exercise easier, whilst others may need to increase the difficulty to challenge themselves. The chart therefore allowed children to adjust the exercise as they felt necessary, a fundamental concept when attempting to develop a mastery climate (Han et al 2018).

### 5:3:6 Posters and Leaflets

The school were given posters and leaflets displaying Busy Brain Break reminders that contained the researcher's email address in case teachers, staff or parents had any questions about the intervention (Appendix 52). It was important that intervention resources were of a good quality as this was noted as a possible facilitator by teaching practitioners during the focus groups.

### 5:3:7 Busy Brain Break Teacher Training

The researcher visited the three intervention schools during their staff meetings to introduce and explain Busy Brain Breaks, hand out resources and answer any questions. Each session lasted for 30 minutes, whilst it would have been beneficial to have had a longer amount of time, each staff meeting had a busy schedule, and the extra time wasn't available. The sessions started with an explanation of movement skill competency and the importance of physical activity, before participants were presented with key findings from the cross-sectional study, outlined in Section 4:4:1. Busy Brain Breaks was then introduced, and an example video was shown. Each resource was introduced and demonstrated before opening the room to questions. Before leaving, each class teacher was handed their Busy Brain Break pack which included:

- USB containing 30 x 5-minute-long videos
- A weekly tracker and Velcro stickers
- A progression/regression chart
- Most improved mover of the week poster and certificates
- An RPE scale, wipe clean register and whiteboard pen
- Busy Brain Break posters and leaflets

## Chapter 6

# A Process Evaluation of A UK Classroom-Based Physical Activity Intervention—'Busy Brain Breaks'.

Published in Children, Special Issue Physical Activity, Sedentary Behaviour and Health Interventions in Children and Adolescents - Cline, A., Knox, G., De Martin Silva, L. and Draper, S., 2021. A Process Evaluation of A UK Classroom-Based Physical Activity Intervention—'Busy Brain Breaks'. *Children, 8*(2), p.63.

#### 6:1 Rationale

The World Health Organisation (WHO) identifies schools as primary sites for health interventions due to their ability to reach the vast majority of school-aged youth. On average, school-aged children spend 30 hours per week in school, positioning the school environment as a feasible setting for delivering movement and physical activity interventions. In 2019, the UK Ministry of Education suggested that primary schools should be providing their pupils with 30 min of physical activity per day in addition to breaktime and lunchtime (Department of Education 2019). In addition to sedentary teaching practices, opportunities for physical activity outside of the classroom, such as breaktimes and physical education, have decreased as a result of increased focus on academic performance (Hardman *et al* 2011). Therefore, interventions are being designed and implemented to reduce sedentary behaviour and increase physical activity within primary school classrooms.

Naylor and McKay (2008) argue that effective physical activity interventions, delivered in settings where children learn, are an important part of the solution. In addition to having the potential to improve multiple health outcomes, there are also many direct benefits to the learner and learning environment such as improved classroom management (Mahar *et al* 2006) enhanced cognitive function (Donnelly *et al* 2011) and improved self-concept (Strong *et al* 2005). In addition to this, multiple systematic reviews demonstrate the efficacy of school-based approaches (Dobbines *et al* 2013; Love *et al* 2018; Lai *et al* 2014). However, a systematic review conducted by Naylor *et al* (2015) identified an urgent need for more school-based physical activity studies that assess implementation through comprehensive process evaluation.

The gap between development of effective physical activity interventions and the widescale adoption of these interventions in school-based settings has been reported since the early 2000s. Evaluations have been criticised for failing to report details of context, implementation, interventions, adoption, and maintenance. Implementation has been

defined as a "specific set of activities designed to put into practice an activity or programme of known dimensions" (Mahar et al 2006; Glasgow et al 2007). This encompasses all aspects of the process of intervention delivery including the extent to which an intervention and its elements are implemented as planned, how much of the intervention is delivered or received, how responsive participants were to the intervention and changes made to the intervention during implementation that enhance its fit within the setting it is being delivered in (Durlak and Dupre 2008; Naylor *et al* 2015). It has been argued by Durlak and DuPre (2008) that to bridge the gap between developed and adopted effective physical activity interventions on a scale broad enough to promote large-scale health changes, there is a critical need to understand factors related to intervention implementation. Understanding these factors within school-based settings is often more challenging due to the notion of schools and the education system itself sitting within a constantly changing broader context (Fixsen et al 2020; Butler et al 2010; Newland et al 2013). The RE-AIM framework developed by Glasgow *et al* (2007) is a health promotion evaluation framework that enables complex settings-based interventions, such as those in school settings, to be comprehensively evaluated. The framework recognises that an intervention may work in theory, but greater consideration is needed as to how factors such as reach, efficacy, adoption, implementation, and maintenance affect how the intervention may be received in real-world settings (Glasgow et al 2007). Using such a framework allows researchers to explore barriers and facilitators to the intervention they are introducing in greater detail.

'Busy Brain Breaks' was an intervention designed to improve movement skill whilst increasing physical activity inside the classroom for children aged between 7 and 11, based on the COM-B model and the behaviour change wheel (Michie *et a*/2015). The behaviour change wheel encourages researchers to think through multiple stages, which encompass various elements, when designing a behaviour change intervention. Some of these stages include understanding the problem in behavioural terms, selecting, and specifying the target behaviour, identifying what needs to change and identifying intervention functions in order to encourage change to happen. At the centre of the behaviour change wheel is the COM-B model, a behaviour system comprising four components that interact with one

another—capability, motivation, opportunity, and behaviour (Michie *et al* 2016). Additionally, the intervention was also driven by the experiences and thoughts of current teaching primary school practitioners, whose perceived barriers, and facilitators to implementing physical activity inside the classroom were used to help inform the intervention design, as outlined in section 5:2.

### 6:1:1 Aims

In accordance with process evaluation frameworks, the aim of this study was to develop and evaluate a pilot movement-based intervention within primary schools in Gloucestershire, considering reach, efficacy, adoption, implementation, and maintenance. The aims are divided into 3 objectives, outlined below:

- a) Explore teaching practitioner's adoption and implementation of a pilot intervention aiming to improve key stage two children's movement within the classroom
- b) Identify which facilitators and barriers to implementation were experienced whilst exploring solutions used to overcome them
- c) Discuss efficacy and maintenance of the intervention in relation to sustained behaviour change

#### 6:2 Methods

#### 6:2:1 Participants

A purposeful sampling method was used to recruit schools to take part in the study (Bernard 2017). The researcher invited the 11 schools that had taken part in the cross-sectional study, described in Section 3:2:1, to participate in the final study via email. Six expressed an interested and were formally invited to take part after the researcher had provided more detail which included outlining the main aims of the study. All six schools accepted, and each head teacher provided written consent. All year groups in Key Stage Two (Year 3, Year 4, Year 5, and Year 6) were invited to participate. Information letters and consent forms were sent home to each parent via the school's administrator. Once written consent had been obtained from parents, written assent was obtained from the children who wanted to participate in the baseline data collection (see Appendix 53 to 59).

Each school was randomly allocated to either the control or intervention arm and baseline data was collected from 747 children from both the control and intervention groups between the months of October and December 2019 (see Tables 6:1 and 6:2).

Table 6:1 Control and Intervention Arm Participant Consen
---

	School	Yea	ar 3	Yea	ar 4	Yea	ar 5	Year 6		
		No. of Pupils in Year Group	No. of Pupils with Consent	No. of Pupils in Year Group	No. of Pupils with Consent	No. of Pupils in Year Group	No. of Pupils with Consent	No. of Pupils in Year Group	No. of Pupils with Consent	
	А	29	23	29	23	29	25	19	15	
Intervention	В	60	42	60	46	60	39	59	39	
	С	120	76	121	68	120	91	120	66	
	D	30	15	20	12	30	15	29	6	
Control	Е	29	18	27	13	28	20	29	23	
	F	51	2	58	11	52	38	38	21	

Table 6:2 Control and Intervention School Information

	School A	School B	School C	School D	School E	School F	
Location	Rural	Inner City	Inner City	Inner City	Semi-Rural	Semi-Rural	
	29,997	32,390	30,776	13,914	23,747	22,762	
Deprivation Indices	10% least deprived NBH in the country	10% least deprived NBH in the country	10% least deprived NBH in the country	50% most deprived NBH in the country	30% least deprived NBH in the country	40% least deprived NBH in the country	
Type of School	Maintained	Maintained	Maintained	Maintained	Maintained	Maintained	

Number of Pupils	173	416	482	195	265	393
% Pupils Eligible for FSM	7.5%	7.9%	6%	16.4%	6%	15.8%
Ofsted Rating	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good

#### 6:2:2 Data Collection

Physical activity engagement, physical activity enjoyment, self-perception and movement skill were collected using the same measurement and protocol as outlined in Section 3:2:4. It was intended for the baseline data, which was collected in December 2019 before the intervention began, to be compared with post-intervention data that was to be collected in July 2020 once the intervention had been implemented for 20-weeks. In addition to baseline measures, RPE score cards were issued to each class in an attempt to measure individual level dose. Dose was to be calculated using the total number of sessions a child had completed multiplied by their RPE average score for the week. Each class was given a wipe-clean register alongside a modified RPE scale suitable for use with children (Appendix 51). The teacher was asked to record how difficult the children had found Busy Brain Breaks at the end of each week to collect individual treatment dose data. Whilst taking an average of how hard the children found all 9 sessions at the end of the week may face critique for accuracy, the possibility of collecting an RPE score after each Busy Brain Break was deemed inappropriate due to feasibility issues such as time and workload for the teaching staff. Class and individual level dose would help to make up the quantitative analysis of the intervention. The quantitative data was to be supported by semi-structured interviews with teachers once the intervention had taken place, in addition to 6 focus groups conducted with a sample of the children who had taken part in the intervention.

#### 6:2:3 Impact of Covid-19 on Data Collection

Baseline data was collected from 553 in December 2019. Teachers received their introduction to the intervention on the 6<sup>th</sup>, 7<sup>th</sup> and 8<sup>th</sup> of January and the intervention was implemented in all three schools on the 13<sup>th</sup> of January. It was the intention that the intervention would last for a total of 20-weeks. The intervention was in place for 1-weeks before the Covid-19 pandemic forced schools to shut their doors on the Friday the 20<sup>th</sup> of March. All school-aged children were asked to learn from home, with lessons taking place

digitally. This meant the intervention was cut short, meaning no post-intervention data could be collected to compare to the baseline measures.

## 6:2:4 Amended Data Collection

At the end of March 2020, the researcher approached the teachers from all 28 classes and invited them to take part in a semi-structured interview via mobile phone. The teacher staff expressed they were under a lot of pressure caused by moving their teaching materials online, so it was decided that only one member of teaching staff from each class would take part in the interview. A total of 17 phone interviews were conducted throughout the month of April 2020, see Table 6:4. The interviews ranged from 40 to 55 min in length and were conducted between 9 am and 5 pm, depending on when most convenient for the participant. The interviews were of a semi-structured nature and therefore followed a loose interview guide which was based on reviewed literature and the aims of the study (see Appendix 60). Each interview was recorded using audio recording software so they could be transcribed and analysed after they had taken place. In addition to the semi-structured interviews conducted with teaching staff, each teacher was asked to complete a physical activity enjoyment questionnaire with their class, who were asked as a group to reflect on their experience of 'Busy Brain Breaks' and answer accordingly. The enjoyment questionnaire was presented in the same format as described in Section 3:2:4:2 (Appendix 10).

#### 6:2:5 Data Analysis

The interviews were analysed using thematic analysis (Braun and Clarke 2017). The flexibility of thematic analysis allows for the analyses of participant's experiences in relation to an issue, or the factors and processes that underlie and influence a particular phonemenna, which in this case was 'Busy Brain Breaks' (Ory *et al* 2007; Braun *et al* 2016). The process of analysis followed a similar process as outlined in Section 4:2:2. The interviews were transcribed verbatim before being read multiple times to promote

familiarisation. Once this was completed, the researcher began to look for codes within the data (Appendix 61). A total of 15 themes were concluded from the data, with some themes having further subthemes. To conduct a thorough evaluation using the RE-AIM framework (Glasgow *et al* 2007), the codes are presented and analysed according to which domain of the RE-AIM framework they address. Verbatim quotes have been used by participants, who have confirmed the use of those quotes as they are.

The definitions of the five components of the RE-AIM framework are frequently adapted by researchers so that they are suitable for the context in which they are applying them to, see Table 6:3.

Table 6:3 RE-AIM health promotion evaluation framework terminology relevant to the Busy Brain Breaks intervention at both the individual and settings levels, adapted from the definitions provided by Jenkinson *et al* (2012).

Term	Definition/Measurement
Reach	Refers to the representativeness of the school and the individual's willingness to participate in the study.
Efficacy	Considers the effectiveness of the intervention at influencing primary outcome changes, as well as assessing whether positive or negative outcomes were experienced by individuals or within the school setting. This was measured through questionnaires and follow-up interviewers with both teaching staff and pupils.
Adoption	Refers to the school's acceptance of the intervention within the organisation and examination of factors that influenced that decision. This was measured through questionnaires.
Implementation	Refers to the extent to which the participating students and school completed and made use of the various components of the intervention including barriers and facilitators to implementation. This was measured by the level to which the main components, activities and evaluations were completed as intended.

	Refers to the extent to which schools and leaders maintained, continued, or
Maintenance	planned to continue with the intervention. This was measured through follow-up
	phone interviews with teaching staff.

#### 6:3 Results

#### 6:3:1 Reach

The study used a purposive sampling method to recruit schools, with schools that had accepted invitiation to be involved in the cross-sectional study, outlined in Section 3:2:1, being invited to participate again (Bernard 2017). The initial recruitment of schools for the cross-sectional study involved the researcher contacting all of Gloucestershire's (n=231) primary schools via email. Fifteen schools replied expressing interest, four schools withdrew due to issues regarding lack of parental consent forms being returned, leaving the 11 schools that took part in the cross-sectional study. The research worked closely with the 11 schools during the cross-sectional data collection and built a good rapport. Given the difficulties experienced in the first round of recruitment, it was agreed to be appropriate to continue working with the schools that were already involved with the research. Of the 11 schools, six had returned a high number of parental consent forms, positioning them as suitable candidates for future research.

Evaluating the reach of a study is to understand how representative the sample is, and therefore how representative the subsequent findings are. At the time of recruitment, there were 47365 pupils enrolled into primary schools across Gloucestershire with 23,682 of these children being in key stage two. Parental consent allowed for 747 children from the control and intervention arms to have their data collected, but a total of 826 took part in the classroom activites as part of the intervention arm with a further 421 children being given access to the intervention materials when the pandemic forced schools to close. These numbers are significantly higher than most school-based interventions aiming to increase physical activity and development movement skill in the United Kingdom (Bryant *et a*/2016; Faghy *et a*/2021; O'Dwyer *et a*/2012).

It must be considered that the schools who accepted the intervention to participate may have been more inclined to do so as they were confident with their physical activity provision. It may also be the case that parents who were confident in their children's

physical activity engagement and movement ability may have been happier to provide their child with parental consent in order to take part in the baseline data collection. These children may have therefore been more willing and able to participate compared to their non-active peers.

With regards to the participants that were included in the study, the average deprivation indices of the schools included was 25, 477. Gloucester is positioned as 139<sup>th</sup> out of the 326 English authorities in the indices of deprivation table that is available nationally, followed by the Forest of Dean (155<sup>th</sup>), Cheltenham (228<sup>th</sup>), Tewkesbury (262<sup>nd</sup>) and the Cotswolds (267<sup>th</sup>). In general, Gloucestershire is not a very deprived county and an average indices of deprivation score for each of the districts in the county show that even the most deprived districts fall in the miuddle quintile (the middle 20%) for deprivation out of the 326 authorities. All of the six schools included in the control and intervention arms were maintained primary schools, 94% of children in England attend this type of setting and aren't privately educated. The schools included within the study had an average of 320 pupils per school, this is in line with the national average which is 364. Currently, the percentage of pupils eligible for free school meals in England is 17.3%, in the South West it's 14.6%, the schools included in my study had an average of 10%. Finally, all of the schools included in the intervention had been rated as 'good' by Ofsted. The nationally available data suggests that 88% of schools in England have been rated as good by Ofsted, meaning the sample is in line with the national average.

#### 6:3:2 Adoption

When asked to reflect on their initial thoughts, queries or concerns about 'Busy Brain Breaks' before it started, all 17 teachers spoke about concerns revolving around the practicalities of adopting the intervention. These practicalities involved managing an already busy workload, finding the time to do it and finally, being able to make use of the resources. When first introduced, there was apprehension around how much the

intervention would impact workload. However, after a week of adopting the intervention, the concerns were no longer an issue.

*"I was very aware it was one more thing you know every staff meeting we are concentrating on something different we do have a lot on our plates in terms of workload but once we had started it all my concerns melted away because it didn't really require anything from me, it wasn't any extra work to think about"— Participant 2, Teacher of Class 12.* 

In addition to workload, time was identified as a potential barrier to adoption and implementation of a classroom-based physical activity intervention. This was noted as a frequent concern amongst teachers when first introduced to Busy Brain Breaks.

*"First of all, I was thinking how are we going to get through 9 in a week, because I know you said it was 3 a day over 3 days and I was thinking oh okay I'm not sure where that's going to fit in because our curriculum is so tight that was a bit worrying thinking well where is this going to go"—Participant 9, Teacher of Class 9.* 

Whilst time and workload were identified by teaching staff as the main concerns of adopting Busy Brain Breaks, these factors did not stop them from adopting the intervention. Frequently, teaching staff spoke about having the approval from management as a key factor that helped to overcome these concerns and thus increase likelihood of adoption.

In addition to having the approval from management, barriers to adoption were frequently overcome by the teaching staff's ability to recognise the benefits of the intervention. This was in part due to the short staff training session delivered by the researcher, but also due to the teaching staff's knowledge of the benefits of children engaging in more physical throughout the school day.

*"I did think oh my goodness me, because it was three times a day, I just thought oh wow that's three interruptions in the day to do physical activity, but I did whole-heartedly believe in the project and I could see the benefit of the project for the children in terms of getting them more active throughout the day"—Participant 12, Teacher of Class 5.* 

Importantly, teacher confidence was identified as a previous barrier to adoption and implementation of physical activity interventions. Therefore, it was a key objective to make sure the resources were informative, thus giving all teachers confidence to adopt the intervention regardless of prior knowledge of ability. Teachers who had identified themselves as being less confident at delivering physical activity or PE lessons noted that they felt confident adopting Busy Brain Breaks due to the resources and in particular the exercise videos.

"I liked the idea of Busy Brain Breaks despite my confidence because the videos had pretty much everything we needed, so we were able to use the cues, or to pause the video if we needed to all the content was there for us even down to the adjustments to make it easier or harder so in terms of confidence I didn't ever feel like I wasn't able to deliver it properly or I didn't have enough knowledge"—Participant 11, Teacher of Class 15.

In addition to recognising the benefits of adopting the intervention, teaching staff recognised how quickly children adopted Busy Brain Breaks and how much they enjoyed it.

*"So, the children were very excited they always love physical activity because they love physical activity really, so they were excited to do it"—Participant 12, Teacher of Class 5.* 

Interestingly, it was suggested that because the children had adopted the intervention so enthusiastically, this increased the teaching staff's adoption and adherence, with children often reminding their teachers to take a 'Busy Brain Break'.

Finally, teachers noted that whilst children were quick to adopt Busy Brain Breaks largely due to enjoyment, the intervention also promoted inclusivity amongst the children who may not usually enjoy PE or other physical activities.

"The fact it was just the five minute they know that actually, even the ones who maybe struggle with the physical aspect of it, they can just appreciate that it is just 5 min not that sort of 15 min to run a mile and thought of a mile to some of them sounds quite far whereas this is just five min"—Participant 13, Teacher of Class 17.

This was supported by several other teachers who noted that the short bouts of 30 seconds per exercise were manageable chunks of time for all children, especially those who usually found physical activity and exercise difficult.

*"I think it's a mindset type of thing because they know that it's short and that's the really good thing about HIIT style activities is that they are really short and sharp activities so for the children who are finding difficult know that they only have 30 second of each exercise and actually they only have five min of activity in total."—Participant 9, Class 9.* 

In addition to the short bouts of exercise, several teachers recognised the benefit of having a diverse range of exercises.

"I think the variety of the exercises in Busy Brain Breaks suited all the children for different reasons so some benefited those who had good core strength and others were good at balancing so there was something for everyone and if there was an exercise they weren't too good at it, well it was only 30 seconds and then they would move onto something else."—Participant 11, Class 15.

## 6:3:3 Implementation

Out of the 28 classes who took part in the intervention, all 28 teachers adopted the intervention to some extent. The median number of sessions completed over the 10 week period was 76, with 34 being the minimum amount and 113 being the maximum, as displayed in Figure 6:1.





When looking at all three schools together, the average amount of 'Busy Brain Breaks' completed over the 10-week period was 71.29, meaning, on average, each class completed 7 breaks per week. At the lowest end of the scale, the total amount of 'Busy Brain Breaks' completed over the 10-week period was 34, meaning the class was doing an average of 3 breaks per week. At the highest end of the scale, a total amount of 'Busy Brain Breaks' completed over the 10-week period was 113, meaning the class was doing an average of 11 breaks per week. Please see Table 6:4 for a breakdown of how many sessions the 28 classes completed each week.

Table 6:4 Total amount of Busy Brain Breaks completed by each class over 10-week period.

						D il										
School	Class	Year	Interview	Number	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	Total Dose	Pupil Enjoyment
	1	Y3	Yes	7	8	9	8	9	7	5	9	11	10	9	85	8.2
•	2	Y4	Yes	10	10	6	0	7	6	4	4	6	7	7	57	10
A	3	Y5	Yes	4	9	9	9	10	10	9	10	11	12	11	100	10
	4	Y6	No	-	6	9	6	2	6	4	10	7	8	9	67	8.1
	5	Y3	Yes	12	7	9	6	9	7	5	4	5	7	9	68	7.4
	6	Y3	No	-	8	7	8	6	9	9	9	9	9	9	83	8.5
	7	Y4	Yes	17	8	7	8	8	8	8	8	8	9	8	80	7.2
Б	8	Y4	No	-	11	8	10	11	8	3	6	7	8	8	80	-
D	9	Y5	Yes	9	4	10	5	2	3	0	4	4	5	5	42	8
	10	Y5	Yes	16	7	7	9	7	3	5	5	6	5	6	60	8.5
	11	Y6	Yes	8	6	9	6	9	7	9	8	5	8	9	76	6.3
	12	Y6	Yes	2	9	10	11	10	8	9	9	6	8	8	88	8
	13	Y3	No	-	3	5	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	40	8.1
0	14	Y3	No	-	4	4	7	8	11	9	9	10	9	10	81	9
C	15	Y3	Yes	11	5	5	4	4	4	4	4	3	5	4	42	7.4
	16	Y3	No	-	8	6	7	8	8	7	9	9	9	8	79	8

	17	Y4	Yes	13	5	9	7	7	6	5	6	5	6	6	62	9.6
-	18	Y4	Yes	5	13	13	11	12	13	9	11	10	11	10	113	7.2
_	19	Y4	Yes	14	12	9	13	10	10	8	8	9	9	8	96	8
-	20	Y4	No	-	9	8	5	5	7	3	4	5	5	4	55	7.5
_	21	Y5	No	-	10	9	8	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	34	-
_	22	Y5	Yes	6	11	11	10	10	5	10	8	9	10	10	94	8.3
	23	Y5	No	-	9	9	9	9	9	8	7	8	8	9	85	9.5
	24	Y5	Yes	3	0	6	3	5	10	8	7	9	10	9	67	8.5
	25	Y6	Yes	15	3	7	7	6	6	7	7	8	7	6	64	-
	26	Y6	Yes	1	5	4	6	6	5	4	8	6	7	7	58	7.8
	27	Y6	No	_	7	4	6	3	2	3	3	4	3	3	38	8.1
-	28	Y6	No	_	7	2	7	7	7	6	8	7	8	8	67	8.6

As noted in Section 2:6:1, a common critique of behaviour change interventions is the lack of understanding as to how the intervention was implemented, and whether changes were made during implementation. Having the ability to adapt an intervention aiming to increase movement inside the classroom was noted as a key facilitator to help teaching staff maintain autonomy in Section 4:3:3. This meant a number of choices regarding implementation were left up to the class teacher.

Time of Implementation

Class teachers were asked to implement three busy brain breaks a day, three days a week, ideally on non-PE days. It was left up to the teachers to decide exactly when they wanted to implement the three breaks throughout those days. Of the 17 teachers interviewed, 15 of them reported that they regularly implemented a Busy Brain Break between lessons, in what they call the transition period.

"I focused on transitions between subjects so for example in the morning we did guided reading before English and I was finding that to be a struggle because children would talk and drag their heels so we started to a do Busy Brain Break in between and that meant the children would tidy up a lot quicker, instead of them taking 5 min to tidy up they'd be tidying up in 30 seconds because they'd want to start the video so it was brilliant for the side of things"—Participant 9, Teacher of Class 9.

In addition to encouraging children to finish tidying up from the previous lesson and get ready for the next, teachers also noted that putting a Busy Brain Break in between a lesson helped them to get the classroom ready for the next lesson too. "I wanted to make it work for me too, I'd do it between lessons so I could prepare for my next lesson whilst walking around the class and giving me feedback. I'm gathering my bits of paper, or it might be finding something on the internet that I need whilst watching the class and making sure I'm reading out the cues on the board and what not"—Participant 14, Teacher of Class 19.

In addition to having practical benefits, two teachers commented that it was a time efficient way of implementing the breaks.

"It was really easy to put into action because the 5 min, as soon as they knew what they were doing, we might have had a changeover between two lessons and actually we only lost 2 and a half min out each lesson rather than 5 min out of one so yeah we tried to sandwich it between lessons"—Participant 4, Teacher of Class 3.

Frequency of Implementation

Although teachers were asked to implement Busy Brain Breaks three times a day, three days a week, ideally on non-PE days, it was ultimately left up to them as to how they wanted to structure the nine sessions. Whilst some classes stuck to the proposed structure, most teachers adapted the structure to fit in with their weekly schedules.

*"So, I probably wouldn't always do the 3, I'd do 2 most of the time and try to do them every day so I'd do 2 one day, then 1 then next day rather than every other day so we were still doing a good amount and that worked with our timetable"—Participant 1, Teacher of Class 26.* 

Interestingly, 4 teachers noted that implementing Busy Brain Breaks every day, rather than 3 days a week, allowed them to create a routine that was easier to remember and therefore adhere to.

"I just thought right if I try and do 2 a day then worse comes to worse we'll end up doing 10 so I found that a lot more manageable because you're not, you're only having to fit in 2 somewhere, but you're thinking every day of doing it, whereas if you're thinking every other day you can easily forget so I actually didn't end up timetabling them because of that reason."—Participant 8, Teacher of Class 11.

This was supported further by Participant 6, who suggested it also helped to create a routine for the children too.

"We began by doing it 3 times a day, 3 days a week, but in the end, I definitely found doing it twice a day everyday was better. Because I really liked to have it on set time each day between lessons because then I got used to it and so did the children. So, I forgot the children would remind me."—Participant 6, Teacher of Class 22.

Changes Made during Implementation

Finally, teachers were asked whether they had to make any changes to the way Busy Brain Breaks was implemented other than time, frequency, and the role they played. Out of the 17 teachers interviewed, in addition to the 25 responses via questionnaires, 2 teachers reported making changes to the intervention. Participant 3, teacher of class 24 noted that she implemented an additional minute at the end of each Busy Brain Break where the children practiced mindfulness. "We used mindfulness or a minute of silence at the end of each session before we got back to work. Sometimes we used GoNoodle, which has great breathing/mindfulness videos just to calm the class back down. Or even just to get the class to sit back in their chairs, close their eyes and think about what they can hear, smell, taste etc. I tried to make sure it didn't take up more time"—Participant 3, Teacher of Class 24.

Both Participant 3 and Participant 6, teachers of class 24 and class 22, respectively, reported that during the first week of implementation, they used a PE lesson to take their class through a Busy Brain Breaks video.

"I spent a PE lesson in the first week, I spent a whole PE lesson going through it. I went through with them exactly what they needed to be doing. I said to them, I know those of you who are messing around, it's because you're finding it hard. And a few of them were nodding, and I said, you're just being silly because you don't know how to do it and I get that."—Participant 6, Teacher of Class 22.

#### Barriers to Implementation

To understand how the intervention was implemented, and in order to help inform future classroom-based interventions, it is important to understand whether there were any factors that acted as barriers to implementation. The most frequently raised barriers were space, time, and classroom behaviour. The most frequently reported barrier to implementation was space, with 15 out of 28 class teachers raising this as an issue either through the questionnaires or during interviews.

"Space was definitely a challenge, but we just had to make sure we were careful, the children had to look for a space and make sure they weren't going to bump into anyone as we did the movements and once they were conscious of that it was absolutely fine"—Participant 6, Teacher of Class 22.

In addition to space, time was also reported by 11 teachers as being a barrier to implementation. Given that time was raised as a potential barrier to adoption and implementation during the focus groups conducted in study two, this was to be expected. Time was most frequently mentioned by the Year 6 class teachers, caused by the busy work schedule because of SATs.

"Time especially I don't know if it's different in year 6 I'm not sure but because we've got so much to fit in in such a short space of time, obviously now we haven't because we have got SATS, but if we had SATs you've got to fit it all in by May so that makes it quite a struggle to fit in all 3 which is why I didn't get to do more Busy Brain Breaks a day"—Participant 1, Teacher of Class 26.

The final challenge, noted by six classroom teachers out of the possible 28, was classroom behaviour. Of the six teachers who identified behaviour as a barrier to implementation, five noted that it only lasted as a barrier for the first two weeks of the intervention. All six teachers noted the importance of identifying and addressing the misbehaviour during Busy Brain Breaks early in the intervention in order to prevent it from affecting further implementation.

*"I mean every child is different, the way they react, but yeah nipping it in the bud early was important for me and for them because then they knew what was acceptable and what wasn't"—Participant 7, Teacher of Class 1.* 

#### Facilitators to Implementation

Whilst misbehaviour posed a challenge to implementation at the start of the intervention, eight teachers identified being able to use the way they implemented Busy Brain Breaks to help with classroom management. For some teachers, the threat of taking Busy Brain Breaks away helped them to manage classroom behaviour. Others found offering Busy Brain Breaks as reward for completing or finishing a task quickly was beneficial.

"I'd say okay you've got twenty min left and we're going to work for 15 min of that but if you finish your work because they can be talkative in the afternoon especially so if you finish your work in the next 15 min then great we can do a Busy Brain Break but if not then we won't be able to do it so yeah from a behaviour management point of view as well it's like that carrot at the end of the stick and it is a big carrot because they really enjoy Busy Brain Breaks"—Participant 13, Teacher of Class 17.

Good-quality resources were identified as a potential facilitator to both adopting and implementing a classroom-based physical activity intervention during the focus groups conducted during study two. Twenty-two of the 28 class teachers identified the resources as positive influence throughout implementation. Importantly, the instructional cues and practical demonstration of the exercise within the videos allowed teachers to confidently instruct children despite their own physical activity knowledge and ability.

"Even if you don't have the knowledge, you've still got the videos on the screen and you know even if you didn't know exactly why they had to be in that position you can still show a child the video and even demonstrate it yourself to help get them into that position"—Participant 8, Teacher of Class 11.

## 6:3:4 Efficacy

For this study, efficacy considers how the intervention influenced primary outcome changes, as well as assessing whether positive or negative outcomes were experienced by individuals or within the school setting. This was measured through questionnaires and follow-up interviewers with both teaching staff and pupils. It was intended for this outcome to be measured using the Athlete Introductory Movement Screen (AIMS-4). However, due to the COVID-19 pandemic, it was not possible to collect the post intervention measurements. The successes identified fell into either physical success such as movement ability, or behavioural-educational success such as time-on-task behaviour. It can therefore be argued that the behavioural-educational successes are likely to be higher in validity in comparison to the physical successors as the participants were all primary school practitioners.

#### Movement Ability

All 17 of the teachers interviewed identified that movement ability had improved as a result of the intervention. The teacher's previous knowledge and experience affected how in depth they were able to discuss these improvements, but despite previous knowledge, all reported observing a noticeable change in the way in which children were performing the exercises. The majority of teachers were able to identify specific exercises that the children improved in. The most frequently mentioned were press ups, deadbugs and planks.

"In terms of my opinion of the results, the results are obvious you know when we started maybe two of them could do some half-hearted press-ups whereas more recently the majority of them are doing proper press-ups during the press up bit, or planks were spent with their backsides in air or even lying down by the end lots of them were doing planks for the duration and they actually looked like the ones being done on the video. The deadbugs were all over the place to start but then they obviously improved their co-ordination a lot and weren't getting mixed up or confused anymore."—Participant 8, Teacher of Class 11.

Fitness and Physical Activity

Seven teachers identified a positive improvement to the children's fitness levels whilst they were completing Busy Brain Breaks.

"I know definitely at the start they were moaning and they found it hard and they were out of breath and I even had a couple of parents say their kids had aching legs the next day but then over time it definitely got easier and they wouldn't moan and they could do the whole 5 min without needing a rest and they even commented to me about how they were finding it easier too and they weren't having to take as many breaks"—Participant 6, Teacher of Class 22.

In addition to movement ability and fitness levels, eight teachers during interview and three teachers via questionnaire identified the effect that the intervention had on general physical activity levels.

"Definitely and the effect of Busy Brain Break wasn't just specific to when we were doing the actual exercises because the children would talk about it before and after and they'd often go out to break talking about various exercises, I had a small group of children who would come in with different variations on exercises that we had done so I think we had a few different types of lunges and they found different ways to do planks so it helped to encourage more chat about fitness and exercise which was nice"—Participant 9, Teacher of Class 9. Time-on-Task Behaviour

In addition to physical outcomes, all seventeen teachers noted positive behavioural and educational benefits because of the intervention. The most frequently identified benefit was improved focus, which had a positive impact on time-on-task behaviour.

"Oh, it definitely re-focuses them, it kind of draws a line, you draw a line under the activity that they have just done, and they take a big breath and they are ready, they are just more ready to learn."—Participant 14, Teacher of Class 19.

All 17 teachers recognised that children were required to sustain concentration for long periods of time throughout the school day. It was suggested that being able to stand up and release some energy was the mechanism behind the improved focus and improved time-on-task behaviour.

"They're expected to sustain concentration for long periods of time and you know that's difficult and they can maybe do it for 30 min if you're lucky and then they start getting chatty and you can hear the noise level in the room change so being able to give them a chance to get up and get moving really helps them to get rid of that energy and they are able to sit back down and concentrate on their work."— Participant 7, Teacher of Class 1.

6:3:5 Maintenance

When asked whether they would implement the intervention again next year, sixteen out of the seventeen teachers interviewed reported that they would use Busy Brain Breaks in their classroom again next year. Out of the sixteen teachers who reported that they would deliver the intervention again next year, three teachers noted that they would make some changes to the intervention. The most frequently mentioned change was the frequency of Busy Brain Breaks, with the teachers suggesting they would do fewer breaks each week due to time constraints.

*"I think probably for me to make it more manageable I'd have to do say like 2 maybe 3 times a week so 6 a week which I think for me is more manageable."—Participant 1, Teacher of Class 26.* 

As a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, the Busy Brain Break videos were uploaded to YouTube and each teacher was asked to make their classes aware that they could access the videos at home. As part of the questionnaire sent home to children via their school website, children were asked whether they were doing Busy Brain Breaks at home during the pandemic.

The results indicated that 75.75% of children who completed the questionnaire were doing Busy Brain Breaks at least once a week at home. When separated by school, the average amount of sessions being completed at home differs, with children from school A having a median value of 5 sessions per week, children from school B having a median value of 3 sessions per week and children from school C having a median value of 1 session per week.

#### 6:4 Discussion

By using the RE-AIM framework to conduct a process evaluation, this paper has been able to draw out key barriers and facilitators to a small-scale physical activity intervention implemented across 28 classrooms in Gloucestershire, UK. The key findings indicated that giving teaching staff autonomy over when to implement an intervention within their classrooms was a successful way to overcome time constraints and busy workloads which were both positioned as barriers to adoption and implementation. Children's behaviour acted as both a facilitator and barrier to implementation and maintenance, meaning teaching practitioners should be supported with behaviour management in future interventions. Good quality resources that were easy to use, plus the variety of movements and activates included within the intervention were also key facilitators for both teaching staff and children. Finally, teaching staff (n=17) observed improvements to movement ability and time on task behaviours. The evaluation provides good evidence for the promotion of using teaching practitioner's knowledge and experience to help design school-based movement interventions.

Upon reflection, teaching practitioners made it clear that, prior to implementation, they had concerns revolving around the practicalities of adopting a new intervention. These included managing an already busy workload, finding the time to implement the regular movement breaks as well as being able to make use of the resources. Struggling with finding the time to implement physically active breaks inside the classroom has been identified as a barrier by previous research (McMullen *et al* 2016; Stylianou *et al* 2015; Quarmby *et al* 2018). It could be argued that English primary schools have seen an increase in cultures of performativity over the past decade. Troman *et al* (2007) identifies target setting, Ofsted inspections, school league tables, performance management and performance-related pay as systems that demand teachers to 'perform' and to be individually accountable. Whilst these measures have been introduced to improve students' achievements, they often have a negative impact on teacher's workload, their professional identities, and their experience

of teaching (Troman *et al* 2007; Jeffrey 2002). This is supported by previous research which identified pressure to perform well in assessments as a barrier to increasing physical activity throughout the school day (Gately *et al* 2013).

The findings of this evaluation suggest that giving teachers flexibility and autonomy over the way in which they implement an intervention may increase the likelihood of adoption. Introducing an intervention with high-quality resources that are engaging for both teachers and children also acts as a key facilitator to adoption. Ease of adoption is an important factor for any behaviour change intervention to consider. Given the identified time constraints, it is logical that teachers would prefer resources that require little effort on their behalf. A systematic review conducted by Naylor *et al* (2008) identified quality of resources as the most important facilitator to physical activity intervention implementation. Being able to adapt an intervention or producing an intervention that is flexible in its approaches created an interventions should be delivered with precise consistency to all their participants, with studies failing to do so facing critique (Daly-Smith *et al* 2018). On the other hand, it is often the case that 'one size' does not fit all, and the adoption of an intervention often needs to be adapted to fit the participants' needs (Glidewell at al 2018).

As a result of the present study, the intervention was successfully implemented to some extent by all 28 teachers. Interestingly, a recent review conducted by Calvert *et al* (2018) notes that consideration of factors such as organisational climate directed towards teaching practitioners is critical to school-wide implementation of behaviour change interventions. The use of the COM-B model and the behaviour change wheel encourages careful consideration of multiple factors, in this case, both the children's and teacher's capabilities, opportunities and motivations. This may help to explain why the intervention was well received. Time was frequently perceived as a significant barrier to the intervention. However, giving the teachers flexibility to implement the 5-minute videos when they thought most suitable allowed teaching staff to retain their autonomy and make the intervention work with their schedule. Research suggests that an individual is more likely to

want to engage in behaviour change if they feel as though it is their choice to do so, rather than having the choice made for them (Ryan *et al* 2009). This degree of perceived autonomy refers to an individual's willingness to engage in behaviour change and can therefore heavily influence motivation (Ryan *et al* 2000). Children's behaviour appears to be both a facilitator and barrier to implementing physical activity interventions within the classroom. Whilst misbehaviour can pose as a barrier, children's enjoyment acts as a key facilitator for teaching practitioners. This concern is supported in the wider literature that has previously identified pupil behaviour as a barrier to implementation (McMullen *et al* 21; Quarmby *et al* 2018) Quarmby *et al* (2018) note that ensuring pupils remain seated throughout a lesson helps to ensure a level of classroom control and management, which teachers could be hesitant to disrupt. Future research should therefore focus on support for teaching practitioners to help manage potential misbehaviour during physical activity interventions, to prevent it from becoming a barrier.

All 17 of the teachers interviewed identified that movement ability had improved because of the intervention 'Busy Brain Breaks', with teachers recognising co-ordination, balance and stability as areas that had improved the most. In addition to movement, seven teachers identified that fitness levels had improved during the intervention, with children having to take fewer and shorter rest breaks during the exercises. This is potentially significant considering low cardiorespiratory and muscular fitness have previously been associated with reduced metabolic health in children and adolescents (Steene-Johannessen et al 2009; Artero et al 2011). It must be noted, however, that cardiorespiratory and muscular fitness were not assessed directly in the present study and that objective assessment would be required to substantiate the teachers' observations. Considering movement skill competency has previously been linked to cardiorespiratory and muscular fitness (Cattuzzo *et al* 2014), it is possible that the intervention had a positive effect on these health-related factors. Some teachers noted that physical activity outside of the intervention had also been positively impacted, with children talking more frequently about physical activity and practicing the exercises at home. This is perhaps a reflection of increased enjoyment of physical activity, which has recently shown to be an important predictor variable for

achieving physical activity guidelines in primary school children (Connolly et a 2020). Authors suggested that enjoyment of physical activity should be an important aspect when designing future interventions, and although enjoyment was not assessed directly in the present study, comments from teachers would appear to support this recommendation.

A limitation of this study is the lack of objective pre/post intervention measurements. It was intended for these outcomes to be measured using the Athlete Introductory Movement Screen (AIMS-4). These objective measurements were to be presented alongside the process evaluation data to help support the interventions effectiveness. However, due to the COVID-19 pandemic, it was not possible to collect the post intervention measurements due to schools being forced to close. To collect efficacy data, teachers were asked about their perceptions of general success as a result of the intervention. It is important to note that findings for efficacy are considerably less valid than they would be if objective measures had been taken.

All 17 teachers interviewed noted that the intervention improved focus, which positively impacted time-on-task behaviour. Teachers also noted that the intervention had a positive impact on peer work, with children frequently giving each other feedback and encouragement. These findings are similar to that of Donnelly and Lambourne (2011) who found a link between physical activity, cognitive function and academic achievement. More recently, a systematic review conducted by Daly-Smith *et al* (2018) identified classroom movement breaks as being successful methods for increasing overall time spent doing physical activity during the school day and for improving classroom behaviour. It has been suggested that giving children a break from concentration and a chance to release their energy is a key mechanism for improved focus Stylianou *et al* 2015). Furthermore, research suggests that making this break an active one has both physical and educational benefits, as identified by Norris *et al* (2019).

Whilst this study was planned to last for 20 weeks to understand how the intervention was implemented over a longer period of the time, the pandemic meant that the intervention

lasted for 10 weeks. As Barnett *et al* (2009) note, whilst physical activity interventions that aim to increase levels of physical activity and improve movement skill can be effective, less is known about the longitudinal results. Currently, this study has only reported the teacher's intention to maintain their behaviour change. Therefore, follow-up research in 12 months' time would be advantageous to further understand whether the intervention is able to create sustained behaviour change.

A further limitation of the project is the sampling method used to recruit schools and participants. Given the difficulty with recruitment for the study outlined in 3:1, six of the 11 schools who participated in the cross-sectional research were invited to take part in the second and third study. In addition to recruiting schools, there was further difficulty obtaining parental consent. Despite the number of participants of who took part in the study, response rates varied considerably by school and averaged at 55%. It is important to consider the possible effect of responder bias here. Firstly, it could be possible that schools are more likely to participate if they are confident in their provision for physical activity. To overcome this potential limitation, it was made clear to schools that their provision for physical activity was not going to be evaluated or assessed at any point. Secondly, parents who have physically active children may be happier for their child to take part and therefore return the consent form. However, the study was successful at recruiting schools from rural, semi-rural and inner-city localities all of which had a variety of children from different backgrounds and locations. Despite being well-place to reach a vast majority of schoolaged youth, the challenges involved when working with schools have been widely documented and include logistical complications (Jago et al 2011; Mishna et al 2012), parental involvement (Coyne 2010), difficulties with measurement (Lund et al 2012), recruitment (Daley 2013) and time management (Bartlett et al 2017).

With regards to the process evaluation itself, the collection of class-level dose data to support the semi-structured qualitative interviews is a key strength. Collecting information with regards to intervention dose is required in order to understand intervention fidelity. It was intended for the class-level dose data to be compared with baseline and post
intervention data in order to explore the possibility of a dose-response relationship in more detail. Future research should strive to collect similar data in order to investigate this in more detail. Furthermore, future researchers may wish to replicate the method used to collect the class-level dose data which involved each class completing their 'weekly tracker' with the research visiting each class to collect the data at the end of the week. This method also helped to improve accountability and could be scaled-up by each class submitting their results to a digital platform instead.

As part of the process evaluation, an attempt was made to collect individual-level dose data in additional to class-level. As described in Section 6:2:2, each class was provided with a wipe clean RPE score card and the children were asked to reflect on their weeks-worth of Busy Brain Break sessions to come up with an average RPE score. Whilst the data was recorded, the researcher had verbal conversations with multiple teachers who suggested the scores recorded by the children were not reliable. The teacher's recalled how they knew the children were finding it difficult, giving examples of children being red in the face and short of breath, but recording low RPE scores which suggested they didn't find it difficult at all. The majority of teachers asked children to call out their RPE scores during the Friday afternoon register and it was suggested that children were giving competitive scores in relation to their peers which often weren't accurate to the children's experience of the intervention. As a result, the individual-level data was not used in the analysis. One classroom teacher asked the children to come up and write down their RPE scores individually, the teacher discussed their scores with them and prompted where necessary with questions such as 'do you remember how you felt whilst you were doing squats?' or 'can you remember feeling out of breath?'. The children in this classroom typically reported higher scores (i.e. they found it more difficult) than their peers in other classes, which may suggest this method of collecting the data may be worth further investigation in future studies.

Finally, the evaluation lacked the comparison data required to adequately address the 'reach' arm of the RE-AIM framework, and instead compared the sample used with national

averages. Failing to compare the sample with participants who chose not to participate is a frequent limitation of process evaluations due to the complexities of collecting data on participants who have not consented to be involved in research (Gaglio *et al* 2013). Given the possibility that schools and parents who were happy with their children's physical activity engagement may have been more likely to agree to participate in the study, future research may wish to conduct a qualitative investigation into schools who decline to participate in physical activity research. Future researchers may therefore wish to focus on building a good rapport with key stakeholders (Yancey *et al* 2006) and developing community-based partnerships which promote key school values such as time and workload in order to explore this further Hooven *et al* (2016).

## 6:5: Practical Implications

In addition to conducting a thorough process evaluation using the RE-AIM framework, it was important to collect what the teachers perceived to be important guidance for successful delivery of the intervention. At the end of each interview, teachers were asked to reflect back on their experience of Busy Brain Breaks and give three top tips for someone who was hoping to successfully implement the intervention inside their classroom in the future. The advice has been summarised below.

- Introduce the children to Busy Brain Breaks by showing them a video first and talking through the benefits of physical activity.
- Set out clear behavioural expectations before implementing Busy Brain Breaks inside the classroom.
- Make sure the children find a space and are aware of who is behind them, to the side and in front of them.
- Ask for quiet voices, or little to no talking when the videos are on in order to help reduce silly behaviour.
- Try to do some of the exercises with the children where possible.

- Be sure to give lots of positive reinforcement to all children, especially the children who find physical activity difficult or don't enjoy it.
- Have a rough idea in your head as to when you plan to implement the Busy Brain Breaks throughout the day.
- Do your best to stick to the schedule in your head and finish/start lessons promptly so you are being time efficient
- Try to keep consistent with the days and times so it becomes part of your class's everyday routine

Chapter 7

Conclusion

## 7: Conclusion and Recommendations

7:1 Physical activity, strength, movement skill competency, self-perception and enjoyment

The overall aim of the project was to conduct an investigation into the development of children's movement skill competency and physical activity within a primary school setting. The first study outlined in section 3:1 aimed to establish the movement competency of Gloucestershire's primary school aged children, aged between 7-11 years old, whilst exploring possible associations between physical activity levels, movement skill competency and strength. The study was the first study to explore these variables in Gloucestershire, where physical activity had been reported to be in line with the national average (Sport England 2021), and movement proficiency had not been investigated. A total of 39 (5.9%) students reported meeting the physical activity guidelines of being physically active for an average of 60 minutes or more, compared to 661 who did not, with boys reporting a statistically higher amount of physical activity per week compared to their female peers. A high number of students (n= 558) received low movement scores, however there is currently very little comparison data available using this movement screen. The lack of consistency between studies when using movement screens to understand movement screen competency has been highlighted by Duncan *et al* (2020).

The study addressed previously noted limitations of movement screens and used the Athletic Introductory Movement Screen (AIMS) to establish movement skill competency. The screen is one of the only process-orientated measurements to assess participants across multiple repetitions, capturing movement from both the frontal and sagittal view, which allows the researcher to assess consistency (Rogers et al 2019). The adaptations from the RTSB and AAA allows for the AIMS to be quicker and easier to implement with large cohorts of children due to the number of exercises included and the limited equipment needed. The Athletic Introductory Movement Screen has proved to be a valuable movement screen to use with large cohorts of children, with excellent inter-rater and intra-rater reliability. Future research may therefore wish to collect comparative data from other

counties across the UK using the screen, to help develop understanding of movement skill competency in primary school children. Given the clear instructions, scoring criteria and lack of equipment required, future researchers may also be interested to see how feasible it would be for teaching practitioners to make use of the movement screen. If teachers are able to accurately measure movement skill competency at regular intervals throughout the school year, they will be able to identify the needs of their students and subsequently deliver and develop more meaningful movement skill experiences (Longmuir *et al* 2017).

The study was one of the first to use what is considered to be a gold-standard measurement of strength amongst both boys and girls aged between 7-11 (Brady et al 2018; Comfort *et al* 2015; Buckner *et al* 2017; Merrigan *et al* 2021). The study expanded on previous research which has typically involved small, same sex samples. The findings of the study identified positive statistically significant associations between movement skill ability and strength, physical activity, physical activity enjoyment, self-perceived ability and total amount of sports played. When looking at the difference between movement percentiles, the study was able to highlight that as movement scores increase, as do physical activity engagement, enjoyment, self-perception scores as well as total amount of sports played. Future interventions aiming to improve movement skill competency and increase physical activity should therefore be encouraged to incorporate activities that aim to improve a wide range of both physical and psychological outcomes.

7:2 Using teaching practitioner's knowledge and experience to help design a movementbased classroom intervention

Both the movement scores and relationships between variables identified in the crosssectional analysis warranted further investigation through a pilot intervention over a longitudinal period. As previously noted however, movement interventions within the primary school setting are often short lived and fail to create sustained behaviour change. One explanation for this, provided by Quarmby *et al* (2018) is that researchers often lack the operational knowledge of the school, as well as potential barriers to implementation

faced by teachers. Therefore, the study presented in Section 4:1 aimed to explore the perceived barriers and facilitators to implementing movement breaks inside the classroom with primary school teaching staff, before mapping those barriers onto the COM-B model to identify suitable functions. The study differed from previous research that had either drawn from a smaller sample size (McMullen *et al* 2016), focused on teachers who are already implementing physical activity breaks (Gately *et al* 2013), looked at physically active learning as opposed to physical activity breaks throughout the school day (Quarmby *et al* 2018), or focused only on the barriers to implementation as opposed to possible facilitators too (Quarmby *et al* 2018).

The findings suggested that a child's self-perceived ability and their actual ability, in addition to their level of enjoyment, were seen as both barriers and facilitators to implementation dependant on which end of the spectrum the children found themselves. When discussing psychological capability however, teaching staff were more likely to reference their own, suggesting that confidence and fear were potential barriers to implementation. Time and space were considered to be significant barriers to implementation when physical opportunities were discussed, with resources being positioned as a facilitator provided they were of a good quality. Furthermore, classroom behaviour management was viewed as a potential barrier to implementation within social opportunity, whilst adopting a whole-school approach was a facilitator. Finally, choice was considered to be a key facilitator when discussing reflective motivation, in addition to between classroom competition which was identified as a possible facilitator when discussing automatic motivation. Based on the findings, the following recommendations were suggested for the future design and implementation of physical activity breaks inside the classroom:

- Physical activity breaks should be fun, engaging and challenging for the children involved to avoid boredom or risk losing the 'novelty' factor

- Where possible, between class competition should be encouraged, whilst individual level competition should be avoided to prevent further disengagement from students who may already feel left out
- To help develop confidence and reduce fear, teachers should be provided with knowledge on the benefits of physical activity, in addition to sufficient support regarding how to plan and deliver physical activity breaks inside the classroom
- Given the limited time and workload demands faced by primary school teachers, interventions should aim to introduce physically active breaks that are short, simple, and easy to implement throughout the school day
- Where possible, buy-in from all teaching staff should be encouraged to achieve a whole-school approach that promotes the importance of, whilst allowing time for, physically active breaks inside the classroom
- Finally, interventions should aim to provide schools with good quality resources that offer some degree of flexibility and choice that allow teachers to remain autonomous over their school day

7:3 Intervention evaluation using the RE-AIM framework

'Busy Brain Breaks' was an intervention designed to improve movement skill whilst increasing physical activity inside the classroom for children aged between 7 and 11, based on the COM-B model and the behaviour change wheel Michie *et al* (2015). Importantly, the intervention was one of the first to be driven by the experiences and thoughts of current teaching primary school practitioners, whose perceived barriers and facilitators to implementing physical activity inside the classroom, as outlined in chapter four, were used to help inform the intervention design. The behaviour change wheel itself encourages researchers to think through multiple stages, which encompass various elements, when

designing a behaviour change intervention. The RE-AIM framework, developed by Glasgow *et al* (2007) was used to evaluate the intervention as it progressed to address previous critiques of school-based interventions that have failed to report on factors such as implementation, adoption and maintenance. By using the RE-AIM framework to conduct a process evaluation, the study was able to draw out key barriers and facilitators to a small-scale physical activity intervention implemented across 28 classrooms in Gloucestershire.

The intervention was implemented to some extent within all 28 classrooms. The key findings indicated that giving teaching staff autonomy over when to implement an intervention within their classrooms was a successful way to overcome time constraints and busy workloads which were both positioned as barriers to adoption and implementation. Children's behaviour acted as both a facilitator and barrier to implementation and maintenance, meaning teaching practitioners should be supported with behaviour management in future interventions. Good quality resources that were easy to use, plus the variety of movements and activates included within the intervention were also key facilitators for both teaching staff and children. Finally, teaching staff (n=17) observed improvements to movement ability and time on task behaviours. The evaluation provides good evidence for the promotion of using teaching practitioner's knowledge and experience to help design school-based movement interventions.

In addition to conducting a thorough process evaluation using the RE-AIM framework, it was important to collect what the teachers perceived to be important guidance for successful delivery of the intervention, which may be used to help inform future research aiming to improve physical activity and/or movement skill competency in the classroom. The practical advice has been summarised below.

- Introduce the children to Busy Brain Breaks by showing them a video first and talking through the benefits of physical activity

- Set out clear behavioural expectations before implementing Busy Brain Breaks inside the classroom
- Make sure the children find a space and are aware of who is behind them, to the side and in front of them
- Ask for quiet voices, or little to no talking when the videos are on to help reduce silly behaviour
- Try to do some of the exercises with the children where possible
- Be sure to give lots of positive reinforcement to all children, especially the children who find physical activity difficult or don't enjoy it
- Have a rough idea in your head as to when you plan to implement the Busy Brain Breaks throughout the day
- Do your best to stick to the schedule in your head and finish/start lessons promptly so you are being time efficient
- Try to keep consistent with the days and times so it becomes part of your class's everyday routine

## 7:4 Conclusion

To conclude, this project has developed the understanding of physical activity and movement skill competency within Gloucestershire's 7–11-year-old children, whilst highlighting associations between movement ability and physical activity levels, physical activity enjoyment, strength, and self-perceived ability. Future research may want to consider comparing these results to other areas across the UK to develop understanding

of movement proficiency further. Importantly, this project has highlighted the importance of taking a holistic approach when designing movement-based interventions and future researchers should be encouraged to consider the impact on both physical and psychological health outcomes. Finally, the project presented has demonstrated the benefits of using teaching practitioner's knowledge and experience to help inform the design of a movement-based classroom intervention. This warrants further investigation as to how practitioners from different disciplines, such as healthcare, may be able to inform interventions relevant to their own field. References

Abbott, R.A., Straker, L.M. and Erik Mathiassen, S., 2013. Patterning of children's sedentary time at and away from school. *Obesity*, *21*(1), pp.E131-E133.

Abraham, C., Kelly, M.P., West, R. and Michie, S., 2009. The UK National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence public health guidance on behaviour change: a brief introduction. *Psychology, health & medicine, 14*(1), pp.1-8.

ACSM, 2021. *Benefits and Risks Associated with Physical Activity*. Indianapolis: ACSM, pp.2-17.

Active Gloucestershire 2019. *What is physical activity?*. [online] Available at: <a href="https://www.activegloucestershire.org/about-us/physical-activity/>">https://www.activegloucestershire.org/about-us/physical-activity/></a> [Accessed 12 January 2021].

Adamo, K.B., Prince, S.A., Tricco, A.C., Connor-Gorber, S.A.R.A.H. and Tremblay, M., 2009. A comparison of indirect versus direct measures for assessing physical activity in the pediatric population: a systematic review. *International Journal of Pediatric Obesity*, *4*(1), pp.2-27.

Adams, W.C., 2015. Conducting semi-structured interviews. *Handbook of practical program evaluation*, *4*, pp.492-505.

Ahn, S. and Fedewa, A.L., 2011. A meta-analysis of the relationship between children's physical activity and mental health. *Journal of pediatric psychology*, *36*(4), pp.385-397.

Ainsworth, B., Cahalin, L., Buman, M. and Ross, R., 2015. The current state of physical activity assessment tools. *Progress in cardiovascular diseases*, *57*(4), pp.387-395.

Ainsworth, B.E., Haskell, W.L., Whitt, M.C., Irwin, M.L., Swartz, A.M., Strath, S.J., O Brien, W.L., Bassett, D.R., Schmitz, K.H., Emplaincourt, P.O. and Jacobs, D.R., 2000. Compendium of physical activities: an update of activity codes and MET intensities. *Medicine and science in sports and exercise*, *32*(9; SUPP/1), pp.S498-S504.

Ajzen, I., 1991. The theory of planned behavior. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, 50(2), pp.179-211.

Akbari, H., Abdoli, B., Shafizadeh, M., Khalaji, H., Hajihosseini, S., & Ziaee, V. 2009. The Effect of Traditional Games in Fundamental Motor Skill Development in 7-9- Year-Old Boys. Iranian Journal of Pediatrics, 19(2), 123-129.

Alberga, A.S., Prud'homme, D., Sigal, R.J., Goldfield, G.S., Hadjiyannakis, S., Phillips, P., Malcolm, J., Ma, J., Doucette, S., Gougeon, R. and Wells, G.A., 2016. Effects of aerobic training, resistance training, or both on cardiorespiratory and musculoskeletal fitness in

adolescents with obesity: the HEARTY trial. *Applied Physiology, Nutrition, and Metabolism, 41*(3), pp.255-265.

Aliyu, A.A., Bello, M.U., Kasim, R. and Martin, D., 2014. Positivist and non-positivist paradigm in social science research: Conflicting paradigms or perfect partners. *J. Mgmt. & Sustainability*, *4*, p.79.

Almalki, S., 2016. Integrating Quantitative and Qualitative Data in Mixed Methods Research--Challenges and Benefits. *Journal of education and learning*, *5*(3), pp.288-296.

Ames, C., 1992. Achievement goals, motivational climate, and motivational processes. In: G. Roberts, ed., *Motivation in sportandexmcisc*, 1st ed. Human Kinetics, pp.161-176.

Annesi, J., 2005. Improvements in Self-Concept Associated with Reductions in Negative Mood in Preadolescents Enrolled in an After-School Physical Activity Program. *Psychological Reports*, 97(2), pp.400-404.

Artero, E.G., Ruiz, J.R., Ortega, F.B., España-Romero, V., Vicente-Rodríguez, G., Molnar, D., Gottrand, F., González-Gross, M., Breidenassel, C., Moreno, L.A. and Gutiérrez, A., 2011. Muscular and cardiorespiratory fitness are independently associated with metabolic risk in adolescents: the HELENA study. *Pediatric diabetes, 12*(8), pp.704-712.

Austin, G., Bell, T., Caperchione, C. and Mummery, W., 2011. Translating Research to Practice. *Health Promotion Practice*, 12(6), pp.932-941.

Azungah, T., 2018. Qualitative research: deductive and inductive approaches to data analysis. *Qualitative Research Journal*.

Babbie, E.R., 2020. *The practice of social research*. Cengage learning.

Babic, M., Morgan, P., Plotnikoff, R., Lonsdale, C., White, R. and Lubans, D., 2014. Physical Activity and Physical Self-Concept in Youth: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Sports Medicine*, 44(11), pp.1589-1601.

Bailey, A., Hetrick, S., Rosenbaum, S., Purcell, R. and Parker, A., 2017. Treating depression with physical activity in adolescents and young adults: a systematic review and metaanalysis of randomised controlled trials. *Psychological Medicine*, 48(7), pp.1068-1083.

Baker D, Mitchell J, Boyle D, Currell S, Wilson G, Bird SP, O'Connor D, and Jones J. Resistance training for children and youth: A position stand from the Australian Strength and Conditioning Association (ASCA). 2007. Available at: http://www.strengthandconditioning.org. Accessed July 13, 2011. Bakhtiari, S., Shafinia, P. and Ziaee, V., 2010. Effect of Selected Exercises on Elementary School Third Grade Girl Students' Motor Development. *SSRN Electronic Journal*.

Balyi, I., Way, R. and Higgs, C., 2013. *Long-term athlete development*. Human Kinetics.

Bandura, A., 1997. Self-Efficacy: The Exercise Of Control. New York: Freeman.

Baranowski, T., Bouchard, C., Bar-Or, O.D.E.D., Bricker, T.I.M.O.T.H.Y., Heath, G., Kimm, S.Y., Malina, R., Obarzanek, E., Pate, R., Strong, W.B. and Truman, B.E.N.E.D.I.C.T., 1992. Assessment, prevalence, and cardiovascular benefits of physical activity and fitness in youth. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, *24*(6 Suppl), pp.S237-47.

Barker, F., Atkins, L. and de Lusignan, S., 2016. Applying the COM-B behaviour model and behaviour change wheel to develop an intervention to improve hearing-aid use in adult auditory rehabilitation. *International Journal of Audiology*, 55(sup3), pp.S90-S98.

Barnett, L., Morgan, P., van Beurden, E. and Beard, J., 2008. Perceived sports competence mediates the relationship between childhood motor skill proficiency and adolescent physical activity and fitness: a longitudinal assessment. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 5(1), p.40.

Barnett, L.M., Stodden, D., Cohen, K.E., Smith, J.J., Lubans, D.R., Lenoir, M., livonen, S., Miller, A.D., Laukkanen, A., Dudley, D. and Lander, N.J., 2016. Fundamental movement skills: An important focus. *Journal of Teaching in Physical Education*, *35*(3), pp.219-225.

Barnett, L.M., Van Beurden, E., Morgan, P.J., Brooks, L.O., Zask, A. and Beard, J.R., 2009. Six year follow-up of students who participated in a school-based physical activity intervention: a longitudinal cohort study. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, *6*(1), pp.1-8.

Barnett, L.M., Lubans, D.R., Timperio, A., Salmon, J. and Ridgers, N.D., 2018. What is the contribution of actual motor skill, fitness, and physical activity to children's self-perception of motor competence?. *Journal of motor learning and development*, *6*(s2), pp.S461-S473.

Barth, A., 2020. Risk. In: M. Fullen, ed., *The Jossey-Bass Reader on Educational Leadership*, 1st ed. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, pp.211-218.

Bartlett, R., Wright, T., Olarinde, T., Holmes, T., Beamon, E.R. and Wallace, D., 2017. Schools as sites for recruiting participants and implementing research. *Journal of community health nursing*, *34*(2), pp.80-88.

Basit, T.N., 2010. *Conducting research in educational contexts*. Bloomsbury Publishing.

Bass, S., 2000. The Prepubertal Years. *Sports Medicine*, 30(2), pp.73-78.

Basterfield, L., Reilly, J.K., Pearce, M.S., Parkinson, K.N., Adamson, A.J., Reilly, J.J. and Vella, S.A., 2015. Longitudinal associations between sports participation, body composition and physical activity from childhood to adolescence. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*, *18*(2), pp.178-182.

Bauman, A., Reis, R., Sallis, J., Wells, J., Loos, R. and Martin, B., 2012. Correlates of physical activity: why are some people physically active and others not? *The Lancet*, 380(9838), pp.258-271.

Bebich-Philip, M., Thornton, A., Reid, S., Wright, K. and Furzer, B., 2016. Adaptation of the Resistance Training Skills Battery for Use in Children Across the Motor Proficiency Spectrum. *Pediatric Exercise Science*, 28(3), pp.473-480.

Beck, B., Daly, R., Singh, M. and Taaffe, D., 2017. Exercise and Sports Science Australia (ESSA) position statement on exercise prescription for the prevention and management of osteoporosis. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*, 20(5), pp.438-445.

Beck, M., Lind, R., Geertsen, S., Ritz, C., Lundbye-Jensen, J. and Wienecke, J., 2016. Motor-Enriched Learning Activities Can Improve Mathematical Performance in Preadolescent Children. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 10.

Behringer, M., Vom Heede, A., Matthews, M. and Mester, J., 2011. Effects of strength training on motor performance skills in children and adolescents: a metaanalysis. *Pediatric exercise science*, *23*(2), pp.186-206.

Behringer, M., Gruetzner, S., McCourt, M. and Mester, J., 2014. Effects of Weight-Bearing Activities on Bone Mineral Content and Density in Children and Adolescents: A Meta-Analysis. *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research*, 29(2), pp.467-478.

Behringer, M., Heede, A., Matthews, M. and Mester, J., 2011. Effects of Strength Training on Motor Performance Skills in Children and Adolescents: A Meta-Analysis. *Pediatric Exercise Science*, 23(2), pp.186-206.

Bell, L., Watts, K., Siafarikas, A., Thompson, A., Ratnam, N., Bulsara, M., Finn, J., O'Driscoll, G., Green, D., Jones, T. and Davis, E., 2007. Exercise Alone Reduces Insulin Resistance in Obese Children Independently of Changes in Body Composition. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 92(11), pp.4230-4235.

Bennett, H., Davison, K., Arnold, J., Slattery, F., Martin, M. and Norton, K., 2017. Multicomponent Musculoskeletal Movement Assessment Tools: A Systematic Review and Critical Appraisal of Their Development and Applicability to Professional Practice. *Journal of Strength and Conditioning Research*, 31(10), pp.2903-2919.

Berger, R., 2015. Now I see it, now I don't: Researcher's position and reflexivity in qualitative research. *Qualitative research*, *15*(2), pp.219-234.

Berman, L.J., Weigensberg, M.J. and Spruijt-Metz, D., 2012. Physical activity is related to insulin sensitivity in children and adolescents, independent of adiposity: a review of the literature. *Diabetes/metabolism research and reviews*, *28*(5), pp.395-408.

Bernard, H.R., 2017. *Research methods in anthropology: Qualitative and quantitative approaches*. Rowman & Littlefield.

Beurden, E., Barnett, L., Zask, A., Dietrich, U., Brooks, L. and Beard, J., 2003. Can we skill and activate children through primary school physical education lessons? "move it groove it"—a collaborative health promotion intervention. *Preventive Medicine*, 36(4), pp.493-501.

Biddle, S., Gorely, T. and Stensel, D., 2004. Health-enhancing physical activity and sedentary behaviour in children and adolescents. *Journal of Sports Sciences*, 22(8), pp.679-701.

Biddle, S.J., Gorely, T., Pearson, N. and Bull, F.C., 2011. An assessment of self-reported physical activity instruments in young people for population surveillance: Project ALPHA. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity, 8*(1), pp.1-9.

Borms, J., 1986. The child and exercise: An overview. *Journal of Sports Sciences*, 4(1), pp.3-20.

Boyatzis, R., 2009. *Transforming Qualitative Information*. Thousand Oaks (Ca.): Sage Publications.

Boyle-Holmes, T., Grost, L., Russell, L., Laris, B., Robin, L., Haller, E., Potter, S. and Lee, S., 2009. Promoting Elementary Physical Education: Results of a School-Based Evaluation Study. *Health Education & Behavior*, 37(3), pp.377-389.

Brady, C.J., Harrison, A.J. and Comyns, T.M., 2018. A review of the reliability of biomechanical variables produced during the isometric mid-thigh pull and isometric squat and the reporting of normative data. *Sports biomechanics*.

Braun, V. and Clarke, V., 2013. Successful qualitative research. London: SAGE.

Braune, V., Clarke, V., Weate, P. 27 Sep 2016. *Using thematic analysis in sport and exercise research from:* Routledge Handbook of Qualitative Research in Sport and Exercise Routledge.

Brian, A., Getchell, N., True, L., De Meester, A. and Stodden, D.F., 2020. Reconceptualizing and operationalizing Seefeldt's proficiency barrier: Applications and future directions. *Sports Medicine*, pp.1-12.

British Heart Foundation, 2017. *Physical Inactivity Report 2017*. [online] British Heart Foundation. Available at: <a href="https://www.bhf.org.uk/informationsupport/publications/statistics/physical-inactivity-report-2017">https://www.bhf.org.uk/informationsupport/publications/statistics/physical-inactivity-report-2017</a>> [Accessed 12 January 2021].

Brown, A. and Danaher, P.A., 2019. CHE principles: Facilitating authentic and dialogical semi-structured interviews in educational research. *International Journal of Research & Method in Education*, *42*(1), pp.76-90.

Bryant, E.S., Duncan, M.J., Birch, S.L. and James, R.S., 2016. Can fundamental movement skill mastery be increased via a six week physical activity intervention to have positive effects on physical activity and physical self-perception?. *Sports*, *4*(1), p.10.

Bucksch, J., Sigmundova, D., Hamrik, Z., Troped, P.J., Melkevik, O., Ahluwalia, N., Borraccino, A., Tynjälä, J., Kalman, M. and Inchley, J., 2016. International trends in adolescent screen-time behaviors from 2002 to 2010. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *58*(4), pp.417-425.

Buckner, S.L., Jessee, M.B., Mattocks, K.T., Mouser, J.G., Counts, B.R., Dankel, S.J. and Loenneke, J.P., 2017. Determining strength: a case for multiple methods of measurement. *Sports Medicine*, *47*(2), pp.193-195.

Bull, F., Al-Ansari, S., Biddle, S., Borodulin, K., Buman, M., Cardon, G., Carty, C., Chaput, J., Chastin, S., Chou, R., Dempsey, P., DiPietro, L., Ekelund, U., Firth, J., Friedenreich, C., Garcia, L., Gichu, M., Jago, R., Katzmarzyk, P., Lambert, E., Leitzmann, M., Milton, K., Ortega, F., Ranasinghe, C., Stamatakis, E., Tiedemann, A., Troiano, R., van der Ploeg, H., Wari, V. and Willumsen, J., 2020. World Health Organization 2020 guidelines on physical activity and sedentary behaviour. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 54(24), pp.1451-1462.

Burns, R.D., Fu, Y. and Podlog, L.W., 2017. School-based physical activity interventions and physical activity enjoyment: A meta-analysis. *Preventive medicine*, *103*, pp.84-90.

Butland, B., Jebb, S., Kopelman, P., McPherson, K., Thomas, S., Mardell, J. and Parry, V., 2007. *Tackling obesities: future choices-project report* (Vol. 10, p. 17). London: Department of Innovation, Universities and Skills.

Butler, H., Bowes, G., Drew, S., Glover, S., Godfrey, C., Patton, G., Trafford, L. and Bond, L., 2010. Harnessing Complexity: Taking Advantage of Context and Relationships in Dissemination of School-Based Interventions. *Health Promotion Practice*, 11(2), pp.259-267.

Butte, N.F., Ekelund, U. and Westerterp, K.R., 2012. Assessing physical activity using wearable monitors: measures of physical activity. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, *44*(1S), pp.S5-S12.

Cairney, J., Kwan, M.Y., Velduizen, S., Hay, J., Bray, S.R. and Faught, B.E., 2012. Gender, perceived competence and the enjoyment of physical education in children: a longitudinal examination. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, *9*(1), pp.1-8.

Calvert, H.G., Lane, H.G., Bejarano, C.M., Snow, K., Hoppe, K., Alfonsin, N., Turner, L. and Carlson, J.A., 2020. An evaluation of the coverage of theoretically based implementation factors in disseminated classroom physical activity programs. *Translational behavioral medicine*, *10*(4), pp.959-969.

Cameron, L.D., Fleszar-Pavlović, S. and Khachikian, T., 2020. Changing behavior using the common sense model of self-regulation. *The handbook of behavior change*, pp.60-76.

Cane, J., O'Connor, D. and Michie, S., 2012. Validation of the theoretical domains framework for use in behaviour change and implementation research. *Implementation Science*, 7(1).

Carlson, J., Engelberg, J., Cain, K., Conway, T., Mignano, A., Bonilla, E., Geremia, C. and Sallis, J., 2015. Implementing classroom physical activity breaks: Associations with student physical activity and classroom behavior. *Preventive Medicine*, 81, pp.67-72.

Carroll, C., Patterson, M., Wood, S., Booth, A., Rick, J. and Balain, S., 2007. A conceptual framework for implementation fidelity. *Implementation Science*, 2(1).

Carson, V., Hunter, S., Kuzik, N., Gray, C.E., Poitras, V.J., Chaput, J.P., Saunders, T.J., Katzmarzyk, P.T., Okely, A.D., Connor Gorber, S. and Kho, M.E., 2016. Systematic review of sedentary behaviour and health indicators in school-aged children and youth: an update. *Applied physiology, nutrition, and metabolism, 41*(6), pp.S240-S265.

Carter, R., 2002. The Impact of Public Schools on Childhood Obesity. *JAMA*, 288(17), p.2180.

Castelli, D., Barcelona, J. and Bryant, L., 2015. Contextualizing physical literacy in the school environment: The challenges. *Journal of Sport and Health Science*, 4(2), pp.156-163.

Campbell, J.L., Quincy, C., Osserman, J. and Pedersen, O.K., 2013. Coding in-depth semistructured interviews: Problems of unitization and intercoder reliability and agreement. *Sociological methods & research*, *42*(3), pp.294-320.

Cattuzzo, M., dos Santos Henrique, R., Ré, A., de Oliveira, I., Melo, B., de Sousa Moura, M., de Araújo, R. and Stodden, D., 2016. Motor competence and health related physical fitness in youth: A systematic review. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*, 19(2), pp.123-129.

Chaput, J.P., Willumsen, J., Bull, F., Chou, R., Ekelund, U., Firth, J., Jago, R., Ortega, F.B. and Katzmarzyk, P.T., 2020. 2020 WHO guidelines on physical activity and sedentary behaviour for children and adolescents aged 5–17 years: summary of the evidence. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, *17*(1), pp.1-9.

Chief Medical Officers., 2019. UK Chief Medical Officers Physical Activity Guidelines. London: Department for Health.

Cissell, W. and Steckler, A., 2004. Process Evaluation for Public Health Interventions and Research. *Health Education Research*, 19(6), pp.739-739.

Clark, J.E., 2005. From the beginning: A developmental perspective on movement and mobility. *Quest*, *57*(1), pp.37-45.

Clark, J. and Whitall, J., 1989. What Is Motor Development? The Lessons of History. *Quest*, 41(3), pp.183-202.

Clark, J. E. y Metcalf, J. S., 2002. The mountain of motor development: A metaphor. In J. E. Clark & J.H. Humphrey (Eds) *Motor development: Reserch and reviews, volume 2* (pp. 163-190). Reston, VA: National Associotion for Sport and Physical Education.

Clarke, V. and Braun, V., Terry, G., Hayfield, N., 2017. Thematic analysis. *The SAGE handbook of qualitative research in psychology*, *2*, pp.17-37.

Clemes, S., Bingham, D., Pearson, N., Chen, Y., Edwardson, C., McEachan, R., Tolfrey, K., Cale, L., Richardson, G., Fray, M., Altunkaya, J., Bandelow, S., Jaicim, N., Salmon, J., Dunstan, D. and Barber, S., 2020. Stand Out in Class: restructuring the classroom environment to reduce sitting time – findings from a pilot cluster randomised controlled trial. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 17(1).

Cliff, D., Okeley, A., Morgan, P., Steele, J., Jones, R., Colyvas, K. and Baur L., 2011. Movement Skills and Physical Activity in Obese Children. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 43(1), pp.90-100.

Colabianchi, N., Griffin, J., Slater, S., O'Malley, P. and Johnston, L., 2015. The Whole-of-School Approach to Physical Activity. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 49(3), pp.387-394.

Collard, D., Chinapaw, M., Verhagen, E. and van Mechelen, W., 2010. Process evaluation of a school based physical activity related injury prevention programme using the RE-AIM framework. *BMC Pediatrics*, 10(1).

Collins, H., Booth, J.N., Duncan, A. and Fawkner, S., 2019. The effect of resistance training interventions on fundamental movement skills in youth: a meta-analysis. *Sports medicine-open*, *5*(1), pp.1-16.

Comfort, P., Jones, P.A., McMahon, J.J. and Newton, R., 2015. Effect of knee and trunk angle on kinetic variables during the isometric midthigh pull: Test–retest reliability. *International Journal of Sports Physiology and Performance*, *10*(1), pp.58-63.

Compston, J., Cooper, A., Cooper, C., Gittoes, N., Gregson, C., Harvey, N., Hope, S., Kanis, J., McCloskey, E., Poole, K., Reid, D., Selby, P., Thompson, F., Thurston, A. and Vine, N., 2017. UK clinical guideline for the prevention and treatment of osteoporosis. *Archives of Osteoporosis*, 12(1).

Connolly, S., Carlin, A., Johnston, A., Woods, C., Powell, C., Belton, S., O'Brien, W., Saunders, J., Duff, C., Farmer, O. and Murphy, M., 2020. Physical activity, sport and physical education in Northern Ireland school children: a cross-sectional study. *International journal of environmental research and public health*, *17*(18), p.6849.

Cook, G., Burton, L. and Hoogenboom, B., 2006. Pre-participation screening: the use of fundamental movements as an assessment of function-part 1. *North American journal of sports physical therapy: NAJSPT*, *1*(2), pp.62-72.

Cools, W., De Martelaer, K., Samaey, C. and Andries, C., 2009. Movement skill assessment of typically developing preschool children: A review of seven movement skill assessment tools. *Journal of sports science & medicine*, *8*(2), p.154.

Coombs, N. and Stamatakis, E., 2015. Associations between objectively assessed and questionnaire-based sedentary behaviour with BMI-defined obesity among general

population children and adolescents living in England. *BMJ Open*, 5(6), pp.e007172-e007172.

Coyne, I., 2010. Research with children and young people: The issue of parental (proxy) consent. *Children & society*, *24*(3), pp.227-237.

Craig, P., Dieppe, P., Macintyre, S., Michie, S., Nazareth, I. and Petticrew, M., 2008. Developing and evaluating complex interventions: the new Medical Research Council guidance. *BMJ*, p.a1655.

Creswell, J.W. and Clark, V.L.P., 2017. *Designing and conducting mixed methods research*. Sage publications.

D'Hondt, E., Deforche, B., Gentier, I., De Bourdeaudhuij, I., Vaeyens, R., Philippaerts, R. and Lenoir, M., 2012. A longitudinal analysis of gross motor coordination in overweight and obese children versus normal-weight peers. *International Journal of Obesity*, 37(1), pp.61-67.

Daley, A.M., 2013. Adolescent-friendly remedies for the challenges of focus group research. *Western journal of nursing research*, *35*(8), pp.1043-1059.

Daly-Smith, A., Zwolinsky, S., McKenna, J., Tomporowski, P., Defeyter, M. and Manley, A., 2018. Systematic review of acute physically active learning and classroom movement breaks on children's physical activity, cognition, academic performance and classroom behaviour: understanding critical design features. *BMJ Open Sport & Exercise Medicine*, 4(1), pp. 341.

Davis, R., Campbell, R., Hildon, Z., Hobbs, L. and Michie, S., 2014. Theories of behaviour and behaviour change across the social and behavioural sciences: a scoping review. *Health Psychology Review*, 9(3), pp.323-344.

Davison, K. and Lawson, C., 2006. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 3(1), p.19.

De Meester, A., Stodden, D., Brian, A., True, L., Cardon, G., Tallir, I. and Haerens, L., 2016. Associations among Elementary School Children's Actual Motor Competence, Perceived Motor Competence, Physical Activity and BMI: A Cross-Sectional Study. *PLOS ONE*, 11(10), p.e0164600.

De Meij, J., Chinapaw, M., Kremers, S., Van der wal, M., Jurg, M. and Van Mechelen, W., 2008. Promoting physical activity in children: the stepwise development of the primary school-based JUMP-in intervention applying the RE-AIM evaluation framework. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 44(12), pp.879-887.

De Witt, J.K., English, K.L., Crowell, J.B., Kalogera, K.L., Guilliams, M.E., Nieschwitz, B.E., Hanson, A.M. and Ploutz-Snyder, L.L., 2018. Isometric midthigh pull reliability and relationship to deadlift one repetition maximum. *The Journal of Strength & Conditioning Research*, *32*(2), pp.528-533.

Deci, E.L. and Ryan, R.M., 2012. Self-determination theory.

Department of Health and Social Care (2019). *UK Chief Medical Officers' Physical Activity Guidelines*. London: UK Gov.

Department of Education, 2019. Available online: https://Www.Gov.Uk/Government/News/Children-To-Have-Greater-Opportunity-To-Access-60-Minutes-Of-Physical-Activity-Every-Day (accessed on 25th June 2020).

Department of Education, 2019. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/children-to-have-greater-opportunity-to-access-60-minutes-of-physical-activity-every-day</u>.

Department of Health, 2019. Available online: *UK Chief Medical Officers' Physical Activity Guidelines*. [online] London: Uk Government. Available at: <a href="https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment-data/file/822868/uk abief-medical afficers-physical activity-guidelines.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment-data/file/822868/uk abief-medical afficers-physical activity-guidelines-pdf>

t\_data/file/832868/uk-chief-medical-officers-physical-activity-guidelines.pdf> [Accessed 12 January 2021].

Diamond, A., 2013. Executive Functions. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 64(1), pp.135-168.

Ding, D., Sallis, J., Kerr, J., Lee, S. and Rosenberg, D., 2011. Neighborhood Environment and Physical Activity Among Youth. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 41(4), pp.442-455.

Dobbins, M., Husson, H., DeCorby, K. and LaRocca, R., 2013. School-based physical activity programs for promoting physical activity and fitness in children and adolescents aged 6 to 18. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*.

Dobell, A., Pringle, A., Faghy, M.A. and Roscoe, C.M., 2020. Fundamental movement skills and accelerometer-measured physical activity levels during early childhood: A systematic review. *Children*, 7(11), p.224.

Dombrowski, S., Sniehotta, F., Avenell, A., Johnston, M., MacLennan, G. and Araújo-Soares, V., 2012. Identifying active ingredients in complex behavioural interventions for obese adults with obesity-related co-morbidities or additional risk factors for co-morbidities: a systematic review. *Health Psychology Review*, 6(1), pp.7-32.

Donnelly, J. and Lambourne, K., 2011. Classroom-based physical activity, cognition, and academic achievement. *Preventive Medicine*, 52, pp.S36-S42.

Donnelly, J., Hillman, C., Castelli, D., Etnier, J., Lee, S., Tomporowski, P., Lambourne, K. and Szabo-Reed, A., 2016. Physical Activity, Fitness, Cognitive Function, and Academic Achievement in Children. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 48(6), pp.1223-1224.

Duncan, M., Stratton, G., Foweather, L., Collins, H., Stodden, D. 2020. The BASES Expert Statement on the Importance of Fudnamental Movement Skills for Children's Physical Activity and Health. First published in The Sport and Exercise Scientist, Issue 66, Winter 2020. Published by the British Association of Sport and Exercise Sciences <u>www.bases.org.uk</u>.

Duncan, S., Duncan, T. and Strycker, L., 2005. Sources and Types of Social Support in Youth Physical Activity. *Health Psychology*, 24(1), pp.3-10.

Durlak, J. and DuPre, E., 2008. Implementation Matters: A Review of Research on the Influence of Implementation on Program Outcomes and the Factors Affecting Implementation. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 41(3-4), pp.327-350.

Dyrstad, S.M., Hansen, B.H., Holme, I.M. and Anderssen, S.A., 2014. Comparison of self-reported versus accelerometer-measured physical activity. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, *46*(1), pp.99-106.

Edwardson, C. and Gorely, T., 2010. Parental influences on different types and intensities of physical activity in youth: A systematic review. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, 11(6), pp.522-535.

Elgar, F.J., Roberts, C., Moore, L. and Tudor-Smith, C., 2005. Sedentary behaviour, physical activity and weight problems in adolescents in Wales. *Public health*, *119*(6), pp.518-524.

Elo, S., Kääriäinen, M., Kanste, O., Pölkki, T., Utriainen, K. and Kyngäs, H., 2014. Qualitative content analysis: A focus on trustworthiness. *SAGE open*, *4*(1), p.2158244014522633.

Ericsson, I., 2011. Effects of increased physical activity on motor skills and marks in physical education: an intervention study in school years 1 through 9 in Sweden. *Physical Education & Sport Pedagogy*, 16(3), pp.313-329.

Etikan, I., Musa, S.A. and Alkassim, R.S., 2016. Comparison of convenience sampling and purposive sampling. *American journal of theoretical and applied statistics*, *5*(1), pp.1-4.

Evans, A.B., Barker-Ruchti, N., Blackwell, J., Clay, G., Dowling, F., Frydendal, S., Gliemann Hybholt, M., Hausken-Sutter, S.E., Lenneis, V., Malcolm, D. and Phoenix, C., 2021. Qualitative research in sports studies: challenges, possibilities and the current state of play. *European Journal for Sport and Society*, *18*(1), pp.1-17.

Eyre, E.L., Walker, L.J. and Duncan, M.J., 2018. Fundamental Movement Skills of children living in England: The role of ethnicity and native English language. *Perceptual and motor skills*, *125*(1), pp.5-20.

Fairhurst, A. and Hotham, S., 2017. Going further than the Daily Mile'. *Perspectives in public health*, *137*(2), pp.83-84.

Faghy, M.A., Armstrong-Booth, K.E., Staples, V., Duncan, M.J. and Roscoe, C.M., 2021. Multi-component physical activity interventions in the UK must consider determinants of activity to increase effectiveness. *Journal of Functional Morphology and Kinesiology*, *6*(3), p.56.

Faigenbaum, A.D. and Myer, G.D., 2010. Resistance training among young athletes: safety, efficacy and injury prevention effects. *British journal of sports medicine*, *44*(1), pp.56-63.

Faigenbaum, A., Lloyd, R. and Myer, G., 2013. Youth Resistance Training: Past Practices, New Perspectives, and Future Directions. *Pediatric Exercise Science*, 25(4), pp.591-604.

Fishbein, M., Triandis, H., Kanfer, F., Beck, M., Middlestadt, S. and Eichler, A., 2001. Factors influencing behaviour and behaviour change. In: A. Baum, T. Revenson, J. Singer and N. Imahwah, ed., *Handbook of Health Psychology*, 1st ed. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, pp.3-17.

Fisher, A., Reilly, J.J., Kelly, L.A., Montgomery, C., Williamson, A., Paton, J.Y. and Grant, S., 2005. Is There A Relationship Between Fundamental Movement Skills And Habitual Physical Activity In Young Children? *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 37(Supplement), p.S290.

Fixsen, D., Naoom, S., Blase, K., Friedman, R. and Wallace, F., 2020. Implementation research: A synthesis of the literature. *University of South Florida, Louis de la Parte Mental Health Institute, The National Implementation Research Network, Tampa, FL.* 

Forman, S., Olin, S., Hoagwood, K., Crowe, M. and Saka, N., 2008. Evidence-Based Interventions in Schools: Developers' Views of Implementation Barriers and Facilitators. *School Mental Health*, 1(1), pp.26-36. Foulkes, J.D., Knowles, Z., Fairclough, S.J., Stratton, G., O'dwyer, M., Ridgers, N.D. and Foweather, L., 2015. Fundamental movement skills of preschool children in Northwest England. *Perceptual and Motor skills*, *121*(1), pp.260-283.

Foweather, L., McWhannell, N., Henaghan, J., Lees, A., Stratton, G. and Batterham, A., 2008. Effect of a 9-Wk. after-School Multiskills Club on Fundamental Movement Skill Proficiency in 8- to 9-Yr.-Old Children: An Exploratory Trial. *Perceptual and Motor Skills*, 106(3), pp.745-754.

Fox, K., Cooper, A. and McKenna, J., 2004. The School and Promotion of Children's Health-Enhancing Physical Activity: Perspectives from the United Kingdom. *Journal of Teaching in Physical Education*, 23(4), pp.338-358.

Freedson, P., Pober, D. and Janz K., 2005. Calibration of Accelerometer Output for Children. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 37(Supplement), pp.S523-S530.

French, S., Story, M., Fulkerson, J., Himes, J., Hannan, P., Neumark-Sztainer, D. and Ensrud, K., 2005. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 2(1), p.8.

Fuemmeler, B., Anderson, C. and Mâsse, L., 2011. Parent-child relationship of directly measured physical activity. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 8(1), p.17.

Fulton, E., Brown, K., Kwah, K. and Wild, S., 2016. StopApp: Using the Behaviour Change Wheel to Develop an App to Increase Uptake and Attendance at NHS Stop Smoking Services. *Healthcare*, 4(2), p.31.

Furzer, B., Bebich-Philip, M., Wright, K., Reid, S. and Thornton, A., 2018. Reliability and validity of the adapted Resistance Training Skills Battery for Children. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*, 21(8), pp.822-827.

Gao Z, Podlog L, Huang C., 2012. Associations among children's situation motivation, physical activity participation, and enjoyment in an interactive dance game. J Sport Health Sci. 2012;2:122-8.

Gao Z, Zhang T, Stodden D., 2013. Children's physical activity levels and psychological correlates in interactive dance versus aerobic dance. J Sport Health Sci. 2013;2:146-51.

Garber, C., Blissmer, B., Deschenes, M., Franklin, B., Lamonte, M., Lee, I., Nieman, D. and Swain, D., 2011. Quantity and Quality of Exercise for Developing and Maintaining Cardiorespiratory, Musculoskeletal, and Neuromotor Fitness in Apparently Healthy Adults. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 43(7), pp.1334-1359. Gately, P., Curtis, C. and Hardaker, R., 2013. An evaluation in UK schools of a classroombased physical activity programme - TAKE 10! **(B)**: A qualitative analysis of the teachers' perspective. *Education and Health*, 31(4), pp.72-78.

Giagazoglou P., 2013. The interaction effect of gender and socio- economic status on development of preschool-aged children in Greece. Infants Young Child 26:177–186.

Gibson, C., Smith, B., DuBose, K., Greene, J., Bailey, B., Williams, S., Ryan, J., Schmelzle, K., Washburn, R., Sullivan, D., Mayo, M. and Donnelly, J., 2008. Physical activity across the curriculum: year one process evaluation results. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 5(1), p.36.

Gilgun, J., 2013. Grounded Theory, Deductive Qualitative Analysis, and Social Work Research in Practice. In: A. Fortune, W. Reid and R. Miller, ed., *Qualitative Research in Social Work*, 2nd ed. Columbia University Press.

Glasgow, R. and Emmons, K., 2007. How Can We Increase Translation of Research into Practice? Types of Evidence Needed. *Annual Review of Public Health*, 28(1), pp.413-433.

Glasgow, R., Klesges, L., Dzewaltowski, D., Bull, S. and Estabrooks, P., 2004. The future of health behavior change research: What is needed to improve translation of research into health promotion practice? *Annals of Behavioral Medicine*, 27(1), pp.3-12.

Glasgow, R., Vogt, T. and Boles, S., 1999. Evaluating the public health impact of health promotion interventions: the RE-AIM framework. *American Journal of Public Health*, 89(9), pp.1322-1327.

Glidewell, L., Willis, T., Petty, D., Lawton, R., McEachan, R., Ingleson, E., Heudtlass, P., Davies, A., Jamieson, T., Hunter, C., Hartley, S., Gray-Burrows, K., Clamp, S., Carder, P., Alderson, S., Farrin, A. and Foy, R., 2018. To what extent can behaviour change techniques be identified within an adaptable implementation package for primary care? A prospective directed content analysis. *Implementation Science*, 13(1).

Gloucestershire County Council, 2020. *National Childhood Measurement Programme (NCMP) Obesity Report - Analysis Five Years of Data.* Pp2-18.

Goodway, J.D. and Smith, D.W., 2005. Keeping all children healthy: challenges to leading an active lifestyle for preschool children qualifying for at-risk programs. *Family & Community Health*, *28*(2), pp.142-155.

Goodway, J.D., Robinson, L.E. and Crowe, H., 2010. Gender differences in fundamental motor skill development in disadvantaged preschoolers from two geographical regions. *Research quarterly for exercise and sport*, *81*(1), pp.17-24.

Gogtay, N., Giedd, J., Lusk, L., Hayashi, K., Greenstein, D., Vaituzis, A., Nugent, T., Herman, D., Clasen, L., Toga, A., Rapoport, J. and Thompson, P., 2004. Dynamic mapping of human cortical development during childhood through early adulthood. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 101(21), pp.8174-8179.

Goh, T., Hannon, J., Webster, C., Podlog, L. and Newton, M., 2016. Effects of a TAKE 10! Classroom-Based Physical Activity Intervention on Third- to Fifth-Grade Children's Ontask Behavior. *Journal of Physical Activity and Health*, 13(7), pp.712-718.

Goldfield, G., Mallory, R., Parker, T., Cunningham, T., Legg, C., Lumb, A., Parker, K., Prud'homme, D. and Adamo, K., 2007. Effects of Modifying Physical Activity and Sedentary Behavior on Psychosocial Adjustment in Overweight/Obese Children. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 32(7), pp.783-793

Gomes, T.N., Dos Santos, F.K., Katzmarzyk, P.T. and Maia, J., 2017. Active and strong: physical activity, muscular strength, and metabolic risk in children. *American Journal of Human Biology*, *29*(1), p.e22904.

Goodway JD, Smith DW., 2005. Keeping all children healthy: chal- lenges to leading an active lifestyle for preschool children qualify- ing for at-risk programs. Fam Community Health 28(2):142–155.

Goodway, J., Crowe, H. and Ward, P., 2003. Effects of Motor Skill Instruction on Fundamental Motor Skill Development. *Adapted Physical Activity Quarterly*, 20(3), pp.298-314.

Goran, M., Ball, G. and Cruz, M., 2003. Obesity and Risk of Type 2 Diabetes and Cardiovascular Disease in Children and Adolescents. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 88(4), pp.1417-1427.

Gould, G., Bar-Zeev, Y., Bovill, M., Atkins, L., Gruppetta, M., Clarke, M. and Bonevski, B., 2017. Designing an implementation intervention with the Behaviour Change Wheel for health provider smoking cessation care for Australian Indigenous pregnant women. *Implementation Science*, 12(1).

Grainger, F., Innerd, A., Graham, M. and Wright, M., 2020. Integrated Strength and Fundamental Movement Skill Training in Children: A Pilot Study. *Children*, 7(10), p.161.

Gaglio, B., Shoup, J.A. and Glasgow, R.E., 2013. The RE-AIM framework: a systematic review of use over time. *American journal of public health*, *103*(6), pp.e38-e46.

Granacher, U., Goesele, A., Roggo, K., Wischer, T., Fischer, S., Zuerny, C., Gollhofer, A. and Kriemler, S., 2011. Effects and mechanisms of strength training in children. *International journal of sports medicine*, *32*(05), pp.357-364.

Gray, W., Janicke, D., Ingerski, L. and Silverstein, J., 2008. The Impact of Peer Victimization, Parent Distress and Child Depression on Barrier Formation and Physical Activity in Overweight Youth. *Journal of Developmental & Behavioral Pediatrics*, PAP.

Gregory E. Hicks, Michelle Shardell, Dawn E. Alley, Ram R. Miller, Stefania Bandinelli, Jack Guralnik, Fulvio Lauretani, Eleanor M. Simonsick, Luigi Ferrucci., 2012. Absolute Strength and Loss of Strength as Predictors of Mobility Decline in Older Adults: The InCHIANTI Study, *The Journals of Gerontology: Series A*, Volume 67A, Issue 1, January 2012, pp. 66–73.

Grieci, L., Jowers, E. and Barthomelew, J., 2009. Physically Active Academic Lessons and Time on Task. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 41(10), pp.1921-1926.

Griggs, G., 2016. Spending the Primary Physical Education and Sport Premium: a West Midlands case study. *Education 3-13*, 44(5), pp.547-555.

Guest, G., MacQueen, K.M. and Namey, E.E., 2012. Introduction to applied thematic analysis. *Applied thematic analysis*, *3*(20), pp.1-21.

Gustafson, S. and Rhodes, R., 2006. Parental Correlates of Physical Activity in Children and Early Adolescents. *Sports Medicine*, 36(1), pp.79-97

Haff, G.G., Carlock, J.M., Hartman, M.J. and Kilgore, J.L., 2005. Force-time curve characteristics of dynamic and isometric muscle actions of elite women olympic weightlifters. *Journal of Strength and Conditioning Research*, *19*(4), p.741.

Hagberg, J., Goldring, D., Ehsani, A., Heath, G., Hernandez, A., Schechtman, K. and Holloszy, J., 1983. Effect of exercise training on the blood pressure and hemodynamic features of hypertensive adolescents. *The American Journal of Cardiology*, 52(7), pp.763-768.

Hagstromer, M., Ainsworth, B.E., Oja, P. and Sjostrom, M., 2010. Comparison of a subjective and an objective measure of physical activity in a population sample. *Journal of Physical Activity and Health*, 7(4), pp.541-550.

Hall, C. and Noyes, A., 2009. New regimes of truth: The impact of performative school self evaluation systems on teachers' professional identities. *Teaching and teacher education*, *25*(6), pp.850-856.

Hall, K. and Nuttall, W., 2000. Class size and pedagogy. *Education 3-13*, 28(3), pp.52-57.

Hammami, M., Negra, Y., Shephard, R.J. and Chelly, M.S., 2017. The effect of standard strength vs. contrast strength training on the development of sprint, agility, repeated change of direction, and jump in junior male soccer players. *Journal of strength and conditioning research*, *31*(4), pp.901-912.

Han, A., Fu, A., Cobley, S. and Sanders, R., 2018. Effectiveness of exercise intervention on improving fundamental movement skills and motor coordination in overweight/obese children and adolescents: A systematic review. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*, 21(1), pp.89-102.

Hancock, G.R., Mueller, R.O. and Stapleton, L.M., 2010. *The reviewer's guide to quantitative methods in the social sciences*. Routledge.

Hands, B., 2008. Changes in motor skill and fitness measures among children with high and low motor competence: A five-year longitudinal study. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*, 11(2), pp.155-162.

Hardman, C.A., Horne, P.J. and Fergus Lowe, C., 2011. Effects of rewards, peer-modelling and pedometer targets on children's physical activity: a school-based intervention study. *Psychology and Health*, *26*(1), pp.3-21.

Hardman, K. and Green, K., 2011. *Contemporary issues in physical education*. Maidenhead, UK: Meyer & Meyer Sport.

Hardy, L., Reinten-Reynolds, T., Espinel, P., Zask, A. and Okely, A., 2012. Prevalence and Correlates of Low Fundamental Movement Skill Competency in Children. *PEDIATRICS*, 130(2), pp.e390-e398.

Hardy, L.L., Hills, A.P., Timperio, A., Cliff, D., Lubans, D., Morgan, P.J., Taylor, B.J. and Brown, H., 2013. A hitchhiker's guide to assessing sedentary behaviour among young people: Deciding what method to use. *Journal of science and medicine in sport*, *16*(1), pp.28-35.

Hardy, L.L., Reinten-Reynolds, T., Espinel, P., Zask, A. and Okely, A.D., 2012. Prevalence and correlates of low fundamental movement skill competency in children. *Pediatrics*, *130*(2), pp.e390-e398.

Harris, A., 2019. *Teaching and learning in the effective school*. Routledge.

Harter S (1987) The determinants and mediational role of global self-worth in children. In: Eisenberg N, editor. Contemporary topics in developmental psychology. New York: Wiley. pp. 219–242.

Harter, S. (1999). *The construction of the self: A developmental perspective*. New York: Guilford Press.

Harter, S., & Pike, R., 1984. The pictorial scale for perceived competence and social acceptance for young children. *Child Development, 55,* 1969–1982.

Harter, S., 1982. The Perceived Competence Scale for Children. *Child Development*, 53(1), p.87.

Harter, S., 2006. Developmental and Individual Difference Perspectives on Self-Esteem.

Haydn-Davies, D., 2008. What Do We Need to Know About as Teachers of Primary Physical Education? Big Benefits from Working with Little Learners. *Primary Physical Education Matters*, 3(2), pp.5-6.

Haywood, K. and Getchell, N., 2009. Life span motor development. Human Kinetics. *PO Box5076, Champaign, IL*, pp.61825-5076.

Heath, G., Parra, D. and Sarmiento, 2020. Evidence-based intervention in physical activity: lessons from around the world. *The Lancet*, 380, pp.272-281.

Henderson, M., Benedetti, A., Barnett, T.A., Mathieu, M.E., Deladoëy, J. and Gray-Donald, K., 2016. Influence of adiposity, physical activity, fitness, and screen time on insulin dynamics over 2 years in children. *JAMA pediatrics*, *170*(3), pp.227-235.

Herzig, K.H., Ahola, R., Leppäluoto, J., Jokelainen, J., Jämsä, T. and Keinänen-Kiukaanniemi, S., 2014. Light physical activity determined by a motion sensor decreases insulin resistance, improves lipid homeostasis and reduces visceral fat in high-risk subjects: PreDiabEx study RCT. *International journal of obesity*, *38*(8), pp.1089-1096.

Hesketh, K., Lakshman, R. and van Sluijs, E., 2017. Barriers and facilitators to young children's physical activity and sedentary behaviour: a systematic review and synthesis of qualitative literature. *Obesity Reviews*, 18(9), pp.987-1017.

Hills, A., Andersen, L. and Byrne, N., 2011. Physical activity and obesity in children. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 45(11), pp.866-870.

Hills, A.P., Mokhtar, N. and Byrne, N.M., 2014. Assessment of physical activity and energy expenditure: an overview of objective measures. *Frontiers in nutrition*, *1*, p.5.

Hjorth, M.F., Chaput, J.P., Damsgaard, C.T., Dalskov, S.M., Andersen, R., Astrup, A., Michaelsen, K.F., Tetens, I., Ritz, C. and Sjödin, A., 2014. Low physical activity level and short sleep duration are associated with an increased cardio-metabolic risk profile: a longitudinal study in 8-11 year old Danish children. *PloS one*, *9*(8), p.e104677.

Hofmann, W., Schmeichel, B. and Baddeley, A., 2012. Executive functions and selfregulation. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 16(3), pp.174-180.

Hohepa, M., Scragg, R., Schofield, G., Kolt, G.S. and Schaaf, D. (2007). Social support for youth physical activity: Importance of siblings, parents, friends and school support across a segmented school day. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, [online] 4(1), p.54. Available at:

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2186357/ [Accessed 9 Jun. 2019].

Hooven, C., Walsh, E., Pike, K.C. and Herting, J.R., 2012. Promoting CARE: including parents in youth suicide prevention. *Family & community health*, *35*(3), p.225.

Howie, E.K., Beets, M.W. and Pate, R.R., 2014. Acute classroom exercise breaks improve on-task behavior in 4th and 5th grade students: a dose–response. *Mental Health and Physical Activity*, 7(2), pp.65-71.

Howie, E., Beets, M. and Pate, R., 2014. Acute classroom exercise breaks improve on-task behavior in 4th and 5th grade students: A dose–response. *Mental Health and Physical Activity*, 7(2), pp.65-71.

Howie, E., Schatz, J. and Pate, R., 2015. Acute Effects of Classroom Exercise Breaks on Executive Function and Math Performance: A Dose–Response Study. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport*, 86(3), pp.217-224.

Howlett, N., Schulz, J., Trivedi, D., Troop, N. and Chater, A., 2019. A prospective study exploring the construct and predictive validity of the COM-B model for physical activity. *Journal of health psychology*, *24*(10), pp.1378-1391.

Huddleston, G. and Randall, V., 2018. Spending the Primary PE and School Sport Premium Five Years on: A Birmingham case study. *Physical Education Matters*, 13(3), pp.8-11.

Humbert, M.L., Chad, K.E., Spink, K.S., Muhajarine, N., Anderson, K.D., Bruner, M.W., Girolami, T.M., Odnokon, P. and Gryba, C.R., 2006. Factors that influence physical activity

participation among high-and low-SES youth. *Qualitative health research*, *16*(4), pp.467-483.

Hunt, P., Barrios, L., Telljohann, S. and Mazyck, D., 2015. A Whole School Approach: Collaborative Development of School Health Policies, Processes, and Practices. *Journal of School Health*, 85(11), pp.802-809.

Hulteen, R.M., Morgan, P.J., Barnett, L.M., Stodden, D.F. and Lubans, D.R., 2018. Development of foundational movement skills: A conceptual model for physical activity across the lifespan. *Sports medicine*, *48*(7), pp.1533-1540.

Inchley, J.C., Currie, D.B., Todd, J.M., Akhtar, P.C. and Currie, C.E., 2005. Persistent sociodemographic differences in physical activity among Scottish schoolchildren 1990–2002. *The European Journal of Public Health*, *15*(4), pp.386-388.

Jago, R., Davis, L., McNeill, J., Sebire, S.J., Haase, A., Powell, J. and Cooper, A.R., 2011. Adolescent girls' and parents' views on recruiting and retaining girls into an after-school dance intervention: implications for extra-curricular physical activity provision. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 8(1), pp.1-9.

Jago, R., Jonker, M., Missaghian, M. and Baranowski, T., 2006. Effect of 4 weeks of Pilates on the body composition of young girls. *Preventive Medicine*, 42(3), pp.177-180.

Janssen, I. and LeBlanc, A., 2010. Systematic review of the health benefits of physical activity and fitness in school-aged children and youth. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 7(1), p.40.

Janz, K.F., Letuchy, E.M., Gilmore, J.M.E., Burns, T.L., Torner, J.C., Willing, M.C. and Levy, S.M., 2010. Early physical activity provides sustained bone health benefits later in childhood. *Medicine and science in sports and exercise*, *42*(6), p.1072.

Janz, N. and Becker, M., 1984. The Health Belief Model: A Decade Later. *Health Education Quarterly*, 11(1), pp.1-47.

Jeffrey, B., 2002. Performativity and primary teacher relations. *Journal of education policy*, *17*(5), pp.531-546.

Jekauc D., 2015. Enjoyment during Exercise Mediates the Effects of an Intervention on Exercise Adherence. Psychology 6: 48–54.

Jekauc, D., Wagner, M.O., Herrmann, C., Hegazy, K. and Woll, A., 2017. Does physical selfconcept mediate the relationship between motor abilities and physical activity in adolescents and young adults?. *PLOS one*, *12*(1), p.e0168539. Jenkinson, K., Naughton, G. and Benson, A., 2012. The GLAMA (Girls! Lead! Achieve! Mentor! Activate!) physical activity and peer leadership intervention pilot project: A process evaluation using the RE-AIM framework. *BMC Public Health*, 12(1).

Johnson, J.L., Adkins, D. and Chauvin, S., 2020. A review of the quality indicators of rigor in qualitative research. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, *84*(1).

Johnson, J., Sharman, Z., Vissandjee, B. and Stewart, D.E., 2014. Does a change in health research funding policy related to the integration of sex and gender have an impact?. *PloS one*, *9*(6), p.e99900.

Johnstone, A., Hughes, A.R., Bonnar, L., Booth, J.N. and Reilly, J.J., 2019. An active play intervention to improve physical activity and fundamental movement skills in children of low socio-economic status: feasibility cluster randomised controlled trial. *Pilot and feasibility studies*, *5*(1), pp.1-13.

Juneja, H., Verma, S.K. and Khanna, G.L., 2012. Isometric strength and its relationship to dynamic performance: a systematic review. *Journal of exercise science and physiotherapy*, *6*(2), pp.60-69.

Kalman, M., Inchley, J., Sigmundova, D., Iannotti, R.J., Tynjälä, J.A., Hamrik, Z., Haug, E. and Bucksch, J., 2015. Secular trends in moderate-to-vigorous physical activity in 32 countries from 2002 to 2010: a cross-national perspective. *The European Journal of Public Health*, *25*(suppl\_2), pp.37-40.

Katzmarzyk, P., Church, T., Craig, C. and Bouchard, C., 2009. Sitting Time and Mortality from All Causes, Cardiovascular Disease, and Cancer. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 41(5), pp.998-1005.

Katzmarzyk, P.T., 2020. 2020 WHO guidelines on physical activity and sedentary behaviour for children and adolescents aged 5–17 years: summary of the evidence. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, *17*(1), pp.1-9.

Kessler, R., Purcell, E., Glasgow, R., Klesges, L., Benkeser, R. and Peek, C., 2012. What Does It Mean to "Employ" the RE-AIM Model?. *Evaluation & the Health Professions*, 36(1), pp.44-66.

Khambalia, A.Z., Dickinson, S., Hardy, L.L., Gill, T.A. and Baur, L.A., 2012. A synthesis of existing systematic reviews and meta-analyses of school-based behavioural interventions for controlling and preventing obesity. *Obesity Reviews*, *13*(3), pp.214-233.

Kim, Y. and Park, H., 2013. Does Regular Exercise without Weight Loss Reduce Insulin Resistance in Children and Adolescents?. *International Journal of Endocrinology*, 2013, pp.1-10.

Korsten-Reck, U., Kaspar, T., Korsten, K., Kromeyer-Hauschild, K., Bös, K., Berg, A. and Dickhuth, H.H., 2007. Motor abilities and aerobic fitness of obese children. *International journal of sports medicine*, *28*(09), pp.762-767.

Kong, Y, Cho, Y, and Park, W., 2013. Changes in the activities of the trunk muscles in different kinds of bridging exercises. J Phys Ther Sci 25: 1609–1612, 2013.

Konstabel, K., Veidebaum, T., Verbestel, V., Moreno, L., Bammann, K., Tornaritis, M., Eiben, G., Molnár, D., Siani, A., Sprengeler, O., Wirsik, N., Ahrens, W. and Pitsiladis, Y., 2014. Objectively measured physical activity in European children: the IDEFICS study. *International Journal of Obesity*, 38(S2), pp.S135-S143.

Kopp, B., 2012. A simple hypothesis of executive function. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 6.

Korsten-Reck, U., Kaspar, T., Korsten, K., Kromeyer-Hauschild, K., Bös, K., Berg, A. and Dickhuth, H., 2007. Motor Abilities and Aerobic Fitness of Obese Children. *International Journal of Sports Medicine*, 28(9), pp.762-767.

L. Jerome Brandon, Debbi A. Gaasch, Lisa W. Boyette, Adrienne M. Lloyd., 2003. Effects of Long-Term Resistive Training on Mobility and Strength in Older Adults With Diabetes, *The Journals of Gerontology: Series A*, Volume 58, Issue 8, August 2003, pp. M740–M745.

Lai, S., Costigan, S., Morgan, P., Lubans, D., Stodden, D., Salmon, J. and Barnett, L., 2013. Do School-Based Interventions Focusing on Physical Activity, Fitness, or Fundamental Movement Skill Competency Produce a Sustained Impact in These Outcomes in Children and Adolescents? A Systematic Review of Follow-Up Studies. *Sports Medicine*, 44(1), pp. 67-79.

Lalor, A. and Brown, T. ,2016. Perceptions of children's motor abilities by children, parents and teachers as predictors of children's motor skill performance. *New Zealand Journal of Occupational Therapy. 63(2), pp.* 14-24.

Lander, N., Eather, N., Morgan, P., Salmon, J. and Barnett, L., 2016. Characteristics of Teacher Training in School-Based Physical Education Interventions to Improve Fundamental Movement Skills and/or Physical Activity: A Systematic Review. *Sports Medicine*, 47(1), pp.135-161. Latorre Román, P., García Pinillos, F., Navarro Martínez, A. and Izquierdo Rus, T., 2014. Validity and reliability of Physical Activity Enjoyment Scale questionnaire (PACES) in children with asthma. *Journal of Asthma*, 51(6), pp.633-638.

Lau, R., Quadrel, M. and Hartman, K., 1990. Development and Change of Young Adults' Preventive Health Beliefs and Behavior: Influence from Parents and Peers. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 31(3), p.240.

Lawson, C., Eyre, E.L., Tallis, J. and Duncan, M.J., 2021. Fundamental Movement Skill Proficiency among British Primary School Children: Analysis at a Behavioral Component Level. *Perceptual and Motor Skills*, *128*(2), pp.625-648.

Le Fevre, D., 2014. Barriers to implementing pedagogical change: The role of teachers' perceptions of risk. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 38, pp.56-64.

Lee, I. and Shiroma, E., 2013. Using accelerometers to measure physical activity in largescale epidemiological studies: issues and challenges. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 48(3), pp.197-201.

Lee, I.M. and Shiroma, E.J., 2014. Using accelerometers to measure physical activity in large-scale epidemiological studies: issues and challenges. *British journal of sports medicine*, *48*(3), pp.197-201.

Leetun, DT, Ireland, ML, Willson, JD, Ballantyne, BT, and Davis, IM., 2004. Core stability measures as risk factors for lower extremity injury in athletes. Med Sci Sport Exercise 36, pp. 926–934.

Leone, L.A. and Ward, D.S., 2013. A mixed methods comparison of perceived benefits and barriers to exercise between obese and nonobese women. *Journal of Physical Activity and Health*, *10*(4), pp.461-469.

Lin, L.J., Chang, H.Y., Luh, D.L., Hurng, B.S. and Yen, L.L., 2014. The trajectory and the related physical and social determinants of body mass index in elementary school children: results from the child and adolescent behaviors in long-term evolution study. *Journal of obesity*, *2014*.

Lloyd, R.S., Faigenbaum, A.D., Stone, M.H., Oliver, J.L., Jeffreys, I., Moody, J.A., Brewer, C., Pierce, K.C., McCambridge, T.M., Howard, R. and Herrington, L., 2014. Position statement on youth resistance training: the 2014 International Consensus. *British journal of sports medicine*, *48*(7), pp.498-505.

Lloyd, R.S., Radnor, J.M., Croix, M.B.D.S., Cronin, J.B. and Oliver, J.L., 2016. Changes in sprint and jump performances after traditional, plyometric, and combined resistance
training in male youth pre-and post-peak height velocity. *The Journal of Strength & Conditioning Research, 30*(5), pp.1239-1247.

Lloyd, R., Faigenbaum, A., Stone, M., Oliver, J., Jeffreys, I., Moody, J., Brewer, C., Pierce, K., McCambridge, T., Howard, R., Herrington, L., Hainline, B., Micheli, L., Jaques, R., Kraemer, W., McBride, M., Best, T., Chu, D., Alvar, B. and Myer, G., 2013. Position statement on youth resistance training: the 2014 International Consensus. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 48(7), pp.498-505.

Lloyd, R.S. and Oliver, J.L., 2012. The Youth Physical Development Model. *Strength and Conditioning Journal*, 34(3), pp.61–72.

Logan, S., Robinson, L., Wilson, A. and Lucas, W., 2011. Getting the fundamentals of movement: a meta-analysis of the effectiveness of motor skill interventions in children. *Child: Care, Health and Development*, 38(3), pp.305-315.

Logan, S.W., Kipling Webster, E., Getchell, N., Pfeiffer, K.A. and Robinson, L.E., 2015. Relationship Between Fundamental Motor Skill Competence and Physical Activity During Childhood and Adolescence: A Systematic Review. *Kinesiology Review*, 4(4), pp.416– 426.

Longmuir, P., Colley, R., Wherley, V. and Tremblay, M., 2014. Risks and benefits of childhood physical activity. *The Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology*, *2*(11), pp.861-862.

Longmuir, P.E., Boyer, C., Lloyd, M., Borghese, M.M., Knight, E., Saunders, T.J., Boiarskaia, E., Zhu, W. and Tremblay, M.S., 2017. Canadian Agility and Movement Skill Assessment (CAMSA): Validity, objectivity, and reliability evidence for children 8–12 years of age. *Journal of sport and health science*, *6*(2), pp.231-240.

Lopes, V., Maia, J., Rodrigues, L. and Malina, R., 2012. Motor coordination, physical activity and fitness as predictors of longitudinal change in adiposity during childhood. *European Journal of Sport Science*, 12(4), pp.384-391.

Loprinzi, P.D. and Cardinal, B.J., 2011. Measuring children's physical activity and sedentary behaviors. *Journal of exercise science & fitness*, *9*(1), pp.15-23.

Loprinzi, P.D., Cardinal, B.J., Loprinzi, K.L. and Lee, H., 2012. Benefits and environmental determinants of physical activity in children and adolescents. *Obesity facts*, *5*(4), pp.597-610.

Love, R., Adams, J. and van Sluijs, E.M., 2019. Are school-based physical activity interventions effective and equitable? A meta-analysis of cluster randomized controlled trials with accelerometer-assessed activity. *Obesity Reviews*, *20*(6), pp.859-870.

Lubans, D.R., Foster, C. and Biddle, S.J., 2008. A review of mediators of behavior in interventions to promote physical activity among children and adolescents. *Preventive medicine*, *47*(5), pp.463-470.

Lubans, D.R., Morgan, P.J., Cliff, D.P., Barnett, L.M. and Okely, A.D., 2010. Fundamental movement skills in children and adolescents. *Sports medicine*, *40*(12), pp.1019-1035.

Lubans, D.R., Smith, J.J., Harries, S.K., Barnett, L.M. and Faigenbaum, A.D., 2014. Development, test-retest reliability, and construct validity of the resistance training skills battery. *The Journal of Strength & Conditioning Research*, *28*(5), pp.1373-1380.

Lubans, D., Hesketh, K., Cliff, D., Barnett, L., Salmon, J., Dollman, J., Morgan, P., Hills, A. and Hardy, L., 2011. A systematic review of the validity and reliability of sedentary behaviour measures used with children and adolescents. *Obesity Reviews*, 12(10), pp.781-799.

Lucht, M. and Heidig, S., 2013. Applying HOPSCOTCH as an exer-learning game in English lessons: two exploratory studies. *Educational Technology Research and Development*, *61*(5), pp.767-792.

Lund, E.M., Blake, J.J., Ewing, H.K. and Banks, C.S., 2012. School counselors' and school psychologists' bullying prevention and intervention strategies: A look into real-world practices. *Journal of School Violence*, *11*(3), pp.246-265.

Lurbe, E., Agabiti-Rosei, E., Cruickshank, J.K., Dominiczak, A., Erdine, S., Hirth, A., Invitti, C., Litwin, M., Mancia, G., Pall, D. and Rascher, W., 2016. 2016 European Society of Hypertension guidelines for the management of high blood pressure in children and adolescents. *Journal of hypertension*, *34*(10), pp.1887-1920.

Ma, J.K., Le Mare, L. and Gurd, B.J., 2015. Four minutes of in-class high-intensity interval activity improves selective attention in 9-to 11-year olds. *Applied physiology, nutrition, and metabolism, 40*(3), pp.238-244.

MacFarlane, A. and O'Reilly-de Brún, M., 2012. Using a theory-driven conceptual framework in qualitative health research. *Qualitative health research*, *22*(5), pp.607-618.

MacKelvie, K.J., Khan, K.M. and McKay, H.A., 2002. Is there a critical period for bone response to weight-bearing exercise in children and adolescents? A systematic review. *British journal of sports medicine*, *36*(4), pp.250-257.

Mahar, M., Murphy, S., Rowe, D., Golden, J., Sheilds, A. and Raekede, T., 2006. Effects of a Classroom-Based Program on Physical Activity and On-Task Behavior. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 38(12), pp.2086-2094.

Malden, S. and Doi, L., 2019. The Daily Mile: teachers' perspectives of the barriers and facilitators to the delivery of a school-based physical activity intervention. *BMJ Open*, 9(3), p.e027169.

Malina, R.M., 2014. Top 10 research questions related to growth and maturation of relevance to physical activity, performance, and fitness. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport*, *85*(2), pp.157-173.

Malina, R.M. and Little, B.B., 2008. Physical activity: the present in the context of the past. *American Journal of Human Biology*, *20*(4), pp.373-391.

Marchant, E., Todd, C., Stratton, G. and Brophy, S., 2020. The Daily Mile: whole-school recommendations for implementation and sustainability. A mixed-methods study. *PloS one*, *15*(2), p.e0228149.

Marshall, J. and Bouffard, M., 1997. The Effects of Quality Daily Physical Education on Movement Competency in Obese versus Nonobese Children. *Adapted Physical Activity Quarterly*, 14(3), pp.222-237.

Martin, A., Booth, J., Laird, Y., Sproule, J., Reilly, J. and Saunders, D., 2018. Physical activity, diet and other behavioural interventions for improving cognition and school achievement in children and adolescents with obesity or overweight. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*.

Martin, E., Rudisill, M. and Hastie, P., 2009. Motivational climate and fundamental motor skill performance in a naturalistic physical education setting. *Physical Education & Sport Pedagogy*, 14(3), pp.227-240.

Martin, R. and Murtagh, E.M., 2015. An intervention to improve the physical activity levels of children: design and rationale of the 'Active Classrooms' cluster randomised controlled trial. *Contemporary clinical trials*, *41*, pp.180-191.

Martins, D., Maia, J., Seabra, A., Garganta, R., Lopes, V., Katzmarzyk, P. and Beunen, G., 2010. Correlates of changes in BMI of children from the Azores islands. *International Journal of Obesity*, 34(10), pp.1487-1493.

Mâsse, L., McKay, H., Valente, M., Brant, R. and Naylor, P., 2012. Physical Activity Implementation in Schools. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 43(4), pp.369-377. Mavilidi, M.F., Drew, R., Morgan, P.J., Lubans, D.R., Schmidt, M. and Riley, N., 2020. Effects of different types of classroom physical activity breaks on children's on-task behaviour, academic achievement and cognition. *Acta paediatrica*, *109*(1), pp.158-165.

McCormack, G., Giles-Corti, B., Lange, A., Smith, T., Martin, K. and Pikora, T.J., 2004. An update of recent evidence of the relationship between objective and self-report measures of the physical environment and physical activity behaviours. *Journal of science and medicine in sport*, 7(1), pp.81-92.

McCrady-Spitzer, S., Manohar, C., Koepp, G. and Levine, J., 2015. Low-Cost and Scalable Classroom Equipment to Promote Physical Activity and Improve Education. *Journal of Physical Activity and Health*, 12(9), pp.1259-1263.

McCrorie, P., Mitchell, R., Macdonald, L., Jones, A., Coombes, E., Schipperijn, J. and Ellaway, A., 2020. The relationship between living in urban and rural areas of Scotland and children's physical activity and sedentary levels: a country-wide cross-sectional analysis. *BMC public health*, *20*(1), pp.1-11.

McCullough, N., Muldoon, O. and Dempster, M., 2009. Self-perception in overweight and obese children: a cross-sectional study. *Child: Care, Health and Development*, 35(3), pp.357-364.

McGoey, T., Root, Z., Bruner, M. and Law, B., 2015. Evaluation of physical activity interventions in youth via the Reach, Efficacy/Effectiveness, Adoption, Implementation, and Maintenance (RE-AIM) framework: A systematic review of randomised and non-randomised trials. *Preventive Medicine*, 76, pp.58-67.

McKenzie, T.L., Sallis, J.F., Prochaska, J.J., Conway, T.L., Marshall, S.J. and Rosengard, P., 2010. Evaluation of a two-year middle-school physical education intervention: M-SPAN. *People*, *25*(8), pp.2-6.

McKenzie, T., Sallis, J., Broyles, S., Zive, M., Nader, P., Berry, C. and Brennan, J., 2002. Childhood Movement Skills: Predictors of Physical Activity in Anglo American and Mexican American Adolescents?. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport*, 73(3), pp.238-244.

McKeown, I., Taylor-McKeown, K., Woods, C. and Ball, N., 2014. Athletic ability assessment: a movement assessment protocol for athletes. *International journal of sports physical therapy*, *9*(7), p.862.

McMillan, T., 2005. Urban Form and a Child's Trip to School: The Current Literature and a Framework for Future Research. *Journal of Planning Literature*, 19(4), pp.440-456.

McMullen, J., Kulinna, P. and Cothran, D., 2014. Chapter 5 Physical Activity Opportunities During the School Day: Classroom Teachers' Perceptions of Using Activity Breaks in the Classroom. *Journal of Teaching in Physical Education*, 33(4), pp.511-527.

McMullen, J.M., Martin, R., Jones, J. and Murtagh, E.M., 2016. Moving to learn Ireland– Classroom teachers' experiences of movement integration. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, *60*, pp.321-330.

Mead, T. and Scibora, L., 2016. The Impact of Stability Balls, Activity Breaks, and a Sedentary Classroom on Standardized Math Scores. *The Physical Educator*, 73(3), pp.433-449.

Merrigan, J.J., Stone, J.D., Hornsby, W.G. and Hagen, J.A., 2021. Identifying reliable and relatable force-time metrics in athletes-considerations for the isometric mid-thigh pull and countermovement jump. *Sports*, *9*(1), p.4.

Michael, R., Webster, C., Egan, C., Nilges, L., Brian, A., Johnson, R. and Carson, R., 2019. Facilitators and Barriers to Movement Integration in Elementary Classrooms: A Systematic Review. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport*, 90(2), pp.151-162.

Michie, S. and Johnston, M., 2012. Theories and techniques of behaviour change: Developing a cumulative science of behaviour change. *Health Psychology Review*, 6(1), pp.1-6.

Michie, S., Atkins, L. and West, R., 2015. *The behaviour change wheel*. London: Silverback Publishing.

Michie, S., Fixsen, D., Grimshaw, J. and Eccles, M., 2009. Specifying and reporting complex behaviour change interventions: the need for a scientific method. *Implementation Science*, 4(1).

Michie, S., Richardson, M., Johnston, M., Abraham, C., Francis, J., Hardeman, W., Eccles, M., Cane, J. and Wood, C., 2013. The Behavior Change Technique Taxonomy (v1) of 93 Hierarchically Clustered Techniques: Building an International Consensus for the Reporting of Behavior Change Interventions. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine*, 46(1), pp.81-95.

Michie, S., van Stralen, M. and West, R., 2011. The behaviour change wheel: A new method for characterising and designing behaviour change interventions. *Implementation Science*, 6(1).

Michie, S.; Atkins, L.; West, R. *The Behaviour Change Wheel*, Silverback Publishing: London, UK, 2015.

Misener, K., 2013. Sport management: principles and applications, 3rd ed., by Russell Hoye, Aaron C.T. Smith, Matthew Nicholson, Bob Stewart and Hans Westerbeek. *Leisure/Loisir*, 37(3), pp.304-306.

Mishna F, Muskat B, & Cook C., 2012. Anticipating challenges: School-based social work intervention research. *Children & Schools*, 34(3), 135–144.

Mitchell, J.A., Mattocks, C., Ness, A.R., Leary, S.D., Pate, R.R., Dowda, M., Blair, S.N. and Riddoch, C., 2009. Sedentary behavior and obesity in a large cohort of children. *Obesity*, *17*(8), pp.1596-1602.

Mitchell, B., McLennan, S., Latimer, K., Graham, D., Gilmore, J. and Rush, E., 2013. Improvement of fundamental movement skills through support and mentorship of class room teachers. *Obesity Research & Clinical Practice*, 7(3), pp.e230-e234.

Moeskops, S., Oliver, J.L., Read, P.J., Cronin, J.B., Myer, G.D., Haff, G.G. and Lloyd, R.S., 2018. Within-and between-session reliability of the isometric mid-thigh pull in young female athletes. *Journal of strength and conditioning research*, *32*(7), p.1892.

Mojtahed, R., Nunes, M.B., Martins, J.T. and Peng, A., 2014. Equipping the Constructivist Researcher: The Combined use of Semi-Structured Interviews and Decision-Making maps. *Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, *12*(2), pp.pp87-95.

Mogashoa, T., 2014. Applicability of constructivist theory in qualitative educational research. *American International Journal of Contemporary Research*, *4*(7), pp.51-59.

Moliner-Urdiales, D., Ortega, F.B., Vicente-Rodriguez, G., Rey-Lopez, J.P., Gracia-Marco, L., Widhalm, K., Sjöström, M., Moreno, L.A., Castillo, M.J. and Ruiz, J.R., 2010. Association of physical activity with muscular strength and fat-free mass in adolescents: the HELENA study. *European journal of applied physiology*, *109*(6), pp.1119-1127.

Moore, G., Raisanen, L., Moore, L., Ud Din, N. and Murphy, S., 2013. Mixed-method process evaluation of the Welsh National Exercise Referral Scheme. *Health Education*, 113(6), pp.476-501.

Moore, G., Audrey, S., Barker, M., Bond, L., Bonell, C., Hardeman, W., Moore, L., O'Cathain, A., Tinati, T., Wight, D. and Baird, J., 2015. Process evaluation of complex interventions: Medical Research Council guidance. *BMJ*, 350(mar19 6), pp.h1258-h1258.

Moore, J., Yin, Z., Hanes, J., Duda, J., Gutin, B. and Barbeau, P., 2009. Measuring Enjoyment of Physical Activity in Children: Validation of the Physical Activity Enjoyment Scale. *Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, 21(sup1), pp.S116-S129. Morano, M., Colella, D., Rutigliano, I., Fiore, P., Pettoello-Mantovani, M. and Campanozzi, A., 2013. A multi-modal training programme to improve physical activity, physical fitness and perceived physical ability in obese children. *Journal of Sports Sciences*, 32(4), pp.345-353.

Morgan, P., Eather, N., Lander, N., Salmon, J. and Barnett, L., 2016. Characteristics of Teacher Training in School-Based Physical Education Interventions to Improve Fundamental Movement Skills and/or Physical Activity: A Systematic Review. *Sports Medicine*, 47(1), pp.135-161.

Morgan, D.L., Eliot, S., Lowe, R.A. and Gorman, P., 2016. Dyadic interviews as a tool for qualitative evaluation. *American Journal of Evaluation*, *37*(1), pp.109-117.

Morley, D., Till, K., Ogilvie, P. and Turner, G., 2015. Influences of gender and socioeconomic status on the motor proficiency of children in the UK. *Human movement science*, *44*, pp.150-156.

Murphy, A., Gardner, D., Kutcher, S. and Martin-Misener, R., 2014. A theory-informed approach to mental health care capacity building for pharmacists. *International Journal of Mental Health Systems*, 8(1).

Murtagh, E.M., Barnes, A.T., McMullen, J. and Morgan, P.J., 2018. Mothers and teenage daughters walking to health: using the behaviour change wheel to develop an intervention to improve adolescent girls' physical activity. *Public health*, *158*, pp.37-46.

Myer, G., Faigenbaum, A., Ford, K., Best, T., Bergeron, M. and Hewett, T., 2011. When to Initiate Integrative Neuromuscular Training to Reduce Sports-Related Injuries and Enhance Health in Youth?. *Current Sports Medicine Reports*, 10(3), pp.155-166.

Nathan, N., Elton, B., Babic, M., McCarthy, N., Sutherland, R., Presseau, J., Seward, K.,Hodder, R., Booth, D., Yoong, S. and Wolfenden, L., 2018. Barriers and facilitators to the implementation of physical activity policies in schools: A systematic review. *Preventive Medicine*, 107, pp.45-53.

National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence., 2010. *Health systems and health-related behaviour change – A review of primary and secondary evidence*. London: NICE.

Naylor, P. and McKay, H., 2008. Prevention in the first place: schools a setting for action on physical inactivity. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 43(1), pp.10-13.

Naylor, P., Nettlefold, L., Race, D., Hoy, C., Ashe, M., Wharf Higgins, J. and McKay, H., 2015. Implementation of school based physical activity interventions: A systematic review. *Preventive Medicine*, 72, pp.95-115.

Naylor, P., Scott, J. and Bridgewater, L., 2010. Implementing a whole school physical activity and healthy eating model in rural and remote First Nations schools: a process evaluation of Action Schools!. *Rural and Remote Health*, 10, pp.14-18.

Ness, A., Leary, S., Mattocks, C., Blair, S., Reilly, J., Wells, J., Ingle, S., Tilling, K., Smith, G. and Riddoch, C., 2007. Objectively Measured Physical Activity and Fat Mass in a Large Cohort of Children. *PLoS Medicine*, 4(3), p.e97.

Nettlefold, L., McKay, H., Warburton, D., McGuire, K., Bredin, S. and Naylor, P., 2010. The challenge of low physical activity during the school day: at recess, lunch and in physical education. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 45(10), pp.813-819.

Newland, B., Dixon, M. and Green, B., 2013. Engaging Children Through Sport: Examining the Disconnect Between Program Vision and Implementation. *Journal of Physical Activity and Health*, 10(6), pp.805-812.

NHS, 2020. *Statistics on Obesity, Physical Activity and Diet, England, 2020.* [online] London: Lifestyles Team, NHS Digital. Available at: <a href="https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/publications/statistical/statistics-on-obesity-physical-activity-and-diet/england-2020/copyright">https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/publications/statistical/statistics-on-obesity-physical-activity-and-diet/england-2020/copyright</a> [Accessed 12 January 2021].

Noble, M., Wright, G., Dibben, C., Smith, G.A.N., McLennan, D., Anttila, C., Barnes, H., Mokhtar, C., Noble, S. and Gardner, J., 2004. The English indices of deprivation 2004. *London: Office of the Deputy Prime Minister*, *180*.

Noonan, R.J., Boddy, L.M., Knowles, Z.R. and Fairclough, S.J., 2016. Cross-sectional associations between high-deprivation home and neighbourhood environments, and health-related variables among Liverpool children. *BMJ open*, *6*(1).

Norris, E., van Steen, T., Direito, A. and Stamatakis, E., 2020. Physically active lessons in schools and their impact on physical activity, educational, health and cognition outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, *54*(14), pp.826-838.

Nowell, L., Norris, J., White, D. and Moules, N., 2017. Thematic Analysis. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*.

O'Dwyer, M.V., Fairclough, S.J., Knowles, Z. and Stratton, G., 2012. Effect of a family focused active play intervention on sedentary time and physical activity in preschool children. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, *9*(1), pp.1-13.

O'Riordan, N., 2015. Swimming against the tide: philosophy for children as countercultural practice. *Education 3-13*, 44(6), pp.648-660.

Okely, A.D., Booth, M.L. and Patterson, J.W., 2001. Relationship of physical activity to fundamental movement skills among adolescents. *Medicine and science in sports and exercise*, *33*(11), pp.1899-1904.

Oldenburg, B., 1999. Health promotion research and the diffusion and institutionalization of interventions. *Health Education Research*, 14(1), pp.121-130.

Ory, M., Mier, N., Sharkey, J. and Anderson, L., 2007. Translating science into public health practice: Lessons from physical activity interventions. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, 3(2S), pp.S52-S57.

Owen, N., Bauman, A. and Brown, W., 2008. Too much sitting: a novel and important predictor of chronic disease risk?. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 43(2), pp.81-83.

Panter, J., Jones, A. and van Sluijs, E., 2008. Environmental determinants of active travel in youth: A review and framework for future research. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 5(1), p.34.

Parks, M., Solmon, M. and Lee, A., 2007. Understanding Classroom Teachers' Perceptions of Integrating Physical Activity: A Collective Efficacy Perspective. *Journal of Research in Childhood Education*, 21(3), pp.316-328.

Pate, R.R., Mitchell, J.A., Byun, W. and Dowda, M., 2011. Sedentary behaviour in youth. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 45(11), pp.906–913.

Payne, W., Reynolds, M., Brown, S. and Fleming, A., 2003. Sports role models and their impact on participation in physical activity: a literature review. *Victoria:VicHealth*, 74, pp.1-55

Pichardo, A.W., Oliver, J.L., Harrison, C.B., Maulder, P.S., Lloyd, R.S. and Kandoi, R., 2019. The influence of maturity offset, strength, and movement competency on motor skill performance in adolescent males. *Sports*, 7(7), p.168.

Pinder, C., Vermeulen, J., Cowan, B. and Beale, R., 2018. Digital Behaviour Change Interventions to Break and Form Habits. *ACM Transactions on Computer-Human Interaction*, 25(3), pp.1-66. Pop, C., 2014. Physical Activities for Overweight and Obese Children–an Inclusive Approach. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 163, pp.142-147.

Poulsen, A. and Ziviani, J., 2004. Health enhancing physical activity: Factors influencing engagement patterns in children. *Australian Occupational Therapy Journal*, 51(2), pp.69-79.

Prasad, P., 2017. *Crafting qualitative research: Beyond positivist traditions*. Routledge.

Prochaska JJ, Sallis JF, Slymen DJ, McKenzie TL., 2013. A longitudinal study of children's enjoyment of physical education. Pediatr Exerc Sci. 2003;15:170-8.

Prochaska, J. and Velicer, W., 1997. The Transtheoretical Model of Health Behavior Change. *American Journal of Health Promotion*, 12(1), pp.38-48.

Public Health England, 2020. *What works in schools and colleges to increase physical activity?* [online] London: PHE Publications, pp.1-100. Available at: <a href="https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/876242/Guidance\_to\_increase\_physical\_activity\_among\_children\_and\_young\_people\_in\_schools\_and\_colleges.pdf> [Accessed 1 October 2020].

Quarmby, T., Daly-Smith, A. and Kime, N., 2019. 'You get some very archaic ideas of what teaching is...': primary school teachers' perceptions of the barriers to physically active lessons. *Education 3-13*, *47*(3), pp.308-321.

Queirós, André, Daniel Faria, and Fernando Almeida. 2017. "Strengths and limitations of qualitative and quantitative research methods." *European Journal of Education Studies*.

Rahmouni, K., Correia, M., Haynes, W. and Mark, A., 2005. Obesity-Associated Hypertension. *Hypertension*, 45(1), pp.9-14.

Raitakari, O., Juonala, M. and Kahonen, M., 2004. Cardiovascular risk factors in childhood and carotid intima-media thickness in adulthood. The cardiovascular risk in young finns study. *ACC Current Journal Review*, 13(2), p.11.

Rebar, A., Dimmock, J., Jackson, B., Rhodes, R., Kates, A., Starling, J. and Vandelanotte, C., 2016. A systematic review of the effects of non-conscious regulatory processes in physical activity. *Health Psychology Review*, 10(4), pp.395-407.

Rey-Lopez, J.P., Vicente-Rodríguez, G., Biosca, M. and Moreno, L.A., 2008. Sedentary behaviour and obesity development in children and adolescents. *Nutrition, metabolism and cardiovascular diseases*, *18*(3), pp.242-251.

Ribeiro, M., Silva, A., Santos, N., Guazzelle, I., Matos, L., Trombetta, I., Halpern, A., Negrão, C. and Villares, S., 2005. Diet and Exercise Training Restore Blood Pressure and Vasodilatory Responses During Physiological Maneuvers in Obese Children. *Circulation*, 111(15), pp.1915-1923.

Riger, S., and Sigurvinsdottir, R., 2016. Thematic analysis. *Handbook of methodological approaches to community-based research: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods*, pp.33-41.

Riley, N., Lubans, D., Morgan, P. and Young, M., 2015. Outcomes and process evaluation of a programme integrating physical activity into the primary school mathematics curriculum: The EASY Minds pilot randomised controlled trial. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*, 18(6), pp.656-661.

Robinson, L., 2011. Effect of a Mastery Climate Motor Program on Object Control Skills and Perceived Physical Competence in Preschoolers. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport*, 82(2), pp.355-359.

Roscoe, C.M., James, R.S. and Duncan, M.J., 2019. Accelerometer-based physical activity levels, fundamental movement skills and weight status in British preschool children from a deprived area. *European journal of pediatrics*, *178*(7), pp.1043-1052.

Roulston, K. and Choi, M., 2018. Qualitative interviews. *The SAGE handbook of qualitative data collection*, pp.233-249.

Rudd, J.R., Barnett, L.M., Butson, M.L., Farrow, D., Berry, J. and Polman, R.C., 2015. Fundamental movement skills are more than run, throw and catch: The role of stability skills. *PloS one*, *10*(10), p.e0140224.

Ryan, R. and Deci, E., 2000. Self-determination theory and the facilitation of intrinsic motivation, social development, and well-being. *American Psychologist*, 55(1), pp.68-78.

Ryan, R., Williams, G., Patrick, H. and Deci, E., 2008. Facilitating health behaviour change and its maintenance: Interventions based on self-determination theory. *The European health psychologist*, 10, pp.2-5.

Ryan, R., Williams, G., Patrick, H. and Deci, E., 2009. Self-determination theory and physical activity: The dynamics of motivation in development and wellness. *Hellenic Journal of Psychology*, 6, pp.107-124.

Sallis, J., Prochaska, J. and Taylor, W., 2000. A review of correlates of physical activity of children and adolescents. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, pp.963-975.

Sallis, J.F. and Glanz, K. (2009). Physical Activity and Food Environments: Solutions to the Obesity Epidemic. *Milbank Quarterly*, [online] 87(1), pp.123–154.

Sallis, J.F., Simons-Morton, B.G., Stone, E.J., Corbin, C.B., Epstein, L.H., Faucette, N., Iannotti, R.J., Killen, J.D., Klesges, R.C., Petray, C.K. and Rowland, T.W., 1992. Determinants of physical activity and interventions in youth. *Medicine and science in sports and exercise*, *24*(6), pp.248-257.

Salmon, J., Ball, K., Hume, C., Booth, M. and Crawford, D., 2008. Outcomes of a grouprandomized trial to prevent excess weight gain, reduce screen behaviours and promote physical activity in 10-year-old children: switch-play. *International journal of obesity*, *32*(4), pp.601-612.

Salmon, J.O., Ball, K., Crawford, D., Booth, M., Telford, A., Hume, C., Jolley, D. and Salvy, S.-J., de la Haye, K., Bowker, J.C. and Hermans, R.C.J., 2012. Influence of peers and friends on children's and adolescents' eating and activity behaviors. *Physiology & Behavior*, 106(3), pp.369–378.

Santos, R., Mota, J., Okely, A., Pratt, M., Moreira, C., Coelho-e-Silva, M., Vale, S. and Sardinha, L., 2013. The independent associations of sedentary behaviour and physical activity on cardiorespiratory fitness. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 48(20), pp.1508-1512.

Schmidt, M., Benzing, V. and Kamer, M., 2016. Classroom-Based Physical Activity Breaks and Children's Attention: Cognitive Engagement Works!. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7.

Schwarzer, R., Schüz, B., Ziegelmann, J.P., Lippke, S., Luszczynska, A. and Scholz, U., 2007. Adoption and maintenance of four health behaviors: Theory-guided longitudinal studies on dental flossing, seat belt use, dietary behavior, and physical activity. *Annals of behavioral medicine*, *33*(2), pp.156-166.

Seefeldt V. (1980). Developmental motor patterns: Implications for elementary school physical education. In: Nadeau C, Holliwell W, Roberts G, editors. Psychology of motor behavior and sport. Champaign: Human Kinetics; 1980. p. 314–323.

Shahidi, S.H., Stewart Williams, J. and Hassani, F., 2020. [BRIEF REPORT] Physical activity during COVID-19 quarantine. *Acta Paediatrica*, *109*(10), pp.2147-2148.

Shakir, R.N., Coates, A.M., Olds, T., Rowlands, A. and Tsiros, M.D., 2018. Not all sedentary behaviour is equal: Children's adiposity and sedentary behaviour volumes, patterns and types. *Obesity research & clinical practice*, *12*(6), pp.506-512.

Shavelson, R., Hubner, J. and Stanton, G., 1976. Self-Concept: Validation of Construct Interpretations. *Review of Educational Research*, 46(3), pp.407-441.

Simmonds, M., Llewellyn, A., Owen, C. and Woolacott, N., 2015. Predicting adult obesity from childhood obesity: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obesity Reviews*, 17(2), pp.95-107.

Simoen, R., Prussel, L., Raniken, T., Rice T., Rsao, D. and Bouchard, C., 2002. Familial aggregation of physical activity levels in the Qubec family study. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 34(7), pp.1137-1142.

Sims, J., Scarborough, P. and Foster, C., 2015. The effectiveness of interventions on sustained childhood physical activity: a systematic review and meta-analysis of controlled studies. *PloS one*, *10*(7), p.e0132935.

Singh, A. and Uijtdewilligen, L., 2012. Physical Activity and Performance at School: A Systematic Review of the Literature Including a Methodological Quality Assessment. *Yearbook of Sports Medicine*, 2012, pp.357-358.

Smith, M.A. and St Pierre, P.E., 2009. Secondary students' perceptions of enjoyment in physical education: An American and English perspective. *Physical Educator*, *66*(4), p.209.

Sola, K., Brekke, N. and Brekke, M., 2010. An activity-based intervention for obese and physically inactive children organized in primary care: feasibility and impact on fitness and BMI. *Scandinavian Journal of Primary Health Care*, 28(4), pp.199-204.

Sollerhed, A. and Ejlertsson, G., 2007. Physical benefits of expanded physical education in primary school: findings from a 3-year intervention study in Sweden. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 18(1), pp.102-107.

Solmon, M., 2015. Optimizing the Role of Physical Education in Promoting Physical Activity: A Social-Ecological Approach. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport*, 86(4), pp.329-337.

Sorof, J. and Daniels, S., 2002. Obesity Hypertension in Children. *Hypertension*, 40(4), pp.441-447.

Spengler, J.O., Floyd, M.F., Maddock, J.E., Gobster, P.H., Suau, L.J. and Norman, G.J., 2011. Correlates of park-based physical activity among children in diverse communities: results from an observational study in two cities. *American Journal of Health Promotion*, *25*(5), pp.e1-e9.

Sport England, 2018 *Active Lives Survey*. [online] London: Sport England. Available at: <a href="https://sportengland-production-files.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/active-lives-children-survey-academic-year-17-18.pdf">https://sportengland-production-files.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/active-lives-children-survey-academic-year-17-18.pdf</a>> [Accessed 25 October 2021].

Sport England, 2019 *Active Lives Survey*. [online] London: Sport England. Available at: <a href="https://sportengland-production-files.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/active-lives-children-survey-academic-year-18-19.pdf">https://sportengland-production-files.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/active-lives-children-survey-academic-year-18-19.pdf</a>> [Accessed 25 October 2021].

Sport England, 2020a *Active Lives Survey*. [online] London: Sport England. Available at: <a href="https://sportengland-production-files.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/active-lives-children-survey-academic-year-19-20.pdf">https://sportengland-production-files.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/active-lives-children-survey-academic-year-19-20.pdf</a>> [Accessed 25 October 2021].

Sport England, 2021 *Active Lives Survey (Covid-19).* [online] London: Sport England. Available at: <a href="https://sportengland-production-files.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/active-lives-children-survey-academic-year-Covid19-19-20.pdf">https://sportengland-production-files.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/active-lives-children-survey-academic-year-Covid19-19-20.pdf</a>> [Accessed 25 October 2021

Sport England, 2020b. *Sport England - Primary School Physical Literacy Framework*. [online] Sport England. Available at: <a href="https://sportengland-production-files.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/physical-literacy-framework.pdf">https://sportengland-production-files.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/physical-literacy-framework.pdf</a>> [Accessed 22 June 2021].

Springer, A., Kelder, S. and Hoelscher, D., 2006. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 3(1), p.8.

Stankov, I., Olds, T. and Cargo, M., 2012. Overweight and obese adolescents: what turns them off physical activity?. *International journal of behavioral nutrition and physical activity*, *9*(1), pp.1-15.

Starks, H. and Brown Trinidad, S., 2007. Choose Your Method: A Comparison of Phenomenology, Discourse Analysis, and Grounded Theory. *Qualitative Health Research*, 17(10), pp.1372-1380.

Steckler, A.B., Linnan, L. and Israel, B., 2002. *Process evaluation for public health interventions and research* (Vol. 28). San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.

Steene-Johannessen, J., Anderssen, S.A., Kolle, E. and Andersen, L.B., 2009. Low muscle fitness is associated with metabolic risk in youth. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, *41*(7), pp.1361-1367.

Steinberg, N., Eliakim, A., Pantanowitz, M., Kohen-Raz, R., Zeev, A. and Nemet, D., 2013. The effect of a weight management program on postural balance in obese children. *European Journal of Pediatrics*, 172(12), pp.1619-1626. Stodden, D.F., Goodway, J.D., Langendorfer, S.J., Roberton, M.A., Rudisill, M.E., Garcia, C. and Garcia, L.E., 2008. A developmental perspective on the role of motor skill competence in physical activity: An emergent relationship. *Quest*, *60*(2), pp.290-306.

Stokols, D., 1996. Translating Social Ecological Theory into Guidelines for Community Health Promotion. *American Journal of Health Promotion*, 10(4), pp.282–298.

Storch, E.A., Milsom, V.A., DeBraganza, N., Lewin, A.B., Geffken, G.R. and Silverstein, J.H., 2006. Peer Victimization, Psychosocial Adjustment, and Physical Activity in Overweight and At-Risk-For-Overweight Youth. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 32(1), pp.80–89.

Strauss, R., Rodzilsky, D., Burack, G. and Colin, M., 2001. Psychosocial Correlates of Physical Activity in Healthy Children. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine*, 155(8), p.897.

Stricker, P.R., Faigenbaum, A.D. and McCambridge, T.M., 2020. Resistance training for children and adolescents. *Pediatrics*, *145*(6).

Strong, W., Malina, R., Blimkie, C., Daniels, S., Dishman, R., Gutin, B., Hergenroeder, A., Must, A., Nixon, P., Pivarnik, J., Rowland, T., Trost, S. and Trudeau, F., 2005. Evidence Based Physical Activity for School-age Youth. *The Journal of Pediatrics*, 146(6), pp.732-737.

Stylianou, M., Kulinna, P. and Naiman, T., 2015. '...because there's nobody who can just sit that long'. *European Physical Education Review*, 22(3), pp.390-408.

Sylvia, L.G., Bernstein, E.E., Hubbard, J.L., Keating, L. and Anderson, E.J., 2014. Practical guide to measuring physical activity. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics*, *114*(2), pp.199-208.

Tan, V., Macdonald, H., Kim, S., Nettlefold, L., Gabel, L., Ashe, M. and McKay, H., 2014. Influence of Physical Activity on Bone Strength in Children and Adolescents: A Systematic Review and Narrative Synthesis. *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research*, 29(10), pp.2161-2181.

Taylor, N., Conner, M. and Lawton, R., 2012. The impact of theory on the effectiveness of worksite physical activity interventions: a meta-analysis and meta-regression. *Health Psychology Review*, 6(1), pp.33-73.

Teeple JB, Lohman TG, Misner JE, Boileau RA, and Massey BH. Contribution of physical development and muscular strength to the motor performance capacity of 7- to 12-year-old boys. Br J Sports Med 9: 122–129, 1975.

Telford, R., Telford, R., Cochrane, T., Cunningham, R., Olive, L. and Davey, R., 2016. The influence of sport club participation on physical activity, fitness and body fat during childhood and adolescence: The LOOK Longitudinal Study. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*, 19(5), pp.400-406.

Thomas, C., Comfort, P., Chiang, C.Y. and Jones, P.A., 2015. Relationship between isometric mid-thigh pull variables and sprint and change of direction performance in collegiate athletes. *Journal of trainology*, *4*(1), pp.6-10.

Thorne, S., 2000. Data analysis in qualitative research. *Evidence-Based Nursing*, 3(3), pp.68-70.

Tombor, I., Shahab, L., Brown, J., Crane, D., Michie, S. and West, R., 2016. Development of SmokeFree Baby: a smoking cessation smartphone app for pregnant smokers. *Translational Behavioral Medicine*, 6(4), pp.533-545.

Torrance, B., McGuire, K., Lewanczuk, R. and McGavock, J., 2007. Overweight, physical activity and high blood pressure in children: a review of the literature. *Vascular Health and Risk Management*, 3(1), pp.139-49.

Tremblay, M. and Willms, J., 2003. Is the Canadian childhood obesity epidemic related to physical inactivity?. *International Journal of Obesity*, 27(9), pp.1100-1105.

Tremblay, M., LeBlanc, A., Kho, M., Saunders, T., Larouche, R., Colley, R., Goldfield, G. and Gorber, S., 2011. Systematic review of sedentary behaviour and health indicators in school-aged children and youth. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 8(1), p.98.

Treuth, M., Baggett, C., Pratt, C., Going, S., Elder, J., Charneco, E. and Webber, L., 2009. A Longitudinal Study of Sedentary Behavior and Overweight in Adolescent Girls. *Obesity*, 17(5), pp.1003-1008.

Troiano, R., McClain, J., Brychta, R. and Chen, K., 2014. Evolution of accelerometer methods for physical activity research. *British Journal of Sports Medicine*, 48(13), pp.1019-1023.

Troiano, R.P., Gabriel, K.K.P., Welk, G.J., Owen, N. and Sternfeld, B., 2012. Reported Physical Activity and Sedentary Behavior: Why Do You Ask? *Journal of Physical Activity and Health*, 9(s1), pp.S68–S75.

Troiano, R.P., McClain, J.J., Brychta, R.J. and Chen, K.Y., 2014. Evolution of accelerometer methods for physical activity research. *British journal of sports medicine*, *48*(13), pp.1019-1023.

Troman, G., Jeffrey, B. and Raggl, A., 2007. Creativity and performativity policies in primary school cultures. *Journal of Education Policy*, 22(5), pp.549-572.

Trost, S., 2007. State of the Art Reviews: Measurement of Physical Activity in Children and Adolescents. *American Journal of Lifestyle Medicine*, 1(4), pp.299-314.

Trost, S., Sallis, J., Pate, R., Freedson, P., Taylor, W. and Dowda, M., 2003. Evaluating a model of parental influence on youth physical activity. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 25(4), pp.277-282

True, L., Brian, A., Goodway, J. and Stodden, D., 2017. Relationships between productand process-oriented measures of motor competence and perceived competence. *Journal of Motor Learning and Development*, *5*(2), pp.319-335.

Tudor Hart, J., 1971. The Inverse Care Law. *The Lancet*, 297, pp.405-412

Ulrich DA., 2000. Test of gross motor development. Austin, TX.

Vallerand, R., Gauvin, L. and Halliwell, W., 1986. Negative Effects of Competition on Children's Intrinsic Motivation. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, 126(5), pp.649-656.

Van Beurden, E., Barnett, L.M., Zask, A., Dietrich, U.C., Brooks, L.O. and Beard, J., 2003. Can we skill and activate children through primary school physical education lessons?"Move it Groove it"—a collaborative health promotion intervention. *Preventive medicine*, *36*(4), pp.493-501.

Van Der Ploeg, H.P., Merom, D., Chau, J.Y., Bittman, M., Trost, S.G. and Bauman, A.E., 2010. Advances in population surveillance for physical activity and sedentary behavior: reliability and validity of time use surveys. *American journal of epidemiology*, *172*(10), pp.1199-1206.

Van Hecke, L., Loyen, A., Verloigne, M., Van der Ploeg, H.P., Lakerveld, J., Brug, J., De Bourdeaudhuij, I., Ekelund, U., Donnelly, A., Hendriksen, I. and Deforche, B., 2016. Variation in population levels of physical activity in European children and adolescents according to cross-European studies: a systematic literature review within DEDIPAC. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, *13*(1), pp.1-22. Vedul-Kjelsås, V., Sigmundsson, H., Stensdotter, A. and Haga, M., 2011. The relationship between motor competence, physical fitness and self-perception in children. *Child: Care, Health and Development*, 38(3), pp.394-402.

Venkatraman, T., Honeyford, K., Ram, B., MF van Sluijs, E., Costelloe, C.E. and Saxena, S., 2021. Identifying local authority need for, and uptake of, school-based physical activity promotion in England–a cluster analysis. *Journal of Public Health*.

Vik, K., Romundstad, P. and Nilsen, T., 2013. Tracking of cardiovascular risk factors across generations: family linkage within the population-based HUNT study, Norway. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 67(7), pp.564-570.

Vu, M.B., Murrie, D., Gonzalez, V. and Jobe, J.B., 2006. Listening to girls and boys talk about girls' physical activity behaviors. *Health education & behavior*, *33*(1), pp.81-96.

Yancey, A.K., Ortega, A.N. and Kumanyika, S.K., 2006. Effective recruitment and retention of minority research participants. *Annu. Rev. Public Health*, *27*, pp.1-28.

Wadsworth, D., Robinson, L., Rudisill, M. and Gell, N., 2013. The Effect of Physical Education Climates on Elementary Students' Physical Activity Behaviors. *Journal of School Health*, 83(5), pp.306-313.

Wallen, M.P., Gomersall, S.R., Keating, S.E., Wisløff, U. and Coombes, J.S., 2016. Accuracy of heart rate watches: implications for weight management. *PloS one*, *11*(5), p.e0154420.

Wallhead, T. and Buckworth, J., 2004. The Role of Physical Education in the Promotion f Youth Physical Activity. *Quest*, 56(3), pp.285-301.

Watson, A., Timperio, A., Brown, H., Best, K. and Hesketh, K., 2017. Effect of classroombased physical activity interventions on academic and physical activity outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 14(1).

Webber, L.S., Catellier, D.J., Lytle, L.A., Murray, D.M., Pratt, C.A., Young, D.R., Elder, J.P., Lohman, T.G., Stevens, J., Jobe, J.B. and Pate, R.R., 2008. Promoting physical activity in middle school girls: Trial of Activity for Adolescent Girls. *American journal of preventive medicine*, *34*(3), pp.173-184.

Weiss, M. and Amorose, A., 2005. Children's Self-Perceptions in the Physical Domain: Between- and Within-Age Variability in Level, Accuracy, and Sources of Perceived Competence. *Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 27(2), pp.226-244. Weiss, M., 2020. Motivating kids in physical activity. *Pres Counc Phys Fit Sports Res Dig*, 3(11), pp.1-8.

Wendy Wood, Jennifer S. Labrecque, Pei-Ying Lin, and Dennis Runger. 2014. Habits in Dual Process Models. In Dual-process theories of the social mind, Jeffrey Sherman, Bertram Gawronski, and Yaacov Trope (Eds.). 371.

West, R. and Brown, J., 2014. *Theory of addiction*. Chichester, West Sussex, UK: Wiley Blackwell/Addiction Press.

West, R., 2008. The PRIME Theory of motivation as a possible foundation for addiction treatment. In: J. Henningfield and P. Santora, ed., *Drug Addiction Treatment in the 21st Century: Science and Policy Issues*. Baltimore: John's Hopkins University Press.

Westland, H., Bos-Touwen, I.D., Trappenburg, J.C., Schröder, C.D., de Wit, N.J. and Schuurmans, M.J., 2017. Unravelling effectiveness of a nurse-led behaviour change intervention to enhance physical activity in patients at risk for cardiovascular disease in primary care: study protocol for a cluster randomised controlled trial. *Trials*, *18*(1), pp.1-15.

White, M., Adams, J. and Heywood, P., 2009. How and why do interventions that increase health overall widen inequalities within populations. *Social inequality and public health*, *65*, p.82.

Whitehead, M., 2013. Definition of physical literacy and clarification of related issues. *ICSSPE Bulletin*, *65*(1.2).

Whitehead, M., 2013. The history and development of physical literacy. *International Council of Sport Science and Physical Education (ICSSPE)*, (65).

Wienke, B. and Jekauc, D., 2016. A qualitative analysis of emotional facilitators in exercise. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *7*, p.1296.

World Health Organisation., 2010. *Physical Activity Recommendations - World Health Organisation*. [online] Available at: <a href="https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/physical-activity">https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/physical-activity</a> [Accessed 12 January 2021].

World Health Organisation., 2018. *Physical Activity - World Health Organisation*. [online] Available at: <a href="https://www.who.int/health-topics/physical-activity#tab=tab\_1>[Accessed 12 January 2021]">https://www.who.int/health-topics/physical-activity#tab=tab\_1>[Accessed 12 January 2021]</a>.

World Health Organisation., 2020. *Physical Activity Prevalence - World Health Organisation*. [online] Available at: <a href="https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/physical-activity">https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/physical-activity</a> [Accessed 12 January 2021]

World Health Organisation, 2018. *Physical Activity*. [online] World Health Organisation. Available at: <a href="https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/physical-activity">https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/physical-activity</a> [Accessed 22 June 2021].

World Health Organisation. Population-based approaches to childhood obesity prevention (2020b) <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/80149/9789241504782\_eng.pdf</u> ;jsessionid=592832ED0B376395C23A79ED676FBDC1?sequence=1. Accessed 11 Oct 2020.

Worsley, A., 2005. Reducing sedentary behaviour and increasing physical activity among 10-year-old children: overview and process evaluation of the 'Switch-Play'intervention. *Health promotion international, 20*(1), pp.7-17

Appendix

#### Contents

	Page
Appendix 1: Literature Review Quality Assessment	247
Appendix 2: Invitation Letter	249
Appendix 3: Headteacher Consent Form	251
Appendix 4: Site Permission Form	252
Appendix 5: Parent/Guardian Information Sheet	253
Appendix 6: Parent/Guardian Consent Form	255
Appendix 7: Participant Information Form	256
Appendix 8: Participant Assent Form	257
Appendix 9: Physical Activity Questionnaire (PAQ-C)	258
Appendix 10: Physical Activity Enjoyment Questionnaires (PACES)	261
Appendix 11: Self-Perception Questionnaire	262
Appendix 12: Scoring Rubric and inclusion rationale for the Athlete Introductory	262
Movement Screen (AIMS-4), adapted from Rogers <i>et al</i> (2018).	203
Appendix 13: Inter and Intra-Rater Reliability Data	266
Appendix 14: Descriptive Statistics – Year 3	267
Appendix 15: Descriptive Statistics – Year 4	270
Appendix 16: Descriptive Statistics – Year 5	273
Appendix 17: Descriptive Statistics – Year 6	276
Appendix 18: Descriptive Statistics – Females	279
Appendix 19: Descriptive Statistics – Males	283
Appendix 20: Differences Between Gender	287
Appendix 21: Difference Between Year Groups – Force x Bodyweight	289
Appendix 22: Difference Between Year Groups – Total Aims Score	290
Appendix 23: Difference Between Year Groups – Self-Perception	291
Appendix 24: Difference Between Year Groups – Physical Activity Engagement	292
Appendix 25: Coefficient Table – Females	293
Appendix 26: Correlation Coefficient Table – Males	294

Appendix 27: Correlation Coefficient Table – Year 3	295
Appendix 28: Correlation Coefficient Table – Year 4	296
Appendix 29: Correlation Coefficient Table – Year 5	297
Appendix 30: Correlation Coefficient Table – Year 6	298
Appendix 31: Correlation Coefficient Table – Deprivation	299
Appendix 32: Differences between groups A + B	301
Appendix 33: Differences between groups A + C	301
Appendix 34: Differences between groups A + D	302
Appendix 35: Differences between groups B + C	302
Appendix 36: Differences between groups B + D	303
Appendix 37: Differences between groups C + D	303
Appendix 38: Participant Information Sheet	304
Appendix 39: Site Permission Form	306
Appendix 40: Participant Consent Form	307
Appendix 41: Interview Questions	308
Appendix 42: Thematic Analysis Table	309
Appendix 43: The developmental mechanisms influencing physical activity	211
trajectories of children taken from Stodden <i>et al</i> (2008)	311
Appendix 44: Selecting the Target Behaviour	312
Appendix 45: Linking COM-B Components to Intervention Functions	313
Appendix 46: Matrix of links between COM-B and intervention functions (Mitchie et	214
<i>a</i> /2011)	314
Appendix 47: Content and mechanisms of change of the selected BCTs in related	215
to intervention functions and COM-B model	315
Appendix 48: Finalised structure and content of proposed intervention "Busy Brain	210
Breaks"	310
Appendix 49: Busy Brain Break Weekly Tracker	323
Appendix 50: Most Improved Mover of the Week	324
Appendix 51: RPE Score Cards	325

Appendix 52: Busy Brain Break Posters	326
Appendix 53: Head Teacher Information Sheet	330
Appendix 55: Head Teacher Consent Form	333
Appendix 55: Parent/Guardian Information Sheet	334
Appendix 56: Parent/Guardian Consent Form	335
Appendix 57: Participant Information/ Assent Sheet	336
Appendix 58: Site Permission Form	337
Appendix 59: Process Evaluation Questionnaire	338
Appendix 60: Interview Schedule	339

#### Appendix 1: Literature Review Quality Assessment

Author Date	Was the study described as a randomised control trial?	Were participants representative of the entire population from which they were recruited?	Was there high adherence to the intervention?	Was the overall dropout rate lower than 50%?	Were the statistical tests used to assess the main outcomes appropriate?	Were losses of patients to follow-up taken into account?	Were outcomes assessed using valid and reliable measures?	Have actual probability values been reported for main outcomes?	Total Score
Van Beurden <i>et al</i> (2003)	Yes	Yes	N/R	N/R	Yes	N/R	Yes	Yes	5/8
Sollerhead <i>et</i> <i>al</i> (2006)	Yes	Yes	N/R	N/R	Yes	N/R	Yes	Yes	5/8
Cliff <i>et al</i> (2007)	No	Yes	Yes: 95%	Yes: 15%	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	7/8
Korsten- Reck <i>et al</i> (2007)	No	Yes	N/R	N/R	Yes	N/R	Yes	Yes	4/8
Salmon <i>et al</i> (2008)	Yes	Yes	Yes: 88%	Yes: 12%	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	8/8
Foweather <i>et</i> <i>a</i> /(2008)	Yes	Yes	Yes: 85%	N/R	Yes	N/R	Yes	Yes	6/8
Akbari <i>et al</i> (2009)	Yes	Yes	NR	NR	Yes	NR	Yes	Yes	5/8
Boyle- Holmes <i>et al</i> (2009)	Yes	Yes	Yes (but not reported)	N/R	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	6/8
Cliff <i>et al</i> (2010)	Yes	Yes	Yes: 95%	Yes: 5%	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	8/8
Sola <i>et al</i> (2010)	No	Yes	N/R	Yes: 43.5%	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	6/8
Bakhtiari <i>et</i> <i>al</i> (2011)	Yes	Yes	NR	NR	Yes	NR	Yes	No	4/8
Ericsson <i>et</i> <i>a</i> /(2011)	Yes	Yes	Yes:	Yes:	Yes	Yes	No	No	6/8

Mitchell <i>et al</i> (2011)	No	Yes	N/R	N/R	Yes	N/R	Yes	Yes	4/8
Morano <i>et al</i> (2013)	No	Yes	Yes: 88%	N/R	Yes	N/R	Yes	Yes	5/8
Steinberg <i>et</i> <i>a</i> /(2013)	No	Yes	N/R	N/R	Yes	N/R	Yes	Yes	4/8
Beck <i>et al</i> (2016)	Yes	Yes	Yes: 89%	Yes: 12%	Yes	Yes	No	No	6/8

Appendix 2: Invitation Letter

### 

Hartpury University Sport Arena Gloucestershire GL193BE

#### Dear (Head Teacher Name),

My name is Alice and I'm a PhD student studying within Hartpury's university sport arena. We are conducting research on physical activity engagement and movement skill development of primary school aged children in Gloucestershire and surrounding areas. We would like to invite you and your key stage pupils to work with us on the project.

Currently, just 13% of children aged between 7 and 11 in Gloucester are meeting the recommended amount of 60 minutes of moderate to vigorous activity per day. As you are probably aware, physical activity has multiple physical and psychological benefits. Therefore, we are eager to work closely with both schools and pupils to help increase this percentage and improve the chances of children becoming physically active adults.

The project will start by collecting data from your key stage two pupils. The data will be collected by myself and a strength and conditioning MRes student Rebecca, with the occasional help of my supervisor Gareth - we are all DBS checked. In order to collect the data, we will send consent forms home to parents along with a short questionnaire. We will provide the consent forms to you in paper form, with the request that you have them returned and signed before data collection takes place.

The data collection process is flexible and will take one afternoon per 30 students. Over the course of the afternoon, students will be required to leave the classroom in pairs to have the following measurements taken:

- Blood Pressure
- Height/Weight
- Sitting Height
- Waist Circumference
- Movement Skill Competency
- Power/Strength

In addition to this, we will send you two short questionnaires to fill out with your students that will collect information on their physical activity levels and self-perceived physical activity abilities. Both questionnaires together should take no longer than 20 minutes to complete and will be provided to you in paper from prior to our visit to you.

Whilst the overall aim is to collect data in order to build a database of the general health and fitness of children aged between 7-11 in Gloucestershire, Hartpury would like to take this opportunity to educate students in the areas you feel necessary. For example, we could accompany the blood pressure monitoring with an informative session on blood, blood pressure and the role of blood in the body. A similar session could be conducted for physical activity, explaining its benefits and discussing ways to become more active. For the older key stage 2 pupils, we could discuss the information we are collecting and do some data work – whatever you feel is appropriate and/or necessary.

I am happy to discuss the practicalities of this further with you in person, or with the teachers of your key stage two classes should you decide to take part. My number is 07802836291, and my email is <u>alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk</u>.

I look forward to hearing from you,

Kind Regards,

#### Alice Cline

BSc (hons), MSc (dist), PhD Candidate Hartpury University / University of the West of England Appendix 3: Headteacher Consent Form

### Û

#### HARTPURY

#### HEADTEACHER CONSENT FORM

#### **Project Title:**

What is the state of fitness levels, physical activity and lifestyle in school children aged 7-11 years in Gloucestershire (HARTLINX)

#### **Contact Details:**

Alice Cline - <u>alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk</u>

#### Please initial box

I can confirm that I have read and understood the information sheet provided and have had the opportunity to ask questions.

I understand that the children's participation is voluntary and that I am free to withdraw my pupils at any time, without giving any reason, with out their medical care or legal rights being affected.

I understand that sections of the data obtained may be looked at by responsible from Hartpury University. I give permission for these individuals to have access to these records.

I am happy for the data collected in this study to be used in future health related studies where data collected will be linked to health outcomes.

I agree to allow the pupils in my school to take part in the study.

Name of School

| |

Date

Signature

Appendix 4: Site Permission Form

### 

Nam: Alice Cline Email: alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk

#### Site permission form:

To whom it may concern,

I \_\_\_\_\_, in my capacity as manager/owner of

grant permission for Alice

Cline to conduct research looking at childhood physical activity at my establishment on \_\_\_\_\_.

I understand what the project involves and will facilitate work which will be presented as a PhD thesis, with aims to publish in an appropriate journal. I also understand that a paper and electronic copy will be kept at Hartpury University.

.

Yours sincerely,

Signature of manager/owner\_\_\_\_\_

Location/facility\_\_\_\_\_

Please print name/s: \_\_\_\_\_

Date: \_\_\_\_\_

# 

#### PARENT/GUARDIAN INFORMATION SHEET

#### **Project Title:**

Get Gloucestershire Going: Improving physical activity and movement skill competency in Gloucestershire's key stage two children. An inquiry, an insight and an intervention.

#### **Contact Details:**

Alice Cline – <u>alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk</u>

#### 1. Invitation Paragraph

The children in your child's school who are aged 7-11 years have been invited to take part in this study. They will be asked to take part in a fitness fun day and to complete a questionnaire. The data we collect from your pupils will help us assess different physical and psychological aspects of children in Gloucestershire.

#### 2. What is the purpose of the study?

The purpose of the study is to determine health, movement performance and lifestyle of children aged 7-11 years in Gloucestershire. The data collected will be used to help children become more healthy and involved in sport in the future.

#### 3. Why have I been chosen?

Your child has been invited to take part in this study because they attend a primary school in Gloucestershire and are aged 7 to 11 years and have been invited to take part in the fitness fun day. During the study if any of the children do not feel happy about anything they are asked to do they can stop at anytime without fear of penalty. If you need any more information about the study then please contact any member of the team on the details written above.

#### 4. What will happen to the children if they take part?

If you allow your child to take part in the study, they will be involved in two fitness fun afternoons. The first will take place in school and will involve and interaction session where they will complete a physical activity questionnaire and a wide range achievement test, before learning about physical activity and it's benefits. They will also have various anthropometric measurements taken including height, weight, blood pressure and waist circumference. All measurements will be taken privately and the children can decide if they do not want to take part. The second session will involve your child attending a fitness fun at Hartpury University. The half day will involve a

number of fun activities that will measure the children's strength, speed, object control skills, flexibility and cardiorespiratory endurance. This approach has been followed with around 70000 children in Liverpool since 1996. The activities will be no harder than what a child would do during school PE lessons, with the afternoon being designed as fun experience.

#### 5. What are the possible disadvantages of taking part?

Taking part in the fitness fun day poses no greater risk than a child would face during PE lessons in school. However, in the unlikely event that a child feels unwell, sick, tired, faint or sustains an injury, there will be people monitoring the children during all parts of the fitness fun day; and the children's teachers will remain present at all times. A qualified first aider will always be present at the sports centre during the fitness fun day.

#### 6. What are the possible benefits of taking part?

The fun day will be an active and very enjoyable day for the children and they will get to take part in a variety of different activities that they might not have taken part in before. They will be able to find out their skills, fitness, flexibility related to health and well-being. The final data will be made available to the school for educational and curriculum use.

#### 7. Will my taking part in the study be kept confidential?

All the data we collect from the children will be kept private and confidential, the children's names will be changed to numbers. Any hard copies of the questionnaires and fun day data will be kept in a secure office and computer files with any personal information will be password protected. The data obtained will only be looked at by responsible individuals of the research team from Hartpury University Centre. The data we collect will be used to assess the health, movement performance and lifestyle of children in Gloucestershire.

#### 8. What if I have any questions?

Questions are encouraged! If you have any questions about what it is written above or anything to do with the study please don't hesitate to contact me or anyone from the research team as detailed above. If after the study you are concerned about how any aspect of the research was conducted please contact Alice Cline (alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk).



#### **PARENT/GUARDIAN CONSENT FORM**

#### **Project Title:**

Get Gloucestershire Going: Improving physical activity and movement skill competency in Gloucestershire's key stage two children. An inquiry, an insight and an intervention.

#### **Contact Details:**

Alice Cline - <u>alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk</u>

		Please initial box
I can confirm that I have read and under provided and have had the opportunity t	stood the information sheet o ask questions.	
I understand that my child's participation free to withdraw my child at any time, wi out their medical care or legal rights bein	n is voluntary and that I am thout giving any reason, with ng affected.	
I understand that sections of the data of responsible from Hartpury University. I g individuals to have access to these reco	otained may be looked at by jive permission for these rds.	
I am happy for the data collected in this health related studies where data collect outcomes.	study to be used in future ted will be linked to health	
I agree to allow my child to take part in t	he study.	
	//	
Name of Child	Date	
Name of Parent/Guardian	Signature	

Appendix 7: Participant Information Sheet

# 

#### PARTICIPANT INFORMATION SHEET

#### **Project Title:**

Get Gloucestershire Going: Improving physical activity and movement skill competency in Gloucestershire's key stage two children. An inquiry, an insight and an intervention.

#### **Contact Details:**

Alice Cline – <u>alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk</u>

You have been selected to take part in a Hartpury University Centre study. You have been chosen because you are between the ages of 7 - 11 years old and got to a primary school in Gloucestershire.

In this study you will have the chance to take part a series of fun activities such squats, lunges and press-ups. You will also be asked to have some measurements taken including; weight, height and sitting height. All measures are taken **privately** and no results are shared with the rest of the class.

You will not be forced to take part and can stop at any time without fear of penalty or having to worry about being in trouble.

If you have any questions please ask any of the research team.

Thank you.

Appendix 8: Participant Assent Form



#### PARTICIPANT ASSENT FORM (Child)

#### **Project Title:**

What is the state of fitness levels, physical activity and lifestyle in school children aged 7-11 years in Gloucestershire.

#### **Contact Details:**

Alice Cline – <u>alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk</u>

I agree to take part in the above study.

Name of Participant

Date

## 

#### Physical Activity Questionnaire Name:

1. Circle any sport that you regularly do:

Archery	Badminton	Cricket
Boxing	Bowls	Football
Canoeing	Cheerleading	Hockey
Climbing	Cycling	Netball
Golf	Dance	Basketball
Skateboarding	Gymnastics	Rugby
Sailing	Rowing	Volleyball
Athletics	Martial Arts	Dodgeball
Table tennis	Swimming	Running/cross- county
Tennis	Squash	Other

2. In the last 7 days, what did you do most of the time during **break time?** Tick one box only.

Sat down (talking, reading, working)	
Stood around or walked around	
Ran or played a little bit	
Ran around and played quite a bit	
Ran and played hard most of the time	

3. In the last 7 days, what did you normally do at **lunch** (apart from eating your lunch)? Tick one box only.

Sat down (talking, reading, working)	
Stood around or walked around	
Ran or played a little bit	
Ran around and played quite a bit	
Ran and played hard most of the time	

4. During the **past week**, on how many days were you physically active for an average of at least 60 minutes per day? (activities that increased your heart rate and made you breathe hard). Tick one.
| 0 days |  |
|--------|--|
| 1 day  |  |
| 2 days |  |
| 3 days |  |
| 4 days |  |
| 5 days |  |
| 6 days |  |
| 7 days |  |

5. How many days **right after school** were you very active last week? Tick one box only.

None	
1 day after school I was active	
2 days after school I was active	
3 days after school I was active	
4 days after school I was active	
5 days after school I was active	

6. How many **evenings** were you very active last week? Tick one box only.

None	
1 evening I was active	
2 evenings I was active	
3 evenings I was active	
4 evenings I was active	
5 evenings I was active	
6 evenings I was active	
7 evenings I was active	

7. How many times were very active **last weekend?** Tick one box only.

None1 time I was active last weekend2 times I was active last weekend3 times I was active last weekend4 times I was active last weekend5 or more times I was active last weekend		
1 time I was active last weekend2 times I was active last weekend3 times I was active last weekend4 times I was active last weekend5 or more times I was active last weekend	None	
2 times I was active last weekend 3 times I was active last weekend 4 times I was active last weekend 5 or more times I was active last weekend	1 time I was active last weekend	
3 times I was active last weekend 4 times I was active last weekend 5 or more times I was active last weekend	2 times I was active last weekend	
4 times I was active last weekend 5 or more times I was active last weekend	3 times I was active last weekend	
5 or more times I was active last weekend	4 times I was active last weekend	
	5 or more times I was active last weekend	

8. On a school day how many hours of TV do you normally watch? Tick one.

I did not watch TV

Less than 1 hour	
1 hour	
2 hours	
3 hours	
4 hours	
5 hours or more	

9. On a **weekend day** how many hours of TV do you normally watch? Tick one.

l did not watch TV	
Less than 1 hour	
1 hour	
2 hours	
3 hours	
4 hours	
5 hours or more	

10. In the last week, how did you mainly get to school? Tick one.

Walking	
Bicycle, roller-blade, skateboard, scooter	
Bus, train, tram, underground or boat	
Car, motorcycle or moped	
Other:	

Thank you.

### Appendix 10: Physical Activity Enjoyment Letter (PACES)

## Please rate how you feel about physical activity:

I enjoy it	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9 1	.0 I hate it
I feel bored	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9 1	0 I feel interested
I find it pleasurable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9 1	0 I find it unpleasurable
I am very absorbed in this activity	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9 1	I am not at all absorbed 0 in this activity
It's not fun at all	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10 It's a lot of fun
	_									
I find it energising	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10 I find it tiring
It makes me depressed	1	2	3	4	5 10	6	7	8	9	It makes me happy
It's very pleasant	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9 1	0 It's very unpleasant
I feel good physically while doing it	1	2	3	4	5 10	6	7	8	9	I feel bad physically while doing it

# 

### Name:

Really true for	Sort of true				Sort of true for	Really true for
me	for me				me	me
		1. Some children do very well at all kinds of sports	BUT	Other children don't feel that they are very good when it comes to sports		
		2. Some children often forget what they learn	BUT	Other children can remember things easily		
		<ol> <li>Some children think they can do well at new sports activity, even if they haven't tried it before</li> </ol>	BUT	Other children are afraid they might not do well at sports activities they haven't tried before		
		4. Some children wish their body was different	BUT	Some children are happy with their bodies		
		5. In games and sports, some children usually just watch instead of play	BUT	Other children usually play rather than just watch		
		6. Some children don't do well at new outdoor games	BUT	Other children are good at new games right away		
		7. Some children are happy with their height and weight	BUT	Some children wish their height and weight were different		
		8. Some children wish they could be a lot better at sports	BUT	Other children feel they are good enough at sports		
		9. Some children feel like they are better than other children their age at sports	BUT	Other children feel like they can't play as well		

Appendix 12: Scoring Rubric and inclusion rationale for the Athlete Introductory Movement Screen (AIMS-4), adapted from Roggers *et al* (2018).

	Criteria	3 Points	2 Points	1 Point	
Movement Task		'Full proficiency and consistency'	'Moderare/partial proficiency and/or inconsisten performance'	'Poor and/or inconsistent movement ability'	
Overhead Squat	Heels [sagittal view]	Heels remain on floor throughout 4 consecutive repetitions	3 appropriate repetitions	2 or less appropriate repetitions	
Comprehensive assessment of bilateral lower extremity and hip neuromuscular control and range of motion, while simultaneously challenging shoulder mobility and control; highlighting any compensatory patterns, and requiring integrated stability of the core.	Depth [sagittal view]	Thighs are at least parallel to the floor at the bottom of the movement throughout 4 consecutive repetitions	3 appropriate repetitions; OR near parallel for all repetitions	2 or less appropriate repetitions	
	Bar (dowel) and trunk position [sagittal view]	Maintains bar overhead with appropriate shoulder/ thoracic extension & trunk angle without rotation, throughout 4 consecutive repetitions	3 appropriate repetitions; OR bar position appropriate but minor deviation from appropriate thoracic extension & trunk angle on all repetitions; OR poor bar position but with appropriate thoracic extension and trunk angle on all repetitions	2 or less appropriate repetitions	
	Frontal Plane Alignment [front view]	Appropriate alignment, symmetry and control of hip/knee/ankle, including thighs, move symmetrically throughout 4 consecutive repetitions	3 appropriate repetitions; OR minor misalignment and/or asymmetry on all repetitions	2 or less appropriate repetitions	
	Upper body alignment/control	Head, back and hips are held in a straight line throughout the	3 appropriate repetitions; OR minor misalignment/slight loss of	2 or less appropriate repetitions	

	[sagittal view]	movement on 4 consecutive	control of 1 segment (e.g. head)	
		repetitions	on all repetitions	
<b>Push-up</b> Assessment of upper body strength, core	Shoulder position and control [sagittal view]	Shoulders are away from ears (not shrugged / moved closer to ears during movement) AND elbow positioning is directed slightly anterior, not flaring, in 4 consecutive repetitions	3 appropriate repetitions; OR minor misalignment/slight loss of control on all repetitions	2 or less appropriate repetitions
stability and control	Hand position	Hands are placed under the	Minor miss-positioning of hands	Poor initial positioning initial
including scapular and glenohumeral	[sagittal view]	shoulders AND hands not repositioned in any repetitions	relative to shoulders (less than 10 cm); OR 1 repositioning of hands	OR; 2+ repositioning of hands
joint function	Depth [front view]	Body is lowered until elbows at 90 degree angle for 4 consecutive repetitions	3 appropriate repetitions to 90 degrees; OR near 90 degrees on all repetitions (±10 degrees)	2 or less appropriate repetitions
Lunge	<b>Turnk control</b> [sagittal view]	Maintains neutral spine during full movement (out and back), no flexion/extension or rotation for 4 consecutive repetitions	3 appropriate repetitions; OR minor misalignment/slight loss of control on all repetitions	2 or less appropriate repetitions
An integration of unilateral lower extremity and hip mobility, stability/balance and neuromuscular control, with overall truck stability during a functional gate stance	<b>Depth</b> [sagittal view]	Knee of rear leg lowered with control until almost touching the floor (<10cm) for 4 consecutive repetitions	3 appropriate repetitions; OR Near appropriate depth for all repetitions OR some weight acceptance on knee on 1 rep (i.e. visible touch down)	2 or less appropriate repetitions
	Frontal plane alignment [front view]	Appropriate alignment and control of knee/ankle throughout 4 consecutive repetitions	3 appropriate repetitions; OR minor misalignment on all repetitions	2 or less appropriate repetitions
	Hip/pelvic control [front view]	Appropriate alignment and control of hips with neutral pelvis throughout movement on 4 consecutive repetitions	3 appropriate repetitions; OR minor misalignment (end range) on all repetitions	2 or less appropriate repetitions

Front Support Brace & Shoulder Touch Assessing core musculature strength in a brief isometric hold, with the added trunk stability challenge of transiting from 4 to 3 points of ground contact, challenging the athlete's ability to maintain trunk integrity.	Foot contact [sagittal view]	Both feet remain on the ground throughout 4 consecutive repetitions, no foot sliding	3 appropriate repetitions (1 foot lift only); OR no repetitions lifted, but feet slide on up to 2 repetitions	2 or less appropriate repetitions (feet lifted in 2 or more AND/OR feet slide in 3 or more)
	Full body align,ent [sagittal view]	Holds the total body plane in straight alignment through legs (knees fully extended), hips, shoulders and head, for 4 consecutive repetitions	3 appropriate repetitions; OR minor misalignment on all repetitions	2 or less appropriate repetitions
	Resist rotation [both views]	Minimal rotation of the pelvis / hip complex during all 8 repetitions while changing from 4 to 3 points of contact (approx. 10cm is acceptable)	6 or more appropriate repetitions; OR minor rotation on all repetitions	6 or less appropriate repetitions
	Controlled arm movement [both views]	Chest touches performed in controlled manner with arms deliberately returned to floor following chest touch on all 8 repetitions	6 or more appropriate repetitions; OR minor loss of control on all repetitions	6 or less appropriate repetitions

#### Appendix 13: Inter and Intra Rate Reliability Data

	Intraclass b	95% Confide	ence Interval	F	Test with T	rue Value 0	
	Correlation	Lower Bound	Upper Bound	Value	df1	df2	Sig
Single Measures	.976 <sup>a</sup>	.457	.995	268.077	19	19	.000
Average Measures	.988 <sup>c</sup>	.627	.997	268.077	19	19	.000

#### **Intraclass Correlation Coefficient**

Two-way mixed effects model where people effects are random and measures effects are fixed.

a. The estimator is the same, whether the interaction effect is present or not.

b. Type A intraclass correlation coefficients using an absolute agreement definition.

c. This estimate is computed assuming the interaction effect is absent, because it is not estimable otherwise.

#### Intraclass Correlation<sup>b</sup> 95% Confidence Interval F Test with True Value 0 Lower Bound **Upper Bound** Value df1 df2 Sig .970<sup>a</sup> Single Measures .663 .992 149.783 19 19 .000 .985<sup>c</sup> .797 149.783 Average Measures .996 19 19 .000

#### Intraclass Correlation Coefficient

Two-way mixed effects model where people effects are random and measures effects are fixed.

a. The estimator is the same, whether the interaction effect is present or not.

b. Type A intraclass correlation coefficients using an absolute agreement definition.

c. This estimate is computed assuming the interaction effect is absent, because it is not estimable otherwise.

Appendix 14: Descriptive Statistics for N	Year 3

			Statistic	Std. Error
*Force Relative to BW	Mean		25.5307	.25491
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	25.0275	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	26.0340	
	5% Trimmed Mean		25.6113	
	Median		26.0338	
	Variance		10.916	
	Std. Deviation		3.30397	
	Minimum		14.24	
	Maximum		34.89	
	Range		20.65	
	Interquartile Range		4.32	
	Skewness		416	.187
	Kurtosis		.526	.373
*Total AIMS Score	Mean		22.71	.264
	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	22.18	
		Upper Bound	23.23	
	5% Trimmed Mean		22.51	
	Median		22.00	
	Variance		11.842	
	Std. Deviation		3.441	
	Minimum		17	
	Maximum		39	
	Range		22	
	Interquartile Range		4	
	Skewness		1.074	.186
	Kurtosis		2.516	.370

<b>*Total Self Perception</b>	Mean		23.9762	.47025
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	23.0455	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	24.9069	
	5% Trimmed Mean		23.9559	
	Median		24.0000	
	Variance	27.863		
	Std. Deviation		5.27858	
	Minimum		12.00	
	Maximum		36.00	
	Range		24.00	
	Interquartile Range		8.00	
	Skewness		.040	.216
	Kurtosis		456	.428
*Total Self Description	Mean		4.5262	.12025
Score	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	4.2837	
		Upper Bound	4.7687	
	5% Trimmed Mean		4.5404	
	Median		4.4615	
	Variance		.636	
	Std. Deviation		.79768	
	Minimum		2.62	
	Maximum		6.00	
	Range		3.38	
	Interquartile Range		1.00	
	Skewness		121	.357
	Kurtosis		323	.702

*Total PA Levels Score	Mean		3.9912	.07360
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	3.8459	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	4.1365	
	5% Trimmed Mean		3.9771	
	Median	4.0000		
	Variance	.921		
	Std. Deviation	.95962		
	Minimum	1.67		
	Maximum		6.33	
	Range		4.67	
	Interquartile Range	1.33		
	Skewness		.235	.186
	Kurtosis	242	.370	
*Total Sports Played	Mean	3.31	.121	
	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	3.07	
		Upper Bound	3.55	
	5% Trimmed Mean		3.25	
	Median		3.00	
	Variance		2.509	
	Std. Deviation		1.584	
	Minimum		1	
	Maximum		8	
	Range		7	
	Interquartile Range		2	
	Skewness		.398	.186
	Kurtosis		404	.370

*Total PA Enjoyment Score	Mean		8.07	.119
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	7.84	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	8.31	
	5% Trimmed Mean		8.16	
	Median		8.28	
	Variance		2.367	
	Std. Deviation		1.539	
	Minimum		4	
	Maximum		11	
	Range		7	
	Interquartile Range	Interquartile Range		
	Skewness		589	.187
	Kurtosis		352	.373

### Appendix 15: Descriptive Statistics for Year 4

			Statistic	Std. Error
*Force Relative to BW	Mean		24.6950	.20022
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	24.3006	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	25.0894	
	5% Trimmed Mean		24.7777	
	Median		24.6355	
	Variance		9.982	
	Std. Deviation		3.15949	
	Minimum		13.07	
	Maximum		32.73	
	Range		19.66	
	Interquartile Range		4.30	
	Skewness		438	.154
	Kurtosis		.739	.307
*Total AIMS Score	Mean		23.53	.234
	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	23.07	
		Upper Bound	23.99	
	5% Trimmed Mean		23.35	
	Median		23.00	
	Variance		14.062	
	Std. Deviation		3.750	
	Minimum		16	
	Maximum		35	
	Range		19	
	Interquartile Range		5	
	Skewness		.672	.152
	Kurtosis		.356	.303

*Total PA Levels Score	Mean		4.2733	.06939
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	4.1367	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	4.4100	
	5% Trimmed Mean		4.2843	
	Median		4.3333	
	Variance		1.233	
	Std. Deviation		1.11028	
	Minimum		1.17	
	Maximum		6.33	
	Range		5.17	
	Interquartile Range		1.63	
	Skewness		085	.152
	Kurtosis		418	.303
*Total Sports Played	Mean		3.26	.109
	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	3.05	
		Upper Bound	3.48	
	5% Trimmed Mean		3.19	
	Median		3.00	
	Variance		3.041	
	Std. Deviation		1.744	
	Minimum		0	
	Maximum		9	
	Range		9	
	Interquartile Range		2	
	Skewness		.509	.152
	Kurtosis		031	.303

<b>*Total Self Perception</b>	Mean		20.3587	.76067
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	18.8597	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	21.8578	
	5% Trimmed Mean		20.6771	
	Median		23.0000	
	Variance		129.033	
	Std. Deviation		11.35926	
	Minimum		.00	
	Maximum		36.00	
	Range		36.00	
	Interquartile Range		12.00	
	Skewness		855	.163
	Kurtosis		532	.324
*Total Self Description	Mean		3.9883	.18997
Score	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	3.6014	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	4.3753	
	5% Trimmed Mean		3.9978	
	Median		3.7692	
	Variance		1.191	
	Std. Deviation		1.09127	
	Minimum		1.23	
	Maximum		6.00	
	Range		4.77	
	Interquartile Range		1.81	
	Skewness		.091	.409
	Kurtosis		085	.798
*Total PA Enjoyment	Mean		8.10	.099
Score	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	7.90	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	8.29	
	5% Trimmed Mean		8.16	
	Median		8.33	
	Variance		1.721	
	Std. Deviation		1.312	
	Minimum		4	
	Maximum		10	
	Range		6	
	Interquartile Range		2	
	Skewness		663	.183
	Kurtosis		.110	.364

### Appendix 16: Descriptive Statistics for Year 5

			Statistic	Std. Error
*Force Relative to BW	Mean		24.9732	.29113
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	24.3976	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	25.5489	
	5% Trimmed Mean		24.8877	
	Median		24.9048	
	Variance		11.781	
	Std. Deviation		3.43235	
	Minimum		16.62	
	Maximum		35.47	
	Range		18.85	
	Interquartile Range		4.77	
	Skewness		.286	.206
	Kurtosis	.079	.408	
*Total AIMS Score	Mean	24.50	.377	
	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	23.75	
		Upper Bound	25.25	
	5% Trimmed Mean		24.14	
	Median		24.00	
	Variance		20.181	
	Std. Deviation		4.492	
	Minimum		17	
	Maximum		42	
	Range		25	
	Interquartile Range		4	
	Skewness		1.417	.203
	Kurtosis		3.033	.404

*Total Self Perception	Mean		25.9459	.46426
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	25.0259	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	26.8660	
	5% Trimmed Mean		25.9745	
	Median		26.0000	
	Variance	23.924		
	Std. Deviation	4.89125		
	Minimum		15.00	
	Maximum	36.00		
	Range	21.00		
	Interquartile Range	6.00		
	Skewness		059	.229
	Kurtosis		526	.455
*Total Self Description	Mean		4.1811	.16306
Score	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	3.8481	
		Upper Bound	4.5142	
	5% Trimmed Mean		4.1809	
	Median		4.1538	
	Variance		.824	
	Std. Deviation		.90790	
	Minimum		2.23	
	Maximum		6.00	
	Range		3.77	
	Interquartile Range		1.46	
	Skewness		.130	.421
	Kurtosis		565	.821

*Total PA Levels Score	Mean		4.0141	.08266
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	3.8507	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	4.1775	
	5% Trimmed Mean		4.0168	
	Median	Median		
	Variance	.970		
	Std. Deviation	.98501		
	Minimum	1.67		
	Maximum	Maximum		
	Range	4.67		
	Interquartile Range	1.33		
	Skewness		067	.203
	Kurtosis	289	.404	
*Total Sports Played	Mean	3.41	.138	
	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	3.14	
		Upper Bound	3.68	
	5% Trimmed Mean		3.34	
	Median		3.00	
	Variance		2.697	
	Std. Deviation		1.642	
	Minimum		0	
	Maximum		8	
	Range		8	
	Interquartile Range		2	
	Skewness		.520	.203
	Kurtosis	123	.404	

*Total PA Enjoyment	Mean		8.06	.115
Score	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	7.83	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	8.29	
	5% Trimmed Mean		8.10	
	Median		8.22	
	Variance		1.840	
	Std. Deviation		1.357	
	Minimum		5	
	Maximum		10	
	Range		5	
	Interquartile Range		2	
	Skewness		354	.206
	Kurtosis		868	.408

			Statistic	Std. Error
*Force Relative to BW	Mean		24.8731	.27384
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	24.3313	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	25.4148	
	5% Trimmed Mean		24.8838	
	Median		24.7750	
	Variance		9.898	
	Std. Deviation		3.14616	
	Minimum		18.10	
	Maximum		32.10	
	Range		14.00	
	Interquartile Range		4.93	
	Skewness		.024	.211
	Kurtosis		659	.419
*Total AIMS Score	Mean		25.14	.384
	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	24.38	
		Upper Bound	25.90	
	5% Trimmed Mean		24.84	
	Median		25.00	
	Variance		19.462	
	Std. Deviation		4.412	
	Minimum		18	
	Maximum		39	
	Range		21	
	Interquartile Range		5	
	Skewness		1.006	.211
	Kurtosis		1.433	.419

Appendix 17: Descriptive Statistics for Year 6

*Total Self Perception	Mean		26.0222	.49793
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	25.0328	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	27.0116	
	5% Trimmed Mean		26.0370	
	Median		26.0000	
	Variance		22.314	
	Std. Deviation		4.72378	
	Minimum		13.00	
	Maximum		36.00	
	Range		23.00	
	Interquartile Range		6.00	
	Skewness		174	.254
	Kurtosis		152	.503
*Total Self Description	Mean		4.5037	.10698
Score	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	4.2876	
		Upper Bound	4.7197	
	5% Trimmed Mean		4.5204	
	Median		4.4615	
	Variance		.481	
	Std. Deviation		.69329	
	Minimum		3.15	
	Maximum		5.54	
	Range		2.38	
	Interquartile Range		1.23	
	Skewness		206	.365
	Kurtosis		944	.717

*Total PA Levels Score	Mean		3.9293	.08671
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	3.7578	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	4.1008	
	5% Trimmed Mean		3.9293	
	Median		3.8333	
	Variance		.992	
	Std. Deviation		.99620	
	Minimum		1.00	
	Maximum		6.17	
	Range		5.17	
	Interquartile Range		1.46	
	Skewness		030	.211
	Kurtosis		371	.419
*Total Sports Played	Mean		3.39	.161
	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	3.07	
		Upper Bound	3.70	
	5% Trimmed Mean		3.25	
	Median		3.00	
	Variance		3.414	
	Std. Deviation		1.848	
	Minimum		1	
	Maximum		10	
	Range		9	
	Interquartile Range		2	
	Skewness		.913	.211
	Kurtosis		1.492	.419

*Total PA Enjoyment	Mean		7.79	.139
Score	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	7.52	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	8.07	
	5% Trimmed Mean		7.87	
	Median		8.11	
	Variance		2.540	
	Std. Deviation		1.594	
	Minimum		4	
	Maximum		10	
	Range		6	
	Interquartile Range		2	
	Skewness		483	.211
	Kurtosis		675	.419

Appendix 18: Descriptive Statistics Females

			Statistic	Std. Error
*Force Relative to BW	Mean		24.3990	.17124
	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	24.0623	
		Upper Bound	24.7358	
	5% Trimmed Mean		24.4354	
	Median		24.3200	
	Variance		10.967	
	Std. Deviation		3.31165	
	Minimum		13.07	
	Maximum		35.47	
	Range		22.40	
	Interquartile Range		4.35	
	Skewness		143	.126
	Kurtosis		.542	.252

#### Descriptives

			Statistic	Std. Error
*Total AIMS Score	Mean		23.98	.204
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	23.58	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	24.38	
	5% Trimmed Mean		23.70	
	Median		23.50	
	Variance		15.778	
	Std. Deviation		3.972	
	Minimum		16	
	Maximum		42	
	Range		26	
	Interquartile Range		5	
	Skewness		1.266	.125
	Kurtosis		2.808	.250

Descri	ptives
	P

			Statistic	Std. Error
*Total Self Perception	Mean		23.8829	.44189
	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	23.0133	
		Upper Bound	24.7526	
	5% Trimmed Mean		24.5734	
	Median		25.0000	
	Variance		58.386	
	Std. Deviation		7.64105	
	Minimum		.00	
	Maximum		36.00	
	Range		36.00	
	Interquartile Range		7.00	
	Skewness		-1.521	.141
	Kurtosis		3.093	.281

			Statistic	Std. Error
*Total Sports Played	Mean		3.29	.085
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	3.12	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	3.45	
	5% Trimmed Mean		3.21	
	Median		3.00	
	Variance		2.759	
	Std. Deviation		1.661	
	Minimum		0	
	Maximum		10	
	Range		10	
	Interquartile Range		2	
	Skewness		.586	.125
	Kurtosis		.786	.250

	-		Statistic	Std. Error
*Total PA Enjoyment	Mean		7.86	.078
Score	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	7.71	
		Upper Bound	8.01	
	5% Trimmed Mean		7.92	
	Median		8.00	
	Variance		2.109	
	Std. Deviation		1.452	
	Minimum		4	
	Maximum		11	
	Range		7	
	Interquartile Range		2	
	Skewness		421	.131
	Kurtosis		544	.262

			Statistic	Std. Error
*Total PA Levels Score	Mean		3.8934	.05002
	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	3.7951	
		Upper Bound	3.9918	
	5% Trimmed Mean		3.8767	
	Median		3.8333	
	Variance		.951	
	Std. Deviation		.97497	
	Minimum		1.67	
	Maximum		6.33	
	Range		4.67	
	Interquartile Range		1.33	
	Skewness		.247	.125
	Kurtosis		286	.250

		-		
			Statistic	Std. Error
*Total Self Description	Mean		4.2441	.09754
Score	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	4.0499	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	4.4382	
	5% Trimmed Mean		4.2718	
	Median		4.2308	
	Variance		.771	
	Std. Deviation		.87788	
	Minimum		1.23	
	Maximum		5.92	
	Range		4.69	
	Interquartile Range		1.38	
	Skewness		368	.267
	Kurtosis		.569	.529

Appendix 19: Descriptive Statistics Males

			Statistic	Std. Error
*Force Relative to BW	Mean		25.6927	.17229
	95% Confidence Interval for Mean	Lower Bound	25.3537	
		Upper Bound	26.0317	
	5% Trimmed Mean		25.7092	
	Median		25.9200	
	Variance		9.321	
	Std. Deviation		3.05299	
	Minimum		17.89	
	Maximum		34.89	
	Range		17.00	
	Interquartile Range		3.87	
	Skewness		108	.138
	Kurtosis		274	.274

### Descriptives

			Statistic	Std. Error
*Total AIMS Score	Mean		23.64	.232
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	23.19	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	24.10	
	5% Trimmed Mean		23.39	
	Median Variance		23.00	
			17.271	
	Std. Deviation		4.156	
	Minimum		16	
	Maximum		41	
	Range		25	
	Interquartile Range		5	
	Skewness		.944	.136
	Kurtosis		1.377	.272

	•			
			Statistic	Std. Error
*Total PA Enjoyment	Mean		8.21	.087
Score	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	8.04	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	8.39	
	5% Trimmed Mean		8.31	
	Median		8.56	
	Variance		2.035	
	Std. Deviation		1.426	
	Minimum		4	
	Maximum		10	
	Range		6	
	Interquartile Range		2	
	Skewness		755	.148
	Kurtosis		.020	.295

	Descriptiv	63		
			Statistic	Std. Error
*Total Sports Played	Mean		3.37	.098
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	3.18	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	3.56	
	5% Trimmed Mean		3.28	
	Median		3.00	
	Variance		3.081	
	Std. Deviation		1.755	
	Minimum		0	
	Maximum		9	
	Range		9	
	Interquartile Range		3	
	Skewness		.575	.136
	Kurtosis		182	.272

Desc	rip	tives	5

			Statistic	Std. Error
*Total PA Levels Score	Mean		4.3176	.05936
	95% Confidence Interval for MeanLower Bound5% Trimmed MeanUpper Bound5% Trimmed MeanVarianceVarianceStd. DeviationMinimumVariance	Lower Bound	4.2008	
		Upper Bound	4.4344	
			4.3367	
		4.3333		
			1.128	
			1.06194	
			1.00	
	Maximum		6.33	
Range Interquartile Range		5.33		
	Interquartile Range		1.50	
	Skewness		247	.136
К	Kurtosis		098	.272

	~ ~ ~		÷:.	
De	SCI	пр	un	/es

			Statistic	Std. Error
*Total Self Description	Mean		4.4314	.10772
Score	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	4.2165	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	4.6464	
	5% Trimmed Mean	5% Trimmed Mean		
	Median		4.5385	
	Variance		.801	
	Std. Deviation		.89476	
	Minimum		2.62	
	Maximum		6.00	
	Range		3.38	
	Interquartile Range		1.46	
	Skewness		101	.289
	Kurtosis		967	.570

			Statistic	Std. Error
*Total Self Perception	Mean		22.4781	.59889
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	21.2986	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	23.6576	
	5% Trimmed Mean		23.0425	
-	Median		24.0000	
	Variance		90.027	
	Std. Deviation		9.48823	
	Minimum		.00	
	Maximum		36.00	
	Range		36.00	
	Interquartile Range		10.00	
	Skewness		-1.235	.154
	Kurtosis		.943	.306

#### Appendix 20: Differences Between Genders

	Null Hypothesis	Test	Sig.	Decision
1	The distribution of RELATIVE_TO_BW is the same across categories of GENDER.	Independent-Samples Mann- Whitney U Test	.000	Reject the null hypothesis.
2	The distribution of ** FMS TOTAL ** is the same across categories of GENDER.	Independent-Samples Mann- Whitney U Test	.187	Retain the null hypothesis.
3	The distribution of SELF_PERCEPTION_TOTAL is the same across categories of GENDER.	Independent-Samples Mann- Whitney U Test	.300	Retain the null hypothesis.
4	The distribution of **PHYSICAL ACTIVITY ENJOYMENT SCORE** is the same across categories of GENDER.	Independent-Samples Mann- Whitney U Test	.002	Reject the null hypothesis.
5	The distribution of **TOTAL SPORTS PLAYED** is the same across categories of GENDER.	Independent-Samples Mann- Whitney U Test	.778	Retain the null hypothesis.
6	The distribution of **PHYISCAL ACTIVITY LEVELS SCORE** is the same across categories of GENDER.	Independent-Samples Mann- Whitney U Test	.000	Reject the null hypothesis.
7	The distribution of SELF_DESCRIPTION_TOTAL is the same across categories of GENDER.	Independent-Samples Mann- Whitney U Test	.240	Retain the null hypothesis.

#### Hypothesis Test Summary

Asymptotic significances are displayed. The significance level is .050.

#### Independent-Samples Mann-Whitney U Test Summary

Total N	615
Mann-Whitney U	53498.500
Wilcoxon W	90354.500
Test Statistic	53498.500
Standard Error	2186.005
Standardized Test Statistic	3.150
Asymptotic Sig.(2-sided test)	.002

#### Independent-Samples Mann-Whitney U Test Summary

Total N	550
Mann-Whitney U	35605.000
Wilcoxon W	67231.000
Test Statistic	35605.000
Standard Error	1853.452
Standardized Test Statistic	-1.036
Asymptotic Sig.(2-sided test)	.300

#### Independent-Samples Mann-Whitney U Test Summary

Total N	150
Mann-Whitney U	3106.000
Wilcoxon W	5521.000
Test Statistic	3106.000
Standard Error	265.050
Standardized Test Statistic	1.175
Asymptotic Sig.(2-sided test)	.240

#### Independent-Samples Mann-Whitney U Test Summary

Total N	700
Mann-Whitney U	75940.500
Wilcoxon W	127300.500
Test Statistic	75940.500
Standard Error	2661.894
Standardized Test Statistic	5.688
Asymptotic Sig.(2-sided test)	.000

#### Independent-Samples Mann-Whitney U Test Summary

Total N	700
Mann-Whitney U	61539.000
Wilcoxon W	112899.000
Test Statistic	61539.000
Standard Error	2622.579
Standardized Test Statistic	.282
Asymptotic Sig.(2-sided test)	.778

#### Independent-Samples Mann-Whitney U Test Summary

Total N	700
Mann-Whitney U	57297.500
Wilcoxon W	108657.500
Test Statistic	57297.500
Standard Error	2655.201
Standardized Test Statistic	-1.319
Asymptotic Sig.(2-sided test)	.187

Appendix 21: Difference Between Year Groups – Force x Bodyweight

Sample 1–Sample 2	Test Statistic	Std. Error	Std. Test Statistic	Sig.	Adj. Sig. <sup>a</sup>				
4.00-6.00	-6.114	21.399	286	.775	1.000				
4.00-5.00	-8.167	21.044	388	.698	1.000				
4.00-3.00	53.173	19.844	2.680	.007	.044				
6.00-5.00	2.053	24.155	.085	.932	1.000				
6.00-3.00	47.059	23.117	2.036	.042	.251				
5.00-3.00	45.006	22.789	1.975	.048	.290				
Each row tests the nu	Each row tasts the null hypothesis that the Sample 1 and Sample 2 distributions are the								

### Pairwise Comparisons of \*School Year

Each row tests the null hypothesis that the Sample 1 and Sample 2 distributions are the same.

Asymptotic significances (2-sided tests) are displayed. The significance level is .05.

Appendix 22: Difference Between Year Groups - Total AIMS Score

Sample 1-Sample 2	Test Statistic	Std. Error	Std. Test Statistic	Sig.	Adj. Sig. <sup>a</sup>			
3.00-4.00	-45.926	19.931	-2.304	.021	.127			
3.00-5.00	-85.586	22.903	-3.737	.000	.001			
3.00-6.00	-123.942	23.371	-5.303	.000	.000			
4.00-5.00	-39.660	21.079	-1.881	.060	.359			
4.00-6.00	-78.016	21.587	-3.614	.000	.002			
5.00-6.00	-38.357	24.357	-1.575	.115	.692			
The design of the second se								

#### Pairwise Comparisons of \*School Year

Each row tests the null hypothesis that the Sample 1 and Sample 2 distributions are the same.

Asymptotic significances (2-sided tests) are displayed. The significance level is .05.

Appendix 23: Difference Between Year Groups – Self-Perception

Sample 1-Sample 2	Test Statistic	Std. Error	Std. Test Statistic	Sig.	Adj. Sig. <sup>a</sup>
4.00-3.00	15.999	17.683	.905	.366	1.000
4.00-5.00	-68.526	18.431	-3.718	.000	.001
4.00-6.00	-72.337	19.815	-3.651	.000	.002
3.00-5.00	-52.527	20.655	-2.543	.011	.066
3.00-6.00	-56.339	21.898	-2.573	.010	.061
5.00-6.00	-3.812	22.506	169	.866	1.000

#### Pairwise Comparisons of \*School Year

Each row tests the null hypothesis that the Sample 1 and Sample 2 distributions are the same.

Asymptotic significances (2-sided tests) are displayed. The significance level is .05.

Appendix 24: Difference Between Year Groups – Physical Activity Engagement

Sample 1–Sample 2	Test Statistic	Std. Error	Std. Test Statistic	Sig.	Adj. Sig. <sup>a</sup>
6.00-3.00	8.092	23.430	.345	.730	1.000
6.00-5.00	17.446	24.418	.714	.475	1.000
6.00-4.00	63.396	21.641	2.929	.003	.020
3.00-5.00	-9.354	22.961	407	.684	1.000
3.00-4.00	-55.304	19.982	-2.768	.006	.034
5.00-4.00	45.950	21.132	2.174	.030	.178

#### Pairwise Comparisons of \*School Year

Each row tests the null hypothesis that the Sample 1 and Sample 2 distributions are the same.

Asymptotic significances (2-sided tests) are displayed. The significance level is .05.

### Appendix 25: Coefficient Table Females

			Correlations						
			*Force Relative to BW	*Total AIMS Score	*Total Self Perception	*Total PA Enjoyment Score	*Total Sports Played	*Total PA Levels Score	*Total Self Description Score
Spearman's rho	*Force Relative to BW	Correlation Coefficient	1.000	.287**	.150 <sup>*</sup>	.138 <sup>*</sup>	.101	.123*	.142
		Sig. (2-tailed)		.000	.010	.010	.051	.017	.206
		Ν	374	374	293	344	374	374	81
	*Total AIMS Score	Correlation Coefficient	.287**	1.000	.454**	.134 <sup>*</sup>	.226**	.138**	.310**
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.000		.000	.013	.000	.007	.005
-		Ν	374	380	299	344	380	380	81
	*Total Self Perception	Correlation Coefficient	.150*	.454**	1.000	.144*	.170**	.039	
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.010	.000		.020	.003	.496	
		Ν	293	299	299	263	299	299	0
	*Total PA Enjoyment Score	Correlation Coefficient	.138 <sup>*</sup>	.134 <sup>*</sup>	.144 <sup>*</sup>	1.000	.155**	.330**	.412**
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.010	.013	.020	-	.004	.000	.000
		Ν	344	344	263	344	344	344	81
	<b>*Total Sports Played</b>	Correlation Coefficient	.101	.226**	.170***	.155**	1.000	.326**	.430**
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.051	.000	.003	.004	-	.000	.000
		Ν	374	380	299	344	380	380	81
	*Total PA Levels Score	Correlation Coefficient	.123*	.138**	.039	.330**	.326**	1.000	041
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.017	.007	.496	.000	.000		.717
		Ν	374	380	299	344	380	380	81
	*Total Self Description	Correlation Coefficient	.142	.310**		.412**	.430**	041	1.000
	2016	Sig. (2-tailed)	.206	.005	•	.000	.000	.717	
		Ν	81	81	0	81	81	81	81

\*\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).

### Appendix 26: Coefficient Table Males

			correct	ations					
			*Force Relative to BW	*Total AIMS Score	*Total Self Perception	*Total PA Enjoyment Score	*Total Sports Played	*Total PA Levels Score	*Total Self Description Score
Spearman's rho	*Force Relative to BW	Correlation Coefficient	1.000	.269**	.197**	.152 <sup>*</sup>	.058	.109	.266*
		Sig. (2-tailed)	•	.000	.002	.013	.307	.053	.027
		Ν	314	314	245	271	314	314	69
	*Total AIMS Score	Correlation Coefficient	.269**	1.000	.479 <sup>**</sup>	.218**	.196**	.260**	.322**
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.000	-	.000	.000	.000	.000	.007
		Ν	314	320	251	271	320	320	69
	<b>*Total Self Perception</b>	Correlation Coefficient	.197**	.479**	1.000	.190**	.155*	.132*	
*Total Score		Sig. (2-tailed)	.002	.000	-	.007	.014	.037	
		Ν	245	251	251	202	251	251	0
	*Total PA Enjoyment Score	Correlation Coefficient	.152*	.218**	.190 <sup>**</sup>	1.000	.099	.304 <sup>**</sup>	.459**
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.013	.000	.007	•	.103	.000	.000
		Ν	271	271	202	271	271	271	69
*	<b>*Total Sports Played</b>	Correlation Coefficient	.058	.196**	.155*	.099	1.000	.263**	.209
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.307	.000	.014	.103	-	.000	.084
		Ν	314	320	251	271	320	320	69
*Tota	*Total PA Levels Score	Correlation Coefficient	.109	.260**	.132*	.304**	.263**	1.000	.496**
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.053	.000	.037	.000	.000		.000
		Ν	314	320	251	271	320	320	69
	*Total Self Description	Correlation Coefficient	.266*	.322**	•	.459**	.209	.496**	1.000
	30012	Sig. (2-tailed)	.027	.007		.000	.084	.000	-
		Ν	69	69	0	69	69	69	69

#### Correlations

\*\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).
#### Appendix 27: Coefficient Table Year 3

	Correlations												
			*Force Relative to BW	*Total AIMS Score	*Total Self Perception	*Total PA Enjoyment Score	*Total Sports Played	*Total PA Levels Score	*Total Self Description Score				
Spearman's rho	*Force Relative to BW	Correlation Coefficient	1.000	.244**	.084	.070	.023	022	.163				
		Sig. (2-tailed)		.001	.354	.366	.765	.773	.291				
		Ν	168	168	124	168	168	168	44				
	*Total AIMS Score	Correlation Coefficient	.244**	1.000	.500**	.040	.135	.163*	.300*				
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.001		.000	.610	.080	.034	.048				
		Ν	168	170	126	168	170	170	44				
	*Total Self Perception	Correlation Coefficient	.084	.500**	1.000	.095	.043	.069					
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.354	.000		.293	.633	.445					
		Ν	124	126	126	124	126	126	0				
	*Total PA Enjoyment Score	Correlation Coefficient	.070	.040	.095	1.000	.104	.168*	.477**				
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.366	.610	.293		.180	.030	.001				
		Ν	168	168	124	168	168	168	44				
	<b>*Total Sports Played</b>	<b>Correlation Coefficient</b>	.023	.135	.043	.104	1.000	.259**	.241				
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.765	.080	.633	.180		.001	.115				
		Ν	168	170	126	168	170	170	44				
	*Total PA Levels Score	Correlation Coefficient	022	.163*	.069	$.168^{*}$	.259**	1.000	.157				
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.773	.034	.445	.030	.001	-	.309				
		Ν	168	170	126	168	170	170	44				
	*Total Self Description	Correlation Coefficient	.163	.300*		.477**	.241	.157	1.000				
	Score	Sig. (2-tailed)	.291	.048	·	.001	.115	.309	-				
		Ν	44	44	0	44	44	44	44				

ralatia ~

\*\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

#### Appendix 28: Coefficient Table Year 4

	Correlations												
			*Force Relative to BW	*Total AIMS Score	*Total Self Perception	*Total PA Enjoyment Score	*Total Sports Played	*Total PA Levels Score	*Total Self Description Score				
Spearman's rho	*Force Relative to BW	Correlation Coefficient	1.000	.294**	.230**	.166 <sup>*</sup>	.163 <sup>*</sup>	.162*	.135				
		Sig. (2-tailed)	•	.000	.001	.028	.010	.010	.453				
		Ν	249	249	216	176	249	249	33				
	*Total AIMS Score	Correlation Coefficient	.294**	1.000	.433**	.165*	.269**	.141*	.300				
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.000	-	.000	.028	.000	.024	.089				
		Ν	249	256	223	176	256	256	33				
	*Total Self Perception	Correlation Coefficient	.230**	.433**	1.000	.151	.173**	086					
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.001	.000		.072	.010	.200					
		Ν	216	223	223	143	223	223	0				
	*Total PA Enjoyment Score	Correlation Coefficient	.166*	.165*	.151	1.000	.181*	.332**	.458**				
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.028	.028	.072		.016	.000	.007				
		Ν	176	176	143	176	176	176	33				
	<b>*Total Sports Played</b>	Correlation Coefficient	.163*	.269**	.173**	$.181^{*}$	1.000	.361**	.460**				
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.010	.000	.010	.016		.000	.007				
		Ν	249	256	223	176	256	256	33				
	*Total PA Levels Score	Correlation Coefficient	.162*	.141*	086	.332**	.361**	1.000	.425*				
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.010	.024	.200	.000	.000	•	.014				
		Ν	249	256	223	176	256	256	33				
	*Total Self Description	Correlation Coefficient	.135	.300	•	.458**	.460**	.425*	1.000				
	30016	Sig. (2-tailed)	.453	.089		.007	.007	.014					
		Ν	33	33	0	33	33	33	33				

\_

\*\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

#### Appendix 29: Coefficient Table Year 5

									activate
			Correla	ations					
			*Force Relative to BW	*Total AIMS Score	*Total Self Perception	*Total PA Enjoyment Score	*Total Sports Played	*Total PA Levels Score	*Total Self Description Score
Spearman's rho	*Force Relative to BW	Correlation Coefficient	1.000	.298 <sup>**</sup>	.154	.199*	.078	.252**	.454*
		Sig. (2-tailed)		.000	.112	.019	.361	.003	.010
		Ν	139	139	108	139	139	139	31
	*Total AIMS Score	Correlation Coefficient	.298 <sup>**</sup>	1.000	.364**	.192*	.193*	.126	.268
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.000		.000	.023	.022	.136	.145
		Ν	139	142	111	139	142	142	31
	*Total Self Perception	Correlation Coefficient	.154	.364**	1.000	.345**	.137	.396**	
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.112	.000		.000	.151	.000	
		Ν	108	111	111	108	111	111	0
	*Total PA Enjoyment Score	Correlation Coefficient	.199 <sup>*</sup>	.192*	.345**	1.000	.095	.344**	.649**
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.019	.023	.000		.268	.000	.000
		Ν	139	139	108	139	139	139	31
	<b>*Total Sports Played</b>	Correlation Coefficient	.078	.193 <sup>*</sup>	.137	.095	1.000	.315**	.320
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.361	.022	.151	.268		.000	.080
		Ν	139	142	111	139	142	142	31
	*Total PA Levels Score	Correlation Coefficient	.252**	.126	.396**	.344**	.315**	1.000	.224
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.003	.136	.000	.000	.000		.225
		N	139	142	111	139	142	142	31
-	*Total Self Description	Correlation Coefficient	.454*	.268	•	.649**	.320	.224	1.000
	SCOLE	Sig. (2-tailed)	.010	.145		.000	.080	.225	•
		Ν	31	31	0	31	31	31	31

\*\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

#### Appendix 30: Coefficient Table Year 6

	Correlations												
			*Force Relative to BW	*Total AIMS Score	*Total Self Perception	*Total PA Enjoyment Score	*Total Sports Played	*Total PA Levels Score	*Total Self Description Score				
Spearman's rho	*Force Relative to BW	Correlation Coefficient	1.000	.336**	.107	.279**	.045	.315**	.195				
		Sig. (2-tailed)		.000	.314	.001	.607	.000	.216				
		Ν	132	132	90	132	132	132	42				
	*Total AIMS Score	Correlation Coefficient	.336**	1.000	.545**	.394**	.254**	.411**	.294				
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.000		.000	.000	.003	.000	.059				
		Ν	132	132	90	132	132	132	42				
	<b>*Total Self Perception</b>	Correlation Coefficient	.107	.545**	1.000	.191	.254*	.270**					
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.314	.000		.072	.016	.010					
		Ν	90	90	90	90	90	90	0				
	*Total PA Enjoyment	Correlation Coefficient	.279**	.394**	.191	1.000	.166	.496**	.399**				
	Score	Sig. (2-tailed)	.001	.000	.072		.056	.000	.009				
		Ν	132	132	90	132	132	132	42				
	*Total Sports Played	Correlation Coefficient	.045	.254**	.254*	.166	1.000	.249**	.347*				
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.607	.003	.016	.056		.004	.024				
		Ν	132	132	90	132	132	132	42				
	*Total PA Levels Score	Correlation Coefficient	.315**	.411**	.270**	.496**	.249**	1.000	.424**				
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.000	.000	.010	.000	.004		.005				
-		Ν	132	132	90	132	132	132	42				
	*Total Self Description	Correlation Coefficient	.195	.294		.399**	.347*	.424**	1.000				
	Score	Sig. (2-tailed)	.216	.059		.009	.024	.005	-				
		N	42	42	0	42	42	42	42				

#### Correlations

\*\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

#### Appendix 31: Coefficient Table Deprivation

			*Deprivation Level	*Total AIMS Score	*Total Self Perception	*Total PA Enjoyment Score	*Total Sports Played	*Total PA Levels Score	*Total Self Description Score	*Force Relative to BW
Spearman's rho	*Deprivation Level	Correlation Coefficient	1.000	.027	149**	019	132**	028		002
		Sig. (2-tailed)		.480	.000	.634	.000	.459		.952
		N	700	700	550	615	700	700	150	688
	*Total AIMS Score	Correlation Coefficient	.027	1.000	.473**	.172**	.215**	.180**	.311**	.263**
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.480		.000	.000	.000	.000	.000	.000
		Ν	700	700	550	615	700	700	150	688
	<b>*Total Self Perception</b>	Correlation Coefficient	149**	.473**	1.000	.164**	.166**	.077		.161**
*Total Score		Sig. (2-tailed)	.000	.000	-	.000	.000	.072	•	.000
		Ν	550	550	550	465	550	550	0	538
	*Total PA Enjoyment Score	Correlation Coefficient	019	.172**	.164**	1.000	.138**	.328**	.459**	.172**
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.634	.000	.000		.001	.000	.000	.000
		N	615	615	465	615	615	615	150	615
	*Total Sports Played	Correlation Coefficient	132**	.215**	.166**	.138**	1.000	.301**	.331**	.089*
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.000	.000	.000	.001		.000	.000	.020
		Ν	700	700	550	615	700	700	150	688
	*Total PA Levels Score	Correlation Coefficient	028	.180**	.077	.328**	.301**	1.000	.259**	.156**
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.459	.000	.072	.000	.000		.001	.000
		Ν	700	700	550	615	700	700	150	688
	*Total Self Description	Correlation Coefficient		.311**	-	.459**	.331**	.259**	1.000	.208*
	Score	Sig. (2-tailed)		.000	•	.000	.000	.001	•	.010
		Ν	150	150	0	150	150	150	150	150
	*Force Relative to BW	Correlation Coefficient	002	.263**	.161**	.172**	.089*	.156**	.208*	1.000
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.952	.000	.000	.000	.020	.000	.010	•
		Ν	688	688	538	615	688	688	150	688

#### Correlations

\*\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

			VAR00001	VAR00002	VAR00003
Spearman's rho	VAR00001	Correlation Coefficient	1.000	215	.129
		Sig. (2-tailed)		.525	.705
		Ν	11	11	11
	VAR00002	AR00002 Correlation Coefficient		1.000	.682*
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.525	•	.021
		Ν	11	11	11
	VAR00003	Correlation Coefficient	.129	.682*	1.000
		Sig. (2-tailed)	.705	.021	
		Ν	11	11	11

#### Correlations

\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).

VAR0001 = Deprivation, VAR0002 = Self-Perception, VAR0003 = Total Sports Played

Appendix 32: Differences Between Groups A+B

	*Force Relative to BW	*Total AIMS Score	*Total PA Levels Score	*Total Self Perception	*Total Self Description Score	*Total Sports Played	*Total PA Enjoyment Score
Mann-Whitney U	11220.000	.000	11495.000	5833.500	416.000	11108.000	7499.000
Wilcoxon W	29941.000	18915.000	30410.000	16564.500	1592.000	30023.000	23252.000
Z	-2.542	-15.858	-2.595	-3.952	-3.125	-3.075	-4.773
Asymp. Sig. (2-tailed)	.011	.000	.009	.000	.002	.002	.000

#### Test Statistics<sup>a</sup>

a. Grouping Variable: \*Aims Percentile

Appendix 33: Differences Between Groups A+C

#### Test Statistics<sup>a</sup>

	*Force Relative to BW	*Total AIMS Score	*Total PA Levels Score	*Total Self Perception	*Total Self Description Score	*Total Sports Played	*Total PA Enjoyment Score
Mann-Whitney U	8404.000	.000	8573.500	3542.500	223.500	8540.500	6557.500
Wilcoxon W	20494.000	12561.000	21134.500	11417.500	784.500	21101.500	16853.500
Z	-3.254	-15.266	-3.529	-6.573	-3.740	-3.623	-3.764
Asymp. Sig. (2-tailed)	.001	.000	.000	.000	.000	.000	.000

a. Grouping Variable: \*Aims Percentile

Appendix 34: Differences Between Groups A+D

	*Force Relative to BW	*Total AIMS Score	*Total PA Levels Score	*Total Self Perception	*Total Self Description Score	*Total Sports Played	*Total PA Enjoyment Score
Mann-Whitney U	8572.000	.000	10649.500	3170.500	230.000	9534.000	6960.000
Wilcoxon W	28873.000	21321.000	31970.500	17198.500	1010.000	30855.000	21495.000
Z	-6.058	-15.995	-4.317	-9.372	-4.300	-5.603	-5.068
Asymp. Sig. (2-tailed)	.000	.000	.000	.000	.000	.000	.000

#### Test Statistics<sup>a</sup>

a. Grouping Variable: \*Aims Percentile

Appendix 35: Differences Between Groups B+C

Test Statistics <sup>a</sup>										
	*Force Relative to BW	*Total AIMS Score	*Total PA Levels Score	*Total Self Perception	*Total Self Description Score	*Total Sports Played	*Total PA Enjoyment Score			
Mann-Whitney U	13939.000	.000	14002.000	6651.000	735.000	14620.500	11868.000			
Wilcoxon W	26029.000	12561.000	26563.000	14526.000	1296.000	27181.500	27621.000			
Z	-1.092	-16.495	-1.396	-3.856	548	757	958			
Asymp. Sig. (2-tailed)	.275	.000	.163	.000	.583	.449	.338			

a. Grouping Variable: \*Aims Percentile

Appendix 36: Differences Between Groups B+D

	*Force Relative to BW	*Total AIMS Score	*Total PA Levels Score	*Total Self Perception	*Total Self Description Score	*Total Sports Played	*Total PA Enjoyment Score
Mann-Whitney U	14672.000	.000	17616.000	5804.500	822.500	16386.000	14595.500
Wilcoxon W	34973.000	21321.000	38937.000	19832.500	1602.500	37707.000	29130.500
Z	-4.181	-17.495	-2.050	-8.011	969	-3.168	481
Asymp. Sig. (2-tailed)	.000	.000	.040	.000	.332	.002	.630

#### Test Statistics<sup>a</sup>

a. Grouping Variable: \*Aims Percentile

Appendix 37: Differences Between Groups C+D

#### Test Statistics<sup>a</sup>

	*Force Relative to BW	*Total AIMS Score	*Total PA Levels Score	*Total Self Perception	*Total Self Description Score	*Total Sports Played	*Total PA Enjoyment Score
Mann-Whitney U	12956.500	.000	15702.000	6972.000	605.500	13928.000	11049.500
Wilcoxon W	33257.500	21321.000	37023.000	21000.000	1385.500	35249.000	25584.500
Z	-2.722	-16.640	576	-4.864	430	-2.406	-1.387
Asymp. Sig. (2-tailed)	.006	.000	.565	.000	.667	.016	.165

a. Grouping Variable: \*Aims Percentile

# 

#### PARTICIPANT INFORMATION SHEET

#### **Project Title:**

Get Gloucestershire Going: Improving physical activity and movement skill competency in Gloucestershire's key stage two children. An inquiry, an insight and an intervention

#### **Contact Details:**

Alice Cline – <u>alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk</u>

#### 1. Invitation Paragraph

You have been invited to take part in a focus group to discuss the feasibility and potential barriers to implementing a physical activity intervention in primary school classrooms.

#### 2. What is the purpose of the study?

The purpose of the study is to work collaboratively with teachers in order to design an effective and sustainable intervention that increases levels of physical activity throughout the school day. The data collected will be used to help children become healthier and involved in physical activity in the future.

#### 3. Why have I been chosen?

You have been chosen because you work with key stage two pupils from a Gloucestershire primary school. If you need any more information about the study, then please contact any member of the team on the details written above.

#### 4. What will happen if I take part?

If you chose to take part in the study, you will be involved in an informal discussion with your fellow colleagues to discuss the potential barriers and limitations of implementing a physical activity intervention in your school. The session will be facilitated by one researcher, who will encourage you to share your honest ideas and opinions.

#### 5. What are the benefits, or potential disadvantages to taking part?

This project aims to inform a larger year-long movement and physical activity intervention. There is often a disconnect between research and real-word settings. These focus groups intend to bridge the gap by involving teachers as much possible in the design and implementation of the intervention. Therefore, your participation is a chance for you to convey your thoughts, opinions and possible concerns.

#### 6. Will my taking part in the study be kept confidential?

Yes. All data will be anonymised and stored on a secure university laptop. Upon transcription any identifiable information, such as names, will be changed to ensure anonymity. The data obtained will only be looked at by responsible individuals of the research team from Hartpury University Centre and will be stored in accordance with the Data Protection Act 2018.

#### 7. What if I have any questions?

If you have any questions about what I have written above or anything to do with the study, please don't hesitate to contact me or anyone from the research team as detailed above. If after the study you are concerned about how any aspect of the research was conducted please contact Alice Cline (alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk).

Appendix 39: Site Permission Form

## 

Nam: Alice Cline Email: alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk

#### Site permission form:

To whom it may concern,

I \_\_\_\_\_, in my capacity as manager/owner of

grant permission for Alice

Cline to conduct research looking at childhood physical activity at my establishment on \_\_\_\_\_.

I understand what the project involves and will facilitate work which will be presented as a PhD thesis, with aims to publish in an appropriate journal. I also understand that a paper and electronic copy will be kept at Hartpury University.

Yours sincerely, Signature of manager/owner\_\_\_\_\_\_ Location/facility\_\_\_\_\_ Please print name/s: \_\_\_\_\_

Date: \_\_\_\_\_

Appendix 40: Participant Consent Form

# 

#### PARTICIPANT CONSENT FORM

#### **Project Title:**

Get Gloucestershire Going: Improving physical activity and movement skill competency in Gloucestershire's key stage two children. An inquiry, an insight and an intervention

#### Contact Details:

Alice Cline - alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk

#### Please initial box

I can confirm that I have read and understood the information sheet
provided and have had the opportunity to ask questions.

I understand that my participation is voluntary and that I am free to withdraw at any time, without giving any reason without any consequence.

I understand that sections of the data obtained may be looked at by responsible persons from Hartpury University. I give permission for these individuals to have access to these records.

I am happy for the data collected in this study to be used in future health related studies where data collected will be linked to health outcomes.

Signature

Date

Appendix 41: Interview Questions

- Introduction to who I am
- Why I am conducting the focus group
- Signing of participant consent forms
- Agreement to have the group recorded
- Thank you for participating

Tell me about physical activity in your school?

What do you do? How much do you do? How frequently do you do it? Who delivers it?

Can you tell me about the current levels of physical activity during school time?

Breaktime? Lunchtime? Throughout the school day, during lessons?

Are there things related to physical activity that you would like to see changed in school?

*If so, what are they? Why is that? How would you like them to change? What kinds of things would you like to see happen?* 

Previous interventions have implemented movement into lessons through:

- o Physically active learning
- o Physical activity breaks
- o Physical activity breaks related to learning content

What are your thoughts on implementing something similar in your school? *Can you think of any considerations that would be needed? What do you think would prevent something like this from happening? Can you think of anything that may help to encourage it?* 

Core Theme	Sub-Theme	Initial Code	Example of Raw Data
		Physical Activity Engagement	"I think it goes without saying really that the kids who are good are sports would be happier to do more physical activity inside the classroom, they enjoy being active because they know they can do it you know." - Alex, Focus Group 3
Capability	Physical Capability	Physical Activity Enjoyment	"It's clear the children who really enjoy it are the ones who are more likely to be doing it [Layla: Yeah they're always first to volunteer] it sounds obvious but if they like physical activity in the first place it's not hard to get them engaged" – Harriet, Focus Group 2
		Competition	I think competition can, well especially for our kids, put them off if they think they aren't very good at something." – Chloe, Focus Group 3.
	Psychological Capability	Teachers Confidence	If they [colleagues] feel a bit more confident with teaching different physical activity tasks they might be more likely to do them [Sarah: Yeah, no one likes teaching things they aren't confident on] more often – Jenny, Focus Group 5
		Teachers Fear	I think it's the getting it wrong isn't it and potentially if you have a child and they do something wrong and they hurt themselves you're in trouble There is definitely that sort of fear – Vicky, Focus Group 1
		Teachers Knowledge	[talking about implementing more physical activity inside the classroom] I think realistically if the staff know what they are supposed to be doing, they know how to do it and they know why they are doing it it's much more likely to actually happen – Emily, Focus Group 1
Motivation	Automatic Motivation	Competition	"It would be good to compare classes, you know see how everyone has done, that would remind us to do it and help get everyone involved [pause] you know like a class competition" – Max, Focus Group 4.

#### Appendix 42: Thematic Analysis Table

	Reflective Motivation	Choice	"I think being flexible and giving teachers choice is a lot better than having the pressure of being told you must do it Monday, Wednesday and Friday. You know if you're giving someone choice they're probably going to be more motivated to do it" – Tom, Focus Group 3.
		Resources	"Resources for ideas are really important I think [pause] because it's all well and good saying do something or shall we do something but having a bank or collection of resources something for the children to follow would be good" – John, Focus Group 1
	Physical Opportunity	Space	"I'm just thinking of the class below mine, even tucking our chairs in, it makes such a loud noise for them so I'm thinking if we are stomping upstairs, it would create such a racket down here. So, I was thinking especially for space you know with the tables if we are trying to do something because we haven't really got loads of room" – Emily, Focus Group 1
Opportunity		Time	"I think it's coming up with something that doesn't add too much to an already busy workload, you know I don't want to make their jobs even harder when everyone is pushed for time and feeling pressured about a busy day as it is" – Chloe, Focus Group 3
_	Social Opportunity I M	Whole- School Approach	"I think it's something that would need the whole school on-board. You can't just have a few teachers trying to get everyone active, it's got to be everyone" – Shaun, Focus Group 4.
		Classroom Behaviour Management	"To be honest with you, I think you worry about the energy levels going through the roof and you not being able to be get it under control again and if it's that's happening everyday [pause] well, people just aren't going to do it" – Sarah, Focus Group 5.

Appendix 43: The developmental mechanisms influencing physical activity trajectories of children taken from Stodden *et al* (2008)



Potential target behaviours	Impact of behaviour change	Likelihood of Behaviour Change but worth considering	Likelihood of Positively/Negati vely Changing Other Behaviours g, promising, very pror	Measurement Feasibility
Encouraging families to be more active over the weekend	Promising	Unpromising due to a lack of physical opportunity and physical/ psychological capability for parents	Promising	Unpromising due to feasibility of collecting physical activity data for children over weekend
Implementing a physical activity club before or after school	Unpromising due to a large majority of schools already implementing sport related after school clubs	Unpromising due to physical and social opportunity but worth considering	Promising	Promising
Encouraging more physical activity throughout the school day	Promising	Promising; although implantation would strong depend on teacher's motivation, capability and opportunity	Promising; however, care would need to be taken to avoid taking up time to teach core reading, writing and numeracy skills	Promising
Enabling children greater access to more sports clubs and/or facilities	Unpromising due to children being reliant on their parents physical and psychological capability to access resources	Unpromising for a project of this scale due to policy changes being required	Promising	Unpromising due to difficulty in recording current and future access and/or usability

#### Appendix 44: Selecting the Target Behaviour

#### Appendix 45: Linking COM-B Components to Intervention Functions

СОМ-В	Intervention Functions
Influencing Capability	
Knowledge	<b>Educate</b> about ways of enacting the desired behaviour or avoiding the undesired one
Skill	<b>Train</b> in cognitive, physical or social skills required for the desired behaviour or avoid the undesired one
Strength	<b>Train</b> or <b>enable</b> development of mental or physical strength required for the desired behaviour or to resist the undesired one
Stamina/Endurance	<b>Train</b> or <b>enable</b> endurance required for desired behaviour or sustained resistance to undesired one
Influencing Opportunity	
Time	<b>Train</b> or <b>restructure the environment</b> to reduce time demand or competing time demands for desired behaviour (and additionally use <b>restriction</b> to reduce undesired behaviour)
Resources	Restructure the environment to increase social support and cultural norms for desired behaviour (and additionally use restriction to reduce undesired behaviour)
Location/Physical Barriers	<b>Train</b> or <b>restructure the environment</b> to provide cues and prompts for desired behaviour (and converse for undesired behaviour)
Interpersonal Influences/ Cultural Expectations	<b>Restructure the social environment</b> or use <b>modelling</b> to shape people's ways of thinking
Influencing Motivation	
Plans	<b>Education, train</b> to form clearer personal rules/action plans, and train to remember and apply rules when needed
Evaluations	Educate or persuade to create more positive beliefs about desired, and negative ones about undesired, behaviours
Motives	<b>Persuade, incentivise, coerce, model</b> or <b>enable</b> to feel positively about the desired behaviour and negatively about the undesired one
Impulses/Inhibition	<b>Train</b> or <b>enable</b> to strengthen habitual engagement in the desired behaviour or weaken the undesired one
Responses	Model desired behaviour to induce automatic imitation

Appendix 46: Matrix of links between COM-B and intervention functions (Mitchie *et al* 2011)

		Intervention Function								
Com-B Components	Education	Persuasion	Incentivisation	Coercion	Training	Restriction	Environmental Restructuring	Modelling	Enablement	
Physical Capability										
Psychological Capability										
Physical Opportunity										
Social Opportunity										
Automatic Motivation										
Reflective Motivation										

			Capability		Opportunity		Motivation						
			Physical	Ps	sychologic	al	Social	Physical	Reflective			Auto- matic	
BCT	Function	Description	Skills	Knowledge	Memory, Attention and Decision	Behavioural Regulation	Social Influence	Environmental Context and Resources	Beliefs about Capabilities	Beliefs about Consequences	Professional Role and Identity	Optimism	Goals
Information on health consequences	Education Persuasion	Explaining the importance of physical activity and benefits to reducing sedentary behaviour											
Feedback on behaviour	Education Persuasion Incentivisation Training	Teachers to provide feedback on the children's behaviour, researcher to provide feedback on teacher's implementation											
Feedback on outcomes of behaviour	Education Persuasion Incentivisation Training	Research to share the results of the intervention with teaching staff once the intervention is complete											
Prompts/Cues	Education Environmental Restructuring	Make use of posters, stickers and charts to help remind children and teachers											
Self-monitoring of behaviour/ outcomes	Education Environmental Restructuring Enablement	Children and teaching staff to record how many physical activiy breaks they are completing each week											
Verbal persuasion of capability	Persuasion	Reassurance to teachers that they are capable of implementing PA breaks											

#### Appendix 47: Content and mechanisms of change of the selected BCTs in related to intervention functions and COM-B model

Social comparison	Persuasion Modelling	Sharing examples of previous research and other schools and introducing leader boards						
Monitoring of behaviour by others	Incentive	Researcher to observe physical activity breaks and monitor frequency per class						
Monitoring of outcomes by others	Incentive	Research and teaching staff to monitor observable changes (health and educational)						
Rewarding completion	Incentive	Rewards for classes who have done the most and most improved mover of the week						
Demonstration of behaviour	Training	Provide and demonstrate examples of exercises that will be performed in the classroom						
Instruction on how to perform behaviour	Training Education	Training with teachers on how to safely implement PA breaks, how to start/end each session						
Behavioural practice/rehearsal	Training	Prompt teachers to practice implementation at different times to find what works						
Habit formation	Training	Encourage teachers to form a habit so it becomes an established routine						
Graded tasks	Training	Set each year group weekly challenges that get progressively harder						
Adding objects to the environment	Environmental Restructuring	Make use of stickers, charts, posters and activity trackers to help prompt children/teachers						
Social support	Enablement	Encourage whole school approach lead by headteachers and PE leads						
Goal setting	Enablement	Agreeing with teaching staff on time/frequency/duration of physical activity breaks						

Action planning	Enablement	Prompt teachers to include PA breaks as part of their lesson planning on a weekly basis						
Problem solving	Enablement	Identifying possible barriers to implementation and collaboratively finding solutions						
Reducing negative emotions	Enablement	Reassurance and guidance for if/when children are disruptive or being silly during PA break						
Reviewing behavioural/outco me goals	Enablement	Evaluating how the children have responded to the intervention via testing						

Appendix 48: Finalised structure and content of proposed intervention "Busy Brain Breaks"

Behaviour Change Technique	Behaviour Change Taxonomy	Function	Theoretical Construct	COM-B Component(s)
Teacher Training Prior t	o Intervention:			
1. Provide information on the importance of childhood physical activity, movement skill competency and sedentary behaviour to teachers	Natural Consequence	Education; Persuasion	Knowledge; Beliefs about Consequences	Psychological Capability; Reflective Motivation
2. Instruction on how to perform/implement physical activity breaks into lesson time throughout the school day	Shaping Knowledge	Training	Skills; Knowledge; Memory, Attention and Decision Making	Psychological Capability
Demonstration on how to introduce, coach and finish a movement break	Comparison of Behaviour	Training	Skills; Knowledge	Psychological Capability; Physical Capability
4. Behavioural practice/rehearsal of implementing a movement break with fellow teachers	Repetition and Substitution	Training	Skills; Knowledge; Memory, Attention and Decision Making	Physical Capability; Psychological Capability; Reflective Motivation
5. Social comparison with other schools who have successfully implemented physical activity during lesson time	Social Comparison	Persuasion; Modelling	Social Influences; Professional Role and Identity	Social Opportunity; Reflective Motivation
6. Problem solving through addressing any concerns the teaching staff have and finding solutions	Goals and Planning	Enablement	Skills; Knowledge; Memory, Attention and Decision Making	Psychological Capability; Reflective Motivation
7. Encouraging planning of implementing movement breaks into	Goals and Planning	Enablement	Skills; Knowledge; Memory, Attention and	Psychological Capability; Reflective Motivation

frequency, intensity)			Making	
8. Goal setting (behaviour) to implement 3 x 5 minute movement break into lesson time per day	Goals and Planning	Enablement	Behavioural Regulation; Goals	Automatic Motivation
9. Goal setting (outcome) to improve physical activity levels and movement skill competency	Goals and Planning	Enablement	Behavioural Regulation; Goals	Automatic Motivation
10. Reducing negative emotions by talking with teachers and addressing barriers such as time constraints, work loads and space constraints	Regulation	Enablement	Optimism	Reflective Motivation
11. Verbal persuasion about capability by reassuring teachers they are capable and now have enough knowledge / the right skills to implement the activity breaks	Self-Belief	Persuasion	Beliefs about capabilities; Optimism	Reflective Motivation
12. Framing/Reframing by encouraging teachers to think of it as a tool to refocus children during lesson time and improve concentration and time on task behaviour	Identity	Persuasion; Enablement	Beliefs about capabilities; Optimism	Reflective Motivation
13. Identification as role model by suggesting the more teachers promote physical activity the more likely children are to engage in it During the Intervention:	Identity	Persuasion; Enablement; Education	Beliefs about capabilities; Optimism	Reflective Motivation

Decision

(time,

lessons

14. Teachers and children complete graded tasks that encourage various movement patterns that get progressively harder as time goes on	Repetition and Substitution	Training	Memory, Attention and Decision Making; Behavioural Regulation; Professional Role and Identity; Goals	Psychological Capability; Social Opportunity; Reflective Motivation
15. Prompts/Cues to help encourage movement breaks during lesson time; stickers around the classroom, activity tracker or chart	Association	Education; Environment Restructure	Memory, Attention and Decision Making; Behaviour Regulation; Environmental Context and Resources	Psychological Capability; Automatic Motivation; Physical Opportunity
16. Habit formation to encourage regular implementation of movement breaks inside the classroom	Association	Training	Memory, Attention and Decision Making; Behaviour Regulation	Psychological Capability
17. Self-monitoring of behaviour by asking teachers to record their daily/weekly physical activity levels	Feedback and Monitoring	Education Incentive Training Enablement	Behaviour Regulation	Psychological Capability; Reflective Motivation
18. Self-monitoring of outcomes by asking teachers to record how the children are doing and identify children who may need extra help	Feedback and Monitoring	Education Incentive Training Enablement	Behaviour Regulation	Psychological Capability; Reflective Motivation
19. Identify a material/social incentive or reward agreed by the school to encourage and reward either individuals or classes for achieving daily/weekly goals	Reward and Threat	Incentive	Behavioural Regulation; Social Influences; Goals	Psychological Capability; Social Opportunity; Automatic Reflection

20. Restructuring the physical/social environment by making sure the school timetable accommodates for 15 minutes of physical activity during lesson time, encouraging positive norms and values towards physical activity	Antecedents	Enablement	Social influences; Environmental Context and Resources	Physical Capability; Psychological Capability; Physical Opportunity; Social Opportunity;
21. Encouraging body changes such as improved movement and physical activity levels to encourage further physical activity through enjoyment and improved self-efficacy	Antecedents	Enablement	Skills; Beliefs about Capabilities	Physical Capability; Physical Opportunity
22. Encourage social support through leasing with researcher and encouraging senior staff members and/or PE leads to check in on other staff members and see how they are doing / if they need help	Social Support	Enablement	Behavioural Regulation; Social Influences	Social Opportunity
23. Monitoring of behaviour by others including watching a day of lessons being broken up by physical activity and giving feedback	Feedback and Monitoring	Incentive	Behavioural Regulation; Social Influences; Professional Identity	Psychological Capability; Reflective Motivation
24. Feedback on behaviour by listing positive points and possible points to work on/consider for next time if needed After the Intervention:	Feedback and Monitoring	Incentive Education Training	Behavioural Regulation; Social Influences; Professional Identity	Psychological Capability; Reflective Motivation

25. Reward completion by rewarding small behaviours at first, then weekly behaviours, then monthly behaviours, then term behaviours	Scheduled Consequence	Incentive	Behavioural Regulation; Goals	Psychological Capability; Automatic Motivation
26. Monitoring of outcome by others by reviewing children's physical activity levels and their movement skills	Feedback and Monitoring	Incentive	Behavioural Regulation; Social Influences; Professional Identity	Psychological Capability; Reflective Motivation
27. Feedback on outcomes by listing positive points and possible points to work on/consider for next time if needed	Feedback and Monitoring	Incentive Education Training	Behavioural Regulation; Social Influences; Professional Identity	Psychological Capability; Reflective Motivation
28. Review behavioural/outcome goals depending on how behaviour/outcomes have changed as a result of the intervention	Goals and Planning	Enablement	Goals	Automatic Motivation

Appendix 49: Busy Brain Break Weekly Tracker



Appendix 50: Most Improved Mover of the Week



Appendix 51: RPE Score Cards







## 3 MOVEMENT BREAKS A DAY 3 DAYS A WEEK (NON PE DAYS)

## Fridays:

Record Children's RPE for the Week Decide Who is Mover of the Week!

### Mondays:

Mover of the Week shares: –Weekly Class Results –Individual Dose Result Helps to Motivate the Class Helps to Remind the Teachers!

ALICE.CLINE@HARTPURY.AC.UK

 $\frac{1}{11} \approx 3,1415$ 20 ß = Jaxb C 6 ۵. S,=

DON'T FORGET ...



3 BREAKS A DAY 3 DAYS A WEEK!

BECAUSE BUSY BRAINS NEED A BREAK!



#### USE THE POWER OF PE

If the class are silly or find it difficult to complete the movements, try practicing the exercises during PE! They make for a great warm up and you can spend more time helping and correcting them!





#### TRY IT IF THE LESSON HAS BEEN TOUGH

Breaking up sitting time has proven to improve concentration and time on task behaviour - If it's clear the class need a break, make it an active one!!

## SHARE IDEAS AND HELP EACH OTHER

Struggling to find them time, or to manage classroom behaviour? Your PE leads are there to support you! Share ideas, tips and tricks for managing to complete a busy brain break AND keep the kids focused!



#### RECOGNISE AND REWARD

Don't forget to pick a mover of the week! They can help to motivate the rest of the class, whilst reminding you to complete enough busy brain breaks to reach your goa!!

BECAUSE BUSY BRAINS.. NEED A BREAK!

QUESTIONS? alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk.





#### **ENCOURAGE EACH OTHER!**

Has someone in your class got better at squats? Tell them! Is someone finding press-ups difficult? Practice with them! Is the class getting tired towards the end? Encourage them all to keep going! You can all do it if you work together as a team





#### **DO THE MOVEMENTS SLOWLY TO GET BETTER!**

Some of the exercises are really tricky, especially without much space to do them in! Try to do them slowly and keep them controlled. You'll get better much more quickly that way!

#### **TREAT IT LIKE A 5 MINUTE PE LESSON!**

away from your desks and take your Busy Brain Break just as seriously as you would your PE lesson! Make sure you're doing the movements carefully and as properly as you can!



#### **HELP TO REMIND YOUR TEACHER!**

remember! Can you help by reminding them to complete a busy brain break? You can help to keep the board updated and reach your weekly goal!



#### **BECAUSE BUSY BRAINS.. NEED A BREAK!**

#### QUESTIONS?

alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk.

Appendix 53: Head Teacher Information Sheet

## 

### HEADTEACHER INFORMATION SHEET

#### **Project Title:**

Busy Brain Breaks: A classroom-based intervention designed to break up children's sedentary behaviour with short bouts of exercise in order to improve movement competency and increase physical activity levels.

#### Contact Details:

Alice Cline - alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk

#### 1. Invitation Paragraph

Both the teaching staff and children in your school who are aged 7-11 years have been invited to take part in this intervention. Please consider whether you are able to commit to the requirements stated below before deciding on whether your school can take part in the study.

#### 2. What is the purpose of the study?

The purpose of the study is to explore the effects of a classroom based physical activity intervention on children's movement competencies and physical activity levels. The data collected will be used to help children become healthier and involved in physical activity in the future.

#### 3. Why have I been chosen?

The staff and children in your school have been invited to take part in this study because they work in, or attend a primary school in Gloucestershire and are aged 7 to 11 years. During the study if any of the staff or children do not feel happy about anything that they are asked to do, they can stop at any time without fear of penalty. If you need any more information about the study, then please contact any member of the team on the details written above.

#### 4. What will happen if I take part?

If you choose to take part, your teachers will be invited to a teacher training afternoon (or evening – whichever suits you!) in order to learn how to implement physical activity breaks
into the classroom. Our aim is to educate staff members so they feel confident in delivering short bouts of exercise. Once the training has taken place, baseline testing will be conducted with your students so we can measure the progress they make over the school year. Once the intervention has finished, we will test the children again so we can compare the data. The testing procedure is similar to the testing that took place during the last school year. Following written consent from parents, children will be required to leave the classroom in pairs and will firstly complete a number of short questionnaires asking them about their physical activity levels and enjoyment. They will then complete a movement screen, which involves the children completing 4 bodyweight exercises.

The intervention itself involves teachers implementing 3 short bouts of physical activity a day, each last 5 minutes. The intervention has been designed in collaboration with a number of primary school teachers across Gloucestershire so that is feasible and practically possible to do within the classroom environment. You will receive full support from myself, the researcher, along the way if you have any questions or concerns.

#### 5. What are the possible disadvantages of taking part?

The exercises children will be completing are no harder than the physical activity they do during PE lessons. Should any child feel unwell or decide not to take part in the activities, they can choose to stop taking part. As stated above, the intervention has been designed by both researchers and practitioners so issues such as time and space constraints have been carefully considered and negotiated in order for the intervention to be easily implemented.

#### 6. What are the possible benefits of taking part?

A growing body of research shows that children who are more active throughout the school day are more likely to have improved time on task behaviour, increased cognition and often perform better academically. In addition to these benefits, children who are more physically active are at a lower risk of developing physical and psychological health problems such as high blood pressure and depression/anxiety. Furthermore, studies show children who are more physically active are more likely to become physically active adults.

#### 7. Will my taking part in the study be kept confidential?

The data being collected will be analysed in order to determine how Hartpury university can enhance your child's movement skill development and physical activity engagement. The data collected will be stored in compliance with the Data Protection Act 2018. All names, dates and personal information are completely anonymised and kept confidential at all times. Hard copies of information will be kept in a secure office. All files on a computer will be password protected and are only accessible by those listed as lead and co-researchers. The school will have access to the anonymised data for educational and curriculum purposes. The data is part of a longitudinal study and will not be disposed of.

#### 8. What if I have any questions?

If you have any questions about what I have written above or anything to do with the study, please don't hesitate to contact me or anyone from the research team as detailed above. If

after the study you are concerned about how any aspect of the research was conducted please contact Alice Cline (alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk).

# 

### **HEADTEACHER CONSENT FORM**

#### **Project Title:**

Busy Brain Breaks: A classroom-based intervention designed to break up children's sedentary behaviour with short bouts of exercise in order to improve movement competency and increase physical activity levels.

#### Contact Details:

Alice Cline – <u>alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk</u>

#### Please initial box

I can confirm that I have read and understood the information sheet provided and have had the opportunity to ask questions.

I understand that the children's participation is voluntary and that I am free to withdraw my pupils at any time, without giving any reason, with out their medical care or legal rights being affected.

I understand that sections of the data obtained may be looked at by responsible from Hartpury University. I give permission for these individuals to have access to these records.

I am happy for the data collected in this study to be used in future health related studies where data collected will be linked to health outcomes.

I agree to allow the pupils in my school to take part in the study.

School:	

Date: \_\_\_\_\_

#### Dear Parent/Guardian,

My name is Alice and I'm a PhD student at Hartpury University. Your child's primary school is taking part in an intervention we

are running called 'Busy Brain Breaks'. This is an exciting project developed by the university to try and help improve physical activity levels during school hours. The project involves the children performing short bouts of bodyweight exercises (which I'm sure you'll be forced to try at home!).

HARTPURY

#### What will happen if you child takes part?

To see if the intervention is working or not, we'd like to complete a short movement screen with the children at the start of the intervention and again at the end. Their movements will be analysed and later graded, so we can compare the start and end results. The children will also be asked to complete two short questionnaires about their physical activity levels and physical activity enjoyment. Some children will also be chosen to wear an accelerometer (similar to a fancy fit bit) to help measure their movement during the school day. We conducted similar data collection sessions last year, across various schools in Gloucestershire (including this one!) and the children absolutely loved it.

#### What will happen to the data we are collecting?

The data being collected will be analysed in order to determine how Hartpury university can enhance your child's movement skill development and physical activity engagement within the classroom. The data collected will be stored in compliance with the Data Protection Act 2018. All personal information will be completely anonymised and kept confidential at all times. Hard copies of information will be kept in a secure office. All files on a computer will be password protected and are only accessible by those listed as lead and co-researchers. The school will have access to the anonymised data for educational and curriculum purposes. The data is part of a longitudinal study and will not be disposed of.

#### What if I have any questions?

If you have any questions about what I have written above or anything to do with the research, please don't hesitate to contact me (alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk).

## If you are happy for your child to take part, please fill out the consent form provided and return to school prior to the data collection date confirmed with your school.

Thank you,

Alice Cline BSc (Hons), MSc (Dist), Post Graduate Researcher Hartpury University, University of West of England Appendix 56: Parent/Guardian Consent Form



#### PARENT/GUARDIAN CONSENT FORM

#### **Project Title:**

Busy Brain Breaks: A classroom-based intervention designed to break up children's sedentary behaviour with short bouts of exercise in order to improve movement competency and increase physical activity levels.

#### Contact Details:

Alice Cline - <u>alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk</u>

Child's Name:

Date of Birth:

I can confirm I have read and understood the information sheet provided. I understand that my child's participation is voluntary and that they are free to withdraw at any time without consequence.

I understand that sections of the data obtained may be looked at by responsible persons at Hartpury and I give my permission for the data to be used in future health related studies.

I agree to allow my child to take part in the study.

Signature:
------------

Date:

# 

#### PARTICIPANT INFORMATION SHEET/CONSENT FORM

You have been selected to take part in a Hartpury University Centre study. You have been chosen because you are between the age of 7 - 11 years old and go to a primary school in Gloucestershire.

In the study you will have chance to part in a series of fun activities. You will also be asked to have some measurements take such as your height and blood pressure. All measurements are taken privately and will not be shared with anyone else from your class.

You will not be forced to take part and can stop at any time without fear of penalty or having to worry about being in trouble. If you have any questions please ask any of the research team or your teacher.

I agree to take part in the above study.

Name: Date:

Researcher's Name: Alice Cline Signature: Date: Appendix 58: Site Permission Form

# 

## SITE PERMISSION FORM

Name: Alice Cline Email: <u>alice.cline@hartpury.ac.uk</u>

To whom it may concern,

In my capacity as manager/owner of \_\_\_\_\_\_, I grant permission for Alice Cline to conduct research looking at childhood physical activity at my establishment on \_\_\_\_\_.

I understand what the project involves and will facilitate work which will be presented as a PhD thesis, with aims to publish in an appropriate journal. I also understand that a paper and electronic copy will be kept at Hartpury University.

Yours sincerely,

Signature of manager/owner:

Location/facility:

Please print name/s:

Date:

Appendix 59: Process Evaluation Questionnaire (to be completed during the intervention)

#### School:

Teacher: Year Group: Class Name:

- 1) How are Busy Brain Breaks going?
- 2) How are you implementing Busy Brain Breaks?
- 3) Are you implementing them as originally planned?
- 4) Have you had to change the way you implement them at all?
- 5) Have you noticed any consequences (positive or negative) of Busy Brain Breaks?
- 6) Is there anything stopping you from doing Busy Brain Breaks more frequently?
- 7) Do you have any questions or concerns regarding Busy Brain Breaks?

Appendix 60: Interview Schedule

#### **Teaching Background**

Can you tell me a bit about your teaching background to begin with? *How long have you been teaching? How long have you been at your current school? How long have you been teaching this year group? Do you have a specialist subject or additional responsibility?* 

What has your experience of delivering PE and/or physical activity been? *Do you deliver your own PE lessons? Have you delivered much physical activity outside of PE? What are your thoughts on delivering physical activity outside of PE?* 

How did you feel about Busy Brain Breaks before they started?

Thoughts? Queries? Concerns?

#### Initial Implementation: What happened at the start?

What happened when Busy Brain Breaks was first introduced inside the classroom? *Can you remember what you were thinking? Can you remember the children's reactions/thoughts? Can you give me an example?* 

Can you tell me about the initial impact it had on the class at the beginning? *Positive impact? Negative impact? If so, what did you do? Can you give me an example?* 

Did you have to make any changes to the way in which Busy Brain Breaks were implemented?

Can you give me an example?

#### Overall Successors: What was successful over the 10 weeks?

In what ways has Busy Brain Breaks been successful in your class? *Positive changes? Movement? Physical activity? Time on task?*  Can you tell me about what the children thought was successful/good? Can you give me an example?

#### Overall Challenges: What was challenging over the 10 weeks?

Did you face any challenges as a result of Busy Brain Breaks?

Challenges in delivery? Classroom behaviour? Time? Can you give me an example? Did anything stop you from overcoming these challenges?

What suggestions would you give someone for overcoming those challenges? What could be done differently? Why did you do it that way? Can you give me an example?

Previous focus groups identified possible barriers such as time, space, a busy workload, teacher confidence, resources, fear of getting it wrong, classroom behaviour *What is your experience of these challenges?* 

Can you give me an example?

Can you tell me about what the children thought was challenging/hard? *How did you overcome this? Can you give me an example?* 

#### Sustainability:

Would you consider delivering Busy Brain Breaks again next year? *If yes, why? If no, why?* 

Would you make any changes to Busy Brain Breaks? If so why? Can you give me an example?

Reflecting on your experience, if you were to advise someone who wanted to implement more physical activity inside the classroom, what would be your top 3 tips?

Do's or dont's?

#### Appendix 61: Thematic Analysis Table

Dimension	Theme	Code	Example	
Reach	Data collecte	Data collected from researcher's participation information		
Adoption	Teacher's	Workload	"I was very aware oh my god one more thing you know every staff meeting we are concentrating on something different and particularly with SATs as well we do have a lot on our plates in terms of workload but once we had started it all my concerns melted away because it didn't really require anything from me, it wasn't any extra work to think about" – Participant 2, Teacher of Class 12.	
		Time	"So, at first of all I was thinking how are we going to get through 9 in a week, because I know you said it was 3 a day over 3 days and I was thinking oh okay I'm not sure where that's going to fit in because our curriculum is so tight and things like that umm and that was a bit worrying thinking well where is this going to go" – Participant 9, Teacher of Class 9	
		Resources	"I think the resources were so clear, it was really well designed because it was self-explanatory really you know teachers who don't know anything about any of those exercises would have only needed to watch a video once a twice with the children to understand what to do if that makes sense so the visual side of things and being able to see the exercises being done properly was a really good model" – Participant 7, Teacher of Class 1.	
		Recognising Benefits	"I did think oh my goodness me, because it was three times a day, I just thought oh wow that's three interruptions in the day to do physical activity but I did whole-heartedly believe in the project and I could see the benefit of the project for the children in terms of getting them more active throughout the day" – Participant 12, Teacher of Class 5.	
		Perceived Children's Enjoyment	"Yeah they were very excited and they were very positive about it, they liked the variety of it, especially being year 6 they liked the fact that it wasn't too childish" – Participant 2, Teacher of Class 12.	
		Enjoyment	"It was nice to have a break and then it will keep you more focused when doing you work"	
	Children's	Inclusivity	"The fact it was just the five minute they know that actually, even the ones who maybe struggle with the physical aspect of it, they can just appreciate that it is just 5 minutes not that sort of 15 minutes to run a mile and thought of a mile to some of them sounds quite far whereas this is just five minutes" – Participant 13, Teacher of Class 17.	

Implementation	Adaptability	Changes Made	"We used mindfulness or a minute of silence at the end of each session before we got back to work. Sometimes we used GoNoodle, which has great breathing/mindfulness videos just to calm the class back down. Or even just to get the class to sit back in their chairs, close their eyes and think about what they can hear, smell, taste etc. I tried to make sure it didn't take up more time" – Particpant 3, Teacher of Class 24.
		Teacher's Role	"I began walking around the classroom and engaging the children one on one who might have been struggling with a certain exercise so I'd go over and we'd working out what was going wrong together or if I saw someone who was maybe not your typical PE lover I'd go around and give them an extra bit of encouragement and you know say wow look at these press-ups so I made sure they got that individual praise" – Participant 11, Teacher of Class 15.
		Frequency of Sessions	"We began by doing it 3 times a day, 3 days a week, but in the end, I definitely found doing it twice a day everyday was better. Because I really liked to have it on set time each day between lessons because then I got used to it and so did the children. So, I forgot the children would remind me." – Participant 6, Teacher of Class 22.
		Time of Sessions	"I focused on transitions between subjects so for example in the morning we did guided reading before English and I was finding that to be a struggle because children would talk and drag their heels so we started to a do Busy Brain Break in between and that meant the children would tidy up a lot quicker because as soon as I've pressed play on my laptop they hear the music and they're like oh god we've got to tidy up so instead of them taking 5 minutes to tidy up they'd be tidying up in 30 seconds because they'd want to start the video so it was brilliant for the side of things" – Participant 9, Teacher of Class 9.
	Barriers	Space	"Space was definitely a challenge but we just had to make sure we were careful, the children had to look for a space and make sure they weren't going to bump into anyone as we did the movements and once they were conscious of that it was absolutely fine" – Participant 6, Teacher of Class 22.
		Time	"Time especially I don't know if it's different in year 6 I'm not sure but because we've got so much to fit in in such a short space of time, obviously now we haven't because we have got SATS, but if we had SATs you've got to fit it all in by May so that makes it quite a struggle to fit in all 3 which is why I didn't get to do more Busy Brain Breaks a day" – Participant 1, Teacher of Class 26.
		Behaviour	"No, so like I said at the beginning it was, I had to have a few words a couple of times and maybe then again a few weeks in I had a few boys who were messing around or they were trying to do the exercises but they weren't doing them sensibly so I'd say to them right you're going to sit out for a

			minute and then they wouldn't do it again so yeah I don't know if it makes a difference because they're
			a bit older so they think actually i'm missing out by behaving like that so I didn't have any problems
			at all by the end of it Participant 1, Teacher of Class 26.
		Behaviour Management	"I he points in lessons where the main event has happened and the kids have put the energy in that
			they are going to put it and restlessness is beginning and either you need a complete change of scene
			or you are desperate for the bell to go for break or umm you are going to have to g <i>et al</i> fierce with
			them so they knuckle down which is horrible so instead of all of that you think right this room needs
		j.	a change so it's Busy Brain Break time so I found it quite a positive thing, not just in terms of the
	Facilitators		actual exercise but in terms of the general classroom management because it gave me an extra tool"
I	i domitatoro		– Participant 2, Teacher of Class 12.
			"The fact that it was all up on there on the board the videos were really good you they were really
			good for them to follow and for us as teachers we knew that all the information they needed was up
		Resources	there on the screen so our job could then be more of a facilitating role which is nice because you
			know the children listen to us all day so it's something different for them" – Participant 14, Teacher
			of Class 19.
		Movement	"I'm not sure how to explain it, they just looked more stable throughout all of the movements, at first
			they were all so wobbly sometimes bumping into each other but by the end they were a lot more
			stable" – Participant 1, Teacher of Class 26.
		Physical Activity	"It got us talking about physical activity and exercise more as a class and it got them talking about
			different movements they could do or they'd talk about the ones they found hard and they'd challenge
	Physical		themselves with the make it easy or make it harder chart and I think it was nice that discussed it
	Physical		because often we don't have sit down and talk about the benefits of being active enough" -
Efficacy			Participant 16, Teacher of Class 10.
			"I mean at the beginning they were physically unable to do some of the exercises for the full 30
		Fitness	seconds, so they would have to take little breaks and get back into it but towards the end most of
			them were able to do the exercises without taking breaks, or if they were taking breaks it was only for
			a couple of seconds rather than you know 10 seconds" – Participant 12, Teacher of Class 5.
	Educational	Focus	"Oh, it definitely re-focuses them, it kind of draws a line, you draw a line under the activity that they
			have just done and they take a big breath and they are ready, they are just more ready to learn." $-$
			Participant 14, Teacher of Class 19.

\_\_\_\_

		Time on Task	"I think the focus came from having a break from work and being able to get up and move around and get rid of some energy. So rather than have a restless class and people wanting to chat or walk to the bin to sharpen their pencil they were focused on the exercise and moving their bodies and then that made them able to focus on the task at hand when they got back to their tables" – Participant 4, Teacher of Class 3.
		Social	"The children always gave feedback to each other too so whilst I was going around the class and reading the cues out from the board, the children would be encouraging each other and giving pointers which was really nice because it gave the class a sense of doing it together because sport can often be quite competitive whereas this definitely encouraged them to work together more" – Participant 14, Teacher of Class 19.
Maintenance	Future Plans		"Yeah, absolutely. I found there were some really good educational benefits in that the children were more focused and engaged once we had finished a Busy Brain Break, especially my class being 7 or 8 years old they need that release when they're getting fidgety and then even for someone like me who is not expert in movement I could see the progression in terms of physical ability throughout the way you know especially when it came to things like core strength and stability and also general fitness levels because right at the start we had lots of pink cheeks and stopping and starting but towards the end they were able to do the exercises for longer without stopping, so yeah I definitely would." – Participant 11, Teacher of 15.
	Adaptations		"I think it would be good to alternate Busy Brain Breaks with the daily mile because the daily mile is great when the sun is out and we already have a track outside, so maybe two days a week the children could do the mile and then the other three they could do Busy Brain Breaks because then they're getting a bit of variety too then." – Participant 3, Teacher of Class 24.